The Descendants of John Robblee, Loyalist, and his wife Susannah Baker of Dutchess Co., NY & Nova Scotia Compiled by Cindy Walcott <cwalcott141 at gmail dot com) Fall 2018

The original research on the Canadian Robblees was done by Bob Robblee. I well remember the day that the phone rang in my Vermont home – more than 25 years ago? And it was Bob, a new-found cousin. We had a great conversation, which led to a collaboration over many years. I owe a debt of gratitude to Bob, who generously shared his research with me. I have worked to expand it, including adding newly available sources over the years. But truly, the credit goes to him.

The Canadian Robblees are descended from the Loyalist branch of the family. John Robblee and his brother Thomas settled in Nova Scotia when they found themselves no longer welcome in the colonies. The family stayed in the Maritimes for many years, but eventually some branches found their way to the Canadian West, and some back to the US, where their ship-building and sailing expertise were but to good use in the Boston area.

Most of the modern-day Robblees are of this family. Some of the family did adopt the spelling Roblee.

I would ask that anyone using this report not turn "speculation" into "fact" when using the data for his or her own purposes. I welcome any questions, criticisms, confirmations, rebuttals, etc. My interest is in placing all of the individuals in their own families, locations and historical context.

Conventions used:

- A date with "est" in front of it is, in fact, an estimate.
- A date with abt in front of it is more likely to be more accurate than an estimated date, as it are based on what is known about the individual or family.
- A date of birth followed by (cal) is calculated from date and age of death.
- A location with a question mark after it a guess based on where people were last known to be living.
- A location with (prob) after it a stronger supposition than above.
- A location with (res) after it usually the place where the last Social Security benefit was sent.

Sources are included in the endnotes and in the narrative. We try for primary sources where they are available. Identifying information on individuals who are less than 100 years old who do not have death dates.

In 2018, a Roblee/Roblee YDNA study was initiated by Linda McGinnis. The project, called Roblee DNA Project, is housed at FTDNA. It is open to all family members. The more people who participate, the better. We hope that this project will help us to settle some longstanding questions about our family's origins.

Additions, corrections and questions are always most welcome.

Generation One

1. **John Robblee**, b. bef 9 Mar 1739/40 in Huntington, Suffolk Co., NY,¹ (son of **Andrew Rublier** [1709 -] and **Abigail Hawkins**), d. 14 Jan 1810 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,² buried in Dotten Cem., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.² John Robblee bought land in the Nine Partner's Patent in October of 1765, with his brother Thomas. After a couple of years, he released his share of the property to Thomas, and went to live on land he had purchased in Dutchess County from Indians. He later returned to Nine Partners. Presumably, this is the John Rubelee who was chosen fence viewer in the Crum Elbow Precinct of Dutchess Co., NY on 6 Apr 1773 (Source: Roosevelt, Franklin D., ed. Records of the Crum Elbow Precinct. Dutchess County Historical Society 1738-1761. Collections of the Dutchess County Historical Society, Vol VII, 1940)

The two brothers were Loyalists, and were forced from their lands. They served in the British army during the Revolution. In 1783, they left New York for Nova Scotia, where they were given land in compensation for lands confiscated.

The following is quoted from an article by Brian McConnell, UE, titled Cairn to Westchester Loyalists in North Wallace, N.S. It is available at: http://www.uelac.org/PDF/Cairn-to-Westchester-Loyalists-in-North-Wallace-NS.pdf. The article paints a picture of what it was like for the families who left New York for Nova Scotia in 1783.

"The Loyalists who settled here left New York during the first week of June, 1783 on board two vessels, the "Thetis" and the "Nicholas and Jane". They travelled up the Bay of Fundy and landed at Fort Cumberland on July 15. It was considered too late in the year to continue on to to Remsheg as there would not be time to build shelters and plant before the winter. After wintering in tents at Fort Cumberland, the Loyalists completed their journey in the spring of 1784.

Among the leaders accompanying the Loyalists were several Officers who had served in a Loyalist battalion known as Delanceys Volunteers or Westchester Light Horse, at Westchester, New York. These included Captain Moses Knapp who in 1783 had been - 3 - ordered by Sir Guy Carleton to serve at Westchester. He and Captain Samuel Kipp, also of Westchester, were both granted lands at Remsheg. They and members of their families left for exile in Nova Scotia.

The Dotten family that donated the land for the Loyalist Cairn remembers their family connection well. According to a story that appeared in the Truro Daily News on June 18, 2008, on the occasion of the 225 anniversary of the arrival of the Loyalists, family member Marion Dotten the described the history. She told how when James Dotten sailed into Wallace Bay more than two centuries ago he had meagre supplies but nonetheless great ambition. He and hundreds of others had fled from the United States to Nova Scotia's North Shore leaving behind all his worldly possessions.

"They were treated very badly after the war," said Marion Dotten. "They were persecuted, tarred and feathered. They ran them out. Everything they had was confiscated or burned. I imagine he was quite excited to see the trees lined up to the edge of the shore when he arrived here, excited to see the new possibilities." Dotten arrived with only a few building tools, a cow and enough food for a year. His wife Abigail and two children under the age of three stayed in New York but set out on foot to reunite with their husband carrying little more than the clothes on their back.

There were 109 lots of 200 acres each in the Remsheg Grant for the Westchester Loyalists. The Deed was dated June 16, 1785 and registered July 14, 1785. A transcribed copy which indicates the names is attached as Appendix A. (4) They were also each given one of 239 three acre building lots in the surveyed township of Fanningsborough, part of the Remsheg Grant. It was named after Colonel Edmund Fanning, who had raised a regiment of Loyalists called the Kings American Regiment. He fled to Nova Scotia in 1783 where he was appointed Lieutenant Governor and received a grant of 800 acres. In 1786 he was appointed Lieutenant Governor of St. John's Island (later named Prince Edward Island) The descendants of many of these families that were granted lands are still in the area today including surnames such as: Brown, Dotten, Forshner, McKim, Piers, Tuttle, and Williams."

"By family tradition, the Robblees are of Scotch origin, but more probably the name is an Anglified form of the German Rapalye. (Sabine mentions several prominent Loyalists of New York named Rapalje and Rapelje. ED.) This name when spoken sounds to English ears very like Rabbalee, from which the transition to Robblee is easy. JOHN ROBBLEE came with other Loyalists to Clements, where so many of Dutch and German extraction settled, bringing with him his eldest son, Thomas. Before 1800 the latter was in Granville, on a farm which comprised the most interesting spot, historically, in the Dominion, perhaps on the continent the site of Demonts' first fort and settlement, and of the Scotch settlers of 1621-1630; and when he took possession the outlines of the old Scotch works were plainly visible. A dwelling house, built twenty to thirty years ago, stands on the very spot where Champlain's map of 1605 shows the bakery stood. In digging the cellar, a bar of iron, such as would be used to support the arch of an oven, several cannon-balls and shells, and fire-bricks of foreign make were unearthed. John's sons, William and Joseph, went to New Brunswick and Prince Edward Island, and founded families in those provinces. THOMAS ROBBLEE, son of Joseph, adopted by his uncle Thomas, who had no children, was born 1774, died 1854, married 1798, Hannah Delap, born 1780, died 1877." (History of the County of Annapolis, 1897, page 582)

In 1999, Bob Robblee said the following on the Roblee listserv: "Surprisingly, one of the best collections of Loyalist Records is housed in the New York Library. I'm not familiar with which exact building in which this is housed, but I have seen documents taken from that source. The Memorials, as they were called, or Petitions to the King, of John and Thomas Robblee, for the lands they had lost were found there by a previous researcher, now passed on, Pearl Anderson Donnan, whose Mother was Atlanta Grace Robblee, from Annapolis, Nova Scotia. John Robblee, I believe, served in the Weschester Loyalists under Col. Delancey. Two reasons for this: John settled with the rest of that group in the Ramsheq Valley near Wallace, Nova Scotia and Col. Delancey was present when John Robblee re-filed from St. John, now New Brunswick, in 1786. The first bit of information is from a book, The King's Loyal Americans, written in 1950 and the second reference was information sent via Bill Tufts, who specializes in finding NY State Loyalists".

"ROBBLEE, JOHN. Of New York. A native of Long Island, Robblee was living at Nine Partners in Duchess County when the war began. He had a farm there consisting of 90 acres, mostly cultivated, and a 450 acre tract in Dutchess County, 40 acres of which were improved. Robblee moved to New York in 1777, and worked as a labourer there until he joined Colonel De Lancey in May 1780. He settled afterwards at Wallace, Nova Scotia, and estimated his loss at British £321 sterling. He received £212 sterling. (Biographical Sketches of Loyalists of The American Revolution" by Greg Palmer (Westport, CT: Meckler Publishing, Westport, CT, 1984), page 731

"In 1785 the Loyalists received large grants at Cobequid (Westchester) and Ramshag (Wallace). At Cobequid 31,750 acres were distributed on the 2nd of June among 85 persons representing 246 men, women and children. The grantees were:

Stephen Seaman, Matthew Dallaway, Ezekiel Seaman, Peter Rushlin, Jesse Ogden, Thomas Wheaton, Moses Simmonds, David Pugsley, Israel Parker, John Glieson, Henry Piers, James Ackel, James Morris, Charles Jennings, Wright Weeks, William Lopree, Johnathan Palmer, John Mayby, Joseph Sears, Jeremiah Seaman, John Crawford, Joseph Purdy, David Mills, Joseph Peime, Daniel Dickerson, Shubad Lewis, Stephen Purdy, William Coon, Charles Vincent, Jesse Schofield, Josiah Baker, James Mead, Samuel Bishop, John Williams, Samuel Wood, John Sherwood, James Chasse, Nathaniel Hodge, John Ogden, Lieut, Samuel Embree, Zacchriah Snieder, Joshua Horton, John Wilson, Jeremiah Rushtin, Lieut. Abraham Covert, Henry Stultz, Henry Gray, Simon Outhouse, Robert Purdy, Peter Maby, Lieut. Gilbert Haveland, Jabez Rundle, John Rushtin, Sr.; Martin Creary, Jonathan Snider, Nathan Golding, Obadiah Simpson, Aaron Fountain, Henry Frenchard, John Baxter, Nathaniel Purdy, David Ackley, Joseph Embree, Jr.; John Hunter, John Rimiss, James Miller, James Lounsbury, Henry Purdy, Elijah Smith, Jonathan Warden, Daniel Holmes, James Austen, John Austen, Samuel Horton, Caleb Griffin, Amos Fowler, John Myers, John Brisbane, Capt. Gideon Palmer, Nathaniel Ackley and Benjamin Chamberlain.

The Ramsheg Grant of 20,300 acres was made on the 16th June, 1785, to the following 106 grantees; Isaac Ackley, jr., Alexander Piers, Joseph Earles, Joel Edget, John Hunt, Sybal Beardsley, Samuel Neills, James Totten, jr., Joseph Tidd, Samuel Halstead, James Brisbane, Lank Steves, Capt. Gilbert Totten, Samuel Cornell, Obediah Ackerley, Nathaiel Wyatt, James Derry. Reuben Mills, Isaac Tidd, Thomas Jenkins, Oliver Smith, Capt, Frederick Williams, Zinns Golding, Nathaniel Niles, John Edgett, Daniel Tidd, Job Bryant, Samuel Holliday, Joshua Ferris, Gilbert Purdy, John Derry, William Williams, Samuel Holmes, Capt, Moses Knapp, Daniel Dunn, John Rushtin, jr., Lockwood Baxter, JOHN ROBLEE, John Baker, Thos. Hasteed, John Stephens, Michael Lloyd, Robert Hatch, Jonathan Fowler, Ensign Augustus Baxter, John Brown, Jeremiah Merritt, Frederick Philips, Samuel Haveland, Jos. Piers, William Foster, Solomon Horton, Capt. Barnes Hatfield, Daniel Totten, John Tidd, Ensign Ephraim Piers, James Totten, Isaac Ackely, jr.; William Budd, James Totten, sr., Oliver Ackeley, Peter Winne, Angus McFen, Capt. Samuel Kipp, Samuel Williams, Gabriel Purdy, Zekel Piers, John Angevine, John Jacobs, John Chatterton, Mencus Myers, James Tidd, Absolom Smith, Jacob Veal, John Lusargee, Samuel Horton, Thomas Cornell, John Ganong, Frederick Baxter, James Huson, Joshua Brundige, Moses Tidd, Ebenezer Brown, Paul Carpus Schoffield, John Totten, John Parre, John Lowe, Josiah Fowler, John Piers, John Edmunds, Noah Webb, Andrew Fosner, John Pugsley, Jesse Schoffield, Daniel Pugsley, Nathaniel Hoeg, James Chase, Daniel Piers, James Golding, James Knipp, Jeremiah Newman, James Tellet, Jesse Mills." (Record of Chignecto, by William Cochrane Milner (1846-1939). Collections of the Nova Scotia Historical Society, Volume XV, Halifax, NS, William MacNab & Son, 1911)

(Source: Ancestry.com. UK, American Loyalist Claims, 1776-1835 [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013.

Original data: American Loyalist Claims, 1776-1835. AO 12-13. The National Archives of the United Kingdom, Kew, Surrey, England.)

New Claim St. John [New Brunswick] 31 October 1786 Evidence on the Claim of John Robblee late of the Great Nine Partners in New York Province

Claimant Sworn:

Assigns the same reason as Samuel Kipps for not having claimed under the former Act of Parliament, see page 200 of this book.

He is a native of Long Island, when the war broke out he resided in Nine Partners, he lived on his own property which he farmed.

Says he never joined the Americans, neither did he ever take an oath or sign any Association with them.

He joined the British in 1777 and worked as a labourer until 1780 when he joined Colonel Delaney and continued to act with the Refugees until 1783 when he came to Cumberland and now resides at Ramsheg.

Property No. 1. 43(?) Acres in Dutchess County, New York Province. Produces a deed dated in 1764 whereby D. Nimham (?) and Stephen Browham Indians in consideration of £100 currency convey to claimant a certain tract of land in Dutchess county as bounded - no quantity is mentioned in the deed.

Property. This was wild land in 1764. Claimant cleared about 40 acres and built a house one it. He resided there six years.

When he removed to Nine Partners, he left it in possession of John Bates, he paid no rent.

He said he could have sold it for £300 and has been informed it has been sold.

Property No. 2. 60 Acres in Nine Partners. Produces deed dated in 1769 whereby Jacobus Consenttus (?) conveys to claimant in consideration of £65 currency 60 acres of land in Nine Partners, when he bought it was unimproved.

Says he cleared and cultivated most part of it and built a Dwelling House and Barn on it.

Says he could have sold it for £300 currency and it was in high cultivation.

This he considers the principal part of his claim as he cannot tell how No. 1 is situated.

Produces a certificate from Nehemiah Heart dated October 1783. That he (Hearts) had purchased the farm of John Robblee in Nine Partners from John Adams who had bought it when sold under confiscation.

Property. Two horses which had been brought in by the Refugees, left at the evacuation £60. They were his own property at Nine Partners.

Two cows taken by the Rebels.
Thirty-two sheep likewise on his farm.
Corns - in the barn £10, in the ground £10
Furniture £18

Farming untensils £6
Book Debts £14
He owed about £8

His surname is spelled Roblee on his gravestone.

He married **Susannah Baker**, est 1767 in NY?, b. est 1741, d. bef 1783? in NY? The following Bakers settled in Nova Scotia:

Barnabas, son of Judah, b. Yarmouth, MA 23 Feb 1734, to Barrington, NS by 1763. Mehitable, wife of Barnabas, daughter of John Smith, b. Chatham, MA.

Elizabeth, daughter of Barnabas, to Barrington, NS by 1763.

John, son of Barnabas, to Barrington, NS by 1763.

Judah, son of Barnabas, to Barrington, NS by 1763.

Jonathan, son of Jonathan, probably born Salem, MA about 1730. Yarmouth, NS proprietor. Of Suffolk Co., NY

John, of New England to Annapolis, NS by 1760.

William and Benjamin, of Connecticut.

Andrew, from New York to Colchester, NS.

Samuel, with 1 female, 3 children. Loyalist. Farmer from Westchester Co., NY to Annapolis Royal, NS 1784.

Children:

- + 2 i. Joseph Robblee b. abt 1768.
- +3 ii. Lydia Robblee b. 1771.
- +4 iii. Hannah Robblee b. 1773.
- +5 iv. Thomas Robblee b. 23 Dec 1774.
- +6 v. William Robblee b. abt 1776.

Generation Two

2. **Joseph Robblee**, b. abt 1768 in NY?, d. bet 25 Apr 1828 - 13 Jan 1830 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. Bob Robblee has a copy of his will, transcribed as follows:

In the name of God, Amen, I, Joseph Roblee of Tryon River, Prince Edward Island, Farmer, considering the uncertainty of this transitory life, and being at present, sick in body and in ill health, but at the same time of sound mind and memory, thanks be rendered to the Almighty God for the same, Do make and ordain this my last will and Testament, whereby I dispose of all my property, both real and personal, wherewith it has pleased the Almighty in his providence to bless me in manner and form following, that is to say. First, I commend my soul into the hands of Almighty God that gave it and my body to the earth from whence it came, in hopes of a joyful resurrection through Jesus Christ, my redeemer.

Item. I direct that my funeral expenses, all my just debts and the Charges of the probate of this, my Will, be paid and discharged out of my personal Estate.

Item. To my son, Thomas Roblee, on his attaining the age of twenty one years, I give and bequest all my Leasehold Interest of, in, and upon Fifty Acres of land, being tract or parcel of the Farm which, I, at present Occupy and enjoy situate and being in Tryon River aforesaid and is part of parcel of Lot in Township Number Twenty Eight, commencing at the corner of the Charlottetown Road and to run due East extending along the said road 52 chain and 63 links, thence due North 9 chains and 50 links thence due East until it strikes the Settlement Road and from thence along the said road South to the place of beginning the same, to have and to hold, the said Thomas Roblee and to his heirs.

Item. To my daughter, Susannah Roblee, I give and bequeath 2 Milch, 2 Ewe Sheep, and one bed with bedding.

Item. To my daughter, Martha Clark, I give and bequeath one shilling sterling, she having received at her marriage, portion equivalent to what is hereby bequeathed to my daughter, Susannah.

Item. For Nathaniel Clark, husband of my daughter, Martha, I give and bequeath for 3 years so much of my Marsh as shall cut and make 2 stands of hay of 1 ton each Stack or thereabout.

Item. To my beloved wife, Jane Roblee, I give and bequeath and devise all the rest residue and remainder of my property, both real and personal, wheresoever and whatsoever, to be enjoyed by her only during her natural life or so long as she shall remain my widow, and at her decease, or in case she marries again, there-in either of these cases, I make partition of my property as follows: That is to say the Whole of the marsh belonging and attached to the farm on which I reside being leasehold property, shall be divided equally amongst the whole of my male children, share and share alike, acre for acre, and with regard to the upland of the said Farm being about one hundred fifty Acres, exclusive of the Fifty acres devised to my son, Thomas, as above. I will and direct that an equal division thereof be made amongst the whole of my surviving sons, my son Thomas only excepting, to share and share alike Acre for Acre, the division lines to run North and South. And I further direct that that division on which the dwelling house and barn shall happen shall be for the portion or share of the youngest surviving son, the remaining sons to take their shares by lot, whatsoever live stock implements of husbandry and so forth that shall or may be on or belonging to the said farm to be also in like manner divided among, my son Thomas excepted. With respect to the property belonging to me at Ramsheq in the Province of Nova Scotia and which at present is involved in some difficulty and doubt, I recommend and request that prompt and decisive legal measures be adopted to rescue it from its present obscurity so as to place it on a sure and firm basis, and if the same can be done and the property realized, I order that this also be divided equally amongst my surviving sons, Thomas excepted. let the property so recovered be either real or personal, I further direct that any of the landed property, whether leasehold or freehold, to be divided as above shall be subject to the following restrictions, that is to say, if any of my sons or their heirs shall be minded or desirous of disposing of his share, after division is made, that he shall first offer the same to his elder Brother or his heirs and in case he should reuse or decline the purchase, then to the next younger Brother or to his heirs and so on through the whole of the land that he shall on no wise sell the same for a set sum than what he had proffered the same to each of his brothers or their heirs in succession as before stated.

Item. I appoint my beloved wife, Jane Roblee, together with my good friends, John Leard Senior and William Lind, both of Tryon River aforesaid to be my Executors to this my Last Will and Testament to see the same done and performed according to the true intent and meaning of the same. In Witness whereof I

have hereunto set my hand and seal this twenty sixth day of March in the year of our Lord, One thousand eight hundred and twenty eight.

Signed Sealed pronounced _____ and ____ by the said Joseph Roblee as his Last Will and Testament in the presence

Joseph Roblee

His Mark

John Lang Donald MacIntyre George Byman

Probate granted to Jane Roblee, John Leard, and William Lind, Executrix and Executers within named on the oath of John Laing, a subscriber witness, Dated 3 June 1828.

Joseph Robblee appears to have removed to PEI about 1800, as there was no record of him being there during the census of 1798. Both his children and that of his brother, William, travelled back and forth between PEI and NS via the Northumberland Strait.

He married Jane Penman, 26 Jun 1802 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, b. 1783 in PEI, Canada (daughter of David Penman [1755 -] and Jean Brown?), d. 28 Nov 1864 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. Jane was the oldest daughter of David Penman. David Penman's will mentions his grandson David Robblee.

Children:

- +7 i. Martha Robblee b. 1804.
- +8 ii. Susannah Robblee b. 1811.
 - 9 iii. Thomas Robblee, b. abt 1812 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. aft 25 Apr 1828. There is no record of Thomas Robblee after the settling of his father's and grandfather's estates in 1832. His father Joseph's will mentioned land left to him by his father in Malagache that needed to be settled. He may well be the Thomas that married Abigail Read in NS although there seems to be 10 years spread in birth dates. (Bob Robblee).
- + 10 iv. John Robblee b. abt 1813.
- + 11 v. Joseph Robblee b. abt 1816.
- + 12 vi. David Robblee b. abt 1820.
- vii. Henry Robblee, b. abt 1824 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. aft 13 July 1870 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob). Henry Robblee was listed as a seaman in Hutchinson's directory for PEI in 1864. His will suggests that he did not have children, as he leaves everything to nieces and nephews. He also mentions his brother James.

"Know all men by these presents that I, Henry Robblee of Tryon, Prince County, Prince Edward Island, Farmer, being at present sick in body and in ill health, but at the same time of sound mind and memory, do make and ordain this my last will and Testament, whereby I dispose of all my property both real and personal. First, I direct that my funeral expenses and all my just debts and the charges of the Probate of this my last will and Testament be paid and discharged out of my property viz all that piece or parcel of marsh lying and being

in Tryon, aforesaid usually known by the name of the Upper Marsh. Also, the horse cow sheep and pig and household furniture including the stove and farming implements as well as a note of hand of 6 pounds being noted and dated the ninth day of October, Anno Domino 1867 and given to me by Robert Potts, Medical Doctor. The said piece of marsh, horse, cows, sheep and pig and household furniture farming implements and note of hand shall be set apart for the special purpose of defraying my funeral expenses, paying my just debts and the charges of the Probate of this my last will. In case of a balance being left after all my just debts and expenses are paid then in that case the balance shall be given to my niece, Eliza Robblee, for her benefit and behoof.

Item: To my brother, James Robblee, I give and demise all my freehold interest of in and upon 19 acres of land with the buildings thereon being part or parcel of the farm which I at present occupy and enjoy, lying and being on the western side of the Tryon Road, (known as the homestead) and is part or parcel of Lot or Township number 28, that is to say: Starting from a stake fixed on the Tryon Road and running west along Robert Potts' south line until it strikes land ins the possession of John Lang, thence running south along said land until it strikes the Tryon Marsh, thence easterly along said marsh until it strikes the said Tryon Road, thence northerly along said road to the place of commencement, the same to have and to hold to the same James Robblee and to his heirs and assigns.

To my nephew, Nicolas Robblee, I give and bequeath my 12 1/2 acres of land in Tryon aforesaid lying and being in the rear or back part of the said Nicholas Robblee premises and also in the rear or back part of fifty acres of land now in the possession of the said Reuben Robblee, the above boundaries and different distances of said 12 1/2 acres of land can be seen in a plan drawn by John Clay, Land surveyor, and dated the 14th day of August, AD, 1869, the same to have and to hold to the same Nicolas Robblee, his heirs and assigns. And further that the partial claim I have of the Scow and the profits therefrom shall be divided between the said James Robblee and the said Nicholas Robblee: and the said James Robblee shall take possession of my claim and interest in the mussel mud digger.

Now it is to be understood by the executors of this my last will and Testament, that in the event of the decease of the said Nicolas Robblee and dying without an heir; than in that case I give and demise unto my nephew Joseph Robblee all the within named premises which have been bequeathed to the said Nicholas Robblee: to have and to hold to the said Joseph Robblee, his heirs and assigns.

Item: I also give and demise to Robert Leard one acre of marsh or thereabouts, situate lying and being in Tryon aforesaid and is part or parcel of Lot or Township 28 being bounded and described as follows: that is to say: Starting from the "big spring" and running by the wandering of the creek leading out from this and "big spring" until it strikes marsh in the possession of John Robblee; thence running northerly along said John Robblee's marsh until it strikes the fence bordering on the marsh: thence easterly along said fence until it strikes the said "Big Spring" or to the point of commencement, the same to have and to hold to the said Robert Leard his heirs and assigns.

I also give and demise to the said Robert Leard all my poultry for his special benefit. Item: I reserve the remaining part of my marsh situate in Tryon as aforesaid as well as the other reservation already mentioned to go towards paying my just debts and other expenses; and in case of an overfiles? or a balance left, it shall also be given to my said niece, Eliza Robblee.

Item: To my niece Eliza Robblee, I give and bequeath the sum of eighty pounds, Prince Edward Island currency as well as the interest which will be due thereon for her own personal benefit the said amount being specified and named in a note of hand held by me from Robert Potts, Medical Doctor, and dated the ninth day of October, AD, 1867. Also I give and bequeath to my said niece, Eliza Robblee all of my geese for her special benefit.

Item: I appoint my good friends, John Lang and Matthew Hood, both of Tryon aforesaid to be my Executors to this my last Will and Testament, to see the same done and performed, according to the times, intent and meaning of the same.

In Witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 13th day of June in the year of our Lord, one thousand eight hundred and seventy.

Henry Robblee

Signed, sealed pronounced, published and declared by the said Henry Robblee as his last will and Testament. The words "bearing interest" being first cancelled in the presence of us.

George S. Hood Corsrey? Mabey"

This will proved 12 July 1871 after being filed 13 July 1870. Probate was granted the executors.

- + 14 viii. James Robblee b. abt 1824.
- + 15 ix. William Robblee b. abt 1826.

3. Lydia Robblee, b. 1771 in NY?, d. in NS, Canada?

She married **John Rhindress**, abt 1784 in NS, Canada?, b. abt 1765 in NY?, buried in NS, Canada? John Rhindress was a Loyalist from Westchester, NY who settled in Cumberland Co., NS in 1783. In 1827, he lived in Cumberland Co. with 7 children, 4 sons and 3 daughters, one of whom was married, so it is likely he had more children than are listed here. The surname was almost certainly originally different. Variations: Rhyndress, Rhindress, Rindress, Rinness, Ryndress, Ranus, Rheinjert, Reynerszen, Rynders etc.

Children:

i. Isaac Rhindress, b. 1 Mar 1785 in NS, Canada, d. 11 Nov 1857 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), buried in St. John's United Church Cem., Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³

He married Jane Chandler, in NS, Canada, b. 3 Sep 1794 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada (daughter of Samuel Chandler and Susannah Watson), d. 20 Oct 1866 in NS, Canada.

- ii. John Rhindress, b. abt 1788 in NS, Canada.
- iii. Susan B. Rhindress, b. 9 Apr 1793 in NS, Canada, d. 17 Jun 1875 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada?

She married Caleb Horton, in NS, Canada, b. 20 Feb 1776 in Philipse's Upper Patent, NY? (son of Solomon Horton and Anna ______), d. 16 Feb 1840 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁴ buried in Old Methodist Cem., Wallace, NS, Canada.⁴ Caleb's father Solomon Horton as a Loyalist. His claim includes the following information: "Case of Solomon Horton, late of New York.

Claimt. appears & being sworn saith: He left New York in the summer 1783. Sent his Claim to Col. Delancey. Is a native of America. Lived on Philips Manor. Went within the Lines in 1777. Took an Oath of Allegiance at New York in 1777. Produces Certificate by the Mayor of New York. Produces Pass from Col. Fanning. Joined Col. Delancey about 2 years before end of the war. Kept Guard at Col. Delancey's Mill, 6 or 7 months. Afterwards did work with his Wagon & horses. Looked upon himself as under Col. Delancey. New settled at Ramsbac (sic)." (http://remsheg225.wikifoundry.com/).

4. **Hannah Robblee**, b. 1773 in NY, d. 1820 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,² buried in Dotten Cem., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.^{5,2}

She married **John Peers**, abt 1794 in Ramsheg, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 1769 in Dutchess Co., NY (son of **Alexander Peers** and **Mary Bolding**), d. in NS, Canada. John Peers' father Alexander was a Loyalist from Dutchess Co., NY who settled in Nova Scotia after the Revolution.

Children:

- i. Alexander Peers, b. 1795, d. 20 Feb 1820 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), buried in Old Dotten Cem., N. Wallace, NS.⁵
- ii. William Peers, b. 1797, d. 27 Mar 1822 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), buried in Old Dotten Cem., N. Wallace, NS.⁵
- 21 iii. Hannah Peers, b. abt 1798 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁶ d. 6 Jun 1871 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.⁷

She married Knapp Forshner, b. 1789 (son of Andrew Forschner and Ann Foughts), d. 12 Jun 1879 in Wallace Bay, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

iv. Daniel Peers, b. 1800 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁶ d. 15 Sep 1870 in Pugwash River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.⁷

He married (1) Rebecca Pineo, 29 Jan 1829 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada,⁸ b. 1797, d. 1854 in NS, Canada.

He married (2) Phoebe Seaman, aft 1854, b. abt 1804.

- v. Zillah Peers, b. 1804 in NS, Canada, d. 1880 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob). In 1871 Abraham and Zillah lived in Pugwash, NS.
 - She married Abraham Ackerly, b. est 1801 in NS, Canada, d. aft 1871 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob).
- vi. Olivia Roblee Peers, b. 23 Nov 1812 in NS, Canada, d. 16 Jan 1874 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob). In 1861, the Tuttles lived in Westmorland, NS. In 1871, a widowed Olivia lived with son John in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS.

She married William Graham Tuttle, b. abt 1804 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁶ (son of William Tuttle and Elizabeth Peers), d. 1865 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.⁶ After the death of Joseph Robblee in 1828, land left to him by his father, John, was settled in 1832. The portion bequeathed to his brother Thomas, was sold to a William Tuttle and Thomas held the mortgage. In his will of 1849, Thomas leaves the matter to be settled by his sons. If Wm. Tuttle clears the mortgage, he is to be given clear title. Bob Robblee wonders if the records from 1832 record this mortgage or if there is a record of settlement from the 1855 era. No interest or payments had been made up to the writing of Thomas' will.

5. **Thomas Robblee**, b. 23 Dec 1774 in Dutchess Co., NY (prob),⁹ d. 3 May 1854 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ "Married 23 Apr 1797 in Granville Township, by Rev. H. CHIPMAN, Thomas ROBBLEE, native of Nine Partners, United States, and Hannah DELAP, daughter of James DELAP". (Marriage Records of Annapolis and Digby Counties, Nova Scotia compiled by Wayne W. Walker, Ottawa, Ontario)

Thomas's uncle Thomas Robblee left his property to this Thomas, to be received after the death of the elder Thomas' wife Mary (Allen) Robblee.

"Thomas Robblee was the son of a Loyalist who was one of the original grantees of the township of Clements. His farm occupies and includes one of the most interesting historical spots in Nova Scotia, the old Scotch Fort, some outlines of which, it is said, are still traceable, although more than two and a quarter centuries old! His family, it is believed, were of French origin, and came to this province from New York." (History of the County of Annapolis, 1897, p. 220)

The following is the text of Thomas Robblee's will:

In the name of God, Amen I Thomas Robblee of Granville, County of Annapolis and Province of Nova Scotia, Yeoman, being of sound mind, memory and understanding, do make and ordain this my last will and testament in manner following: I resign my soul to God Almighty and hope for salvation through the merits of my blessed Redeemer Jesus Christ. I desire to be interred as my Executors hereinafter, named shall direct. As to my temporal estate I shall make the following disposition. First, I order that all my just debts shall be fully paid.

I will and bequeath to my sons Thomas and Joseph, the farm on which I now live and the marsh in front belonging thereto, also the marsh in front of William McKenzie's except eight rods and a half a rod,

adjoining the lower range of the marsh to be especially divided amongst them, the west half to Joseph and the east half to Thomas, their heirs and assigns. I will and bequeath to my son Thomas the Daly place, the store and wharf thereon, his heirs and assigns forever.

I will and bequeath to my son Joseph, his heirs and assigns what land of lot No. 6 has not been deeded to my son Harris, being about five rods on the west side of the Daly place from the road to the river.

I will and bequeath to my son John, his heirs and assigns the west side of lot No. 6. Also one half of marsh on the west side with the exception of one acre on the west side called Coleman marsh adjacent to the river.

I will and bequeath to my son Harris, his heirs and assigns, the east half of Lot No. 6. the lines running six rods fro the north side of the barn where it now stands, also eight rods and one half of marsh beginning on the division line between the two lines of north and continuing said widths across the lot of marsh in front of Wm. McKenzie. Also one acre of marsh adjoining the bank of the river out of the Coleman marsh, so called.

As respects my part of the property at Wallace, Nova Scotia, left me by my father, I give the same to my sons Thomas and Joseph, their heirs and assigns, provided William Tuttle to whom I sold it should fail to pay the note of twenty five pounds, eight shillings and sixpence that I held against him with interest from date August 22, 1832. In case said Tuttle pays said note with interest when called for, my sons Thomas and Joseph shall give him just claim.

I will and bequeath to my sons Thomas and Joseph, their heirs and assigns, and to be equally divided, my personal property, except the household furniture.

I will and bequeath to my son James, five shillings, also all my demands in book accounts or otherwise against him.

I will and bequeath to my daughter Sarah, forty five pounds to be paid to her by Thomas and Joseph, also to be comfortably provided with a home in homestead during her life as long as she remains single.

I will and bequeath to my daughters Ann and Susan, their heirs and assigns, to each, five pounds in cash and also a note of hand against William Henry and Reed Hall to be paid by my sons John and Harris.

John, Thomas, Harris and Joseph shall provide a good home and satisfactory support at an equal cost, for their mother where she may prefer to live. If she prefers to provide for herself, then my sons above named shall pay her twenty pounds a year for her life. Provided that one or more of my sons, John, Thomas, Harris, and Joseph shall fail to pay his or their proportion of their mother's support or dower, the property of mine willed to them shall be rented to pay such demands to my wife, their mother.

I will and bequeath to my son John all my wearing apparel.

I will and bequeath to my wife, Hannah, all my household furniture to do with as she may deem proper and I nominate my son Thomas and Joseph Robblee, of Granville, Executors to this my last will and testament.

In Witness whereof, I have herein to set my hand this eighth day of November in the year of our Lord, one thousand eight hundred and forty nine.

Thomas Robblee

Isaiah T. Delap William Winchester Thomas Delap

Recorded 27th, May 1864.

He married **Hannah Delap**, 23 Apr 1797 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹¹ b. 7 Jul 1780 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹² (daughter of **James Delap** and **Sarah Walker**), d. 15 Nov 1877 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ Hannah's headstone indicates that she died at 98 years.

Children:

- + 25 i. John Robblee b. 19 Mar 1799.
 - ii. James Robblee, b. 7 Feb 1801 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 10 d. 19 Sep 1876 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 10 buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. 10 In 1861, James lived alone in Annapolis Co., NS. In 1871, he lived in Broad Cove, Annapolis Co., NS. He was 70, lived alone, and was a farmer. His estate was settled on 10 Aug 1878. Administration was granted on 30 Oct 1876 to his brother Joseph. The estate was distributed in nine shares to his sibings John, Thomas, Harris and Joseph Robblee, Ann Hall, Susan Hall, Eliza G. [Thorne?], Sarah Troop and the heirs of his sister Mary Harris.
- + 27 iii. Thomas Edwin Robblee b. 23 Apr 1803.
- + 28 iv. Mary Ann Robblee b. 21 Sep 1805.
- + 29 v. W. Harris Robblee b. 21 May 1808.
- + 30 vi. Ann E. Robblee b. 12 Sep 1810.
- + 31 vii. Susan Robblee b. 24 Apr 1813.
- + 32 viii. Joseph Robblee b. 14 Oct 1815.
- + 33 ix. Hannah Eliza Robblee b. 9 Jul 1819.
- x. William J. Robblee, b. 23 Dec 1821 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 12 Jun 1825 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 10 buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. 10
- + 35 xi. Sarah Robblee b. 30 Jan 1825.
- 6. **William Robblee**, b. abt 1776 in Dutchess Co., NY (prob), d. aft abt 1826 in NB, Canada? William Robblee received a land grant of 200 acres in 1809 in Nova Scotia. He had a family of 3 at that time. However, the original land grant was not settled until 1832, about 4 years after the death of his older brother, Joseph.

He was the administrator of his father, John Robblee's estate after John's death in 1810.

William Robblee settled in New Brunswick, Canada (manuscript in possession of Mike Robblee).

He married **Sarah** _____, in NS, Canada?, b. abt 1780.

Children:

- + 36 i. Isaac Robblee b. abt 1796.
- + 37 ii. William Robblee b. abt 1796.
- 38 iii. Catherine Robblee, b. abt 1800 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob). I have no documentation on Catherine.
- + 39 iv. Thomas Robblee b. 1802.
- + 40 v. John Robblee b. abt 1807.
- +41 vi. Edmund Robblee b. abt 1811.
 - 42 vii. Charles Robblee, b. abt 1825 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob).
- 43 viii. James Robblee, b. abt 1826, d. 1 Oct 1871 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. James Robblee died of consumption.

Generation Three

7. **Martha Robblee**, b. 1804 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 1843 in PEI, Canada. Given that Nathanial married again, Martha must have died young. In the census of 1841, his household includes 2 sons and 4 daughters under the age of 16, so he and Martha must have had more children than are listed here. His second marriage to Jane Brown Leard occurred in Sep 1845. She was much younger, born in 1826. They had 8 children together.

She married **Nathaniel Clark**, bef 1828 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, b. abt 1801 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (son of **John Clark** and **Elizabeth "Betsy" Lord**), d. 1876 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.

Children:

i. Alexander Clark, b. est 1828.

He married Mary Boyd.

- 45 ii. Jane Clark, b. est 1830.
- 8. **Susannah Robblee**, b. 1811 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. abt 20 Nov 1844 in NB, Canada (prob). Susannah was George Murray's second wife. She died in childbirth. He later married Margaret Ramsey and removed to Wisconsin. I do not find him in the 1850 census for Wisconsin., but he died in 1855 in Rosendale, WI. Presumably, the Murrays moved to Wisconsin between 1850 and 1855. In 1860, George's widow Margaret Murray lived in Rosendale. Jane and Theophilus lived with her. The place of birth for both is given as New Brunswick.

She married **George P. Murray**, 4 Dec 1830 in PEI, Canada, b. 30 Jun 1791 in N. Bedeque, PEI, Canada (son of **David Murray** and **Elizabeth Penman**), d. 1 Dec 1855 in Rosendale, Fond du Lac Co., WI,¹³ buried in N. Rosendale Cem., N. Rosendale, WI.¹³

Children:

i. Mary A. Murray, b. 20 Dec 1833 in PEI, Canada, d. 1915 in Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac Co., WI (prob), buried in Rienzi Cem., Fond du Lac/Empire, Fond du Lac Co., WI. In 1860, Orin and Mary Lewis lived in Rosendale, Fond du Lac Co., WI. By 1870, they had moved to Fond

du Lac, Fond du Lac Co., WI. They continued to live in Fond du Lac through 1910. Their children were George, Carrie, Charles, Arthur, and Herbert.

She married Orin F. Lewis, est 1857 in Rosendale, Fond du Lac Co., WI?, b. Aug 1832 in NY (son of Matthew I. Lewis and Betsey Ann _______), d. 1915 in Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac Co., WI (prob), ¹⁴ buried in Rienzi Cem., Fond du Lac/Empire, Fond du Lac Co., WI. ¹⁴ "Herbert Orin Lewis is one of the popular, well known, young business men of Fond du Lac city. His vocation is that of a public accountant. He maintains his residence in the city of his birth, at No. 181 East Second street. He was born in Fond du Lac, January 23, 1873, and is a son of Orin F. and Mary A. (Murray) Lewis. His father was a native of the state of New York and his mother of Prince Edwards Island. The paternal grandparents of our subject were Matthew I. and Betsey Ann Lewis. His maternal grandparents were Mr. and Mrs. Murray. Orin F. Lewis, the father, at the age of fifteen years removed from the state of New York with his parents to Wisconsin and located in the county of Fond du Lac in the year 1847. . . " (Fond Du Lac County, Wisconsin, Past and Present by Maurice McKenna. Chicago, 1912).

ii. Jane C. Murray, b. 28 Jul 1835 in PEI, Canada,¹⁵ d. 2 Oct 1915 in Goodhue Co., MN,¹⁶ buried in Zumbrota Cem., Zumbrota, Goodhue Co., MN.¹⁷

She married Henry Martin Scofield, 30 Jan 1866 in Rosendale, Fond du Lac Co., WI, 18 b. 12 Jan 1831 in Saratoga, Saratoga Co., NY (son of Miner Scofield and Lydia P. Sherman), d. 19 Dec 1912 in Goodhue Co., MN, buried in Zumbrota Cem., Zumbrota, Goodhue Co., MN.¹⁷ BOOK - HISTORY OF GOODHUE COUNTY, MN. PUBLISHED IN 1909. Henry M. Scofield, of Zumbrota village, retired farmer and estimable citizen, was born in Saratoga county, New York, January. 12, 1831, and has therefore already passed the three score and ten mark which Solomon made proverbial. The father, Miner Scofield (April 19, 1796-December 2, 1850), and the mother, Lydia Sherman Scofield (June 6, 1801-October 8, 1854), migrated in 1848 from New York state to Fond du Lac county, Wis., and spent the remainder of their days on a farm. Henry M. attended the schools of his native county, and also received a part of his education in Wisconsin, to which state he removed with his parents at the age of seventeen years. After leaving school he remained at home, taking charge of his father's farm until 1857. From that date is reckoned his career in Goodhue county. He purchased 160 acres in Pine Island township, about one mile from Zumbrota village, and had subdued the wild acres to a profitable degree of cultivation when the Civil War broke out. Responding to the call of his country, he enlisted in 1862 in Company B, Thirty-second Wisconsin Volunteer Infantry, and served until the close of the war. After being mustered out and honorably discharged he returned to his farm, there remaining until 1901, when he sold the place to his son and removed to Zumbrota village, where he has since lived a retired life. During his more active days he served as road overseer and school clerk of his district in Pine Island township; and in Scofield Post, No. 121, G. A. R., he has held all the offices, now serving his twelfth term as chaplain. He was married January 30, 1853, to Mary A. Scofield, who died at the family residence in Pine Island, April 2, 1861. To this union three children were born. Ella M., born April 8, 1855, is now Mrs. Ella M. Shedd, a widow living in California. George H., born May 5, 1857, died March 29, 1886. William F., born September 2, 1859, lives in South Dakota. On January 30, 1866, at Rosendale, Wis., Mr. Scofield married Jane C. Murray, daughter of George and Margaret (Paamsey) Murray. Her parents migrated from Prince

Edward's Island, Canada, to Illinois, in 1844, and moved to Wisconsin in 1854. The father was born June 30, 1791, and died November 30, 1855, while the latter was born March 17, 1899. Mrs. Scofield was born at Prince Edward's Island, July 28, 1835. She has borne to Henry M. Scofield five children. Edward H., born April 12, 1867, is an electrical engineer in St. Paul. Margaret A., born June 17, 1870, is a dressmaker living at home. Lewis M., born November 2, 1873, farms on the old homestead. Carrie L., born July 18, 1876, is now Mrs. Skillman, a widow residing in Zumbrota. Frank M., born January 18, 1878, died April 3, 1899. The Congregational faith is the religious belief of the family.

48 iii. Margaret Murray, b. 11 Jul 1837 in PEI, Canada, d. 1881 in Rosendale, Fond du Lac Co., WI (prob),¹⁹ buried in Rosendale Cem., Rosendale, WI.¹⁹

She married Bushnell Dodd, bet 1850-1860 in Rosendale, Fond du Lac Co., WI (prob), b. 23 Sep 1822 in Cornwall, Addison Co., VT,²⁰ (son of Jonathan Dodd and Betsy Kinney), d. 22 Sep 1906 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,²¹ buried in Rosendale Cem., Rosendale, WI.¹⁹ Bushnell Dodd married first, Jane Rodgers, on 14 June 1849 in Fond du Lac Co., WI. In 1850, Bushnell and Jane were living in Rosendale, WI. By 1860, he was married to Margaret and they were living in Rosendale.

"Bushnell Dodd was born in Vermont on September 23, 1822, the son of Jonathan and Betsey Kinney Dodd. He was a pioneer settler in Fond du Lac County and first purchased land there on July 1, 1846. He married Mary Jane Rogers on June 14, 1849. The couple would have four children together before her death in 1858. In 1850 Bushnell was a tavern keeper in Rosendale. He married a second time in 1860 to Margaret Murray. They would have four children together. Margaret died about 1895 and Bushnell died about 1908." (http://oshkosh.pastperfect-online.com/20004cgi/mweb.exe?request=record&id=0AF3596A-D277-4A7C-9B9C-

49 iv. Ann Murray, b. 4 Mar 1840.

373717038706&type=102).

v. Theophilus Murray, b. 4 May 1842 in NB, Canada, d. 7 Jun 1917 in Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac Co., WI (prob),¹³ buried in N. Rosendale Cem., N. Rosendale, WI.¹³

He married Serulda Bonnett, 1 Jan 1872 in Oshkosh, Winnebago Co., WI,¹⁸ b. abt 1853 in Nekimi, Winnebago Co., WI (prob) (daughter of Benjamin B. Bonnett and Caroline Gilbert), d. aft 1910 in Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac Co., WI?

- vi. Susan Murray, b. 20 Nov 1844 in NB, Canada.
- 10. **John Robblee**, b. abt 1813 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. bet 21 Aug 1874 20 Oct 1874 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob). John Robblee's will: "In the name of God Amen, I John Robblee of Tryon, Prince County, Prince Edward Island in the Dominion of Canada considering the uncertainty of this transitory life and being at present sick in body and in ill health but at the same time of sound disposing mind and memory do make and ordain this my last Will and Testament whereby I dispose of all my property both real and personal in manner and form following that is to say:

First: I direct that my funeral expenses and all my just debts and the charges of the probate of this my last will and Testament be paid and discharged out of my real and personal property.

Item: I give devise and bequeath unto my only son John Wesley Robblee all my real and personal property (except the reservations herein afternamed) both leasehold and freehold which I am at present seized? and possessed of situate and lying and being in Tryon aforesaid and is part of or parcel of Lot or Township number twenty eight (28) together with all and singular the appurtenances and everything thereunto belonging or in any wise appertaining the same to have and to hold unto the same John Wesley Robblee his heirs and assignees forever.

Now, it is to be fully understood by my executors herein after named that by virtue of this my last will and Testament that my said son John Wesley Robblee his heirs executors administrators or assignors shall pay or cause to be paid out of the said property unto my beloved wife Frances Robblee the sum of six hundred and forty eight dollars and eighty eight cents \$648.88 of lawful current money of the said Island. That is to say three hundred and twenty four dollars and forty four cents to be paid to her six months after my decease, and three hundred and twenty four dollars and forty four cents at the expiration of twelve months after my decease for her own special benefit.

Item: I also give and devise unto my beloved wife Frances Robblee the free and absolute use of my dwelling house which stands on the said premises for and during her natural life or as long as she remains my widow and that and after either her marriage or death the said dwelling house shall then become the property of my said son John Wesley Robblee. And further that my said wife Frances Robblee shall a right of way to the said dwelling house and also free access to the well of water, when required.

Also, I give and bequeath to my beloved wife Frances Robblee one milch cow, three years old (color white) and a privilege of stabling the said cow in the stable which is contiguous to the said dwelling house. Also one bedstead, one bed and bedding one cupboard, one round table, one wash stand three chairs, one web of cloth (women's wear) one spinning wheel, one small table, one clothes press, mats dishes, one lounge and ducks hens the same to have and to hold unto my said wife Frances Robblee for her own special benefit and behoof.

Lastly, I appoint my good friends Robert Waddle and James Robblee, both of Tryon to be my executors to this my last will and Testament to see the same done and performed according to the true intent and meaning of the same.

In testimony whereof I the said John Robblee have hereunto set my hand and seal this twenty first day of August in the year of our Lord one thousand eight hundred and seventy four.

His

John Robblee

Mark

Signed, sealed, pronounced, published and declared by the said John Robblee to be his last will and Testament in the presence of us, who at his request and in his presence have, subscribed and named as his witnesses.

Frederick Clark John Gamble

This will proved on the 20 October 1874 and probate granted 22 October 1874.

Bob Robblee believes that there were other children, daughters, in this family.

He married (1) Harriet Nelder, 15 Jan 1842 in PEI, Canada,²² b. abt 1818,²³ (daughter of **Joseph Nelder** and **Susanna Harris**), d. 20 Oct 1859 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²³

Children:

i. Sarah Jane Robblee, b. 1844 in PEI, Canada, d. 6 Dec 1895 in PEI, Canada.

She married Charles Howatt, 7 Oct 1868 in PEI, Canada, b. 1811 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (son of James Howatt and Helen or Ellen Miller), d. 6 Dec 1898 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴ "Charles first wife was Maria MacDonald, his second was Sarah Roblee and third was Mary Clark." (D. Sharp Major on findagrave.com).

- + 53 ii. Eliza C. Robblee b. 1847.
- + 54 iii. John Wesley Robblee b. 1850.

He married (2) **Frances Percival**, 7 Sep 1864 in PEI, Canada, b. 18 Apr 1833, d. 10 Jul 1915 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. The will of Frances Percival Robblee:

This is the last will and testament of me, Mrs. Francis Robblee of Crapaud in Queens County Province of Prince Edward Island made this Seventeenth day of December in the year of our Lord one thousand nine hundred + fourteen as follows: I give devise and bequeath all my property and personal belongings to James Percival, my brother subject only to the payments of my just debts, funeral and testamentary expenses, and the charges of proving and registering this my will and I appoint Alvert Trowsdale of Crapaud in Queens County, Prince Edward Island as my executor of this my will and hereby revoking all other wills I declare this truely to be my last will and testament. In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal the day and year above.

[Signed] Mrs. Frances Robblee

Signed, sealed, published and declared by the said Mrs. Frances Robblee the testator, as and for her last will and testament, in the presence of us, who, at her request in her presence and in the presence of each other, have hereunto subscribed our names as witnesses to above execution thereof.

Mrs. Eliza McRae Mrs. Lydia Boulter

This will was proved July 20, 1915 and registered July 22, 1915.

11. **Joseph Robblee**, b. abt 1816 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 10 Oct 1869 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. ²⁴ The will of Joseph Robblee: "In the name of God, Amen, I, Joseph Robblee of Tryon River, Prince County, Prince Edward Island, Blacksmith, considering the uncertainty of this transitory life and being at present sick in body and in ill health, but at the same time of sound mind and memory, thanks be rendered to the Almighty God for the same, do make and ordain this my last will and testament whereby I dispose of all my property both real and personal where with it has pleased Almighty God in his providence to bless me in manner following, that is to say:

First I commend my soul into the hands of Almighty God that gave it, and my body to the earth from whence it came in hope of a joyful resurrection through Jesus Christ, my Redeemer.

To my son Nicholas Robblee, I give and demise all my freehold in and upon 31 1/2 acres of land which I at present occupy and enjoy, lying, situate and being in Tryon River. Aforesaid and is part or parcel of Lot 02 Township number 28 commencing at the stake fixed on the east side of the settlement road being in the northwest angle of 50 acres of land in the possession of Reuben Robblee, thence following the north back line of said land north 85 degrees 25 minutes east 51 chains or to the land the property of Henry Robblee. Hence north 4 degrees 35 minutes west 3 chains 66 links. Thence north 85 degrees 50 minutes east 14 chains and 20 links or to proposed line of road. Thence along said road north 4 degrees 10 minutes west 3 chains and 41 links or to the south east angle of the land this property of James Robblee thence south 85 degrees and 15 minutes west 14 chains and 20 links thence south 85 degrees 35 minutes west 50 chains or to the settlement road thence along said road southward to the stake at the place of commencement agreeably to a plan of division drawn by John Clay, Land Surveyor and dated the 14th day of August, 1869. I also give and bequeath to my son Nicholas Robblee all of the stock, farming implements, buildings, and belonging.

Also, I give and demise to my said son Nicholas Robblee all of the marsh situate lying and being in Tryon aforesaid and is abutted and bounded and descried as follows: that is to say: on the north by land in the possession of John Lang, on the west by the Tryon River, and the marsh belonging to Sarah Robblee, on the south by the said river and on the east by marsh the property of James Robblee, the said boundaries being given according to the plan of division drawn by John Clay, Land Surveyor and dated the 24 November, 1865. Also to have a piece or parcel of marsh situated in Tryon River, aforesaid and known as the Upper Marsh and bounded by marsh in the possession of John Lang and Robert Simmons the same to have and to hold the above mentioned land and marsh, stock, farming implements, buildings, and appurtenances thereunto belonging to the said Nicholas Robblee and to his male heirs.

Item: To my beloved wife, Ann Robblee, in order that she shall be provided for and receive a maintenance out of the products of said property, I do therefore make the following restrictions and provisions. That my said son Nicholas Robblee shall and will provide and maintain my said wife Ann Robblee out of the product of the said property and further that she shall have full control and authority in the management of affairs connected with the property and its products for and during her natural life or so long as she shall remain my widow and at her decease or in the case she marries again then in either case the said Nicolas Robblee and his heirs shall be ever free from supporting or maintaining the said Ann Robblee and further that she shall not have any further control or authority claims or demands of or from the said Nicolas Robblee or his heirs.

Item: To my son, David Penman Robblee, I give and bequeath the sum of one shilling sterling. He at this moment being absent from the Island.

Item: To my daughter, Lydia Robblee, I give and bequeath 2 ewe sheep to be given to her when demanded.

Item: To my sons, Joseph Robblee and James Reid Robblee, I give and bequeath each of them one shilling sterling. (The said amount not to be given to the same Joseph Robblee provided he takes possession of said property the provisions are here after mentioned.)

Item: To my daughters, Jane Robblee and Adelaide Robblee, I give and bequeath the sum of one shilling sterling each.

Item: To my youngest son, George Robblee, I give and bequeath the sum of one shilling sterling.

I have further to direct and request that the younger of my children shall remain with my said wife, Ann Robblee, and my son Nicholas Robblee until they are considered by the executer of this my last will and testament to be able to go to service.

Item: In the event of the decease of this within named Nicholas Robblee dying without a male heir, or if he should feel disposed at anytime hereafter to relinquish and give up the said property, then in either case I give and devise to my son Joseph Robblee the said within mentioned land and marsh, stock farming implements, buildings and appurtenances thereunto belonging the same to have and to hold to the same Joseph Robblee and to his male heirs and further that in case that my said son Joseph Robblee shall get possession of the said property, I direct that he comes under the same restrictions as the said Nicholas Robblee in regard to the support and maintenance of his said mother Ann Robblee as well as and every other case respecting the same.

Item: With respect to my blacksmith tools and shop, they shall be for the special benefit and use of those of my children who shall remain on the said property.

Item: I appoint my beloved wife Ann Robblee together with my good friends, John Lang and Warren Lord, both of Tryon River aforesaid to be my executor of this my last will and testament to see the same done and performed according to the true intent of the same.

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal this seventh day of August in the year of our Lord one thousand eight hundred and sixty nine.

His

Joseph X Robblee

mark

Signed Sealed pronounced published and declared by the said Joseph Robblee as his last will and testament in the presence of us:

Robert Leard

Curtis Lord"

This will was proved on the 21 Oct 1869 on the oath of Robert Leard. Probate was granted to Ann Robblee and John Lang, two of the executors.

The Robblee headstone has four sides, and memorializes Joseph and Ann and their sons Joseph, George, Robert, Nicholas N. and David P. Robblee.

He married **Ann T. Nelder**, 2 Jul 1846 in PEI, Canada,²⁵ b. 3 Jan 1825 in Southport, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁶ (daughter of **Nicholas Nelder** and **Rebecca Boyer**), d. 22 Aug 1915 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴ Ann's parents, Nicolas and Rebecca (Boyer) Nelder, were from England. In 1900 and 1910, she lived in Newton, MA with her daughter Jennie Mowry.

Children:

i. Nicholas Nelder Robblee, b. 1846 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 24 Mar 1873 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴ Nicholas Robblee died at 27 years after a lingering illness.

He married Rebecca	
--------------------	--

- ii. David Penman Robblee, b. bef 23 Jun 1848 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ d. 23 May 1876 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴ When David's father Joseph made his will in 1869, David is referred to as "at this moment being absent from the Island".
- +57 iii. Lydia E. Robblee b. abt 1850.
- + 58 iv. Joseph M. Robblee b. 1852.
- +59 v. Jean Mary "Jennie" Robblee b. 23 Aug 1860.
- vi. Adelaide "Addie" A. Robblee, b. 11 Oct 1863 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, 27 d. 20 Aug 1905 in Brockton, Plymouth Co., MA, 28 buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. 24 In 1900, James W. and Addie A. Crawford lived in Brockton, MA. Addie had given birth to 2 children but neither was living. They had come to the US in 1898. Adelaide's death certificate indicated that her cause of death was homicide, a shot to the head. James' death was a suicide, caused by an "incised wound of neck".

She married James Wentworth Crawford, 13 Aug 1881 in PEI, Canada,²⁵ b. 24 Dec 1854 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada,²⁸ (son of Edward Crawford and Jane Wood), d. 20 Aug 1905 in Brockton, Plymouth Co., MA.²⁸

- vii. George L. Robblee, b. 1865 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ d. 4 Dec 1887 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴
- 62 viii. Robert Robblee, b. May 1868 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 20 Jan 1869 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 20 Jan 1869 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. 24
- + 63 ix. Harry Russell Robblee b. 29 Nov 1874.

12. **David Robblee**, b. abt 1820 in NS, Canada, d. aft 1845? at sea? David Robblee is mentioned in the will of his grandfather, David Penman, about 1836. Where did he go? Did he die at sea?

He married **Sophia Fisher**, 4 May 1843 in PEI, Canada,²⁵ b. est 1819. The Fisher family was local to the Wallace, Cumberland, NS area. Was Thankful Fisher, who married David's brother William, her sister?

Children:

- + 64 i. William Robblee b. abt 1845.
- 14. **James Robblee**, b. abt 1824 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. 1 Oct 1877 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. The NB Archives has a newspaper notice of James Robblee's Sr. and daughter Annie's death from consumption.

His will was signed on 22 Sep 1877 and proved on 9 Oct 1877 in Tryon, PEI:

In the name of God, Amen, I James Robblee of Tryon in Prince County of Lot or Township 28 in the Province of Prince Edward Island, Farmer, considering the uncertainty of this transitory life and being at present sick in body and in ill health but at the same time of sound disposing mind and memory and being desirous of settling my worldly affairs and directing how the Estate with which it has pleased God to bless me should be disposed of after my decease while I have strength and capacity so to do, do make and publish this my last will and Testament.

And as to my worldly estate and all the property real personal or mixed of which I shall die seized and possessed, or to which I shall be entitled at the time of my decease I devise bequeath and dispose of in the manner following to wit:

First: My will is that all my just debts funeral expenses and the Probate of this my last will and Testament, shall by my Executors, hereinafter named, be paid out of my estate as soon after my decease as shall by them be found convenient.

Second: I direct and request that my Executors hereinafter named shall as soon after my decease as possible make sale of all my property both real personal or mixed (with the exception of the household furniture) and the money so realized for the same shall be disposed of in the following manner.

Item: To my son John Henry Robblee I give and bequeath unto him, the sum of seven hundred and thirty dollars (\$730) as well as the clock and all my joiners tools for his special benefit and behoof.

Also: To my daughter Ada Robblee I give and bequeath unto her the sum of fifty dollars (\$50) as well as one feather bed for her special benefit.

Also: To my daughter Susan Elizabeth Robblee I give and bequeath unto her the sum of seventy dollars (\$70) as well as one feather bed and the chest of drawers for her special benefit and behoof.

Also: To the remaining part of my family, viz. Sarah Jane Robblee, William Warren Robblee and Jessie Robblee, I give and bequeath unto each of them the sum of seventy (\$70) for them and each of their special benefit and support.

Now: It is to be understood by my Executors that the respective legacies bequeathed to my children herein named shall be put out to interest and the interest or principal or both shall be given to them when my Executors in their wisdom shall think proper to do so.

Item: To my beloved wife, Margaret Robblee I give and bequeath unto her the balance of the money so realized for my estates (that is, after payment of my just debts, my childrens' legacies and funeral expenses) in lieu of her dower as well as one feather bed and bedding and the balance of the household furniture for her own special benefit as behoof the same both money and furniture to be given to her as soon after my decease as my Executors shall by them be found convenient.

Lastly: I appoint my good friends John Lord and William Warren Lord both of Tryon to be my Executors to this my last will and Testament, to see the same done and performed according to the true intent and meaning of the same. In testimony whereof I the said James Robblee have hereuntoset my hand and seal this twenty second day of September in the year of our Lord, one thousand eight hundred and seventy seven.

James Robblee

Signed sealed pronounced published and declared by the same James Robblee to be his last will and Testament in the presence of us, who at his request, and in his presence have subscribed our names as witnesses.

John Lord
Alex Crawford"

Margaret (Currie) Roblee marrid second, in 1881 in Ontario, to John Shaw. In 1881, Margaret Shaw, age 33, born in Ontario, was living in Chesley, Bruce North, ON with Sarah Jane, William and Jessie Raplie. Her marital status was given as married, but her husband was not in the home.

He married (1) **Susan J. Nelder**, 17 Aug 1853 in PEI, Canada, 25 b. 16 Apr 1829 in Southport, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (daughter of **Nicholas Nelder** and **Rebecca Boyer**), d. abt 1864 in PEI, Canada, buried in PEI, Canada? Susan was sister to Ann Nelder who married Joseph Robblee.

Children:

- + 65 i. James L. Reid Robblee b. 16 Sep 1852.
- 66 ii. Annie Rebecca Robblee, b. 1854 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 5 Oct 1877 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. Like her father, Annie Robblee died of consumption.
- + 67 iii. Ada L. Robblee b. 1857.
- + 68 iv. John Henry Robblee b. 21 Jul 1862.
- v. Susan "Elizabeth" Robblee, b. May 1864 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. bef 1900 in MA (prob).

She married John Dockendorff, 5 May 1884 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 17 Dec 1851 in Pittston, Kennebec Co., ME,²⁹ (son of Jacob Dockendorff and Harriet Popple), d. 26 Dec 1924, buried in New Beulah Cem., Hammond, Tangipahoa Parish, LA.³⁰ John's marriage to

Susan Robblee was his second. By 1900, he was a widower living in Fitchburg, MA, a boarder in the home of Angus Damkason. There were no children in the home, and I did not find children in the Massachusetts vital records.

He married (2) **Margaret Currie**, 20 Oct 1870 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, 25,31 b. 1 Jan 1846 in PEI, Canada (daughter of **Neil Currie** and **Anna**_____), d. 19 Jul 1920 in Blackfalds, Lacombe Co., AB, Canada, buried in Blackfalds Cem., Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada.³²

Children:

- +70 vi. Sarah Jane Robblee b. 1871.
- +71 vii. William Warren Robblee b. 3 Jun 1873.
- viii. Jessie Florence Robblee, b. Jun 1876 in PEI, Canada, d. 18 Sep 1882 in ON, Canada, buried in Ellington, ON, Canada.
- 15. **William Robblee**, b. abt 1826 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. bef 19 Jul 1871 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob). His marriage license spells his name with one b. One of the witnesses was Thomas Roblee. In 1851, a tavern license was issued to him in Tryon.

William Robblee's will:

The last will and Testament of William Robblee of Tryon River, Prince Edward Island, knowing the uncertainty of life and not knowing but that I may depart this life during this my present illness I desire to commit the salvation of my soul to our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ in the full assurance of eternal life through him.

It is my wish and desire to bestow upon my wife Thankful all my interest in the property on which I and my family are now residing; that is to say all my share of the Roblee Estate which shall be in my possession and not sold before my death to be conveyed to her in fee simple, on the following conditions that is to say to give to my son Caleb Hector one english shilling. I give to my Son Phillip Franklin Irving a debt due me on the estate of the late Henry Robblee, my Brother, an account of which has been rendered and I hereby empower my Son to collect and receive it. To give to my Son Thomas Reuben one english shilling, to my son James Fisher, one english shilling, to my son Edward Crawford, one english shilling, to my son Henry one english shilling, to my daughter Susan Baker one english shilling to my daughter Martha Jane Penman one english shilling. I also request and appoint my wife Thankful and Curtis Lord of Tryon River my executors to this my last Will and Testament.

Signed and sealed on this 26th day of April in the year of our Lord 1871, in the presence of:

J. Comay Mabey Samuel Byman

William Robblee, His Mark

Proved on 28 Jun 1871 and Probate completed 1 Feb 1872.

He married **Thankful Fisher**, 7 Nov 1846 in PEI, Canada, 25 b. abt 1825, d. aft 1871.

Children:

- i. Caleb Horton Robblee, b. 1846 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 11 Nov 1876 in Loading Wharf, Pictou, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. Caleb is named in his father's will of 1871. He died on the Loading Wharf. His death record mentions he was single.
- 74 ii. Thomas Reuben Robblee, b. abt 1849 in PEI, Canada, d. aft 26 Apr 1871. Thomas was named in his father's will in 1871. Is this the Reuben Robblee who received a western land grant in Canada?
- 75 iii. James Fisher Robblee, b. abt 1855 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. aft 26 Apr 1871. James Robblee was named in his father's will of 1871.
- 76 iv. Phillip Franklin Irving Robblee, b. abt 1858 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. aft 26 Apr 1871. Phillip was named in his father's will of 1871.
- v. Susan Baker Robblee, b. Jan 1861 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ d. aft 26 Apr 1871. Susan Robblee was named in her father's will of 1871. Did she marry George Burrows and remove to San Francisco in 1910?
- vi. Edward Crawford Robblee, b. 22 Sep 1864 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ d. 2 Oct 1943 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Fox Harbour Cem., N. Wallace, NS, Canada. In 1881, Edward was living in the home of Jann Potts in Prince Co., PEI. In 1911, he crossed by train into the US at McAdams Jct., NB. He was headed for New Hampshire. He was a milkman.

North Wallace- The death of Edward Crawford Robblee occurred on October 2nd at Highland View Annex, Amherst, where he had been a patient since April. He had been in poor health for over a year and was confined to his bed since March. The deceased was the son of Mr. and Mrs. William Robblee, was born in Tryon, P.E.I. seventy-nine years ago. He lived in the States from the time he was a young man until 1912. He returned to Charlottetown and lived there until 1936 when he came to North Wallace to live with his nephew Will until he entered the hospital in April. He was a staunch Liberal, and belonged to the United Church. He leaves to mourn their loss, his nephew Will and family. The funeral services were held in the United Church at Fox Harbour, conducted by Rev. Chas. Foote of the Presbyterian Church Wallace, assisted by Mr. McDonald of United Church, Wallace. The text was from the 116 Psalm. The hymns sung were:" The Lord is my Shepard" "Lead Kindly Light" and "Abide with Me". The pallbearers were: Stewart McIvor, James Oxley, Thorpe Moody and Edward Leard. The undertaker, Mr. Mundle of Pugwash, had charge of the burial. Internment was in the Fox Harbour cemetery. There were a number of beautiful floral tokens. (Amherst Daily News October 14, 1943).

- + 79 vii. Henry Robblee b. 11 May 1867.
 - 80 viii. Martha "Jane" Penman Robblee, b. 6 Jan 1870 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁷ In 1881, it appears that Martha lived with James and Celia Grant in Pugwash, Cumberland, Co., NS, Canada. She was then 11 years of age.

She married George Woodbury Roblee, 3 Apr 1889 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 15 Feb 1869 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,34 (son of Thomas Palmer Robblee [1820 - 1906] and Abigail Jane Reid [1830 - 1912]). George Roblee's birth

record gives his middle name as Barry. However, in the 1881 census his name is given as George W. Roblee and in the 1891 census as Woodbury.

25. **John Robblee**, b. 19 Mar 1799 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,36} d. 31 Dec 1885 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,10} buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ In 1871, John and Olivia lived in Broad Cove, Annapolis Co., NS. John and Emma lived with them, as was daughter Pamelia Bogart and her 2-year-old son James K. In 1881, John and "Levia" lived with their son John H. Robblee and family in Broad Cove.

Mary Alice Timmons (MnMTimm@aol.com) reported the following on the Rootsweb Roblee listserv:

"This Bible has come to my hands and has the following entries in the family register:

John Robblee was born in the year One Thousand Seven Hundred and Ninety-nine March the Nineteenth Olivia Harris was born in the year One Thousand Eight Hundred and Seven, April the Thirteenth John Robblee was married to Olivia Harris, daughter of Alpheus and Rebecca Harris September 20th 1825 Rebecca Robblee was married to John Littlewood March 8th 1852

Judson Robblee was married to Sibyl Anna Croscoup September 30th 1855

Hannah Olivia Robblee was married to Silas Littlewood January 7th 1857

Mary Eliza Robblee was married to George Randale February 2nd 1859

Pemelia Robblee was married to James K. Bogart March 28th 1861*

Lucilla Robblee was married to Charles B. Potter September 26th 1861*

Emma Hollet Robblee was married to Robert Parker October 5th 1871*

Judson Robblee was born September 9th 1826

Thomas Edwin Robblee was born August 1st 1828

Rebecca Robblee was born September 26th 1830

Mary Eliza Robblee was born February 26th 1834

Hannah Olivia Robblee was born June 9th 1836

Lucilla Robblee was born November 22nd 1838

Pemelia Robblee was born January 6th 1841

John Harris Robblee was born October 22nd 1843

Daniel Kirkland Robblee was born November 7th 1846

Emma Hollet Robblee was born November 29th 1848*

John Robblee was married to Fannie Covert December 23rd 1875

Annie W. Robblee was born June 14th 1877

Harry H. Robblee was born August 26th 1879

LeRoy C Robblee was born August 16th 1883

Charlie P Robblee was born November 6th 1885

John K Robblee was born July 17th 1887

Clara G. Robblee was born May 8th 1891

Helen J Robblee was born February 15th 1893*

Mary O Robblee was born May 7th 1896

Thomas Edwin Robblee died July 1st 1837 aged 9 years

Daniel Kirkland Robblee died January 15th 1853 aged 7 years

Olivia wife of John Robblee died March 30 1882 aged 75 years

John Robblee died December 31st 1885 aged 86 years

Rebecca Littlewood died March 19th 1888 aged 58 years
Hannah Littlewood died January 5th 1890 aged 54 years
Lucilla Rice died July 9th 1895 aged 57 years
Mary Randall died October 19th 1908 aged 74 years
Harry H. Robblee died April 9th 1917 at Vinny Ridge (France??) aged 38 years and 4 months*

Emma Parker died March 27th 1896

Fannie G. Robblee wife of John H. Robblee died December 3rd 1906 Judson Robblee died August 17th 1909 aged 83 years

Silas Littlewood died April 11th 1910 aged 88 years 8 months

Mrs. Judson Robblee died September 17th 1913 aged 83 years

Mrs. James Bogart died 1913 aged 77 years

John H Robblee died July 17th 1917 aged 73 years and 9 months

Geo Randal died December 1st 1919 aged 81 years*

Mrs. H H Anthony died March 20th 1920 aged 23 years and 10 months

Helen J Robblee died April 4th 1924 aged 28 years and 2 months

The *asterisk denotes a question with the date or spelling of a name/word, and with the exception of a possible typo is an accurate account. I am hoping to communicate with anyone who has interest or knowledge of this family. Clara G. Robblee, born 1891 moved from Annapolis County N.S., assume with siblings, and married Fred Timmons in the Boston area. She is my Husband's Grandmother".

He married **Eliza "Olivia" Harris**, 20 Sep 1825 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ b. 13 Apr 1807 in Cornwallis, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ (daughter of **Alpheus Harris** and **Rebecca Eaton**), d. 30 Mar 1882 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,10} buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ She was from Horton, according to various records.

Children:

- +81 i. Judson E. Robblee or Roblee b. 9 Sep 1826.
- 82 ii. Thomas Edwin Robblee, b. 1 Aug 1828 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 1 Jul 1837 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.
- +83 iii. Rebeckah Robblee b. 26 Sep 1830.
- +84 iv. Mary Eliza Robblee b. 26 Feb 1834.
- +85 v. Hannah Olivia Robblee b. 9 Jun 1836.
- +86 vi. Lucilla Robblee b. 22 Nov 1838.
- +87 vii. Pamelia Robblee b. 6 Jan 1841.
- +88 viii. John Harris Robblee b. 22 Oct 1843.
- ix. Daniel Kirkland Robblee, b. 7 Nov 1846 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 15 Jan 1853 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³⁵
- + 90 x. Emma Hollet Robblee b. 29 Nov 1848.
- 27. **Thomas Edwin Robblee**, b. 23 Apr 1803 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 15 Sep 1868 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ On 31 Oct 1868, administration of Thomas E. Robblee's estate was granted to his widow Hannah E. and son

William H. Robblee. Hannah was granted guardianship of her minor children Atlanta Grace and Thomas Frank Robblee.

He married **Hannah Elizabeth Croscup**, 16 Mar 1843 in All Saints' Anglican, Granville, Annapolis, NS, Canada, ³⁷ b. 1819 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of **John Croscup** and **Sarah Hall**), d. 13 Jan 1906 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ, ³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. In 1881, Hannah was head of household in New Caledonia, Annapolis Co., NS. Atlanta and Frank lived with her, as was her daughter Sarah McIlveen and her two sons John R. and Albert J. Sarah's marital status is given as married.

Hannah Croscup Robblee lived in Granville, NS until about 1895, when she went to live with her daughter, Atlanta, in MA. In 1900, the Andersons and Hannah were living in Wallington, Bergen Co., NJ.

Children:

- 91 i. Mary E. Robblee, b. 14 Feb 1844 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 26 Aug 1865 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.
- + 92 ii. Sarah E. Robblee b. 26 Sep 1845.
- iii. Moses H. Robblee, b. 16 Nov 1849 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. Aug 1901 in a Hurricane south of Boston, at Sea. In 1881, Moses and Annie were living in Broad Cove, Annapolis Co., NS. They were 26 and 33. There were no children in the home. In 1901, they lived in Lower Granville.

Moses and his brother Frank were lost off Cuba in a hurricane. They previously stopped in Boston and met relatives living there. Virginia Hynes mentioned to Bob Robblee that her mother, Ann McIlveen, remembered visiting them just prior to the storm when they went down.

There is a marker for him in the Stoney Beach Cemetery in Granville, Nova Scotia.

Annie married second, James "Leslie" Adams, on 24 Mar 1903 in Digby, NS.

He married Annie M. Baxter, 9 Jul 1874 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ b. 10 Aug 1847 in Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of Thomas Baxter and Harriet Van Blancom), d. 25 Mar 1924 in Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in United Baptist Church, Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³⁸ Annie's name may been Hannah, but both marriage records give her name as Annie M.

- +94 iv. William Henry Robblee b. 24 Oct 1850.
- + 95 v. Atlanta Grace Robblee b. 26 May 1857.
- + 96 vi. Frank Thomas Robblee b. 26 Jul 1859.
- 28. **Mary Ann Robblee**, b. 21 Sep 1805 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 20 Nov 1836 in Andover, Essex Co., MA,³⁹ buried in Phillips Academy Cem., Andover, MA.⁴⁰

She married **Edward Nathan Harris, Rev.**, est 1827 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), b. 23 Feb 1806 in Cornwallis, Kings Co., NS, Canada, (son of **David Harris, Rev.**), d. 26 Jan 1880 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co., PA, buried in Phillips Academy Cem., Andover, MA. Edward Nathan Harris was a Baptist minister, who had a brief conversion to Universalism before returning to the Baptist Church. His first wife, Mary Ann Robblee, died at age 31, not long after the death of their youngest child. Both she and Rev. Harris are buried at the cemetery at the Philips Exeter Academy. Edward married again, 2 years later in Boston or Malden, MA, Sarah George. The couple had a number of other children - at least Mary, Charles, Ann, David and Agnes. Agnes was born in NB, Canada; the others in the US.

The General Catalogue of the Theological Seminary Andover, Massachusetts 1808-1908 (Boston, Ma: Thomas Todd, 1908, page 166); summarizes his career as follows:

"Edward Nathan Harris (1834-37) b. Cornwallis, N. S. July 23, 1806; ord. (Bapt.) 1826; p. Lubec, Me., Calais, East Machias 1825-34; (Univ.) Methuen, Mass. 1838-39; ed. and prop'r S. S. Contributor Lynn 1839-40; res. Boston 1841; p. (Bapt.) Broadway ch. Baltimore, Md.; First Baptist. ch. Germantown, Pa. 1875-78; Mariners' ch. Philadelphia; d. Jan. 26, 1880?

The Catalog does not mention his stay in New Brunswick. However, in 1851, he was a minister living Hopewell, Albert Co., NB. The census indicates that he was born in Nova Scotia. All of his children were born in the US except for the youngest. The family arrived in NB in 1849. His two daughters from his first marriage, Sarah and Harriet, lived with them. Sarah would marry in St. John, NB in 1852.

ALUMNI 1837

...

Edward Nathan Harris (1834-37) b. Cornwallis, N. S. July 23, 1806; ord. (Bapt.) 1826; p. Lubec, Me., Calais, East Machias 1825-34; (Univ.) Methuen, Mass. 1838-39; ed. and prop'r S. S. Contributor Lynn 1839-40; res. Boston 1841; p. (Bapt.) Broadway ch. Baltimore, Md.; First Baptist. ch. Germantown, Pa. 1875-78; Mariners' ch. Philadelphia; d. Jan. 26, 1880

Shackford William and Sarah L (Harris) Family Bible Records, 1852-????, The Holy Bible, Containing the Old and New Testaments, Translated Out of The Original Tongues, and with the Former Translations Diligently Compared and Revised (New York: American Bible Society, 1854), Marriages William and Sarah Harris; privately held by Sandra Furman, [address for private use], 2015. William Shackford to Marcia Shackford Furman to one of her sons to their family members

"St. Johns (N. B.) Seamen's Friend Society," The Sailor's Magazine and Naval Journal, March 1853; digital images, Google Books (https://books.google.com: accessed 1 January 2015

Copyright 2014 Joanne Shackford Parkes

The following are excerpts from Fifty Years with the Baptist ministers and churches of the Maritime provinces of Canada. Saint John, NB: Barnes & Co.:

"The following record appears in the Minutes of 1826: "Requests having been made for the ordination Of Brethren John Hull and Edward N. Harris, they gave a statement of their religious experience, doctrinal views, and call to the ministry. The council, after due deliberation, concluded to ordain Brother Hull, but

on account of the youth and inexperience of Brother Harris, thought it best to defer his ordination, though well satisfied of his piety, call to the ministry, &c. he day following, Brother Hull was ordained. The whole of the services were solemn and interesting; and a numerous assembly appeared heartily to join in wishing success, in the name of the Lord, to our young Brother.

It is added: - Brother Hull is a native of the eastern part of the Province, and has been engaged in preaching four or five years; and has been made the instrument of good to many. He was, at his first entrance upon the ministry, a Pedo-baptist, but has lately embraced the principles of adult baptism, and was immersed, together with several of the people among whom he had labored, by one of our Missionary brethren.

Brother E. N. Harris was ordained soon after by his father, Rev. David Harris and others associated with him." (page 55)

"This departed servant of God [David Harris] was the son of the late Mr. Lebbeus Harris, of Cornwallis, N. S. . . David Harris was twice married, and was the father of twelve children, one of whom was the late Rev. E. N. Harris." (page 248)

"Rev. E. N. Harris inst. pastor of the Baptist Church, Calais (Me.), July 4, 1834." (The American Baptist Magazine, Volume 14, p. 444)

"In the year 1844, he [Brother Campbell] experienced religion, and was baptized by the late Rev. E. N. Harris, and united with the Baptist Church at Woodstock." (page 548)

"Death of a Baptist Minister. - Rev. Edward N Harris, A well-known Baptist minister, aged about seventy-five years, died at an early hour yesterday morning at his residence in Germantown, after an illness of several days. Mr. Harris was formerly pastor of a Baptist Church in Baltimore. He was then called to the First Baptist Church in Germantown, where he remained for two years. He was subsequently pastor of the Mariners' Bethel for a short time, and, at the time of his death, was prevented by ill health from being engaged in any active work. He leaves a widow and several children. One of his sons is the captain of the steamship Pennsylvania, of the American line, and another is a Baptist minister. The funeral services will take place this morning at the First Baptist Church, Germantown." (The Philadelphia Inquirer (Philadelphia, Pennslyvania), 27 Jan 1880)

"During the winter of 1834 and 1835, Drs. Beecher and Wisner held a four days', meeting here which awakened considerable religious interest. E. N. Harris, a member of the Baptist Church at Calais, Me., but at that time a student at Andover Theological Seminary, supplied the Baptist pulpit with such acceptance that he was elected pastor January 23, 1835, with permission to complete his studies at the Seminary. Notwithstanding the necessary interruptions by such an arrangement the letter to the Association for 1835 can report: "The labors of Rev. E. N. Harris have been blessed of God. Since his settlement former differences have, in a great measure, disappeared; we have enjoyed harmony and peace; the services have been well attended; benevolence has revived; four young brethren have expressed their desire to prepare for the great work of preaching the gospel, and twentyone converts have been baptized." The four young licentiates who appeared to rejoice the church in these dark days were Joseph Burt, Leonard Conroy, John Boyd and Richard H. Chase. The benevolence amounted to \$833 that year because \$500 was presented to the struggling interest at Andover. But the ministry of Elder Harris that opened so

auspiciously closed very speedily. Called in January, 1835, his resignation went into effect July 1, 1836. He was a large man and evidently a wit, for in a short note laying down his charge of the parish he says: "Being deeply interested in your welfare for-time and eternity. I have determined on resigning my charge to abler and better hands." It may be of interest to antiquaries to know that Mr. Harris lived in the Brickett house on Water Street, Elder Keely in the old house on Mill Street, Elder Batchelder at the foot of Fleet Street, and Dr. Smith where the Daggett Building now stands. Mr. Harris' successor lived in the house of the late Dr. Crowell, facing the common.

Elder Harris joined the church by letter February 5, 1836, and in granting him a letter of dismission the clerk records the feeling of pleasure experienced by the church from the fact that the dissolution of the connection does not arise from the want of harmony between pastor and people. Mr. Harris joined the Baptist church in Maiden. While he was pastor here, he used to warn young men to beware of Summer Street, referring to the Universalist services that had been inaugurated on the hill. Strange to say this zealous defender of Orthodoxy proved to be unstable as a wave of the sea and the next time he preached in this village it was on Summer Street against which he had so earnestly inveighed." (Historical Discourse Delivered on the One Hundred and Twenty-fifth Anniversary of the First Baptist Church of Haverhill, Mass).

Children:

- 97 i. Thomas Harris, b. est 1829.
- 98 ii. Edward Nathan Harris, D.D.S., b. 24 Jan 1831 in South Reading, Middlesex Co., MA,^{42,43} d. 12 Mar 1893 in Calais, Washington Co., ME,⁴² buried in Calais Cem., Calais, Washington Co., ME.⁴⁴ The following is from findagrave.com:

"Died at Calais, Maine, March 12, 1893, of Bright's Disease, E. Nathan Harris, D.D.S., in the sixty-third year of his age. Dr. Harris was born in Reading, Mass., January 24, 1831. He graduated at the Baltimore College of Dental Surgery in 1854 and commenced practicing in Calais, Maine, the same year, afterward removing to Boston where he practiced for 32 years and until his death. He was for many years a member of the American Academy of Dental Science, of which he was secretary. Dr. Harris was a genial, kind-hearted gentleman, devoted to his profession, and a man highly respected by a large circle of friends for his sterling qualities. He leaves to survive him two sons and a daughter." (The Dental Cosmos, Volume 35)

"Edward Nathan Harris was the son of Edward Nathan and _____ (Robblee) Harris and said to have been born in Reading, Mass, January 24, 1831, although there is no record on the town's books for such purposes. His father was a Baptist minister, settled at Germantown, Pennsylvania, at the time of his death. Young Harris' early education was obtained in public schools.....He was one of the founders of the Massachusetts Dental Society on March 4, 1864....He was one of the original members of the American Academy of Dental Science in Boston..." (Biographies of founders, prominent....)

Edward Harris' first wife Martha Nichols died giving birth to daughter Martha. In 1860, Edward N. Harris was living in Pembroke, ME with wife Maria W. and daughter Martha, age 4. They were living in the household of Lewis and Maria Wadsworth, presumbly Maria's parents. In 1870, Maria and sons Edward and Lewis are counted in the census twice. Once

with her parents in Pembroke and once with her husband in Boston, MA. In 1880, Edward Harris was living in Boston with his third wife Mary, and children Martha, Edward and Lewis.

He married (1) Martha Nichols, est 1853 (daughter of William Nichols), d. Jan 1856 in Calais, Washington Co., ME.

He married (2) Maria W. _____, bef 1860, b. abt 1850 in MA, d. bef 1880?

He married (3) Mary E. Ames, 27 May 1872 in Richmond, Sagadahoc Co., ME, b. abt 1850 in ME, d. aft 1910 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA (prob).

99 iii. Sarah Lincoln Harris, b. abt 1834 in US, d. 2 Oct 1897 in Manhattan, New York, NY,⁴⁵ buried in Kensico Cem., Valhalla, Westchester Co., NY.⁴⁶ The following was posted on the Shackford Family History Blog on 1/8/2015.

(http://shackfordgenealogy.weebly.com/shackford-blog/category/edward-nathan-harris)

"Thanks to Sandra Furman, a family member of the Furman family who descended from William and Sarah (Harris) Shackford, we are able to share scanned pages of the Family Bible given to William and Sarah (Harris) Shackford. We don't know when the Bible was given to the married couple but know that it was given to them after their wedding which was held on Oct 20, 1852 because the Bible was published in 1854.

The beautiful cover of the Bible is engraved

To William & Sarah L from her father E. N. H.

That last initial on the cover was difficult to read but we are confident that it is an H for the following reasons:

The Bible includes a section called Marriages which states

William Shackford and Sarah L Harris at St John New Brunswick October 20th 1852

Also, this was posted on the Shackford Family History Blog on 4/18/2016:

"Sarah Lincoln Harris was born July 28 1834 in Barnstable, Massachusetts to Rev Edward Nathan and Mary Ann (Robblee) Harris. She was only 18 when she married William Shackford in St John, New Brunswick where we believe her father was working as a minister. Her husband received his seaman's certificate in Philadelphia, served aboard the Nahant in 1864, and was honorably discharged on November 11, 1865 while they kept a home in Eastport, Maine. They moved to Philadelphia before 1880 and in 1881 he served aboard the S S Ohio and then worked for the Pacific Mail Steamship Company traveling to and from

Colon. They raised two daughters, Caroline Noyes and Marcia Parepa and on occasion accompanied him on a trip to Colon. The family was occasionally mentioned in the newspaper when they summered in Cape May.

When Sarah died on October 2, 1897, her obituary was published the next day in the New York Times: "Mrs. William Shackford. Sarah Lincoln Shackford, wife of Capt. William Shackford, for many years senior Captain of the Pacific Mail Steamship Company's fleet, died at the residence of her

son-in-law, Silas Furman, at the Brockholst, 101 West Eighty-fifth Street, yesterday. Mrs. Shackford had been ill for some time past. Her daughter, Miss Marcia Shackford, married Silas Furman, half-brother of Mrs. James M. Waterbury and Mrs. Frank Lazarus, last year." (https://shackfordfamilyhistory.wordpress.com/category/mary-ann-robblee/).

She married William K. Shackford, 20 Oct 1852 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada, b. 31 Jul 1830 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (son of Noah Shackford and Hannah Smith), d. 8 May 1900 in Richmond Co., NY (Staten Island),⁴⁷ buried in Kensico Cem., Valhalla, Westchester Co., NY.⁴⁶ "Capt William Shackford, who up to three years ago was Port Captain of the Pacific Mail Steamship Company at Panama died yesterday of apoplexy, in Richmond Borough. Capt Shackford was born at Eastport, Me in 1830. When the civil war broke out he joined the naval volunteer service. After the war he became an officer in the American Line Steamship Company, and after that became connected with the Panama Railroad. Thirteen years ago he was appointed an officer in the Pacific Mail Steamship Company, and eleven years ago was made Port Captain at Panama." (New York Times, 9 May 1900.

iv. Harriet Drake Harris, b. 16 Sep 1836 in ME,⁴⁸ d. 16 Jan 1924 in Le Mars, Plymouth Co., IA (prob),⁴⁸ buried in Memorial Cem., Le Mars, Plymouth Co., IA.⁴⁹ In 1860, Daniel and Harriet Drew lived in Eastport, Washington Co., ME. In 1870, they lived in Chicago. In 1880, they lived in Sioux City, Woodbury Co., IA. In 1900, they lived in Le Mars, Plymouth Co., IA.

She married Daniel Drew, Capt., est 1856 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (prob), b. Mar 1826 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME, d. 12 Jan 1904 in Le Mars, Plymouth Co., IA (prob), ⁴⁹ buried in Memorial Cem., Le Mars, Plymouth Co., IA. ⁴⁹

29. **W. Harris Robblee**, b. 21 May 1808 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 16 Mar 1895 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ In 1861, 1871, and 1881, Harris and Eunice lived in Broad Cove, Annapolis Co., NS. In 1891, they lived in Annapolis, Annapolis Co.

He married **Eunice E. Eaton**, 1 Oct 1843 in Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. 14 Jul 1815 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, o (daughter of **Jacob Eaton** and **Mary Troop**), d. 1 Sep 1896 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.

Children:

+ 101 i. Thomas Edwin Robblee b. 2 Oct 1845.

- ii. Sarah A. Robblee, b. 16 Dec 1846 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 9 Jul 1887 in NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. In 1881, Sarah lived with her parents in Nova Scotia.
- + 103 iii. Jacob Valentine Robblee b. 26 Dec 1849.
 - iv. Mary Elizabeth Robblee, b. 1851 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.⁸ I am unable to find the Bennetts in the census in Canada or the United States. At the time of their marriage, Richard Bennett was a sea captain.

She married Richard Thomas Bennett, 17 Oct 1875 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. abt 1839 in Rochester, England,51 (son of Robert Bennett and Elizabeth _____).

- + 105 v. William Judson Robblee b. 8 Jul 1853.
- + 106 vi. Hannah Mariah Robblee b. 31 Oct 1851/56.
- + 107 vii. Eunice Eaton Robblee b. 23 Jun 1860.
- 30. **Ann E. Robblee**, b. 12 Sep 1810 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 1 Feb 1891 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada,⁵² buried in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada.⁵² In 1850, William and Ann and their two sons lived in Eastport, Washington Co., ME. They continued to live in Eastport in 1860. In 1881, William and Ann Hall lived in St. John, NB. William was a bookseller. They were 70 and 71 years old, both born in NS. In 1891, William Hall was 81 and lived with son Moses and wife Fanny in York Co., NB.

She married **William Henry Hall**, 15 Nov 1832 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 53 b. 19 Aug 1809 in Port Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of **James Hall** and **Havilah Shaw**), d. 3 Mar 1895 in York Co., NB, Canada (prob), 52 buried in York Co., NB, Canada (prob). 52

Children:

i. Moses Shaw Hall, b. 9 Apr 1834 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 11 Nov 1903 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, Canada.⁵⁵ In 1901, Moses and Fannie lived in Fredericton, York Co., NB. Like his father, Moses was a bookseller. The census indicates that Fannie had immigrated to Canada in 1866.

He married Frances "Fanny" Addison, 3 Dec 1863 in US, b. 3 Mar 1846 in SC,⁵⁴ d. 31 Jul 1910 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, Canada.⁵⁶

ii. Thomas Harris Hall, b. 11 Jan 1836 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 17 Oct 1901 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada.⁵⁷ The Halls lived in St. John, St. John Co., NB.

He married Emma Katherine Elizabeth Estabrooks, 19 Nov 1863, b. 1 Dec 1847 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁴ (daughter of Charles Henry Estabrooks and Hannah A. Blakelee), d. aft 1901 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada?

31. **Susan Robblee**, b. 24 Apr 1813 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ³⁶ d. 26 Nov 1899 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada?, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. Possibly married 20 Jun 1834, and she may have also been named Susannah.

In 1871, Reid and Susan lived in New Caledonia, Annapolis Co., NS where Reid was a hotelkeeper. In 1881, Susan lived in New Caledonia with her son James and family. She was 65. She continued to live with James and Bessie in 1891, now in Granville Ferry, NS.

She married **Joseph "Reid" Hall**, 6 Feb 1834 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵³ b. 7 Feb 1812 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of **James Hall** and **Havilah Shaw**), d. 26 Jan 1877 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.

Children:

i. Mary Havilah Hall, b. 24 Jan 1837 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 12 Feb 1920 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,⁵⁸ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³³ In 1871, William and Mary Smith lived next door to Mary's parents in New Caledonia, Annapolis Co., NS. William was a ship captain. In 1881, they lived in Granville Ferry. Following the death of her second husband, Mary went to live in Massachusetts with her son John and family. They lived in Boston in 1910 and Cambridge in 1920.

She married (1) William Smith, 11 Jan 1862 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. abt 1832 in NS, Canada (son of John Smith), d. 22 Aug 1886 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob).

She married (2) Robert Mills, 17 Apr 1890 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 14 Apr 1822 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ (son of Robert Mills and Hannah Lovell), d. 4 Feb 1910 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Mills Cem., Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.^{33,59}

- ii. Susan E. Hall, b. Sep 1838 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 18 May 1844 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Granville Beach Cem., Annapolis Co., NS.
- iii. Hannah "Jane" Hall, b. 20 Oct 1839 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 15 Jan 1915 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Mills Cem., Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.⁵⁹

She married George William Mills, 31 Jan 1866 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 18 D ec 1843 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,59 (son of John Mills and Jane McCormick), d. 9 Jan 1914 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,33 buried in Mills Cem., Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.59

iv. James Reid Hall, b. 4 Jan 1847 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ d. 24 Oct 1918 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁸ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

He married Elizabeth "Bessie" Pritchard Hall, 14 Mar 1877 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 7 Apr 1848 in NS, Canada,³⁷ (daughter of Joseph Hall and Priscilla ______), d. 20 Jul 1931 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada?,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

v. Laura Judson Hall, b. 15 Nov 1857 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), divorced bet 1910-1920 in MA, d. 1944 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹ In 1881, Laura Hall lived with

her brother James R. Hall in New Caledonia, Annapolis Co., NS. By 1886, Laura and her husband Edward Nelson Lutz lived in Boston, as their daughter Claudene was born there. They continued to live in Boston. In 1920, Laura lived with her nephew John N. Smith and family in Cambridge, MA. She was divorced. Her sister Mary was also in the household. In 1930, she was a servant in the household of John and Mildred Marshall in Boston. In 1940, she lived with daughter Claudeen and husband Abram Stanley.

She married Edward "Nelson" Lutz, 25 Nov 1885 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. Jul 1851 in Cornwallis, Kings Co., NS, Canada (son of William Lutz and Mary ______), d. in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA?

32. **Joseph Robblee**, b. 14 Oct 1815 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 14 Feb 1898 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ In 1881, Joseph and Lucy lived in Annapolis Co., NS. Hattie and Fannie lived with them. In 1891, they lived Granville Ferry. In 1901, Lucy lived with son Stephen and family in Granville Ferry.

Joseph "Roblee" of Granville, NS left a will dated 4 Jan 1890 (Annapolis County Probate Will Books, Vol. 5, page 344). His heirs were his wife Lucy Ann Roblee and children Stephen Hall Roblee; Julia, wife of Joseph Croscup; Hattie, wife of Stephen Delap and Fanny Manning Roblee.

He married **Lucy Ann Hall**, 7 Jan 1847 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 12 May 1824 in NS, Canada (daughter of **Henry Hall** [1795 -] and **Nancy Eaton**), d. 24 Jun 1901 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰

Children:

- + 115 i. Stephen Hall Robblee b. 14 Dec 1847.
 - ii. James Robblee, b. Nov 1849 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 19 Jun 1860 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. ¹⁰ James and his brother Watson died on the same day. Were they possibly drowned in the tides of Fundy Bay?
 - iii. Watson G. Robblee, b. Apr 1852 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 19 Jun 1860 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰
- + 118 iv. Julia Drew Robblee b. 13 Jul 1858.
- + 119 v. Harriet "Hattie" Robblee b. 15 Jul 1862.
- + 120 vi. Frances "Fanny" Manning Robblee b. 26 Apr 1865.
- 33. **Hannah Eliza Robblee**, b. 9 Jul 1819 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 24 Oct 1899 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.⁶²

She married **James Townsend Thorne**, 11 Apr 1839 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵³ b. 30 May 1815 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ (son of **James Thorne** and **Anna Sneden**), d. 2 Feb 1899 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.⁶²

- i. James Hall Thorne, b. 14 Feb 1841 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 30 Mar 1926 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³³
 - He married Lydia Jane Worster, 20 May 1869 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 26 Aug 1854 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of John Worster and Mary Quinn), d. 31 Dec 1938 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³³
- ii. Mary Emily Thorne, b. 1843 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 27 May 1889 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. ⁶²
- iii. Anna "Annie" Sneden Thorne, b. 12 May 1845 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 6
 Feb 1906 in Easton, Bristol Co., MA, buried in Coweeset Cem., Brockton, Plymouth Co., MA. In 1881, Benjamin and Anna S. Congdon lived in Berwick, Kings Co, NS, Canada. By 1900, they had moved to Easton, MA.
 - She married Benjamin Franklin Congdon, 10 Dec 1863, b. 23 Sep 1834 in Somerset, Kings Co., NS, Canada (son of Samuel Congdon and Ruth Fisher), d. 4 Nov 1907 in W. Bridgewater, Plymouth Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Coweeset Cem., Brockton, Plymouth Co., MA.⁶³
- iv. Joseph Reed Thorne, b. 3 Oct 1847 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 7 Nov 1873 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. Joseph and Blanche did not have children. He died at age 26. Blanche married second, Theophilus Lessey Williams (1852 1897) and third, John Q. Pratt (1844 1878).
 - He married Mary "Blanche" Pickup, 4 Jun 1873 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 23 Jun 1849 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ (daughter of Samuel Pickup and Rachel Ray), d. 29 Jan 1925,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷
- v. Frederick Williams Thorne, b. 26 Aug 1851 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 2 Feb 1934 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷
 - He married Emma Edna Croscup, 30 Nov 1881 in Middle Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 30 Mar 1860 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of William Croscup and Hannah or Anna M. Cutter), d. 25 Oct 1928 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷
- vi. Edward Lefferts Thorne, b. 1 Jan 1854 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 11 Jul 1940 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷
 - He married Martha Edith Thorne, 6 Jan 1876 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 19 Mar 1858 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of Abraham Bogart Thorne and Elizabeth Kennedy), d. 12 Dec 1920 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

- vii. Sybil S. Thorne, b. 18 Jan 1855 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ d. 15 Jul 1860 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.⁶²
- 128 viii. Stephen Ernest Thorne, b. 2 Jul 1860 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 25 Sep 1936 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰

He married Amanda Alida Marshall, 30 Oct 1890 in Clarence, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 10 Oct 1863 in Clarence, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of Edward Marshall and Matilda Chipman), d. 26 Jul 1938 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰

35. **Sarah Robblee**, b. 30 Jan 1825 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 12 Nov 1913 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Troop/Hall Cem., Granville Ferry, NS, Canada.⁶⁴

She married **Stephen Bamford Troop**, 3 Aug 1854 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. 8 Feb 1824 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 64 (son of **Valentine Troop** and **Tamar Bath**), d. 16 Jan 1905 in Belleisle, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 64 buried in Troop/Hall Cem., Granville Ferry, NS, Canada. 64 In 1881, the Troops lived in Granville Ferry, NS. Frederick, Frank and Lizzie lived with them. In 1901, they lived in Granville Ferry with son Frank and family.

Children:

- + 129 i. John Millidge Troop b. 25 Dec 1843.
- ii. Phoebe Ann Troop, b. 11 Nov 1844 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. aft 1901 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada? In 1901, Phoebe and John Smith lived in St. John, St. John County, NB their four children, ages 13-19, all of whom were born in NB. John may have died on 24 May 1901 in St. John.

She married John Robert Smith, 17 Jun 1867 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 14 Dec 1833 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada,54 (son of John Smith and Jane _____), d. aft 1901 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada?

iii. Frederick Smallwood Troop, b. 23 Dec 1855 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ d. 5 Jun 1938 in Vancouver, BC, Canada,⁶⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ By 1921, Frederick was widowed and had moved to BC, where he lived with his daughter and family.

He married Alice "Maude" Hall, 1885, b. 3 Dec 1855 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of Joseph Hall and Priscilla ______), d. 30 Nov 1910 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³³

iv. Frank Bamford Troop, b. 11 Nov 1860 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 9 Apr 1950 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{6,33} buried in Woodlawn Cem., Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.⁶⁶ He married Adelia May Parker, 21 Sep 1898 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 15 Feb 1875 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of Henry Parker and Annie M. Gilliatt), d. 1946 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶⁶ buried in Woodlawn Cem., Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.⁶⁶

v. Elizabeth "Lizzie" Bath Troop, b. 16 Jun 1862 in Belleisle, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 5 Jul 1890 in Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Riverside Cem., Bridgetown, NS, Canada. Canada.

She married Leander Rupert Miller, 1 Jun 1887 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 8 Sep 1853 in Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of Jacob Miller and Cecilia Morse), d. 22 May 1940 in Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³³

36. **Isaac Robblee**, b. abt 1796 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. bef 1861 in NS, Canada. This whole family is remarkably undocumented. In 1861 and 1871, Nancye Robblee lived with her son Thomas Robblee in Pugwash, NS.

He married **Nancye Palmer**, abt 1815 in NS, Canada, b. abt 1793 in NS, Canada, d. aft 1871 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob).

Children:

- + 134 i. John Robblee b. 7 Sep 1818.
- + 135 ii. Thomas Palmer Robblee b. 16 Jun 1820.
- + 136 iii. Isaac T. Robblee b. 1821.
 - 137 iv. James Robblee, b. est 1823 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob).
 - v. Samuel B. Roblee, b. est 1827 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. aft 1854.
- + 139 vi. Lucilla or Zilla Robblee b. 1 Dec 1830.
 - 140 vii. Katie Robblee, b. est 1833 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob). I have no source information about Katie or her husband.

Ch a	Danialaan	10F2 I	1 ـ ما	020
She married	Danielson,	est 1853. I	b. est J	L83U.

37. **William Robblee**, b. abt 1796 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. This is likely the William Robblee who, in 1834, was an original subscriber to support the establishment of a Free Meeting House for All Gospel Preachers in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS. When the church finally became active in the mid-1850s, he was not listed as a pew holder.

I have not been able to document this family at all.

He married **Catherine** _____, abt 1825 in NS, Canada?, b. abt 1791.

- 141 i. Jean Robblee, b. abt 1826.
- ii. Charlotte Robblee, b. abt 1826.
- 143 iii. Catherine Robblee, b. abt 1831.

39. **Thomas Robblee**, b. 1802 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. 25 Dec 1852 near Sable Island, NS, Canada, buried in Gravestone in Tryon Peoples' Cem. Tryon, Prince, PEI. Canada.²⁴ Thomas Robblee of Tryon River, PEI is listed with James and Joseph Callbeck, builder, as owner of the "Mary Ann", a ship of 74 tons, registered in Charlottetown, PEI in 1831. The "Mary Ann" is recorded sinking off Sable Island, Dec. 1852. He may have transported his father and some of his siblings to England, 1835-40. Also, the Mary Ann is listed as transporting John Robley from England to NS in 1823.

"In 1831, Thomas Robblee, residence Tryon River, PEI, occ farmer/planter is halfowner and builder of schooner (1 deck, 2 masts, 57 ft long by 18 ft wide

and 8 ft deep, gross tonnage 74) named Mary Ann, registration number I831009 with Joseph Callbeck; constructed/registered in 1831, closed in 1832 in

Newfoundland because they transferred it to a new port." (Source: Sharon Sargent, citing Ships and Seafarer's CD, on the Roblee listserve, 23 Oct 1999).

He married **Sarah Kathleen Hall**, 18 Sep 1833 in PEI, Canada,²⁵ b. 1813 in Ireland (daughter of **Samuel Hall** [1762 - 1861] and **Sarah Brewer** [1773 - 1855]), d. 26 Apr 1881 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴

Children:

- + 144 i. Jonathan Robblee b. abt 1834.
- + 145 ii. W. Reuben Robblee b. 1835.
- + 146 iii. Jane Penman Robblee b. 3 Mar 1838.
- + 147 iv. Mary Robblee b. 1839.
 - 148 v. George Robblee, b. 1840 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 24 Dec 1859 at sea.
- + 149 vi. Alexander Lang Robblee b. 10 Nov 1843.
- + 150 vii. Martha Robblee b. 6 Feb 1846.
- + 151 viii. Thomas H. Robblee b. Oct 1849.
- 40. **John Robblee**, b. abt 1807 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. bet 1851-1855? in Mansfield, Bristol Co., MA (prob). In 1851, John and Mary Robblee lived in Westmorland, NB with their children Catherine, Alonzo, William, Selina, Charles and James. Eliza was not in the home. In 1855, Mary was a widow living in Mansfield, MA. Alonzo, Selina, James and Isadora lived with her. Isadora's place of birth is given as Mansfield, so apparently the Robblees moved to Mansfield between 1851 and 1853. Presumably John died there.

He married **Mary Ann Howatt**, 14 Apr 1830 in PEI, Canada,⁶⁸ b. 12 Aug 1812 in Tryon River, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ (daughter of **Adam Howitt or Howatt** and **Eunice Cropman**), d. 25 Apr 1856 in Mansfield, Bristol Co., MA.²⁸

- i. Eliza Ann Robblee, b. 13 Jan 1831 in Bedeque, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ²⁷ d. in PEI, Canada. There is no record of her with the family during the 1851 Census. She may have married by then.
- + 153 ii. Catherine Violette Robblee b. 13 Mar 1833.
- + 154 iii. Franklin "Alonzo" Robblee b. 24 Aug 1834.
- + 155 iv. William Henry Robblee b. 14 Nov 1838.

v. Selina Ann Robblee, b. 28 Apr 1840 in PEI, Canada?, d. 15 Jun 1863 in Cranston, Providence Co., RI.⁶⁹
She married Timothy N. Newman, abt 1860 in RI?, b. abt 1835 in USA?
vi. Charles A. Robblee, b. 5 Aug 1842 in NB, Canada (prob), d. bef 1855?
vii. James R. Robblee, b. abt 1849 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada.
viii. Isadora A. Robblee, b. abt 1853 in Mansfield, Bristol Co., MA.⁷⁰

41. Edmund Robblee, b. abt 1811 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob).

He married Marianna , b. abt 1811		
		Children:
160	i.	Emma Robblee, b. abt 1828.

Generation Four

53. **Eliza C. Robblee**, b. 1847 in PEI, Canada, d. 14 Mar 1881 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷¹ In his will, Henry Robblee lists her as his niece. Eliza or Elizabeth died of tuberculosis.

In 1881, William Francis was a widower living in Prince Co., PEI with his two children. Thirty-nine year old Elizabeth Gambel, a tailoress, was also in the home. William married second, in Dec 1881, Elizabeth Large, who died of tuberculosis on 10 Jun 1882. He married third, in Dec 1882, her sister Josephine Large.

Bob Robblee reports that Sharon Sergeant of Massachusetts has come across a record of a daughter of Joseph Robblee Francis marrying a Murdock Dawson. He wonders if this could be a fourth child of this family. However, this does not seem to be the case.

She married **William Edward Francis**, 19 Dec 1872 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁵ b. 12 Jul 1846 in PEI, Canada,⁵⁴ (son of **George Francis** and **Louisa Ann Thomas**), d. 17 Mar 1906 in PEI, Canada, buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷¹

Children:

i. Charles "Howard" Francis, b. 19 Feb 1875 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),⁵⁴ d. 21 May 1940 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁷² buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³

He married Agnes L. Rogerson, 15 Dec 1902 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, b. 1881 (daughter of John Rogerson and Jane _____), d. 1959 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.

ii. Margaret "Maggie" Crew Francis, b. 5 Oct 1876 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),⁵⁴ d. 26 Nov 1942 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (res),⁷² buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³

She married Joseph Rogerson, 15 Aug 1902 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), ⁷⁴ b. 1869, ⁷³ (son of William Rogerson and Catherine ______), d. 21 Aug 1951 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (res), buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada. ⁷³

- iii. Ruben Francis, b. Jan 1879 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),⁷¹ d. 20 Apr 1880 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁷¹ buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷¹ Ruben died at 1 year, 4 months.
- 54. **John Wesley Robblee**, b. 1850 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 25 Jun 1891 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (res), ⁷² buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada. ⁷³ In 1891, J. Wesley and Louise Robblee lived in Prince Co., PEI with their seven children: Maud, Jane, Minto, Clara, Frank, Roby and George. Wesley died that year, leaving Louise with a large family to support. None were yet married. It appears that the youngest children were raised by others.

In 1900, Louise/Louisa married second, Tristram Wooldridge or Woolridge. In 1901, she lived with Tristram in Charlottetown. Four of his children were in the home, but none of her children lived in household.

Louise is buried John Wesley Robblee. Interestingly, son Roy Minto Robblee shares a stone with Tristram and his first wife.

His Will:

In the name of God Amen, I Wesley Robblee of Tryon of Lot or Township Twenty-eight (28) in Prince County in the Province of Prince Edward Island, farmer, being in ill health but of sound disposing mind and memory and being desirous of settling my worldly affairs and directing how the Estate which it has pleased God to bless me, shall be disposed of after my decease while I have strength and capacity so to do, do make and publish this my last Will and Testament, hereby revoking and making null and void all other last Wills and Testaments by me heretoforemade.

And as to my worldly estate and all the property, real personal or mixed of which I shall die seized and possessed or to which I shall be entitled at the time of my decease I devise bequeath and dispose thereof in manner following to wit:

My Will is that all my just debts and funeral expenses and the charges of the Probate of this my last Will and Testament shall by my Executors hereinafter named be paid out of my Estate as soon after my decease, as shall by them be found convenient.

Item: I give and bequeath to my son Royminto Robblee and to his male heirs on his attaining to the full age of Twenty-one years all my real Estate and personal property situate in Tryon together with all the

Stock (except what is bequeathed to the other members of the family) farming implements and all the appurtenances hereunto belonging.

Item: I give and bequeath to my son Frank Robblee on his attaining the age of Twenty One Years the sum of One hundred Dollars in Cash out of the products of my said property.

Item: I give and bequeath to my son James Robey Robblee, on his attaining the age of Twenty-one Years the sum of one hundred dollars in cash, out of the products of my said property.

Item: I give and bequeath to my son George Robblee on his attaining the age of Twenty-one years, the sum of One hundred Dollars in cash out of the products of my said property.

I give and bequeath to each of my three daughters, Ella Maud Robblee, Hattie Jane Robblee and Clara May Robblee one bed and bedding, one sett of Bedroom furniture, and one cow, to be given to each of them by my said son Royminto Robblee, free of charge when my Executors shall request mys aid son Royminto Robblee so to do. Should my beloved wife Mary Louisa Robblee give birth to a child before or shortly after my decease- if a male child he shall receive on his attaining to the age of Twenty-one years the same legacy as each of my three sons / One hundred Dollars in cash out of the products of my said property. Should it be a female child, she shall receive the same as my hereinbefore named daughters-said bequest to be given to her by my said son Royminto Robblee so to do.

It is to be understood by my Executors that my said son Royminto Robblee shall maintain and support my said children whilst they remain on the homestead, and unmarried providing they assist in the work connected with my said property. And further that my said son Royminto Robblee shall support and maintain my said wife Mary Louisa Robblee while she remains my widow and on the homestead; and provide her with all the necessaries of life, both in sickness and in health out of the products of my said property and also that she shall have the privilege of using a horse and waggon when required by her. Should my beloved wife Mary Louisa Robblee at any time become dissatisfied to live on the homestead and wish to live with some other person or persons then and in that case my said son Royminto Robblee shall pay unto her yearly and every year the sum of Sixty Dollars in Cash while she remains my widow, out of the products of my said property.

I also give and bequeath to my beloved wife one feather bed and bedding for her special benefit.

Should my said son Royminto Robblee die without a male heir, then and in that case my said son Frank Robblee on his attaining to the age of twenty-years shall become the sole inheritor of my said property and his male heirs, and shall comply with the same requirements and conditions as my said son Royminto Robblee, that is if the requirements and conditions have not been fulfilled.

It is also to be understood by my Executors, that my said wife Mary Louisa Robblee shall have the full control and management of my said property and receive the profits and issues thereof, for the support of herself and children until such time as my said son Royminto Robblee shall have attained the age of Twenty-one years.

Lastly- I do hereby appoint my good friends George Stordy and Johnstone Howatt both of Tryon, to be my Executors to this my last Will and Testament to see the same done and performed according to the true intent and meaning of these presents.

In Witness whereof I the said Wesley Robblee have hereunto my hand and seal subscribed and set this eighteenth day of June in the year of Our Lord one thousand eight hundred ninety-one.

Wesley Robblee

Signed Sealed published and declared by the said Wesley Robblee to be his last Will and Testament in the presence of us, who at his request and in his presence have subscribed our names as witnesses.

Robert Leard Nelson Stevenson

This will was proved July 18, 1891 and registered on July 22, 1891. Probate was granted to the Executors named on Nov. 1, 1902.

He married Mary "Louise" Callbeck, est 1874 in PEI, Canada, b. 1854 in PEI, Canada (daughter of James Callbeck and Mary "Jane" Lowther), d. 10 Oct 1946 in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (res),⁷² buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³

Children:

- + 164 i. Ella "Maude" Robblee b. 5 Mar 1875.
- ii. Hattie "Jane" Robblee, b. 4 Jun 1876 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 5 Feb 1956 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ⁷² buried in Church of Scotland Cem., Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI. According to Bob Robblee, Hattie raised Robie [Reuben] Robblee, her younger brother. In 1901, James W. and Jane Howatt lived in Canton, Prince Co., PEI with James' parents. "Robe" Robblee, age 15, lived with them. In 1911, William and Hattie lived in N. Tryon, PEI. They were 43 and 34 years of age. William's mother Jennie Howatt lived with them.

The name given on her indexed death record is Mrs. Jean Howatt.

She married William James Howatt, 28 Mar 1900 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ⁷⁴ b. 2 Apr 1868 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (son of James Howatt and Janet "Jennie" M'Pherson), d. 12 Aug 1957 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.

- iii. Roy Minto Robblee, b. 11 Sep 1878 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 25 Aug 1902 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (prob), buried in People's Cem., Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷⁵ His Will:
 - I, Roy Minto Robblee of Tryon in Prince Edward Island, Farmer, declare this to be my last will and testament. I bequeath to my mother Mary Louisa Wooldridge, wife of Tristen Wooldridge, all my household furniture and effects in my dwelling house, also one horse and sleigh and one set of driving harness. I devise and bequeath to my brother-in-law William

Howatt of Albany in Prince County and my neighbor Henry Callbeck of Tryon aforesaid, Framer, all my real property consisting of about one hundred and twenty two acres of land with the buildings thereon and rights of way those belonging situate at Tryon Lot twenty eight in Prince County aforesaid and receive all the rest and remainder of my personal property upon trust; that the said William Howatt and Henry Callbeck or the survivor of them, or other the trustees or trustee for the time being of this my will [hereinafter called my trustees] shall sell, call in and convert in to money such parts of the said real and personal estate and premises as shall not consist of money, and so that they shall have full power and discretion to postpone the sale, calling in or conversion of the whole or any part or parts of the said real and personal estate and premises during such period as they shall think fit, without being responsible for loss, and I declare that my trustees may sell the same premises either together or in parcels and either by public auction or private contract and upon such terms and subject to such conditions and in such manner in all respects as they shall think fit; with power to buy in or receive or vary any contract - for sale, and to resell without being responsible for loss, and for the purposes aforesaid to execute and do all such assurances and things as they shall think fit: and shall out of the moneys to arise from the sale calling in and conversion of or forming part of my said real and personal estate. First,: pay my funeral and testamentary expenses and debts. Second: pay to my sister Maud wife of Robert Bell the sum of twenty dollars. Third: pay to my sister Janie, wife of William Howatt the sum of twenty dollars.

Fourth: pay to my sister Clara May the sum of one hundred dollars in addition to the personal property bequeathed to her by my father Wesley Robblee which said personal property or its equivalent in money shall be delivered or paid to my said sister by my executors.

Fifth: Divide the residue of said money into five equal shares and to pay one share thereof to my said mother and hold the remaining four shares in trust for my four brothers, Frank Robblee, James Robblee, George Robblee and Wesley Robblee equally to be divided between them provided however that the several bequests made by my said father under his will to my brothers James Robblee, George Robblee, and Wesley Robblee shall be taken as forming part of their respective shares under this my will in said division and the said lands and estates shall be released from the payment or lieu of said beguests. The money hereby divided and bequeathed to my said brothers shall be deposited upon interest by my trustees in the Dominion Government Savings Bank and each of my said brothers shall be paid his share with the accumulated interest thereof on his attaining the age of twenty one years. In case my one of my said brothers shall die without issue before attaining the age of twenty one years the share of the brother so dying shall be paid to my trustees to his surviving brothers or brother. I declare that the receipt of my trustees for the purchase money of my property shall effectively discharge the person or persons paying the same and from being concerned to see to the applications or being answerable for the loss or misappplications thereof. The provision of appointing a new trustee or new trustees to this my will shall be decidable by my said mother during her lifetime and after her death by the surviving on continuing trustees or trustee. I hereby appoint the said William Howatt and Henry Callbeck Executors of this my will. In witness whereof I the said Roy Minto Robblee

have to this my will set my hand this first day of August in the year of our Lord one thousand nine hundred and two.

[Signed]Roy Minto Robblee

Signed and acknowledged by the above named Roy Minto Robblee as his will in the presence of us, present at the same time, who, in his presence, and in the presence of each other have hereunto subscribed our names as witnesses.

A.A. McLean

C. Gowen McLean

This will proved on 21 day of September 1902 and was filed and registered on the 16th day of September, 1918.

- iv. Clara May Robblee, b. 19 Oct 1880 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 8 May 1905 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (prob),⁷³ buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³
- + 168 v. Franklin "Frank" Robblee b. 26 Nov 1883.
- + 169 vi. Rueben James "Robey" Robblee b. 14 Oct 1885.
- + 170 vii. George Robblee b. 9 Jan 1888.
 - 171 viii. John "Wesley" Robblee, b. 20 Jun 1891 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, 4 d. 17 Jul 1930 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (prob), buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada. John Wesley Robblee did not marry. At the time of the 1901 Census, he was living with his sister, Maud and her husband, Robert Bell, in Prince Co., PEI. Apparently, at the time of his death, he had been operating a retail clothing store in Charlottetown.
- 57. **Lydia E. Robblee**, b. abt 1850 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, de d. 20 Nov 1893 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA, buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA. Lydia was named in her father's will. The 1880 Census lists her as a servant at the home of Julius L. Clarke.

She married **James Timothy Trefry**, 18 Jul 1882 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,⁷⁷ b. 8 May 1859 in NS, Canada,⁷⁸ (son of **Reuben Clements Trefry** and **Letitia Kimball**), d. 29 Apr 1934 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA?,⁷⁶ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ Some sources list his name as Timothy Allen, including Yarmouth Nova Scotia Genealogies, but his name as given in the Newton Vital Records is James T., or J. T.

James T. Trefry became a naturalized citizen of the United States on 26 Feb 1890, when living in Newton, MA.

James married second, Josephine Caddigan, on 14 Sep 1896 in Newton, MA. He continued to live in Newton through at least 1930 when he was a retired electrician. Daughter Georgette, age 42, lived with him. Georgette did not have an occupation.

i. Frank Helena Trefry, b. 22 Dec 1883 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,⁷⁹ d. 21 Oct 1962 in Pembroke, Plymouth Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Glenwood Cem., Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA.⁸⁰ On her birth record, her name is first given as Frankie Helena, but that is crossed out and her name is given as Frank Helena. On her marriage record her name is given a Frank H. Trefry. In later census enumerations, her name is given variously as Frank and Frances. On her gravestone, her name is given as Frances H. Young. She and Charles lived in Stoneham and Maynard, MA. It does not appear that they had children.

She married Charles Obed Young, 22 Dec 1908 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 28 Jan 1870 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,⁸² (son of George W. Young and Mary S. McKay), d. 5 Mar 1952 in Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA,^{80,61} buried in Glenwood Cem., Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA.⁸⁰

ii. Georgette Robblee Trefry, b. 15 Apr 1886 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 1967 in Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA (prob).

She married Nicholas Joseph Whalen, 31 Aug 1935 in Hudson, Hillsboro Co., NH,⁸³ b. 14 Jan 1880 in Newfoundland, Canada (son of Nicholas Whalen and Jane Robinson), d. 1961 in Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA (prob),⁶¹ buried in St. Bridget's Cem., Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA.⁸⁴

58. **Joseph M. Robblee**, b. 1852 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ d. 30 Mar 1880 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada?,²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴

Children:

- + 174 i. Harry Russell Robblee b. 29 Nov 1874.
- 59. **Jean Mary "Jennie" Robblee**, b. 23 Aug 1860 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 26 Oct 1929 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA (prob), buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ In her will, she leaves everything to her nephew Harry R. Robblee. Raised by his grandmother as her own, Harry could not have been Joseph's son as he had died in 1869. Bob Robblee speculates that Harry was Jean's biological son. However, when Harry applied for a Social Security Number in the US, he gave his parents names as Joseph Robblee and Lydia Robblee. So perhaps Jean was really his aunt. Jean did not have children who lived to adulthood, so it makes some sense that she would have left a bequest to her nephew.

"Jennie" Mowry was head of household in Newton, MA in 1900 and 1910. She was a widow. Her mother Ann Robblee lived with her.

Edward Mowry was married previously, in 1879, to Harriet Price, who died in 1888.

She married **Edward Livingston Mowry**, 8 Jun 1892 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 8 Sep 1854 in Smithfield, Providence Co., RI (son of **Enos Mowry** and **Sarah J. Harris**), d. 25 Dec 1894 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA (prob), buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ Jean was Edward's second wife.

- i. Grace "Adelaide" Mowry, b. 14 Aug 1894 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 1 Apr 1895 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶
- 63. **Harry Russell Robblee**, b. 29 Nov 1874 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁷⁸ d. 23 Mar 1948 in Anderson Co., SC,⁸⁶ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ Harry Robblee's marriage record gives his parents as Joseph Roblee and Ann Nelder. However, he was born 5 years after Joseph died. He was likely a grandson, raised by Ann. He lived with her as early as 1881.

When Harry applied for a Social Security number in 1936, he gave his parents as Joseph Robblee and Lydia Robblee. This suggests that he could have been a son of Lydia Robblee, or Joseph Robblee, both offspring of Joseph Robblee and Ann Nelder. I am tentatively placing him as son of Joseph Robblee Jr. Did Joseph have a wife Lydia, possible surname Russell? Harry could just have well been the child of Lydia Robblee. She would have been 24 when he was born; she did not marry James Trefry until 1882, when she was 32.

He was naturalized on 26 Aug 1906. He was then living in Newton, MA.

In 1900, 1910 and 1920, Harry and Amy lived in Newton, MA. In 1930, it appears that Harry and Amy lived in Littleton, MA. However, the census entries are scratched out. Harry came to the US in 1890, and Amy in 1893. Apparently, they had just the one child.

In 1940, Harry and Amy were living in Newton.

He married **Amy S. Wickett**, 27 May 1896 in Brockton, Plymouth Co., MA,²⁸ b. 1876 in Northam, PEI, Prince Co., Canada (daughter of **Frank Wickett** and **Annie MacKinnon**), d. 23 Jun 1943 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶

Children:

i. Adelaide Jane Robblee, b. 13 Nov 1896 in Littleton, Middlesex Co., MA?, d. 1957 in Littleton, Middlesex Co., MA,87,61 buried in Westlawn Cem., Littleton, Middlesex Co., MA.87 In 1930, George and Adelaide Blood were living in Littleton, MA. They were both 33. There were no children in the home. They continued to live in Littleton in 1940; again, there were no children in the home.

She married George "Leslie" Blood, 1921 in Groton, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 22 Aug 1896 in Groton, Middlesex Co., MA,^{89,85} (son of George H. Blood and Mary "Emily" Carnahan), d. 1969 in Littleton, Middlesex Co., MA?,⁸⁷ buried in Westlawn Cem., Littleton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁸⁷

64. William Robblee, b. abt 1845 in PEI, Canada?, d. aft 1892 in RI?

He married Mary _____, abt 1859.

Children:

+ 177 i. Thomas Robblee b. abt 1862.

65. **James L. Reid Robblee**, b. 16 Sep 1852 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 18 Jun 1896 in Auburndale, Middlesex Co., MA, ²⁶ buried in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA. James Roblee's sons John W. and Joseph E. Robblee were both students at the Boston Asylum and Farm School for Indigent Boys in Boston in 1900.

He married **Barbara Ellen Marchbank**, 24 Aug 1882 in MA, b. 1866 in DeSable Mills, PEI, Canada (daughter of **John Marchbank** and **Jane Johnston**), d. 9 Feb 1942 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA?, buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ Barbara married second, Andrew F. Fiske, on 31 Aug 1896 in Boston, MA.

Children:

- + 178 i. John William Robblee b. 14 Nov 1885.
- ii. Joseph Evsheim Keir Robblee, b. 5 Nov 1887 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 3 Jun 1908 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ In 1900, Joseph Robblee and his brother John were both students at the Boston Asylum and Farm School for Indigent Boys in Boston. Joseph died of tuberculosis. He was a chauffeur.
- iii. Jane Robblee, b. 9 Jul 1890 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 16 Jul 1890 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.²⁶
- iv. Arthur Russell Robblee, b. 12 Oct 1891 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 2 Jun 1893 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶
- 67. **Ada L. Robblee**, b. 1857 in Southport, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 26 Jul 1885 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ Ada Robblee was servant to Wellington Burnett at the time of the 1880 Census. Her husband George Fewkes married second, Theresa Kennard Anderson, on 4 Nov 1889 in Newton, MA.

She married **George Allen Fewkes**, 10 Jul 1880 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1854 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA (son of **Benjamin Fewkes** and **Elizabeth Wilkins**), d. 25 Sep 1931 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹⁰

Children:

- i. George Frederic Fewkes, b. 4 May 1881 in Waltham, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 7 Oct 1884 in Waltham, Middlesex Co., MA,⁹¹ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶
- ii. John Benjamin Fewkes, b. 18 Feb 1884 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 30 Aug 1957 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹² buried in Forest Lawn Mem. Park, Glendale, Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹³

He married Vida Brumby, 7 Nov 1918 in Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. 15 Feb 1893 in Vassar, Tuscola Co., MI?,⁹² (daughter of William H. Brumby and Nettie Matthews), d. 23 Oct 1965 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹² buried in Forest Lawn Mem. Park, Glendale, Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹³

68. **John Henry Robblee**, b. 21 Jul 1862 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 11 Dec 1926 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA, buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA. At the time of the 1881 Census, John Robblee was apprenticed to John McRae as a joiner. He became a naturalized citizen of the United States on 29 Oct 1892. At that time, he lived on Webster St., in Newton, MA. John and Margaret removed to Tacoma, WA between 1906 and 1908.

Six of his sons, including John Henry Robblee started a company in Tacoma, WA in 1913 called Six Robblees. This company eventually sold truck parts in five western states.

"Six Robblees' Inc. has been open for business since 1913. Three brothers of varied interests formed the company as J.A. Robblee & Co. in Tacoma, WA. Jim was a sheet metal worker, Bill a locksmith and Herb a bicycle repairman. Although repairing bicycle wheels brought in the majority of their business, by the end of the World War I their experience in tuning bike spokes had been transformed to racing car wheels for drivers of the local Indy car circuit. They had entered the automotive industry.

In 1919 they took on Budd wire wheels and later Budd-Michelin steel disc wheels. Their brother Fred designed and had truck hubs built in Seattle for pneumatic tire conversions. Jim died in 1930 and willed his interest to his six remaining brothers; Bill, Herb, Fred, Ted, Hank and Dick. The company then became Six Robblees' Inc. The locksmithing operation was sold to some nephews in 1948 when Hank and Dick bought out their retiring brothers, Bill, Fred, Herb and Ted.

Dick Robblee started Six Robblees' Inc. of Oregon in Portland in 1940 and worked there until selling to Hank's son, Dave Robblee in Seattle in 1987. Dave Robblee started in 1966 and through the National Wheel and Rim Association (NWRA) expanded the business into custom wheels, installer undercarriage auto parts and a complete line of tire shop supplies and equipment. Dave served as an NWRA trustee, convention chairman and president from 1984 to 1986. Adding to locations already in Seattle, Tacoma and Yakima, the company expanded with branches in Anchorage, AK (1976), Spokane, WA (1977), Billings, MT (1978), Fairbanks, AK (1982), Portland, OR (1987) and purchased Union Rubber Company branches in Oakland, CA (1981) and Rohnert Park, CA (1986).

The 1990's saw additional expansion with a second branch in Anchorage, AK (1991), one in Everett, WA (1994), the purchase of Motor Wheel and Parts of Seattle, WA and Bearing & Rim of Spokane, WA (1992), Dee's Truck Parts in Wasilla, AK (1996), Northwest Wheel in Great Falls, MT (1998), and Montana Wheel in Missoula, MT (1998). In addition, two tire shop supply companies were acquired in Washington; WIM of Kennewick and True Wheel Inc. of Vancouver. The new millennium opened with the purchase of Tech Supply in Eugene, OR (2000) and a new branch in Medford, OR (2001).

Six Robblees' Inc. has grown from a small family business with 3 employees to a small family business with 17 branches in 5 states. Our product offering has expanded to include car, truck and trailer wheels as well as small trailer components, tire shop supplies, equipment and heavy duty parts. We have seen tremendous growth and improvement in product offering and service; preserving the belief - "Customers deserve great service!" We hope you will join with us as we grow in the future.

Andy Robblee (son of Dave Robblee, grandson of Hank Robblee)" (Source: http://sixrobblees.com/AboutUs.aspx).

He married **Margaret C. McAuley**, 8 Jul 1885 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 11 Jun 1863 in Bedeque, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (daughter of **Alexander McAuley** and **Catherine** ______), d. 17 Aug 1940 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,⁹⁶ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.⁹⁷

i. Frederick "Fred" Henry Robblee, b. 29 May 1886 in W. Newton, Middlesex Co., MA, 8 d. 12 Apr 1941 in Seattle, King Co., WA, 9 buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA. 1 n 1920 and 1930, Fred Robblee lived with his parents or mother in Tacoma, WA. In 1940, he was living in Seattle with his sister Mary McDowell and her family. He was divorced. Edabelle married second, Marvin D. Stelloh, on 5 Jun 1936 in King Co., WA.

He married Edabelle Williams, 3 May 1933 in Mount Vernon, Skagit Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 28 Dec 1906,¹⁰¹ (daughter of Stanley Brandon Williams and Stella Maude Osborne), d. Aug 1993 in Lewis Co., WA (res).¹⁰¹

- + 185 ii. William Alexander Robblee b. 7 Mar 1888.
- + 186 iii. George Robblee b. 4 Jan 1890.
 - iv. Albert "James" Robblee, b. 16 Oct 1891 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 18 Jul 1930 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,⁹⁶ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.⁹⁷ "James Albert Robblee" "The president and manager of the J. A. Robblee Company, 947 Commerce and 753 South 38th Streets, is Kiwanian Robblee who handles bicycles and velocipedes and is agent for wire wheels and accessories of all sorts. He has lived 12 years in Tacoma where he came from West Newton, Mass." (Tacoma Ledger, 20 Jun 1920)

In 1930, Albert and Orla lived in Tacoma. Their niece Amy G. Rodlin, age 21, lived with them. Since she was born in North Dakota, presumably she was Orla's niece.

Orla married second, A. E. Rensfeld on 15 Aug 1942 in Seattle, King Co., WA. She married third, Clifford Cook, on 29 Sep 1947 in Kootenai, ID.

He married Orla Annelita "Mina" Myhre, 3 Jun 1922 in Pierce Co., WA, 100 b. 21 Oct 1895 in ND. 98

- + 188 v. Ada Lorena Robblee b. 25 Apr 1894.
- + 189 vi. Mary Isabella Robblee b. 14 Dec 1895.
- + 190 vii. Frank Glenn Robblee b. 6 Sep 1897.
- + 191 viii. Herbert Kenneth Robblee b. 30 Jun 1899.
- + 192 ix. Philip Theodore "Ted" Robblee b. 17 Apr 1901.
- + 193 x. Margaret "Helen" Robblee b. 27 Sep 1903.
- + 194 xi. John Henry W. Robblee b. 1 Sep 1906.
- + 195 xii. Richard Howard Robblee b. 18 Dec 1908.
- 70. **Sarah Jane Robblee**, b. 1871 in PEI, Canada, d. 3 Aug 1951 in Blackfalds, Lacombe Co., AB, Canada, buried in Blackfalds Cem., Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada.³² Bob Robblee says: "According to my father, J.S. Robblee, his mother, Ida May Robinson, knew of and met members of this family with him in Dec 1941. They met Sarah and one of her sons, who lived on a farm within a mile of Blackfalds, AB. My grandfather, Albert Nathan, had advertised in a large farm publication that he had eggs for sale for \$1 a doz. from Jumbo Black Hens. Contact was made because of the name".

Ephraim Matthias was from Stormont, ON. According to R. P. Mattice, on the Matthias board on Rootsweb, Ephraim's father William Mattice changed his name to Matthias to maintain ownership of

timberlands he bought in Muskoga as that is how his name got recorded on the deed. He had 9 boys by that name.

In 1881, Ephraim lived with his parents in Muskoka Co., ON, Canada. In 1901, the Matthias family was living in Alberta. In 1916 and 1921, they were living in Red Deer, Alberta. They must have lived for several years in BC, as Roy and Gordon were born there.

She married **Ephraim or Ephriam Elisha Matthias**, 27 Apr 1897 in Blackfalds, Lacombe Co., AB, Canada, b. 19 Oct 1871 in Muskoga Co., ON,¹⁰² (son of **William Ira Mattice** and **Margaret Hannah Brownell**), d. 28 Apr 1936 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada?, buried in Blackfalds Cem., Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada.³²

Children:

i. Pearl Margaret Matthias, b. 2 Apr 1898 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada, d. 22 Jun 1958 in Blackfalds, Lacombe Co., AB, Canada?, 32 buried in Blackfalds Cem., Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada. 32 In 1921, Pearl and her first husband lived in Red Deer, AB. They later lived in Longview, WA. By 1930, Richard was living back in Marshall, MO and was divorced. It appears their daughter Josephine Marguerite was living with her grandmother Katherine Parks in Missouri.

She married (1) Richard Edward Parks, 30 May 1917 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada (prob), b. 17 Nov 1897 in MO,¹⁰³ (son of Edward Parks and Katherine Jane Miller), divorced bef 1930, d. 31 Oct 1988 in Pleasant Hope, Polk Co. MO (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Oak Grove Cem., Oak Grove, Jackson Co., MO.¹⁰³
She married (2) John Thomson, 15 Aug 1931.

ii. Perry Lyons Matthias, b. 17 Dec 1899 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada, d. 14 Jan 1973 in Blackfalds, Lacombe Co., AB, Canada?,³² buried in Blackfalds Cem., Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada.³²

He married Louise Martha ______, 14 Dec 1933 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada?, b. 1912, d. 29 Sep 1996 in Blackfalds, Lacombe Co., AB, Canada?, buried in Blackfalds Cem., Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada.³²

iii. Jessie Florence Matthias, b. 25 Jun 1901 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada, d. 7 Nov 1943 in Longview, Cowlitz Co., WA,¹⁰⁴ buried in Longview Mem. Park, Longview, Cowlitz Co., WA.¹⁰⁵ Alfred Sorenson served in the Canadian Forces during World War I. By 1930, the Sorensons were living in Longview, Cowlitz Co., WA. Jessie's brother Roy was living with them.

Note that the Sorensons died on the same day.

She married Alfred Christian Sorenson, 18 Oct 1920 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada?, b. 19 Apr 1894 in IA,¹⁰⁵ (son of Christian Sorenson and Mathilda Elliasson), d. 7 Nov 1943 in Longview, Cowlitz Co., WA,¹⁰⁵ buried in Longview Mem. Park, Longview, Cowlitz Co., WA.¹⁰⁵

iv. Roy Robblee Matthias, b. 20 Feb 1905 in New Westminster, BC, Canada, do do 24 Mar 1979 in Coquitlam, BC, Canada. Roy crossed into the US on 11 Oct 1929 in Eastport, ID, intending to live in the US permanently. In 1930, he lived with his sister Jessie and her husband Alfred Sorenson in Longview, Cowlitz Co., WA.

He married Laura Marcia Pritchard, aft 1930.

- v. William Franklin "Frank" Matthias, b. 5 Apr 1907 in New Westminster, BC, Canada, d. 11 Mar 1911 in Blackfalds, Lacombe Co., AB, Canada (prob), buried in Blackfalds Cem., Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada.³²
- vi. Gordon Ephraim Matthias, b. 8 Jan 1910 in New Westminster, BC, Canada, d. 10 Jul 1997 in Abbotsford, BC. Gordon Matthias was a teacher and later a principal in Wetaskiwin, AB.
- 202 vii. Annie Matthias, b. abt 1912 in Red Deer, Red Deer Co., AB, Canada (prob), d. bef 1921.
- 71. **William Warren Robblee**, b. 3 Jun 1873 in PEI, Canada, d. bet 1930-1940 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA? William Robblee came to the United States in 1890 and Jennie in 1889. William became a naturalized US citizen on 14 Oct 1902. By 1930, both were naturalized citizens. In 1900, 1910, 1920 and 1930, they lived in Newton, MA. William was a plumber. In 1940, Jennie was widowed, still living in Newton.

He married **Janice "Jennie" W. Hughes**, 24 Nov 1898 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. Oct 1871 in Ardee, County Lough, Ireland (daughter of **Thomas Hughes** and **Rose Hoy**), d. 1942 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁶¹

Children:

- + 203 i. James Alexander Robblee b. 16 Oct 1899.
 - ii. Rosanna "Rose" M. Robblee, b. 6 Sep 1900 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. bef 5 Oct 2000.

She married Joseph Boyd McDonald, bet 1930-1940, b. 20 Mar 1894 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,85 (son of Edward M. McDonald and Olivia).

- + 205 iii. William John Robblee b. 15 May 1904.
- + 206 iv. Alfred Joseph Robblee b. 26 Feb 1905.
- + 207 v. Harold Francis Robblee b. 4 Sep 1910.
- 79. **Henry Robblee**, b. 11 May 1867 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, od. 16 Aug 1912 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in St. Andrew's United Cem., N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. In 1911, Henry and Annie lived in Streets Ridge, NS, Canada. William, age 17, was in the home. Also a domestic, Elizabeth Heather, age 69.

He married (1) Ida Porter, est 1892, b. est 1870, d. bef 1901?

Children:

+ 208 i. William Edmund or Edward Robblee b. 25 Feb 1894.

He married (2) **Annie Rachell Patten**, 14 Apr 1903 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 25 Oct 1861 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **James Patten** and **Ellen** ______), d. 5 Aug 1935 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁶ buried in Fox Harbour, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³³ "Fox Harbour, Aug. 17- The funeral of the late Mrs. Annie Robblee was held at the home of her brother Mr. Alex Patton, North Wallace Pt. on Saturday, August 17 and was largely attended by relatives and friends.

The deceased had not enjoyed good health for several months but had been about as usual until a short time ago when her condition became such as to require medical attention and nursing. She was removed to Highland View Hospital on August 9 and passed away in that institution in the 75th year of her age.

The burial services were conducted by Dr. Young, pastor at United Church, Wallace, who after reading.....(illegible)" (Amherst Daily News August 20, 1935).

81. **Judson E. Robblee or Roblee**, b. 9 Sep 1826 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 17 Aug 1909 in East Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,³⁵ buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.¹⁰⁷ In 1871, Judson and Sybel lived in Broad Cove, Annapolis Co., NS with their children John Albert and Gertrude. Sybel's father John Croscup lived with them. They continued to live in Broad Cove in 1881.

Judson Robblee lived in Cleveland, OH by 1888, when he was listed in the city directory as a carpenter. According to the 1900 census, he arrived in 1887. At that time, he and Sybel lived in Cleveland with son Albert. In 1910, she lived with daughter Gertrude and husband Edward Spurr in Leonia, Bergen Co., NJ.

Dates on findagrave.com vary from the family Bible - they are 9 Sep 1825 and 20 Aug 1909. His surname is spelled Roblee on his gravestone, as is Sybel's.

He married **Sybel Anna Croscup**, 30 Sep 1855 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ b. 20 Aug 1830 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of **John Croscup** and **Sarah Hall**), d. 17 Sep 1913 in Jersey City, Hudson Co., NJ?,³⁵ buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.¹⁰⁷

Children:

- + 209 i. Albert Edward Roblee b. 31 Jul 1860.
 - ii. Laura J. Robblee, b. abt 1864 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 1864, at nine months in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ Laura Robblee died at 10 months.
 - iii. Ann "Gertrude" Robblee, b. 21 Jan 1868 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ d. 29 Apr 1950 in Rutherford, Bergen Co., NJ, buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.¹⁰⁸ Gertrude Robblee lived in her father's home in Broad Cove, Annapolis, NS at the time of the 1881 Census. She and Edward eventually bought a home in NJ. In 1910, they lived in Jersey City, NJ. Gertrude's mother Sybil Robblee lived with them. In 1930, the Spurrs lived in Leonia, Bergen Co., NJ.

They apparently did not have children.

She married Edward Wallace Spurr, 19 Jul 1898 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁰⁹ b. 14 Feb 1865 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ (son of William Voorhies Spurr and Emma Jane Ditmars), d. 9 Apr 1939 in Leonia, Bergen Co., NJ, buried in Cedar Lawn

Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.¹⁰⁸ Edward Spurr sailed the Christobal through the Panama Canal ahead of the Official First Ship when it opened.

Bob Robblee gives his date and place of birth as follows: 10 Nov 1869 in Bear River, Digby Co., NS, Canada. However, his gravestone gives 1865 as his year of birth, so absent other information, I am assuming that I have correctly identified his date of birth and parents.

- iv. Burton Lewis Robblee, b. 25 May 1873 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 29 Aug 1873 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰
- 83. **Rebeckah Robblee**, b. 26 Sep 1830 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 19 Mar 1888 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married **John Littlewood**, 8 Mar 1852 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,8} b. abt 1824 in Barrington, Shelburne Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ (son of **Daniel Littlewood** and **Ann Nancy Perry**), d. 16 May 1871 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ In 1881, the census indicates that Rebecca Littlewood was a widow. She lived in Broad Cove, Annapolis Co., NS.

Administration of John Littlewood's estate was granted to Joseph Hall on 11 Apr 1888. The estate was not settled until 25 Apr 1890. His children mentioned were Alma E., wife of John P. Littlewood of Shelburne; Lavinia, wife of James Rice; Eliza wife of Samuel Blaney; Bertha, wife of a Mr. Delap; Ella, wife of Charles Rice of Bear River, and Laura, a 20-year-old daughter.

His cemetery inscription reads: "Capt. John Littlewood, a native of Barrington, NS, d. May 16, 1871 aged 47."

Children:

i. Alma E. Littlewood, b. 18 Nov 1854 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 6 Sep 1936 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Ingomar Cem., Ingomar, Shelburne Co., NS, Canada.¹¹⁰ Alma's death record indicates that she was buried in the Stoney Beach Cemetery in Granville Beach, but her name does not appear in the transcripts for that cemetery. She was apparently buried with her first husband.

She married (1) John P. Littlewood, 11 Jan 1882 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 23 Jun 1851 in Northeast Harbor, NS, Canada (son of Andrew Littlewood and Rebecca _____), d. 18 Apr 1913 in NS, Canada, buried in Ingomar Cem., Ingomar, Shelburne Co., NS, Canada. 110

She married (2) James Herbert Rhodes, 30 Jun 1914 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 18 Feb 1850 in Paradise, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of Reuben "Perkins" Rhodes and Phebe J. Chute), d. 20 Feb 1932 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

- ii. Edwin Littlewood, b. 21 Dec 1856 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ d. 9 Oct 1860 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷
- iii. Katherine "Lavinia" Littlewood, b. 16 Nov 1858 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob),³⁷ d. 25 Dec 1943 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married James E. Rice, 15 Jan 1885 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. 3 Nov 1853 in Bear River, Digby Co., NS, Canada, ³⁷ (son of Alfred Rice and Martha Rice), d. 30 May 1935 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ⁶ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. ³⁷ In 1891, James and Lavinia were living in Lower Granville, NS. Lavinia's sister Laura Littlewood was living with them.

iv. Eliza Delap Littlewood, b. 8 Jan 1861 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 17 Jan 1939 in Granville Beach Cem., Annapolis Co., NS,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married Samuel Hall Blaney, aft 1881, b. 4 Feb 1864 in Granville Beach, Annapolis Co., NS,³⁷ (son of Stephen Blaney and Hannah Hall), d. 20 Jan 1938 in Granville Beach, Annapolis Co., NS,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

v. Bertha Littlewood, b. 21 Dec 1862 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 1 Nov 1939 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married (1) Lawrence Delap, abt 1890, b. abt 1854 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (son of Dolphus Delap and Mary _____), d. 16 Jul 1896 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.²⁶ Lawrence Delap died of typhoid fever. His occupation was steward.

She married (2) Samuel Vernon Melanson, 21 Dec 1898 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 2 Feb 1870 in Port Gilbert, Digby Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of Simon Melanson), d. 30 Nov 1930 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ Samuel was a master mariner. His marriage record gives his place of birth as Port Gilbert. His death record gives it as Salem, MA. The reporter was his daughter. The marriage record seems more likely to be correct.

vi. Ella May Littlewood, b. 25 Jun 1866 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ d. 1945 in Palm Beach Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried in Woodlawn Cem., West Palm Beach, Palm Beach Co., FL.¹¹² In 1891, Charles S. and Ella Rice lived in Hillsburg, Digby Co., NS. By 1900, they had moved to Cambridge, MA. They lived in Cambridge 1910. By 1920, they had moved again, to West Palm Beach, FL.

She married Charles Spurgeon Rice, 4 Jan 1888 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ b. 13 Apr 1866 in Bear River, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁴³ (son of Alfred Rice and Martha Rice), d. 2 Feb 1948 in Palm Beach Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried in Woodlawn Cem., West Palm Beach, Palm Beach Co., FL.¹¹²

vii. Lauretta Littlewood, b. 1868 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. Dec 1942 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA (prob), buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³

She married Stuart M. Farnsworth, 21 Dec 1892 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ b. abt 1868 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of James Stewart and Caroline _____).
d. Aug 1922 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,^{113,61} buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³
By 1920, Stewart and Lauretta Farnsworth were living in Lynn, MA. In 1930, Lauretta was widowed and living with son Lawrence in Lynn.

84. **Mary Eliza Robblee**, b. 26 Feb 1834 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 18/19 Oct 1908 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,33} buried in Old St. Edwards Cem., Clementsport, NS, Canada.¹¹⁴

She married **George Randall**, 2 Feb 1859 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,51} b. 31 Dec 1833 cal in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **James Randall** and **Mary Pickup**), d. 25 Nov 1919 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Old St. Edwards Cem., Clementsport, NS, Canada.¹¹⁴ Administration of George Randall of Clementsport's estate was granted on 18 Dec 1919 to his son Irvin E. Randall, of Clements, carpenter. His other children mentioned were Bessie, widow of Harris Beckwith of Sheffield Mills, Kings Co., NS; and Ada, wife of George Jones of Clementsport.

Children:

i. Bessie Chipman Randall, b. 9 Jul 1860 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 27 Aug 1949 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Camp Hill Cem., Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada.³³ The birth registration for Bessie appears to give her date of birth as 9 Jul 1867. The record for Bessie is next to Ada's and Mary's, so it appears that the births were all registered at once. Her marriage record gives her age as 25 and her death record gives the 1860 date with an according age.

She married Joseph "Harris" Beckwith, 5 Aug 1885 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 21 Nov 1856 in Cornwallis, Kings Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ (son of Henry Beckwith and Rebecca _____), d. 4 Jun 1909 in Sheffield Mills, Kings Co., NS, Canada.³³

ii. Ada Merilla Randall, b. 15 Nov 1862 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 1951 in Arlington, Middlesex Co., MA.⁶¹ In 1901, 1911 and 1921, George and Ada Jones lived in Clementsport, NS. By 1940, they had moved to Arlington, MA. Son Earl lived with them.

She married George Burnham Jones, 4 Jan 1892 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 12 Jun 1862 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of Charles Jones and Alice J. Smith), d. 1949 in Arlington, Middlesex Co., MA.⁶¹

- 222 iii. Mary Olivia Randall, b. 24 Oct 1865 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. bef 18 Dec 1919.
- iv. Erwin Ellsworth Randall, b. 17 Oct 1872 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 25 Dec 1971 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹¹⁵ buried in Dugway Road Cem., LeQuille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.¹¹⁶ "99 YEAR OLD RESIDENT PASSES. Erwin Ellsworth Randall, 99, of Allain's River, a retired carpenter, died Saturday in the Annapolis Royal Rest

Home. Born in Clementsport, Annapolis County, he was the son of the late George and Mary (Roblee) Randall. He was a member at the I.O.O.F. West Star Lodge No. 16, and United Rebekah Lodge, and received his 60 year jewel a number of years ago. He is survived by one daughter, Helen (Mrs. John DeNoose), Rosindale, Mass.; one son, Herbert, Marblehead, Mass.; one grandson and one great grandson. He was predeceased by his wife, the former Annie Rice." (Halifax Herald, Tuesday, 28 Dec 197)

Thespelling of his name on his birth record is Irwin Elsworth Randall.

He married Annie Rebecca Rice, 28 Dec 1898 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 25 Jul 1872 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ (daughter of Henry Rice and Elizabeth Morse), d. 18 Jul 1955 in Allen's Creek, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{33,33} buried in Dugway Road Cem., LeQuille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹¹⁶ buried in NSBMD.

- v. Augusta "Gussie" Drew Randall, b. 9 Apr 1876 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 26 Mar 1877 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³³
- 85. **Hannah Olivia Robblee**, b. 9 Jun 1836 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 5 Jan 1890 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married **Silas Gillis Littlewood**, 7 Jan 1857 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ b. 17 Aug 1821 in NS, Canada (son of **Daniel Littlewood** and **Ann Nancy Perry**), d. 11 Apr 1910 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,117} buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ Administration of the estate of Silas Littlewood, mariner, was granted to his son John Littlewood of Lower Granville, mariner, on 16 Apr 1910. His other children mentioned were George J.; Alice wife of George Harnish; Oscar; Edwin and Lucilla.

Children:

- i. Annie Olivia Littlewood, b. 15 Nov 1857 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 27 Oct 1877 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. ⁶²
- ii. Hattie Newell Littlewood, b. 20 Aug 1860 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 23 Jul 1875 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.
- iii. George Prescott Littlewood, b. 28 Aug 1864 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 21 Jun 1942 in Granville Beach, Annapolis Co., NS,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ On the record of George's marriage to Annie, his place of birth is given as Lynn, MA.

He married (1) Nettie McCaul, 20 Nov 1895 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1864 in NS, Canada (daughter of Benjamin B. McCaul and Abbie J. _____), d. 10 Jan 1905 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA.²⁸

He married (2) Annie Deluce Blaney, 11 Sep 1907 in Stoney Beach, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 21 Nov 1876 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of Stephen Blaney and Margaret Eliza Ryder), d. 9 Sep 1958 in Granville Beach, Annapolis Co., NS,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

iv. Alice Irene Littlewood, b. 16 Nov 1866 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 14 Nov 1948 in Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Woodlawn Cem., Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.¹¹⁹

She married George Isaac Harnish, 18 Apr 1891 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 6 Apr 1869 in Graywood, Annapolis Co., NS,³³ (son of Alex Harnish and Mary Elizabeth Orde), d. 4 Aug 1929 in Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Woodlawn Cem., Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.¹¹⁹

- v. Charles Owen Littlewood, b. 4 Aug 1870 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 26 Aug 1949 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³³ Charles Littlewood never married. He returned to Annapolis 50 years after leaving about 1895. He participated in the Alaska Gold Rush and owned a saw mill in BC. Pamela Robblee and her husband, James Bogart may have been there as well.
- vi. Edwin DeLong Littlewood, b. 18 Sep 1872 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸⁹ d. 7 Apr 1952 in Danvers, Essex Co., MA.¹¹⁸ Contractor in the USA. Family of 5.

He married Harriet "Hattie" Frances Wiley, 1 Dec 1899 in Danvers, Essex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 26 Jan 1878 in Middleton, Essex Co., MA,¹¹⁸ (daughter of Henry Elverton Wiley and Susan Ellen Peabody), d. 26 Sep 1955 in Salem, Essex Co., MA.¹¹⁸

vii. Lucilla "Lil" Mabel Littlewood, b. 11 Sep 1873 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. aft 1936 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA?

She married Samuel C. Armstrong, 31 Mar 1897 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 30 Nov 1877 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ (son of William Armstrong and Elizabeth ______), d. 1 Jul 1907.

viii. John Wilbur Littlewood, b. 27 Nov 1874 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 6 Jun 1951 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

He married Ruth "Rose" Ring, b. 5 Mar 1890 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (daughter of John Ring and Emeline Taylor), d. 14 Nov 1966 in NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

86. **Lucilla Robblee**, b. 22 Nov 1838 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 9 Jul 1895 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob),³⁵ buried in United Church Cem., Clementsport, NS, Canada.¹²¹ In 1871, Charles and Lucilla Potter lived in Clementsport, NS. They did not yet have children. In 1881, Lucilla was a widow living in Clementsport with son James, age 8. In 1891, Lucilla and her second husband Norman C. Rice lived in Clementsport. Son James B. was in the home, age 18. There were 4 Rice children in the home, presumably the children of Norman's first wife. In 1901, Norman, now a widower, lived with son Freeman and his wife in Hillsburg, Digby Co., NS.

She married (1) **Charles Bernard Potter**, 26 Sep 1867 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,8} b. abt 1839 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of **William Franklin Potter** and **Mary Ann Gilliat**), d. 17 Mar 1879 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob),¹²² buried in United Church Cem., Clementsport, NS, Canada.¹²¹ Charles Potter, of Clements, NS made his will on 15 Mar 1879. He directed that he be buried in the Wesleyan Cemetery in Clementsport. He mentioned his wife Lucilla and James R. Potter, formerly, James Ray Jr., his adopted son.

Children:

i. James Ray Potter, b. 14 Dec 1872 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{89,34} d. 16 Mar 1922 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,^{123,61} buried in King and William Cem., Raynham, Bristol Co., MA.¹²³ James was the adopted son of Charles and Lucilla. His birth record shows that he was born to James H. Ray, merchant of Clementsport, and Emma Jones. Emma died on 6 Jan 1873 in Clementsport, when James would have been about 3 weeks old.

James Potter was a travelling agent when he and Emma married. He was a resident of Nova Scotia, and she of Gloversville, NY. In 1900, James and Emma lived in Albany, NY. James was still in sales. He sold books. In 1910, James lived in Boston. He was married, but Emma was not living with him.

When James registered for the World War I draft, he lived in Suffield, MA and listed his sister Mrs. Grace Tisdale of Boston as his nearest relative. When James was naturalized as a U. S. citizen in 1917, his wife Emma was deceased. In 1920, he was lodging in the home of Ernestine Macomber, whom he would later marry. Ernestine was divorced from her first husband Frank Clinton Macomber.

By 1930, Ernestine had married her third husband, Wilson Blanchard. She is buried with James Potter, however.

He married (1) Emma C. Stoner, 4 Jun 1899 in Westfield, Hampden Co., MA,²⁸ b. Dec 1877 in Johnstown, Fulton Co., NY,²⁸ (daughter of Francis B. Stoner and Emma E. Brown), d. bet 1910-1917.

He married (2) Ernestine Alberta (Lauten) Macomber, 1920 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 4 Jan 1878 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁵ (daughter of Albert Francis Lauten and Harriet Amanda Royce), d. 12 Jan 1958 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,¹²³ buried in King and William Cem., Raynham, Bristol Co., MA.¹²³

She married (2) **Norman Clarke Rice**, 15 Oct 1881 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 10 Sep 1842 in Hillsburgh, Digby, NS, Canada,¹²⁴ (son of **Joseph Rice** and **Sophia Miller**), d. 1 Mar 1911 in Bear River, Digby Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Mount Hope Cem., Bear River, Digby Co, NS, Canada.¹²⁴ Norman Rice married first, Julia Lent.

87. **Pamelia Robblee**, b. 6 Jan 1841 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, doi: 12 Apr 1933 in Vancouver, BC, Canada, buried in Mountain View Cem., Vancouver, BC, Canada.

She married **James Knapp Bogart**, 28 Mar 1867 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,8} b. 1 Oct 1838 in NS, Canada,⁵⁰ (son of **John Bogart** and **Sarah E.** _____), d. 19 Feb 1913 in New Westminster, BC, Canada,¹⁰⁶ buried in Mountain View Cem., Vancouver, BC, Canada.¹²⁵ James Bogart was a master mariner. In 1881, the Bogarts lived in Broad Cove, NS. By 1891, they had moved to Vancouver, BC. In 1901, son James and family lived with them in Vancouver. In 1911, they lived with aughter Sarah Langdale in Vancouver.

Bob Robblee reports that James Bogart travelled to Boston area during the late 1930s. He took pictures, which are in the possession of Ann and John Wade.

Children:

i. James Kirtland Bogart, b. 25 Oct 1868 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ d. 1 Oct 1942 in Vancouver, BC, Canada.¹⁰⁶

He married Jane Edwards, 15 Oct 1895 in Vancouver, BC, Canada, ¹²⁶ b. 27 Aug 1876 in Bentinck, Township Co., ON, Canada, ⁵⁴ (daughter of William Edwards and Mary Pomkins), d. 5 Nov 1959.

ii. Sarah Emeline "Olivia" Bogart, b. 5 Nov 1875 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ d. 1 Nov 1964 in Vancouver, BC, Canada.¹⁰⁶

She married Sidney Milborn Langdale, 4 Jan 1899 in Vancouver, BC, Canada, ¹²⁷ b. 26 Dec 1873 in Normanby, Grey Co., ON, Canada, ¹⁰² (son of Robinson H. Langdale and Emma Lewis), d. 26 Jan 1941 in Vancouver, BC, Canada. ¹²⁶

88. **John Harris Robblee**, b. 22 Oct 1843 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 17 Jul 1917 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,33} buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ In 1881, John and Fanny Robblee lived in Broad Cove, Annapolis, Co., NS with their two eldest children. John's parents, John and "Levia" were living with them.

John H. Robblee made his will on 28 Oct 1915. He was then living in Lower Granville, NS. He mentions his wife Alice Edith and son-in-law Areline F. [Archibald?] Troop. He mentions that he has 8 children, including 4 daughters.

Alice married again after John died, to Samuel Wesley Webster.

He married (1) Frances "Fannie" Glorene Covert, 23 Dec 1875 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,6} b. 26 Jan 1858 in NS, Canada (daughter of **David Witherspoon Covert** and **Mary C. Anthony**), d. 3 Dec 1906 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.⁶²

- + 236 i. Annie Willis Robblee b. 14 Jun 1877.
- + 237 ii. Harry Herbert Robblee b. 26 Aug 1879.
- + 238 iii. Leroy "Chester" Roblee b. 16 Aug 1883.
- + 239 iv. Charles Potter Robblee b. 6 Nov 1885.
- + 240 v. John Kirtland Robblee b. 17 Jul 1887.

- + 241 vi. Clara Gertrude Robblee b. 8 May 1891.
 - vii. Helen Jean Robblee, b. 15 Feb 1893 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 4 Apr 1921 in Medford, Middlesex Co., MA.^{35,61} In 1920, Helen was unmarried, living with her brother Charles and family in Medford, MA. The family bible gives her year of death as 1924, but her age as 28, so the 1921 date in the Massachusetts death index seems to be correct.
- + 243 viii. Olivia or Olivea May Robblee b. 7 May 1896.

He married (2) **Alice Edith Beckwith**, 29 Sep 1908 in Upper Canard, Kings Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 25 Aug 1864 in Sheffield Mills, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **Joseph Henry Beckwith** and **Rebecca Harris**), d. 4 Jan 1930 in Cambridge, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Cambridge Cem., Cambridge Station, Kings Co., NS, Canada.¹²⁸ "Robblee, Mrs. Alice Beckwith, married at Lower Granville, Anna. Co., 5 Sept 1923 to S. W. Webster. "[26 Sept 1923].

"Webster, Mrs. S. W., w/o S. W. Webster, died at Cambridge, 5 Jan 1930, d/o J. Henry Beckwith & Rebecca Harris; m1. John Robblee, Lr. Granville; m2. S. W. Webster ca. 1924." [8 Jan 1930 obit]. Note: Her death record say she died on 4 Jan.

90. **Emma Hollet Robblee**, b. 29 Nov 1848 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 27 Mar 1896 in NS, Canada,³⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married **John "Robert" Bath Parker**, 5 Oct 1871 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,51} b. 10 Oct 1838 in Belleisle, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ (son of **John Bath Parker** and **Phoebe Eaton**), d. 12 Sep 1906 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ He is referred to as Robert B. Parker in his father's will.

Children:

- i. Hattie Olivia Parker, b. 23 Aug 1872 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 27 May 1898 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷
- ii. Frederick Robblee Parker, b. 11 Nov 1873 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 30 Apr 1950 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in United Baptist Church, Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.¹²⁹

He married (1) Florence McWhinnie, 3 Dec 1902 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 1882 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of John McWhinnie and Lavinia Hicks), d. 19 Oct 1908 in Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,3 buried in United Baptist Church, Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.129 He married (2) Augusta Annie Hogg, 28 Sep 1910 in Shelburne, Shelburne Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 24 Feb 1871 in Shelburne, Shelburne Co., NS, Canada,3 (daughter of Elisha Dexter Hogg and Dorcus or Catherine S. Dexter), d. 4 Sep 1956 in Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,3 buried in United Baptist Church, Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.129

iii. Edward Harris Parker, b. 3 Apr 1875 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 7 Dec 1945 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,^{61,113} buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³ In 1910, 1920, 1930 and 1940, Edward and Mary Parker lived in Lynn, MA. Edward and Mary were naturalized citizens of the United States.

He married Mary E. Burke, 8 Jun 1902 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 1881 in Ireland,⁸¹ (daughter of William Burke and Delia Fahy), d. Nov 1949 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA (prob),¹¹³ buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³

iv. Albert Eugene Parker, b. 18 Sep 1883 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 28 Mar 1964 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

He married Mary Grace McRae, 13 Jun 1913 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 21 Aug 1891 in Granville Beach, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹²⁰ (daughter of George Bingay McRae [1863 - 1941] and Blanche Delap [- 1911]), d. 1971 in NS, Canada,³⁷ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

92. **Sarah E. Robblee**, b. 26 Sep 1845 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 8 Apr 1892 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³ In 1881, Sarah and her two eldest children, John and William, lived with her mother in New Caledonia, Annapolis Co., NS. John McIlveen became a naturalized citizen of the United States in 1884 in Massachusetts.

She married **John Watt McIlveen**, 9 Mar 1872 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 6 May 1835 in Scotland,¹³⁰ (son of **Joseph McIlveen** and **Sarah** ______), d. aft 1892 in MA?

Children:

i. John Robblee McIlveen, b. 11 Jun 1873 in Methuen, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁹ d. 1 Oct 1928 in Clinton, Worcester Co., MA, buried in St. John's Cem., Lancaster, Worcester Co., MA.¹³¹

He married Katherine "Kate" F. Kelly, 6 Oct 1894 in Clinton, Worcester Co., MA,⁸¹ b. Mar 1873 in Clinton, Worcester Co., MA (daughter of William Kelly and Annie O'Toole), d. 11 Feb 1956 in Clinton, Worcester Co., MA.

- ii. Willam Judson McIlveen, b. 15 Aug 1874 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 1877 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.
- 250 iii. Albert Joseph McIlveen, b. 1876 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. 1886.
- iv. Ethelbert "Bert" Henry McIlveen, b. 11 Nov 1883 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 1956 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ?, buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ. ¹⁰⁸ In 1910, 1920 and 1930, the McIlveens were living in Passaic, NJ. In 1910, Ethebert and Rachel lived with Rachel's parents. In 1940, Mr. McIlveen's names is given as Bert. Rachel's father was living with them. Ethelbert continued to live in Passaic when he registered for the World War II draft in 1942.

He married Rachel Prince Shepard, bef 1910, b. 1882 in NY (daughter of Edward Shepard and Margaret ______), d. 8 May 1979 in Yarmouth, Barnstable Co., MA,¹³² buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.¹⁰⁸

94. **William Henry Robblee**, b. 24 Oct 1850 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 7 May 1933 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³³ In 1881, William and Susannah Robblee were living in New Caledonia Co., Annapolis Co., NS with their

children Bessie G. and Frank. William was a farmer. William and "Susan" Roblee were living in Granville Ferry, NS in 1921. He was a fisherman.

William had made a will on 10 Sep 1928. Wife Susannah and son Frank Andrew are mentioned. William's estate was registered on 10 May 1933.

He married **Susannah Litch**, 2 Jan 1878 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. 17 Dec 1855 in NS, Canada, ³³ (daughter of **Manassa Litch** and **Elizabeth Turpel or Gurpel**), d. 14 Jul 1934 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. ⁶

Children:

- + 252 i. Bessie Grace Robblee b. 5 Nov 1879.
- + 253 ii. Frank Andrew Robblee b. 5 Dec 1880.
- + 254 iii. Eleanor Mae Robblee b. 16 Feb 1882.
- 95. **Atlanta Grace Robblee**, b. 26 May 1857 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 10 Oct 1936 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ (prob), buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ. The Andersons lived in Wallington, Bergen Co., NJ in 1900 1920. In 1930, they lived in Passaic, NJ.

She married **Frederic William Anderson**, 26 Nov 1882 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 19 Jan 1852 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of **Charles W. Anderson** and **Sarah** ______), d. 8 Jan 1937 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ (prob), buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.¹⁰⁸

Children:

i. Roy Thomas Anderson, b. 27 Nov 1883 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,85 d. 6 Mar 1965 in Orange Co., FL.111

He married Annie Amelia Stewart, est 1905 in NJ?, b. 25 Dec 1887 in Jersey City, Hudson Co., NJ,¹³³ (daughter of Charles Randolph Stewart and Annie T. _____), d. 5 Nov 1957 in Bennington, Bennington Co., VT.¹³³ Anna was a resident of Orange Co., FL when she died in Bennington, VT.

ii. Charles Frederick Anderson, b. 12 Aug 1885 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,²⁸ d. 7 May 1947 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ (prob), buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.¹⁰⁸

He married Elizabeth G. Earnshaw, aft 1910 in NJ?, b. 13 Nov 1893 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ,¹³⁴ (daughter of Edward Earnshaw and Eleanor Thompson), d. 14 Sep 1974,¹⁰⁸ buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.¹⁰⁸

257 iii. Ernest William Anderson, b. 6 Nov 1887 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,85 d. 2 Sep 1960 in East Brunswick, Middlesex Co., NJ?

He married Winona "Ethola" Frost, 1 Sep 1920 in Belfast, Waldo Co., ME,¹³⁵ b. 15 Jul 1887 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,⁸⁵ (daughter of Orlando E. Frost and Fannie E. Werrel), d. Aug 1966 in East Brunswick, Middlesex Co., NJ (res).¹⁰¹

iv. Loreta Robblee Anderson, b. 13 Jun 1890 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,²⁸ d. 30 Jul 1980 in Lake Co., FL.¹¹¹ In 1920, Edmund and Loreta Partington lived in Rutherford, Bergen Co., NJ. In 1930 and 1940, they lived in Melrose, MA. There were no children in the home any of these years.

She married Edmund Newton Partington, bef 1918 in NJ?, b. 4 Mar 1891 in Oldham, England, 89 d. 7 Jun 1956 in Melrose, Middlesex Co., MA?. 43

- v. Luther Erich Anderson, b. 12 Feb 1892 in Somerville, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 18 Sep 1897 in Bergen, Hudson Co., NJ,^{136,108} buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.
- vi. Pearl Grace Anderson, b. 16 Aug 1894 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 18 May 1979 in Chapel Hill, Orange Co., NC,¹³⁷ buried in New Hope Presbyterian Cem., Chapel Hill, NC.¹³⁸ In 1920, William and Pearl Donnan lived in Scarsdale, Westchester Co., NY. In 1930 and 1940, they lived in Rutherford, Bergen Co., NJ.

She married William James Donnan, 11 Apr 1918 in NJ?, b. 2 Sep 1892 in New Rochelle, Westchester Co., NY,89 (son of Robert J. Donnan and Anna ______), d. 28 Nov 1963 in Chapel Hill, Orange Co., NC,139 buried in New Hope Presbyterian Cem., Chapel Hill, NC.138

vii. Francis Willard "Andy" Anderson, b. 23 Sep 1900 in Wallington, Bergen Co., NJ,¹³⁴ d. 1 Feb 2001 in Bloomington, Monroe Co., IN,¹⁴⁰ buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ.¹⁰⁸

He married Janet Relyt Sickler, 26 Nov 1932, b. 24 Sep 1905 in NJ, d. 18 Nov 1987 in Howey in the Hills, Lake Co., FL (res), ¹⁰¹ buried in Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ. ¹⁰⁸

96. **Frank Thomas Robblee**, b. 26 Jul 1859 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. Aug 1901 in Hurricane S. of Boston, at Sea. Frank Robblee was a master mariner. He was lost with his brother in a hurricane off Cuba. He visited with relatives in Boston just prior to sinking. There is a marker for him at Stoney Beach Cemetery in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS.

In 1891, Frank and Mary lived in Lower Granville, NS. They were both 31. They did not yet have children. In 1901, they continued to live in Lower Granville. Daughter Atlanta, age 13, was in the home. Why was she not captured in the 1891 census?

In 1902, the Annapolis County Probate Court appointed Mary Jane Robblee guardian of 14 year old Atlanta. By June 1910, Mary Jane had remarried to Walter O. Bent.

He married **Mary Jane Burnie or Burney**, 27 Oct 1886 in Litchfield, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 30 May 1860 in Litchfield, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of **John Burnie or Burney** and **Mary** ______), d. 24 Dec 1946 in Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁴¹ buried in Wadeville Cem., Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS.¹⁴¹

Children:

+ 262 i. Atlanta May Robblee b. 14 Sep 1887.

101. **Thomas Edwin Robblee**, b. 2 Oct 1845 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 21 Mar 1928 in Oroville, Butte Co., CA, Solution of Suried in Old Oroville Cem., Oroville, Butte Co., CA. In 1880, Thomas Robblee was a miner living in a boarding house in Goodwin, Plumas Co., CA. His son Frederick was living with Thomas's parents in Nova Scotia.

In 1900, Thomas lived in Bidwell, Butte Co., CA. Son Walter, age 15, was the only other person in the home. It appears that Hannah was living in Contra Costa Co., CA as Hannah Carvill. She was a servant in the home of Edward Majors. Son Charles, also listed as Carvill, was in the home. Hannah married again about 1903, to Mr. Sweet. In 1910 Hannah G. Sweet, age 51, born in Canada, who was living in San Francisco that year in a boarding house. She was a cook in a restaurant and had been married for the second time for 7 years. Her husband was not living in the same place. In 1920, Hannah G. Sweet lived with son Charles and family in Oakland, CA. She was widowed.

Hannah's death and family record are in possession of Joyce Atkins of Chico, CA, who relates that Hannah was cremated and her ashes sent to family in St Johns, New Brunswick, Canada, Canada to be scattered on the Bay of Fundy.

In 1920, Thomas Robblee lived with his son Walter and family in Oroville, CA. He was divorced.

"Funeral services were held of Thomas Robblee of Palermo this afternoon at the funeral home of with the Rev F. H. Petesime officiating. The deceased had lived in this part of California for the past 50 yrs and was well known, particularly in Butte, Plumas and Sierra counties where he mined extensively. He mined for 12 yrs on the west branch of the Feather River near Yankee Hill, and for a number of years near LaPorte. Robblee Point on the West Branch was named after Thomas and was the site of one of his mines. He also ran a restaurant in Sterling for a short time. About 12 yrs. ago Robblee came to Palermo where he lived up to the time of his death. Three sons; Charles of Oakland, Arthur G of San Francisco, and Walter Thomas of Palermo were present at the services. The pallbearers were Hoe Taber, Manuel Smith, Earl Oxley, Harry Bullard, James Conway, and J. Goger."

Thomas may have spent some time in Alaska as well.

He married (1) Mary Sophia Webber, 1 Nov 1871 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. Sep 1849 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of William Webber and Sarah H. _____), d. 4 Nov 1875 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Port Wade United Anglican Church, Annapolis Co., NS.¹⁴³

Children:

- + 263 i. Frederick William Robblee b. 20 Oct 1873.
 - ii. Thomas Robblee, b. 30 Oct 1875 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁶ d. 20 Nov 1875 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³³

He married (2) **Hannah Gertrude Carvell**, 1 Aug 1876 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada, b. 20/22 Nov 1858 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada (daughter of **Shubael Stevens Carvell** and **Elizabeth B. Hamm**), d. 1 Apr 1922 in Oakland, Alameda Co., CA.⁹⁰

Children:

- + 265 iii. Arthur Garfield Robblee b. 15 Oct 1882.
- + 266 iv. Walter Thomas Robblee b. 12 Dec 1884.
- + 267 v. Charles Witchell Robblee b. 3 Nov 1887.
- 103. **Jacob Valentine Robblee**, b. 26 Dec 1849 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 21 Apr 1935 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.⁶² "m. Baptist Church, Granville, N.S., 14th inst., by Rev. Isaiah Wallace, A.M., Capt. Jacob V. Robblee / Mary Fisher WALLACE oldest daughter of officiating clergyman." (The Daily Telegraph, 27 Mar 1884)

In 1921, Jacob and Eseline Robblee lived in Annapolis, NS. Jacob's sons Phillip and Valentine were living with them. Jacob was a sea captain.

He married (1) Mary "Minnie" Fisher Wallace, 14 Feb 1884 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 18 Apr 1858 in Newcastle, NB, Canada (daughter of Isaiah Wallace, Rev. and Frances E. DeMille), d. 12 Feb 1900 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.62

Children:

- + 268 i. Mary Fisher Robblee b. 15 Dec 1884.
- ii. Reginald Demille "Red" Robblee, b. 14 Sep 1888 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ divorced 1949 in Escambia Co., FL, ¹⁴⁴ d. Jul 1969 in Pensacola, Escambria Co., FL (res), ¹⁰¹ buried in St. John's Cem., Pensacola, Escambria Co., FL?. ¹⁴⁵ Reginald Robblee went to sea at 16 and owned fishing boats in Florida. He arrived in the US in 1902. He petitioned for naturalization on 24 Mar 1916. He was then residing on a fishing wharf in Pensacola, FL. By the time he registered for the World War I draft, he was naturalized. He was single at that time.

In 1940, "Red" D. and Louise F. Robblee lived in Pensacola, FL. Red was a seaman.

He married (1) F. Louise _____, bef 1940, b. 12 Sep 1879 in France, d. 10 Apr 1949 in Pensacola, Escambria Co., FL,¹⁴⁵, buried in St. John's Cem., Pensacola, Escambria Co., FL.¹⁴⁵ He married (2) Ida Irene _____, aft 1940, divorced 1949 in Escambia Co., FL.¹⁴⁴

- + 270 iii. Frances Elizabeth Robblee b. 12 Nov 1887.
- + 271 iv. Isaiah or Isiah "Wallace" Robblee b. 10 Nov 1889.
- + 272 v. Phillip Henry Brooks Robblee b. 5 Sep 1891.
- + 273 vi. Valentine Jacob Robblee b. 29 Dec 1894.
- + 274 vii. Alice Young Robblee b. 1 Oct 1896.

He married (2) **Eseline Clark**, 25 Jun 1902 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵¹ b. 20 Sep 1858 in Stoney Beach, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **Alexander Clark** and **Caroline (Augusta) Sproul**), d. 4 Dec 1936 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.⁶²

105. **William Judson Robblee**, b. 8 Jul 1853 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 19 Sep 1886 at sea off Pt. Lepreaux, NB, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. In 1881,

William Robblee lived in Granville, NS. He may not be buried at Stoney Beach, but rather commemorated there.

"Yesterday J.H. HARDING, of marine and fisheries dept., received a despatch from the light keeper at Point LePreau, stating that the schr. "Rosalie B.", Capt. J.W. Phipps, had gone ashore two miles east of the point during the night. The "Rosalie B." was bound from Boston to St. John. Shortly before midnight she was struck by the gale which blew so strong the schooner became unmanageable and was dashed on the rocks. In making his escape from the wreck a seaman named Wm ROBALLE, a native of Nova Scotia, was drowned. His body was afterwards recovered. The vessel was built at Greenwich, N.B. and was owned by Calvin S. PHIPPS." (The Daily Telegraph, St. John NB, September 21 1886).

He married **Sarah "Sadie" Elizabeth Milner**, 7 Jan 1880 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 51,6 b. Feb 1861 in Parkers Cove, Annapolis, NS, Canada (daughter of **William Milner** and **Catherine** ______), d. aft 1940 in MA. In 1910 - 1930, Sarah was a widow living in Boston. Loring and Catherine lived with her in 1910; thereafter Katherine/Katie lived with her. The census indicates that she arrived in the US in 1887. In 1940, "Sadie" and Catherine lived with Loring in Boston.

Children:

- + 275 i. Loring Joseph Robblee b. 30 Jun 1880.
 - ii. Kathryn "Katie" May Robblee, b. 15 May 1883 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), 101 d. 28 Feb 1975 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA. 146 In 1930, Katie was unmarried, age 46, living with her mother in Boston, MA. In 1940, she and her mother lived with brother Loring in Boston.
- 106. **Hannah Mariah Robblee**, b. 31 Oct 1851/56 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 7 Aug fali9 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Pine Grove Cem., Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada. In 1881, Hannah lived with her parents in Granville, NS. She was the second wife of Rev. Rideout, who was much older than she was. In 1891, the Rideouts lived in Middleton, NS. A widowed Hannah continued to live in Middleton in 1901 with her three children. In 1911, she was in Middleton. Son "Bradford" lived with her. In 1916, she lived in Qu'Appelle, SK with daughter Una and her husband Joseph Fowler. In 1921, she lived with Bradford in Digby, NS.

"Robblee, Hannah M., 3rd d/o Harris Robblee, Granville, married at Granville, 21st inst., to Rev. William C. Rideout, St. David, NB." [Weekly Monitor, Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., Nova Scotia, 28 March 1883].

She married **William Cookson Rideout, Rev.**, 21 Mar 1883 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. abt 1818 in Bayside, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,¹⁴⁷ (son of **Benjamin Rideout** and **Martha "Patty" Lightfoot**), d. 8 Jun 1893 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁴⁷ buried in Pine Grove Cem., Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.¹⁴⁷

Children:

i. Eunice or Una Robblee Rideout, b. 11 Jan 1884 in Oak Bay, Charlotte Co., NB, Canada, resided 1971 in Melfort, SK, Canada, d. 10 Apr 1975 in Welwyn, Melville Census Div., SK, Canada, 148 buried in Welwyn Cem., Welwyn, Melville Census Div., SK, Canada. In 1916, Joseph and Una lived in Qu'Appelle, SK, Canada with 2 year old son Bradford. Una's mother Hannah Rideout lived with them. Also in the home was Harold Ryan, age 10, born in the

US, stepson to Joseph. Una would have been about 16 at the time of his birth. On her gravestone, her name is given as Eunice R. Fowler.

She married (1) Henry Ryan.

She married (2) Joseph Fowler, est 1904, b. abt 1880 in ON, Canada.

ii. Carey Judson Coleman Rideout, b. 18 Oct 1885 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 1
Jan 1943 in Vancouver, BC, Canada (prob), buried in Mountain View Cem., Vancouver, BC,
Canada. 125

He married Margaret "Reita" Anna (McDonald) Lawrence, 11 Aug 1926 in Vancouver, BC, Canada, ¹²⁷ b. 22 Apr 1884 in Bruce, Bruce Co., ON, Canada, ¹⁰² (daughter of Hugh Ronald McDonald and Christina McLellan), d. 26 Aug 1961 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA, ⁹² buried in Cypress Lawn Mem. Park, Colma, San Mateo Co, CA. ¹⁴⁹ Margaret married first, George Sterling Lawrence, who died in 1912.

iii. Oliver "Bradford" Rideout, b. 8 Feb 1887 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 12 Oct 1971 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Pine Grove Cem., Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada. WILMOT - Oliver Bradford Rideout, 84, Wilmot, Anna. Co., died at his home on October 12, 1971 after a lengthy illness. He was the son of the late Rev. William Rideout and Hannah Marie (Robblee). Mr. Rideout was a farmer and carpenter. He attended the Baptist Church.

He is survived by his wife Beatrice; one son, Donald, Lynn, Mass.; one sister, Mrs. Una Fowler, Melfort, Sask.; four grandchildren and six great grandchildren. He was predeceased by his first wife, Alberta (Edgett) and one brother Dr. Carey Rideout. Funeral service was held on October 15 at the Frederick H. Roop Memorial Chapel with Rev. M. C. Munn officiating. Interment in Pine Grove Cemetery."

He married (1) Ethel "Alberta" Edgett, 28 Jun 1911 in Lawrencetown, Annapolis, NS, Canada, b. 1891 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada, (daughter of George M. Edgett and Matilda Reed), d. 9 May 1919 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Pine Grove Cem., Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.

He married (2) Beatrice Louise Weaver, 27 Nov 1929 in Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 20 May 1902 in East Margaretville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹²⁰ (daughter of William Louis Weaver and Bessie Maude Baker), d. 1995, buried in Pine Grove Cem., Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.¹⁵⁰

107. **Eunice Eaton Robblee**, b. 23 Jun 1860 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 1905 in Somerset, Kings Co., NS, Canada?, buried in Berwick Cemetery, Berwick, Kings Co., NS. Eunice lived with her parents in 1881. In 1891 and 1901, John and Eunice lived in Somerset, Kings Co., NS. In 1911, John was widowed and lived in Weston, Kings Co., NS. In 1921, he lived in Somerset.

She married **John Woodworth Skinner**, 26 Jun 1884 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 18 Nov 1844 in Cornwallis, Kings Co., NS, Canada,^{33,54} (son of **William H. Skinner** and **Eliza "Ann" Woodworth**), d. 6 Jun 1927 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Berwick Cemetery, Berwick,

Kings Co., NS.³³ Skinner, John Woodworth, died at Weston, 6 June 1927, age 82 years; married to Eunice Robblee. [15 June 1927 obit]

Children:

i. Robie Lamont Skinner, b. 3 May 1885 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 6 May 1953 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Berwick Cemetery, Berwick, Kings Co., NS.³³

He married Annie Barlow Ruggles, 3 Nov 1925 in Bear River, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 29 Mar 1881 in Bear River, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of George Melville Ruggles and Margaret Elizabeth Nicholl), d. aft 6 May 1953.

- 281 ii. William Harris Skinner, b. 28 Nov 1887 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada. 120
- iii. Bernard Woodworth Skinner, b. 26 May 1889 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 2 Feb 1958 in Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada. ³³

He married Catherine Olive Rebecca Knowlton, 29 Dec 1920 in Cambridge, Hants Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 18 Oct 1890 in Cambridge, Hants Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of Enos Knowlton and Minnie Webster), d. 11 Jan 1945 in Mahone Bay, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.³³

283 iv. Evelyn Annie Skinner, b. 13 Nov 1891 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada. 120

She married George Kenneth Ilsley, 26 Sep 1917 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 10 Apr 1886 in Berwick, Kings Co., NS, Canada,34 (son of Stephen Ilsley and Pamela Caldwell).

v. Jean Robblee Skinner, b. 14 Oct 1893 in Weston, Kings Co., NS, Canada, d. 27 Dec 1961 in Dempsey Corner, Kings Co. NS, buried in Aylesford Union Cem., Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada.

He married Annie Gertrude Elliott, 29 Jun 1921 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 18 Sep 1896 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of Thomas Benjamin Elliott and Hannah Odessa Horsnell).

115. **Stephen Hall Robblee**, b. 14 Dec 1847 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 29 Oct 1923 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ In 1921, Stephen and Anabelle Roblee lived in Granville Ferry, NS. Son Oscar, age 43, lived with them.

Administration of Stephen Robblee's estate was granted on 3 Nov 1923 to his son Watson D. Robblee. Others mentioned in the estate papers are Stephen's wife Anna Bell C. Robblee of Lower Granville and children Avard M. of Norwood, MA; Oscar W. of Lower Granville, Rena wife of Arthur Thomas of Lynn, MA, Hattie M. Morrison of Lower Granville and Myrtle M. Porter of Lower Granville.

He married **Annabelle Caroline Chute**, 29 Jan 1874 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 6 Feb 1853 in Bear River, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **Robert Chute** and **Elizabeth Everett**), d. 10 Apr 1935 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Granville Beach Cem., Annapolis Co., NS.³³

- + 285 i. Avard Milton Robblee b. 24 May 1875.
- ii. Oscar William Robblee, b. 29 Apr 1877 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. aft 1968 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada. Oscar lived with his parents as late as 1921, when they lived in Digby, Annapolis Co., NS. He was then 43 and single. In 1968, he was included on the voting list in Granville Ferry.
- + 287 iii. Rena Robblee b. 29 Sep 1879.
- + 288 iv. Hattie May Robblee b. 15 Dec 1882.
- + 289 v. Myrtle "Myrtie" Winchester Robblee b. 31 Dec 1884.
- vi. Watson D. Robblee, b. 21 Feb 1888 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 1968 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.
- vii. Elizabeth "Lizzie" Robblee, b. 13 Jul 1894 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ⁵⁴ d. 8 Aug 1901 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. ¹⁰
- 118. **Julia Drew Robblee**, b. 13 Jul 1858 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 9 Mar 1924 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Christ Church Anglican Church, Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS.¹⁵¹

She married **Joseph William Howe Croscup**, 4 Jan 1877 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 16 Jul 1855 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{54,33} (son of **William Croscup** and **Hannah or Anna M. Cutter**), d. 1 Mar 1918 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Christ Church Anglican Church, Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS.¹⁵¹ In 1891 and 1901, Joseph and Julia lived in Granville, NS. In 1910, Joseph Croscup lived in Lynn, MA with his daughter Ethel Cunningham. The census notes that he had come to the US in 1900. His marital status is given as married, but Julia was not in the home. Daughter Inez was also living with them. I am unable to find Julia in the census after 1901, in Canada or the US.

Children:

i. Howard Truesdale Croscup, b. 22 May 1877 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 12 Nov 1957 in Round Hill, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Round Hill Cem., Round Hill, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.

He married Addie May MacKenzie, 11 Jan 1900 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 25 Nov 1876 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of John "Sidler" McKenzie [1848 - 1914] and Dora C. Nickerson [1854 - 1890]), d. 28 Nov 1945 in Conway, Carroll Co., NH.

ii. Frederick William Croscup, b. 21 Jan 1879 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. 24 Mar 1948 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA, 113,61 buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA. 113 In 1910, Frederick Croscup lived in Lynn, MA, boarding in the home of Carrie Palmer and working as a carpenter. He lived in Lynn when he completed an attestation in 1917 before he served in the Canadian Expeditionary Forces. In 1921, he lived in Annapolis, NS with his sister Mattie Angers and family. By 1931, he had returned to Lynn and was boarding with his sister Ethel Cunningham. He was a maintenance worker at J. S. Barnet & Sons Inc.

iii. Ethel Idella Croscup, b. 1 Sep 1880 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. Dec 1961 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA (prob),¹¹³ buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³

She married Charles J. Cunningham, 27 Sep 1905 in Swampscott, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1877 in N. Yarmouth, Cumberland Co., ME,²⁸ (son of James H. Cunningham and Safronhia J. Thurlow), d. Nov 1958 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,^{113,61} buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³

iv. Israel Delap Croscup, b. 31 Jan 1882 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. Dec 1943 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA (prob), 113 buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA. 113 Israel and Mabel lived in Lynn, MA in 1910, 1920 and 1930 and when Israel registered for the World War II draft in 1942. That record indicates that he was born in Lowell, MA, but all records are on Annapolis Co., NS.

He married Mabel L. Mahar, 8 May 1907 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 27 Jul 1888 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,¹⁵³ (daughter of James J. Mahar and Bessie Lee), d. 20 Feb 1972 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³

- 296 v. James Croscup, b. abt 1885, d. bef 1901?
- 297 vi. Martha "Mattie" Hall Croscup, b. 5 Jun 1886 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.6

She married Albert L. Angers, 18 Jun 1907 in Beverly, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1877 in Grand Bay, QC (son of Alfred Angers and Louise Bailey), d. bef 1921?

vii. Inez M. Croscup, b. 21 Feb 1892 in NS, Canada, d. 23 Jan 1954 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA (prob), buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA. In 1920, Inez was boarding in Lynn, MA. She was married, but Frank was not living with her. The census indicates that she had come to the United States in 1910. Frank was boarding in a separate establishment in Lynn.

She married (1) Frank	k R. Pendelton, 17 Feb 1912 in Boston, Suffolk	k Co., MA,²8 b. 5 Mar 1889
in Newburyport, Esse	ex Co., MA,28 (son of John N. Pendleton and Ar	melia).
She married (2)	Burns.	

119. Harriet "Hattie" Robblee, b. 15 Jul 1862 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 17 Oct 1952 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰

She married (1) **Stephen Parker Delap**, 17 Nov 1882 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 1848 in NS, Canada (son of **Isaiah Shaw Parker** and **Phebe Parker**), d. 6 Jun 1896 in NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰ Annapolis County Probate Acts Books, Volume 2 3029. Page 266, dated 22 Jun 1896: LA for the estate of Stephen P. DELAP, late of Lower Granville, master mariner, granted to his widow Hattie DELAP. Page 292, 26 Oct 1897, Letters of Guardianship for the persons and estates of Harry P. DELAP and Archie R. DELAP sons of Stephen DELAP granted to Hattie DELAP. Page 292, 29 Dec 1897, estate settled. Estate Folio D116 (1896): Heirs: Hattie McKENZIE (widow remarried), Harry P. DELAP and Archie R. DELAP.

"m. at residence of bride's father, 7th inst., by Rev. Isaia Wallace, A.M., assisted by Rev. James Stothard, Capt. Stephen Parker DELAP of ship "J.H. McLaren", Hattie Robblee second d/o Joseph Robblee, Granville, N.S." (St. John Glober, 13 Nov 1882).

Children:

i. Harry Parker Delap, b. 21 Oct 1883 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 1977 in NS, Canada (prob), buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.

He married Cora "Mabel" Farnsworth, 29 Jul 1907 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 31 Jul 1883 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of Eugene Stanley Farnsworth and Nellie Grace Winchester), d. 27 Sep 1964 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.

300 ii. Archie Robblee Delap, Pvt., b. 19 Dec 1885 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 8 Jan 1970 in Vancouver, BC, Canada,¹⁰⁶ buried in Forest Lawn Cem., Burnaby, Greater Vancouver Region, BC, Canada.¹⁵⁴

He married Madeline Sophia Bell, 26 May 1921 in Port Kells, BC, Canada,¹²⁷ b. 2 Jun 1894 in Belfast, Co. Down, Ireland,¹²⁶ (daughter of Wilson Bell and Sarah Murphy), d. 30 Mar 1980 in Vancouver, BC, Canada,¹²⁶ buried in Forest Lawn Cem., Burnaby, Greater Vancouver Region, BC, Canada.¹⁵⁴

She married (2) **John "Sidler" McKenzie**, 19 Dec 1897 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 1848 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of **Alexander McKenzie** and **Mary A. Sideler**), d. 22 Feb 1914 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada,¹⁰ buried in NSM, D.

120. **Frances "Fanny" Manning Robblee**, b. 26 Apr 1865 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 6 May 1941 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³³

She married **Samuel Fowler Longmire**, 8 Jan 1890 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 27 Oct 1866 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **John Longmire** and **Eleanor or Elnora Fowler**), d. 8 Jun 1953 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³³

Children:

i. Etta Jean Longmire, b. 8 Feb 1891 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 120 d. 1963 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. 37

She married Francis "Frank" Stewart Mills, 12 Apr 1911 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. 30 Apr 1890 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, (son of Alfred Mills and

Levinia Farnsworth), d. 11 Nov 1946 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷ Francis Mills owned a hotel.

ii. Lucy Longmire, b. 7 Aug 1896 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁵⁵ d. 11 Jul 1933 in Hillsburn, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁵⁵ buried in Hillsburn Cem., Hillsburn, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.¹⁵⁵ Victor married second, Myrtle M. Vantassell, in 1935.

She married Victor Wellington Halliday, 11 Jul 1918 in Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 4 May 1897 in Hillsburn, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ (son of Austin Halliday and Loretta "Retta" Longmire), d. aft 1935.

129. **John Millidge Troop**, b. 25 Dec 1843 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 29 Aug 1926 in Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹⁵⁶ buried in All Saints' Anglican, W. Dalhousie, Annapolis, NS, Canada.¹⁵⁷

He married **Annie McNab Withers**, 13 Jun 1870 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 24 Mar 1848 in Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **Walter Weihers** and **Harriet Wade**), d. 1 Apr 1923 in Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in All Saints' Anglican, W. Dalhousie, Annapolis, NS, Canada.¹⁵⁷

Children:

- + 303 i. Archibald "Archie" Foster Troop b. 11 Feb 1862.
- 134. **John Robblee**, b. 7 Sep 1818 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. aft 1901 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada? Where was John living throughout all the censuses previous to 1901? In 1901, he lived with daughter Mary Jane in Acadia Mines, NS.

He married **Catherine** ______, est 1840 in NS, Canada, b. abt 1820, d. bef 1900 in NS, Canada.

Children:

- + 304 i. Mary Jane Robblee b. 28 Feb 1844.
- 135. **Thomas Palmer Robblee**, b. 16 Jun 1820 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 1906 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada? Bob Robblee has a copy of their marriage certificate. The original is in possession of Barbara Stubbs. One witness, who signed his own name, was Samuel Robblee.

In 1871, Thomas and Abigail lived in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS with their seven children. Thomas's mother Nancy lived with them. In 1881, they continued to live in Cumberland Co. All of their children were still at home. Also, granddaughter Mary Jane Robblee, age 1. Mary Jane continued to live with the elder Robblees in 1891, in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS. James, Frank, Woodberry and Charles were also in the home. In 1901, Thomas and Abigail Robblee lived in Cumberland Co., NS.

He married **Abigail Jane Reid**, 10 Oct 1854 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 24 May 1830 in East Village, Colchester, NS, Canada, ⁵⁴ d. 20 Apr 1912 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

Children:

+ 305 i. James William Roblee b. 10 Oct 1856.

- + 306 ii. David "Cyrus" Roblee b. 1 Jan 1856.
- + 307 iii. Lucilla "Lucy" Jane Roblee b. 20 Apr 1861.
- +308 iv. Harriet A. Roblee b. Dec 1863.
- + 309 v. Sarah "Elizabeth" Roblee b. 20 Jul 1863.
- +310 vi. Isaac Franklin "Frank" Roblee b. 6 Jul 1866.
 - vii. George Woodbury Roblee, b. 15 Feb 1869 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³⁴ George Roblee's birth record gives his middle name as Barry. However, in the 1881 census his name is given as George W. Roblee and in the 1891 census as Woodbury.

He married Martha "Jane" Penman Robblee, 3 Apr 1889 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 6 Jan 1870 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,27 (daughter of William Robblee [1826 - 1871] and Thankful Fisher [1825 - 1871]). In 1881, it appears that Martha lived with James and Celia Grant in Pugwash, Cumberland, Co., NS, Canada. She was then 11 years of age.

- +312 viii. Charles Mansfield Roblee b. 16 Mar 1871.
- 136. Isaac T. Robblee, b. 1821 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. abt 1917 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada? In 1861, it appears that Isaac Robblee lived in Cumberland Co., NS with a household of 5 males and 2 females. In 1871, Isaac and Mary Robble lived in Lower Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS. Children Henry, age 13; Moriah, age 17; John, age 20; and Hugh, age 16 lived with them. Both Isaac and Mary are given as age 55. In 1891, Isaac and Mary Ann lived in Acadia Mines, NS with daughter Maria and her husband Edward Patriquin and family. Their name is given as Rouble. Isaac lived to 96 years, according to his grandson, Charles E. Robblee.

He married **Mary Ann Miles Mooring**, abt 1845 in NS, Canada, b. 1818 in Wallace Bay, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. aft 1891 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada?

Children:

i. Charles W. Ives Robblee, b. abt 1847 in Cumberland Co., NS (prob).

He married Mary Oliver, 17 Jun 1871 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁵⁸ b. abt 1845 in Pictou Co., NS, Canada (prob) (daughter of John MacNeil Oliver and Mary McDonald). This may be the Mary Oliver who, in 1870, was a domestic servant in the household of William and Elizabeth Gammell in Providence, RI. She was 27, born in Nova Scotia.

- + 314 ii. Catherine "Mariah" Monroe Robblee b. 18 Dec 1847.
- + 315 iii. John Higgins Robblee b. 18 Jan 1851.
- + 316 iv. Hugh Duncan Robblee b. 19 Feb 1855.
- + 317 v. Robert "Henry" Robblee b. 17 Jun 1858.
- 139. Lucilla or Zilla Robblee, b. 1 Dec 1830 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 29 Jan 1854 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. There is conflicting information about the wife of James Tuttle. Some source give her name as Zilla Fisher. On the marriage record of daughter Isabella, her parents names are given as Jas. Tuttle and Zilla or Lilla Fisher. I cannot find any other primary record that clarifies.

cannot find a death record for Lucilla/Zilla. James is supposedly buried in the Wallace Bay cemetery with both wives but I cannot find an on-line source for burials in this cemetery.

She married **James Tuttle**, abt 1848 in NS, Canada, b. 4 Aug 1812 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (son of **William Tuttle** and **Elizabeth Peers**), d. 28 Jun 1890 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob). James married again, to Eleanor, and had at least 6 more children.

Children:

i. Isabella Mitchell Tuttle, b. 1 Nov 1850, d. 5 May 1915 in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY. Is this the Isabella Tuttle who married George Edward Stewart on 6 Feb 1873 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS? She was 22 years of age, daugher of James Tuttle and Lilla (?) Fisher. George was 28, born in Malagash. Her father James and wife Eleanor lived in Wallace in 1871; she lived with them.

In 1891, the Stewarts lived in Malagach, Cumberland Co., NS. In 1900, they lived in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA. In 1910, they lived in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY.

She married George Edward Stewart, 6 Feb 1873 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 8 b. abt 1844 in PEI, Canada, d. 8 Jun 1919 in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY. 159

ii. Baldwin Tuttle, b. Jul 1851 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 3 May 1927 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada,³³ buried in Bass River Cem., Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³ Baldwin's parents are given as James and Sarah on the marriage record. His death record is also a little confusing, as it gives his mother's names as Henrietta Eagles, which was the name of his first wife.

In 1881, Baldwin and Henrietta lived in Cumberland Co., NS. In 1891 and 1901, Baldwin and Martha lived in Lower Londonderry, NS.

He married (1) Henrietta Eagles, 30 May 1878 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,8 b. abt 1859 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of Isaiah Eagles), d. bet 1881 - 1891 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob).

He married (2) Martha , bef 1891, b. abt 1842 in NS, Canada.

iii. George Mills Tuttle, b. 11 Jun 1852 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,^{6,54} d. 22 Jan 1912 in Winnipeg, Selkirk Co., MB, Canada (prob),¹⁶⁰ buried in Elmwood Cem., Winnipeg, Selkirk Co., MB, Canada.¹⁶⁰ In 1881, George and Ellen Tuttle lived with Ellen's parents in Well, Cumberland Co., NS. In 1891, George and Ellen lived in Parsboro, Cumberland Co., NS. In 1901, they lived in Westmorland, NB. In 1916, a widowed "Helen" Jane Tuttle lived in Winnipeg Centre, Manitoba with her 3 children. She continued to live there in 1921.

He married Ellen Jane Dodsworth, 21 Feb 1877 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 16 Jul 1856 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ (daughter of George Dodsworth and Olivia _____), d. 7 Jan 1938 in Assiniboia, MB, Canada (prob),¹⁶⁰ buried in Elmwood Cem., Winnipeg, Selkirk Co., MB, Canada.¹⁶⁰

144. **Jonathan Robblee**, b. abt 1834 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 22 Sep 1898 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada. Jonathan and Sarah lived in Moncton, NB in 1881 and 1891. In 1911, Sarah lived with daughter Hannah and husband John W. Duke. She continued to live with them in 1921.

Some sources say that Jonathan was the son of David Robblee (son of Joseph and Jane (Penman) Robblee) and Sophia Fisher.

He married **Sarah Elizabeth Price**, 10 Apr 1861 in Dundas, Kent Co., NB, Canada,¹⁶² b. 13 Jun 1837 (cal) in Kings Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ (daughter of **William Price** and **Sarah Cushing or Cushion**), d. 23 Sep 1922 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.¹⁶¹

Children:

- + 321 i. Sarah "Matilda" "Tilley" Robblee b. 25 Mar 1862.
- + 322 ii. May Elizabeth Robblee b. 9 Nov 1865.
- + 323 iii. George William Robblee b. 14 Apr 1867.
 - iv. John "Irvine" Robblee, b. abt 1869 in Buctouche, Kent Co., NB, Canada (prob), d. aft 1896 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada? Irvine Roblee did not marry.
 - v. Jane "Jennie" Katherine Robblee, b. Oct 1869 in Buctouche, Kent Co., NB, Canada (prob), d. 2
 Jun 1944 in Cranston, Providence Co., RI, buried in Grace Church Cem., Providence, RI. In
 1921, Jennie lived with her sister Hannah Duke and family in Moncton, NB. Later, she was a
 nurse in Providence, RI. She did not marry. In 1940, she lived with brother George in
 Providence, RI.
 - vi. Thomas Heckford "Heck" Robblee, b. 14 Oct 1872 in Buctouche, Kent Co., NB, Canada, d. 15 Oct 1955 in Pictou, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in Haliburton Cem., Haliburton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. In 1900, Thomas Roblee and and his first wife Cora L. Roblee lived in Yankee Hill, Lancaster Co., NE. They had been married 5 years. There were no children in the home. Thomas was a farmer. His parents' places of birth are given as England and Scotland. Their marriage record, name given as T. H. Robblee, confirms that this is the right Thomas Robblee, as his parents' names are given. His second marriage to Anna Abbott also gives his name as T. H. Robblee, but does not give his parents' names.

Some sources indicate that Thomas married third, Sarah English. After quite a bit of exploration, I do not think this is correct. There was a Bessie English, daughter of John Milton and Sarah English, who married Val Jean Robley in NE and had daughters Cleda, also called Rhodie, and Mabra.

Stella (Kinnear) Robblee grew up in New Brunswick, but in 1900, she lived with her parents in Stoneham, MA. By 1911, the Kinnears had returned to New Brunswick.

In 1921, Thomas and Stella lived in Moncton, NB. Thomas was a pipefitter.

In 1946, Thomas entered the US from Canada at Vasselboro, ME. His entry paperwork indicated that he had previous stays in the US, 1893-1900 in Boston; 1900-1909 in Lincoln,

NE. The intent of his entry was to reside permanently. He was planning to live with his sister-in-law Mrs. Julia Whitcher, in Stoneham, MA.

From: Debby Bulmer-Raby

Subject: Hannah Belle Robblee Duke Warman & William Warman

Date: Sun, 13 Aug 2006 21:36:41 -0300

Hi all

I have a bomb shell for you. I have a partial letter - of course not dated, written by Julia Cora May Duke, my spinster great aunt- Hannah Belle Robblee Duke's daughter. She was born April 21, 1908. In the letter she is talking about how her brother Clarke Wallace Duke was the only one whose given names were not family names " ...and my name for instance Julia (Jule Warman- Will Warman's wife - she was Julia Summers (Cora) Uncle Tom Robblee's second wife - he was married 3 times."

I have in my records that Thomas Heckford Robblee was born October 14, 1872 in Buctouche, Kent County, New Brunswick. His first wife's name at present is unknown and I have no idea if there were any children. The second wife was Cora Summers - again no details yet, and his third wife was Stella Kinniar (sp?) both died at age 96 at Nursing home in Pictou, Nova Scotia.

Have fun with this one!

Debby.

He married (1) Cora L. Wilson, 29 May 1895 in Lancaster Co., NE,¹⁶⁶ b. 29 Nov 1871 in IL,¹⁶⁷ (daughter of Oliver P. Wilson and Adaline Wilson), d. 17 Feb 1903 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE (prob),¹⁶⁷ buried in Wyuka Cem., Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE.¹⁶⁷ He married (2) Anna L. (Mahon) Abbott, 7 Mar 1906 in Council Bluffs, Pottawattamie Co., IA,¹⁶⁸ b. Nov 1872 in OH (daughter of Loran E. Mahon and Almeda Harris), d. bef 1921? He married (3) Stella Viola Kinnear, bef 1921, b. 2 Sep 1878 in Upper Sackville, NB, Canada,¹⁶⁴ (daughter of Calvin Kinnear and Cecelia Flett), d. 21 Feb 1958 in Pictou, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Haliburton Cem., Haliburton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.¹⁶⁹

- + 327 vii. Hannah Belle Robblee b. 16 Oct 1873.
- + 328 viii. Mabel Alice Robblee b. 30 May 1877.
- 145. **W. Reuben Robblee**, b. 1835 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 12 Nov 1901 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. ²⁴ In 1881, Reuben and Mary Jane lived in Prince Co., Prince Edward Island, Canada with their children Maggie and Fannie. They lived there in 1901. Daughter Maggie "Saunders" and her two children Ruby and Fern lived with them. Maggie's marital status is given as married.

"In 1889, Reuben Robbler residence Summerside, PEI, occ merchant is full owner and builder of steamer(1 deck, 0 masts, 41 ft long by 11 ft wide and 5 ft deep, gross tonnage 14, net tonnage 11,

registered tonnage 9) named Yantic, registration number I889005; constructed in Lot 3, PEI in 1888/registered in 1889, closed in 1916 because it was broken up." (Source: Sharon Sargent, citing Ships and Seafarer's CD, on the Roblee listserve, 23 Oct 1999)

A Reuben Robblee received a grant of land in Western Canada. This Reuben's brother Alexander and his sons did as well, so it seems like that this is the right Rueben. I cannot confirm that he ever took up residence there.

His will reads as follows:

This is the last Will and Testament of Reuben Robblee of lot of township twenty six in Prince County Prince Edward Island Farmer.

I give and devise to my wife Mary Jane Robblee and to my daughter Margaret Sanderson wife of Capt. Robert Sanderson all of my real and personal estate to be divided equally between them share and share alike.

I appoint for my executors my aforesaid wife and daughter.

This will was made the fourth day of November One thousand nine hundred and one.

His Reuben X Robblee Mark

Signed published and declared by the said Reuben Robblee as and for his last will and testament in the presence of us present at the same time who at his request in his presence and in the presence of each other have hereunto subscribed our names as witness to the due execution hereof.

John Sutherland Herbert Muttart

This will was proved on the 14th day of February 1902 on the oath of Herbert Muttart, one of the subscribing witnesses, and was registered on the 15th day of February 1902.

He married **Mary Jane Crew**, 6 Jan 1870 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,¹⁷⁰ b. Feb 1851 in PEI, Canada (daughter of **Joseph Crewe** and **Margaret Taylor**), d. 27 Apr 1927 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.⁷²

Children:

- + 329 i. Margaret "Maggie" F. Robblee b. 3 Jul 1870.
- + 330 ii. Fannie Mae Robblee b. Jan 1877.
- 146. Jane Penman Robblee, b. 3 Mar 1838 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 1906 in PEI, Canada, buried in Victoria Cem., Victoria, PEI, Canada. In 1881 and 1891, Charles and Jane lived in Prince Co., PEI. In 1901, they lived in Tryon, PEI, Canada.

She married **Charles "Wesley" Clark**, 29 Jul 1862 in PEI, Canada, ²⁵ b. 4 Apr 1837 in PEI, Canada, ⁵⁴ (son of **Michael Clark** and **Mary Muttart**), d. 1916 in PEI, Canada (prob).

Children:

- i. Mary Lucy Clark, b. 31 May 1863 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. 19 May 1866 in PEI, Canada.
- ii. Howard Beatty Clark, b. 23 Apr 1865 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 13 Feb 1942 in Kinistino, SK, Canada, buried in Kinistino Cem., Kinistino, SK, Canada. Howard and Rolla lived in Prince Co., PEI in 1891, 1901 and 1911. By 1916, they were living in Prince, Albert Co., Saskatchewan.

He married Rolla Brier Holland, 20 Aug 1888 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada, b. 19 Jan 1870 in PEI, Canada, (daughter of Frederick Francis Holland and Sophia Irving), d. 20 Sep 1954 in SK, Canada, buried in Kinistino Cem., Kinistino, SK, Canada. 171

- 333 iii. William Henry Clark, b. 11 Jun 1868 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. 27 Jun 1871 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob).
- iv. Jessie Jane Clark, b. Apr 1871 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. aft 1911 in ON, Canada? In 1911, Alexander and Jessie Urquhart lived in Toronto, ON.

She married Alexander Steven Urquhart, 1893, b. Feb 1858 in NB, Canada, d. 30 Jul 1920 in Toronto, York Co., ON, Canada.

v. Ada Wright Clark, b. 9 Feb 1873 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. 8 May 1957, buried in PEIM. In 1901, William and Ada Irving lived in Prince Co., PEI, Canada.

She married William Henry Pope Irving, 14 Aug 1893 in PEI, Canada,¹⁷² b. 29 Jan 1867 in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ (son of Arthur Irving and Mary Elizabeth Clark), d. 1935.

vi. Frederick Cyrus Wells Clark, b. 13 Jul 1874 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 14 Oct 1947 in Winnipeg, Selkirk Co., MB, Canada. In 1901, Fred and Carrie were living with Fred's parents in PEI, Canada. In 1911 and 1921, they lived in their own household in PEI. In 1930, Frederick and Carrie Clark were living in Detroit, MI.

He married Caroline "Carrie" Amelia Stumbles, 9 Jul 1896 in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, b. 19 Dec 1875 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, decomposition of Thomas Trenaman Stumbles and Eleanor Eliza Callbeck), d. 26 Dec 1943 in Grosse Point, Wayne Co., MI. 173

147. **Mary Robblee**, b. 1839 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 12 Apr 1890 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴ In 1881, Robert and Mary Leard lived in Prince Co., PEI, Canada, with their children Ruben S., age 21; Ella L., age 13; Robert L., age 6, and Heber W., age 7 months. Jane Leard, age 21, a dressmaker, was living with them. Robert Sr. was a teacher. In

1891, Robert was widowed and living in Prince Co., PEI. Ella and Judson lived with him. In 1901, Robert lived with daughter Ella and her husband James Morrison in Prince Co.

She married **Robert Leard**, 25 Aug 1860 in PEI, Canada,²⁵ b. 18 Jan 1835 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ (son of **James Leard** and **Mary Snow**), d. 28 Jan 1910 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (res),⁷² buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴

Children:

- i. Melinda Jane Leard, b. Jun 1861 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ d. 11 Apr 1863 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴
- 338 ii. Ellen Leard, b. 1864, d. 1896.

She married James Day.

339 iii. Reuben Sprague Leard, b. 20 Aug 1865 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 20 Jul 1937 in Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹⁰

He married (1) Margaret "Maggie" May Moore, 29 Sep 1895 in Fortuna, Humboldt Co., CA, 174 b. 1 Jan 1868 in Lake Co., CA (daughter of Anderson Weatherford Moore and Patience _____), divorced bef 1920 in CA, d. 5 Oct 1953 in Napa Co., CA, 90 buried in Sunset View Cem., El Cerrito, Contra Costa Co., CA. 175

He married (2) Isabelle (Murray) Greer, 30 Jul 1920 in Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. abt 1873 in IL,⁹⁰ (daughter of Francis Murray and Alizabeth ______), d. 15 Aug 1931 in Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹⁰ buried in CM, CD.

iv. Ella Lee Leard, b. 1867 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 27 Nov 1926 in PEI, Canada.

She married James William Morrison, 3 Sep 1891 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,¹⁷² b. bef 17 Oct 1864 in N. Bedeque, Prince Co., PEI, Canada?,²⁷ (son of James Morrison and Marjorie Cruikshank), d. 1948 in PEI, Canada.

- v. Lyman Beecher Leard, b. abt Oct 1872 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ d. 3 Feb 1873 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴
- vi. Robert "Judson" Leard, b. 29 Jul 1874 in PEI, Canada.²⁷ At the time of their marriage, Judson Robert Leard was living in Toronto and Martha Estelle Murray was living in Boston. Martha was divorced and Robert was a bachelor. A Judson Leard, insurance agent, appears in the Boston City Directory for 1924 and 1925.

He married Martha Estelle (Gray) Murray, 9 Jun 1919 in Niagara Falls, Welland Co., ON, Canada, 176 b. abt 1879 (daughter of Alex Gray and Clara E. Brydges).

343 vii. Heber Walter Leard, b. 17 Sep 1880 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ²⁷ d. 8 Jun 1882 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. ²⁴

149. **Alexander Lang Robblee**, b. 10 Nov 1843 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 23 Oct 1922 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 23 Oct 1922 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. A History of Carleton, Prince Edward Island, compiled by the Carleton Women's Institute, states that Alex Robblee married first a Miss Edwards and they had five children: Fannie, Jean, Deinstadt, Howard and Charlie. He then married Frances Bell, who was the widow of Nathan Leard. She was the mother of Bertha, Maude and Hattie Leard. Alex and Frances had Albert, Harrison and Penzie. (p. 32).

At the time of the 1881 Canadian Census, Alexander Robblee, age 37 lived in Prince Co, PEI with the following family members: Frances, age 34; Howard, age 12; Bertha, age 10; Hattie, age 8; Maud, age 6 and Albert, age 2. Hattie and Maud were Frances' daughters by her first marriage. In the 1891 census, they are referred to as Hattie and Maud Leard. (see below).

Alexander's other children from his first marriage lived with other families at that time. Dunstadt, age 11, was living with William and Catherine Newsom in Prince Co., PEI. Bob Robblee reports that Jean was living in the home of Alexander Morrison, but I cannot find that, at least in PEI. Fanny was adopted by her uncle Reuben Robblee and his wife Mary Jane. She was in their home in 1881. Where was Charles?

In 1891, Alexander (age 47) and Frances (age 44) lived in Prince Co., PEI. Family members were Howard, age 22; Dunstadt, age 21; Albert N., age 12; Penzie B., age 7; and Harrison, age 4. Also Hattie Leard, age 17 and Maud Leard, age 15. A Charles Robblee, age 18, was a domestic in the household of Nathaniel and Mary Pearson in Prince Co., PEI.

In 1901, only Albert and Penzie remained living with their parents. Alexander L. Robblee received a western land grant in Canada, date unknown. In 1906, he and Fanny and son Albert were living in Assiniboia West, SK. Alexander and Fanny returned to PEI by 1911, but Albert stayed in Saskatchewan. In 1921, Alexander and Francis Robblee were living in Tryon, PEI.

His Will:

This is the last will and testament of me, Alexander Lang Robblee, presently residing at Tryon in Prince County in the Province of Prince Edward Island, Canada, Carpenter.

I hereby appoint Francis Ann Robblee to be the sole executrix of this my last will and testament.

I hereby direct and empower my executrix to pay all my just debts and funeral and testamentary expenses at soon as convenient to do so.

To my wife Francis Ann Robblee I give, devise and bequeath all my real and personal estate of every kind and description, for her use and benefit as long as she may live.

At the death of my said wife Francis Ann Robblee, whatever may then remain of my estate, I give and bequeath to my daughter Penzie Belle Duff, wife of Louis R. Duff.

I make and publish this as and for my last will and testament, hereby revoking and annulling all former wills and testamentary dispositions heretofore by me made.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have hereto subscribed my name and set my seal this Tenth day of June in the year of our Lord One Thousand Nine Hundred and Twenty One.

Alexander Lang Robblee

SIGNED, SEALED, PUBLISHED and DECLARED by the said Alexander Lang Robblee as and for his last will and testament in the presence of us present

in his presence and in the presence of each other have hereunto subscribed our names as witnesses to the due execution hereof.

E.H. Boulter Jas. A. Chisholm A. Marvin Bell, MD. DDS.

Registered on Nov. 3, 1922. Adm. c. t. a. granted 12 June 1930 to A. Marvin Bell.

He married (1) **Sarah Frances Coles**, 25 May 1867 in PEI, Canada, b. 1846 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada, d. 31 Jan 1877 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.

Children:

- + 344 i. David "Howard" Robblee b. 8 Aug 1868.
- ii. Alexander "Deinstadt" Robblee, b. 20 Jan 1870 in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ d. 28 Apr 1935 in Brookline, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹ Alexander's baptismal records indicates that his name was Alex. Dienstadt; his parents were Alexander and Sarah. The officiating clergyman was T. Dienstadt.

His marriage record gives his name as Deinsteadt, with "Alexander" written off to the side. His parents are given as Alexander Robblee and Fannie Edwards. In the 1920 census, his name is given as Deinsteadt. In 1930, it is given as D. Harry Roblee. He and Ethel were living in Newton, MA both years. They apparently did not have children. His death record gives his name as Deinsteadt Harry Robblee.

He married Ethel Adelaide MacNeill, 7 Feb 1906 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1882 in Denver, Denver Co., CO,²⁸ (daughter of Robert MacNeill and Isabelle Marchbank), d. aft 1948 in MA.

- 346 iii. Fanny Strong Robblee, b. Oct 1870 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 29 Nov 1872 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.
- iv. Charles Robblee, b. abt 1873 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. abt 1924 in NJ, resided 1922 in Rahway, Union Co., NJ. Charles' half brother, Albert Nathan, moved from Alberta to NJ to have his hearing checked and worked with him for 2-3 years.

In 1930, Henrietta was a widow living with her parents in Jersey City, Hudson Co., NJ.

He married Henrietta "Nettie" Victoria Benson, b. 20 Oct 1892 in Jersey City, Hudson Co., NJ, (daughter of William J. Benson and Henrietta Smythe), d. aft 1930.

- + 348 v. Annie Jean Robblee b. Nov 1875.
- + 349 vi. Fannie Mae Robblee b. Jan 1877.

He married (2) **Frances Ann (Bell) Leard**, 21 Dec 1877 in PEI, Canada, 25 b. 22 Apr 1847 in PEI, Canada (daughter of **Ephraim Bell** and **Annie Henderson**), d. 19 Mar 1930 in Carleton, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (res), 72 buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. 24

Children:

- +350 vii. Albert Nathan Robblee b. 12 Mar 1879.
- +351 viii. Penzie Bell Robblee b. 24 Feb 1884.
 - ix. George Harrison Robblee, b. 28 May 1886 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, on Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried 1899 in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. George Robblee died from appendicitis. Is he the George Robblee who recieved a Western Land Grant in Canada? Since his father and brothers did, it seems likely.
- 150. **Martha Robblee**, b. 6 Feb 1846 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 1922 in PEI, Canada (prob), buried in Wesmorland Baptist Church, PEI, Canada, resided in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.

She married **George Crew**, 1 Jul 1865 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,¹⁷⁰ b. 7 Mar 1845 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada,⁵⁴ (son of **Joseph Crewe** and **Margaret Taylor**), d. 1939 in Watertown, Middlesex Co., MA,¹⁷⁸ buried in Westmoreland Baptist Church, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.¹⁷⁷ George Crew(e)'s mother was reportedly a Micmac Indian from St. Peters Island, PEI, Canada.

George and Martha Crewe lived in Prince Co., PEI as late as 1911. In 1923, a year after Martha died, George crossed over into the United States via Vasselboro, ME. In 1930, George, age 85, lived with his son John K. Crewe and family in Andover, Merrimack Co., NH. Reportedly he later went to live with son Denton in Watertown, MA. Following his death, he was buried with his wife Martha in PEI.

Sharon Sargeant related this on the Roblee listserve on 19 Apr 1999:

"Dorothy Tucker b 1918 tells my great aunt in 1990 that "I met our grandfather George Crewe in Watertown, MA when I was about 18 years old (1938) living with his son and wife Uncle Denton and Maude, also their daughter Marjorie. He was in his 90's. He passed away in 1939 and the family brought him back to Westmoreland to be buried with his wife Martha. After grandfather George Crewe passed away I understand that Charles Crewe and Jessie his wife took over the Crewe farm. I also visted the old Crewe farm in Albany. I can't remember the name of the people that live there now, but one of the ladies took me through the old Crewe house (It was pretty run down but I understand it was 100 acres and a beautiful farm at one time). My mother spent a summer with her grandmother when she was 12 years old [Martha Robblee was very sick]. I have a picture of her sitting on a huge wood pile with the barn in the background. a little added information: - George Crewe born 1846 died 1939 93 years old. Martha Robblee born 1847 died 1922 74 years old. Sometime after George and Martha lost a daughter they moved to Albany from Crapaud and had a 100 acre potato farm."

"Joseph Crewe came from England and landed on the south side of Prince Edward Island. He married a MicMac Indian girl (Margaret Taylor from St. Peter's Island, Hillsborough Bay (south side of PEI). Joseph

and Margaret started farming in Crapaud, PEI. children: - Henry or Harry - went to NY building boats. George Crew (your grandfather and my great grandfather). Carrie. Mary Jane. Maggie. Louisa. Emma. Joseph Crewe died 1892 born 1812 was 80 years old. Margaret T his wife died 1890 born 1817 was 73 years old. After Margaret Taylor Crewe died - Joseph Crewe went to live with his son George and Martha on the farm in Albany, PEI. Joseph was a small man and wore gold earrings in each ears [may have been an English Jew]. (This information is from aunt Francis Crewe (Goff) Gough. She was the youngest child of Martha and George Crewe. She married a rancher (Goff) and lived in British Columbia. She had one son Byron who lives in and around Vancouver, BC. I corresponded with Aunt Fannie up until the time she passed away - several years ago. She used to come on to visit Aunt Mildred (Pratt) in Braintree, MA."

Children:

i. William Heckford Crew, b. 1867 in PEI, Canada (prob),¹⁷⁷ d. aft 1940 in New York City, NY (prob). In 1910, William and Ellen Crew were living in Manhattan where William was a joiner in the shipbuilding industry. The census indicates that William came to the United States in 1887. He would have been about 20. In 1920 and 1930, they lived in Brooklyn, NY. In 1940, they lived with daughter Martha in New York City.

He married Ellen _____, abt 1890, b. abt 1872 in NY, d. aft 1940 in New York City, NY (prob).

354 ii. Sarah Jane Crew, b. Jan 1869 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada?, d. 23 Aug 1924 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹ James and Sarah Loanes lived in Boston, MA, and had a large family.

She married James Southwick Loanes, 28 Oct 1891 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. Sep 1863 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada (son of William Loanes and Sarah _____), d. aft 1920 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA?

iii. Charles W. Crew, b. 5 Mar 1871/73 in PEI, Canada, ¹⁷⁷ d. 9 Jul 1955 in Arlington, Middlesex Co., MA?, buried in Swan Point Cem., Providence, Providence Co., RI. ¹⁷⁹ In 1931, Charles Crew was living with his parents in Prince Co., PEI. He was 20 years old. He apparently emigrated to the US shortly after that. The 1930 census indicated that he came to the US in 1891. The 1910 census, when he was living in Boston with wife Jessie A., and daughter Dorothy, gives 1889 for Charles and 1891 for Jessie. Jessie was also born in Canada, about 1868. Dorothy was born in 24 Nov 1901 in Boston. Her parents are given as Charles Crew and Jessie Cameron, both born in PEI. In 1910, Charles and Jessie were living next door to Charles's brother Wiley D. Crew and his wife Lena. Charles and Jessie had been married for 10 years. They must have married in 1900 after the census was taken, as Charles was then single, living in Boston, working as a teamster.

In 1920, they lived in Taunton, MA. In 1930, Charles W. Crew was living in Arlington, MA with his daughter Dorothy and her husband Ernest Sibley.

There was another Charles Crew born in PEI about the same time, the son of Richard Crew. However, they lived in Ontario, and he seems to be accounted for in later Canadian censuses.

Apparently Charles married second, Mabel B. Sobey. I have not been able to verify this marriage.

He married (1) Jessie Ann Cameron, 15 Aug 1900 in Searletown, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,¹⁷² b. 6 May 1866 in Bedeque, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ (daughter of William Cameron and Martha Platt), d. 3 Nov 1920 in Taunton, Bristol Co., MA,⁵⁸ buried in Swan Point Cem., Providence, Providence Co., RI.¹⁷⁹

He married (2) Mabel Blanch Sobey, aft 1930, b. 19 Nov 1879 in Searletown, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (daughter of William Sobey and Rosanna Afleck), d. 18 Nov 1962.

iv. John Kitson Crewe, b. 18 Mar 1874 in PEI, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 26 Sep 1946 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Searletown United Cem., Searletown, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.¹⁸⁰ In 1916, John and Laura were living in Prince Co., PEI. In 1930, John and Laura Crew lived in Andover, NH. John's father George was living with them. John's immigration year is given as 1922.

He married Laura Lizzie Alice Arnett, 25 Dec 1902 in Albany, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ¹⁷² b. 2 Feb 1884 in Albany, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ²⁷ (daughter of James Robert Arnett and Jane "Jennie" MacKay), d. Sep 1971 in PEI, Canada, buried in Searletown United Cem., Searletown, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. ¹⁸⁰ "Marriage announcements: Daily Examinier, 12/26/1902, p. 5, Morning Guardian, 12/29/1902, p. 7

"Laura Crewe died over Labor Day weekend in 1971 (early Sept) at the age of 88.

She lived in Hopkinton and Grafton, Massachusetts with my grandparents from some time in the 1940s or 1950s until my grandmother died in 1961. Then Laura returned to PEI, and a nursing home which I believe was in Charlottetown. I visited her there in 1970. I do know she went back to Canada because of the benefits for the elderly so I assume that she was still a Canadian citizen. PEI is where she died.

She left John Kitson Varnum \$400 in her will - he was named after her husband, probably because he was the first male great grandchild. There may have been no male Crewe grandchildren" (Sharon Sargeant: http://www.islandregister.com/arnett.html).

v. Wiley "Denton" (twin) Crew, b. 3 Aug 1881 in PEI, Canada, 101 d. Jul 1977 in Warrenville, Du Page, IL (res). 101 In 1910, Wiley D. and Lena Crew were living in Boston. Their years of arrival are given as 1902 and 1901. They were living next door to Wiley's brother Charles. Both men were teamsters. Wiley filed an intent to become a naturalized citizen of the US on 3 Apr 1919.

In 1930, Wiley and Lena were living in Watertown. In 1940, Wiley lived in Watertown with his daughter Marjorie and her husband Robert Santos. Wiley's marital status was given as married, but Lena was not in the home.

He married Lena Maud Burrows, 22 Nov 1905 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 26 Oct 1884 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (prob),²⁷ (daughter of John Burrows and Ellen Horne), d. Oct 1969 in Warrenville, Du Page, IL (res).¹⁰¹

vi. Louise Denton (twin) Crew, b. 3 Aug 1881 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada, d. 17 Aug 1935 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA. The Cartys lived in Boston, MA. In 1930, Louise was a widow living in Boston with her sons Victor and George.

She married Hantford Dellmore Carty, 30 Nov 1904 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 30 Mar 1875 in Little River, Digby Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of Wellington Carty and Hannah Ward), d. 23 Oct 1923 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹

vii. Frances "Fanny" May Crew, b. 28 Apr 1885 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada, 106 d. 22 Mar 1980 in Richmond, BC, Canada. 106 in 1901, Horace, not yet married, lived in Kootenay, BC, Canada. In 1911, Horace and Frances lived in Edmonton, AB.

She married Horace Greely Gough, bet 1901-1911, b. 18 Jan 1874 in PEI, Canada, 106 (son of Thomas Gough and Euphemia Macsweeny), d. 15 Feb 1951 in Vancouver, BC, Canada, 106 buried in Boundary Bay Cem., Tsawwassen, Greater Vancouver, BC, Canada. 182

151. **Thomas H. Robblee**, b. Oct 1849 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 8 Nov 1923 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ¹⁸³ buried in Peoples' Cem., Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. ¹⁸⁴ In 1900, Thomas and Annie Robblee lived in Cleveland, OH. Their year of arrival in the US was 1899. In 1910, Thomas lived in Cleveland, boarding in the home of Eldra and Ellen Love. In 1920, he lived with daughter Fanny Crocker in Cleveland. Annie also lived in Cleveland, head of a separate household. Both Thomas and Annie gave their status as married. Annie was working as a bookkeeper. Henry and Fanny were living with her.

"Robblee-Mrs. Annie Crabbe, entered into rest at the residence, 13904 Baldwin av., Friday noon. Services and interment in Summerside, Prince Edward Island, Canada, Monday, May 6". (Cleveland Necrology File. 4 May 1918)

"Robblee-Thomas H., for 23 years a resident of Cleveland, died November 8, at Tryon, Prince Edward island, Canada, in his 73d year; one son, William C. Robblee, and his daughter, Fanny C. Crocker, survive him. Interment Saturday, at People's cemetery, Summerside, P. E. I." (Cleveland Necrology File, 8 Nov 1923)

He was buried the Saturday after he died in Tryon. He had returned to Tryon prior to his death and was at the home of his brother, Alexander.

He married **Annie Carson Crabbe**, 7 Mar 1878 in PEI, Canada,²⁵ b. 31 Aug 1854 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (daughter of **Thomas Crabbe** and **Charlotte** ______), d. 3 May 1918 in East Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁸⁵ buried in Peoples' Cem., Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.¹⁸⁴

Children:

i. Charlotte Crabbe Robblee, b. 1879 in PEI, Canada, d. 13 Aug 1882 in PEI, Canada, buried in Summerside Cem., Summerside, PEI, Canada.

- + 361 ii. William Crabbe Robblee b. 23 Jan 1881.
 - 362 iii. Owen Curtis Robblee, b. 23 Oct 1882 in PEI, Canada, d. 1890 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada?, buried in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.
 - iv. Annie Claire Robblee, b. abt 1884 in PEI, Canada, d. 1943 in Mason, Heard Co., GA, buried in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. The death notice for Annie's father's Thomas Robblee does not include her in the list of survivors. This would suggest that she died before 8 Nov 1923, not in 1943. I cannot find her in either the Canadian or the US census.

She married	Whitney,	act 1905
Sile iliairieu	willuley,	est 1905

v. Thomas Lane Robblee, b. 17 Mar 1886 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 13 Apr 1910 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH, buried in Peoples' Cem., Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. Notes: Robblee-Thomas Lane, aged 24 years, suddenly, Wednesday evening. Funeral Sunday, April 17, at Summerside, Prince Edward Island" (Cleveland Necrology File, Reel #069. 17 Apr 1910)

Birth - Summerside, P.E.I., 17th inst., wife of T.H. Robblee, a son. (The Daily Telegraph, March 23 1886).

vi. Henry Crabbe Robblee, b. 15 Mar 1888 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, 130 d. 20 Feb 1919 in East Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH, 185 buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH. 187 Henry Robblee formed a Law Partnership with Christofer in Cleveland in 1912. He was naturalized in Cuyahoga Co., OH on 15 Nov 1913. He had arrived in the US on 15 Apr 1900, crossing in Buffalo, NY. He was living in Cleveland. His widow Winifred continued to live in Cleveland in 1920 and 1930.

"Robblee-Henry C., aged 30 years 11 months, beloved husband of Winifred Robblee, devoted son of Thomas H. Robblee, beloved brother of Fannie Rupert and William C. Robblee, entered into rest Thurs. morning. Funeral from late residence, 1671 Carylon road, Saturday, Feb. 22, at 3 p. m. Private burial services at Lake View cemetery." (Cleveland Necrology File, Cleveland Public Library)

Winifred married first, Louis Stollsteiner.

He married Winifred E. (Latimer) Stollsteimer, 22 Jan 1919 in Summit Co., OH,¹⁸⁸ b. 23 Dec 1886 in Olmsted, Cuyahoga Co., OH (daughter of William T. Latimer and Mary C. Thompson), d. aft 1930 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH?

- + 366 vii. Fanny Crabbe Robblee b. 11 Feb 1892.
- 153. **Catherine Violette Robblee**, b. 13 Mar 1833 in PEI, Canada, ²⁷ d. 21 Jan 1859 in Providence, Providence Co., RI?, buried in North Burial Ground, Providence, Providence Co., RI. ¹⁸⁹ In 1855, the Whites lived in Mansfield, MA. In 1860, a widowed Henry and 5-year-old daughter Henrietta lived with his parents in Easton, Bristol Co., MA. Henry re-married that year, to Angeline Purdy. His name was apparently Rufus Henry White. Later census records, and his death record use that name.

She married **Henry R. White**, 20 Aug 1853 in Mansfield, Bristol Co., MA,⁷⁹ b. 23 Jun 1833 in Mansfield, Bristol Co., MA,¹⁹⁰ (son of **Aaron A. White** and **Ruth Ring**), d. 18 Mar 1912 in Middleboro, Plymouth Co., MA,¹⁹⁰ buried in Rock Cem., Middleboro, Plymouth Co., MA.

Children:

- i. Henrietta White, b. 14 Aug 1854 in Mansfield, Bristol Co., MA, 85 d. bet 1860-1870?
- 154. **Franklin "Alonzo" Robblee**, b. 24 Aug 1834 in PEI, Canada, d. 2 Sep 1896 in Meadowvale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), buried in Tremont Old Cem., Tremont, Kings Co., NS, Canada. In 1860, Franklin and Margaret lived in Boston, MA with their two oldest daughters. F. A. Robblee became a naturalized citizen of the United States on 21 Sep 1876, in Boston. In 1880, Franklin and Margaret lived in Boston, MA with their large family. In 1881, they lived in Nova Scotia. Franklin was a blacksmith.

Franklin A. Roblee of Meadowvale, NS made his will on 13 Aug 1896; it was probated on 5 Nov 1896. He mentioned his children Nellie Elevia, Nina Ann, John Leon of York, ME, engineer; Adrian and other unnamed children.

"Messenger and Visitor - Wednesday, 27 April 1887 - Page 5: Robblee - At Meadowvale, Annapolis County, N.S., April 8th, of consumption, Mrs. F.A. Robblee, in the 54th year of her age. She leaves behind a husband and 8 children. She was baptized into the fellowship of the Nictaux Baptist church by the Rev. Willard Parker, Dec. 27 1863. She lived up to her profession and when she drew near the close of life she exclaimed, "come, Lord Jesus." Her remains were interred in the cemetery at Tremont, Lower Aylesford, Sabbath April 11th, in hope of the resurrection of the just; and an appropriate discourse was delivered by the pastor of the Lower Aylesford church." (posted by Ric Noble on findagrave.com).

He married **Margaret Ann Crocker**, 27 Nov 1857 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ⁵¹ b. 11 Sep 1834 in NS, Canada, d. 8 Apr 1887 in NS, Canada (prob), buried in Tremont Old Cem., Tremont, Kings Co., NS, Canada. ¹⁹²

Children:

- i. Minnie Amelia Robblee, b. 20 Sep 1857 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,²⁸ d. 15 Mar 1877 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.²⁸
- + 369 ii. Ruth "Esther" Olevia Robblee b. 3 Jun 1860.
 - 370 iii. Albert Ernst Robblee, b. 4 Oct 1864 in S. Farmington, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 11 Jul 1911 in Danvers, Essex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Oak Grove Cem., Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.²⁶ In 1910, Albert Robblee was an inmate at the Danvers State Hospital. He died there, of general paralysis. He was a blacksmith.
- + 371 iv. William Alonzo Robblee b. 6 Jun 1863.
- + 372 v. John Leon Robblee b. 12 Jun 1866.
- + 373 vi. Amy or Anna "Eliza" "Lizzie" Robblee b. 30 Mar 1868.
- + 374 vii. Minot Perry Robblee b. 7 Feb 1870.
- 375 viii. Adrian Thorn Robblee, b. 1 Feb 1871/72 in Meadowvale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 1936 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA? Adrian's birth is also recorded in Boston, MA, but with a date of 1 Feb 1872. That record says he was born in Wilmot, NS.

In 1910, Adrian and Etta were living in Salem, MA. They did not have any children. Adrian was a blacksmith. He was a naturalized citizen; Etta was not. In 1920 and 1930, Adrian and Addie were living in Amesbury, MA. Adrian apparently did not have children by either of his wives.

Addie married first, Samuel Blake, and they had at least 3 children, including a daughter Mary E., who married John T. Cross. In 1940, Addie lived with the Crosses in Amesbury, MA.

He married (1) Etta M. Berry Pierce, 9 Mar 1904 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 1872 in Clementsport, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of Thomas Pierce and Dolly Pyne), d. 31 Dec 1915 in S. Farmington, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Union Cem., S. Farmington, Annapolis, NS, Canada.

He married (2) Addie Cora (Page) Blake, 1918 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 16 Dec 1866 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁵ (daughter of Charles E. Page and Mary C. West), d. aft 1940 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA?

- + 376 ix. Nellie Helena Robblee b. 11 Feb 1874.
- + 377 x. Nina Alice Robblee b. 4 Nov 1878.
- 155. **William Henry Robblee**, b. 14 Nov 1838 in PEI, Canada, d. 21 Sep 1863 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA.²⁸ William H. Roblee died of consumption. His death record indicates he was married at the time of his death. His parents are given as John and Catherine. However, his marriage record gives his parents as John and Mary Ann. This latter record seems more likely to be correct, as he would have been self-reporting.

Aurelia married second, Owen Ballou, on 24 Nov 1864 in Franklin, MA.

He married **Aurelia Eunice Adams**, 21 Sep 1861 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 17 Dec 1844 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA,¹⁹⁴ (daughter of **Gardner Adams** and **Eunice R. Darling**), d. 19 April 1885 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Union Street Cem., Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA.¹⁹⁵

Children:

i. Estella E. Robblee, b. 15 Feb 1863 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA, d. 30 Oct 1863 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA.²⁸ Estella died from consumption.

Generation Five

164. **Ella "Maude" Robblee**, b. 5 Mar 1875 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, 54,196 d. 19 Dec 1956 in N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (res), 72 buried in Church of Scotland Cem., Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI. 196 In 1901, Robert and Maude lived in Prince Co., PEI. Robert's grandfather (?) Walter Bell, age 87, was living with them, as was Maud's brother John W. Robblee, age 9. In 1911, they were living in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI with daughters May and Lena (Jean?) Her death record gives her name as Mrs. Maud Ella Bell.

She married **Robert Bruce Bell**, 26 Dec 1900 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),⁷⁴ b. 1 Jul 1865 in PEI, Canada,¹⁹⁶ (son of **Robert Bell** and **Elizabeth Howatt**), d. 3 Dec 1912 in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁷² buried in Church of Scotland Cem., Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI.¹⁹⁶

Children:

- i. Mary "May" Bell, b. 15 Feb 1902 in PEI, Canada, d. Mar 1996 in PEI, Canada.
- 380 ii. Jean Louise Bell, b. 20 Sep 1904 in PEI, Canada, de d. 6 Oct 1978 in PEI, Canada, buried in Church of Scotland Cem., Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI.
- 381 iii. Walter J. Bell, b. 24 Nov 1911 in PEI, Canada, d. 1994 in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. Walter's name is on his parents' gravestone, with no dates.

He married Beulah Oakley, est 1932, b. est 1913.

168. **Franklin "Frank" Robblee**, b. 26 Nov 1883 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 31 May 1965 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³ In 1921, Frank and Mary M. Robblee lived in Tryon, PEI with their 2 children. Frank was a farmer.

He married **Maggie Mae Stordy**, 29 Sep 1909 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,¹⁷² b. 10 Sep 1883 in PEI, Canada,²⁷ (daughter of **George Stordy** and **Margaret Potts Rogerson**), d. 6 Jun 1967 in PEI, Canada,⁷³ buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³

Children:

- i. Harry Robblee, b. 8 Aug 1910 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. 5 Dec 1910 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (res).⁷²
- + 383 ii. George Wesley Robblee b. 31 Jan 1912.
- + 384 iii. Kenneth Arthur Robblee b. 20 Dec 1915.
- 169. **Rueben James "Robey" Robblee**, b. 14 Oct 1885 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 4 Sep 1976 in PEI, Canada, buried in St. John's Anglican, St. Eleanor's, PEI, Canada. In his father's will, he was called Robey and that name appears on the 1901 Census where he was listed in his sister's home as an adopted son.

Robey and his brother George, along with members of the Mills families left PEI around 1915 and settled in Saskatchewan around the Spalding area. Apparently Robey and Jessie returned to PEI at a later date.

"a Hubert Mills family portrait was taken before my grandparents - Jessie Irene Mills and Reuben Robblee went out west to Saskatchewan. They settled in a small village called Spalding. In the same area - Jessie's sister Ada and her brother Arthur also settled along with my grandfather's brother George Robblee. My father Kenneth Robblee, my uncle Victor and my aunt Vera were born in Saskatchewan. After the WWII, my father, uncle and aunt moved to London, Ontario while my grandparents went back to the "Island"". (http://www.boormanfamily.ca/trees/compton/rr01_139.htm).

He married **Jessie Irene Mills**, 19 Jul 1917, b. 12 Dec 1893 in St. Eleanors, Summerside, PEI, Canada,²⁷ (daughter of **Hubert Coleman Mills** and **Mary Jane Tanton**), d. 12 Dec 1967, buried in St. John's Anglican, St. Eleanor's, PEI, Canada.

_		•				
1	n	ı	α	re	n	
		•		<i>1</i> C.	,,	

- + 385 i. Vera Louise Robblee b. 2 May 1918.
- + 386 ii. Kenneth William Robblee b. 11 Sep 1923.
- + 387 iii. Victor "Vic" Reuben Robblee b. 12 Jul 1925.
- 170. **George Robblee**, b. 9 Jan 1888 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 9 Feb 1933 in Daphne, SK, Canada, ¹⁹⁷ buried in Clearview Cem., Daphne, SK, Canada. ¹⁹⁷ It appears that George Robblee may have been adopted. In 1901, a George Robblee, age 12, is listed as the adoptive son in the Simmons family in Prince Co., PEI. It is not clear to me if he was the adopted son of the head of household, Martha Simmons, age 65 or of Lee Richard and Mary Simmons, both age 43.

George Robblee farmed in Spalding, SK with his brother, Reuben. They left PEI about 1915. In 1921, George and Bertha were living in Laurier, SK with sons Wesley and Donald.

He married **Bertha Ruth McLeod or MacLeod**, 1917 in Neptune, SK, Canada, b. 17 Jul 1895 in Prince Co., PEI, Canada (daughter of **Donald MacLeod** and **Joanna**_____), d. 2 Jun 1984 in Daphne, SK, Canada, ¹⁹⁷ buried in Clearview Cem., Daphne, SK, Canada. ¹⁹⁷ Bertha married second Michael Brophy and third Edward Wolfgram.

Children:

i. Wesley George Robblee, b. 4 Nov 1917 in Neptune, SK, Canada, d. 21 Sep 1983 in Spalding, SK, Canada, buried in Clearview Cem., Daphne, SK, Canada. Wesley Roblee died after being hit by a truck.

He married Helen Pruden, 30 Nov 1963 in St. Front, SK, Canada, b. 20 Oct 1917. They had no children.

- ii. Donald Minto Robblee, b. 10 Oct 1920 in Spalding, SK, Canada, d. 4 Dec 1931 in Spalding, SK, Canada, buried in Clearview Cem., Daphne, SK, Canada. Early death from TB?
- 390 iii. Johanna "Lorraine" Robblee, b. 13 Jun 1923 in Spalding, SK, Canada, d. 9 Feb 1929 in Spalding, SK, Canada, buried in Clearview Cem., Daphne, SK, Canada. Early death from TB?
- + 391 iv. Ralph Burrell Robblee b. 16 Apr 1927.
 - v. Dean Robblee, b. 10 Oct 1929 in SK, Canada, d. 1 Dec 2005, buried in Clearview Cem., Daphne, SK, Canada. Unmarried, Dean Robblee suffered from schizophrenia all his life and lived most of it in a sanitarium.
- 174. Harry Russell Robblee (See marriage to number 63.)
- 177. Thomas Robblee, b. abt 1862, d. 21 Dec 1892 in Providence, Providence Co., RI. 198

He married Mary A. _____, est 1880.

Children:

393 i. Agnes V. Robblee, b. abt 1881.

178. **John William Robblee**, b. 14 Nov 1885 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,¹⁹⁹ d. 24 Feb 1916 in CA?, buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ In 1900, John W. Robblee and his brother Joseph were both students at the Boston Asylum and Farm School for Indigent Boys in Boston.

John William Robblee applied for a United States passport in 1910. He appears on various ship's lists in the next few years. He landed in Philadelphia in 1915. The ship's list shows his marital status as single and his last residence in the Philippines.

"Several years ago, I was contacted by John Robblee Rivas, formerly of the Philippines, now of Australia. His mother was Amelia Christine Robblee, b 14 Aug 1914, in the Phillippines, daughter of John William Robblee and Rosita Quizon. John was a member of the US Military from MA, son of James Reid Robblee, b 14 Dec 1885 - 24 Feb 1916, d Tuftonboro, NH. He was [first] married to Cora S. Labonty in 1905 in Carlisle, MA. . . " (Bob Robblee on Roblee listsery, 23 Feb 2011).

He married (1) **Cora E. LaBonty**, 14 Nov 1905 in Carlisle, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1888 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,²⁸ (daughter of **William LaBonty** and **Eva Bemis**), d. bef 16 Jul 1914 in UT.²⁰⁰

He married (2) Rosita Quizon, 15 Apr 1913 in Philippines, b. abt 1890 in Philippines.

Children:

- + 394 i. Amelia Christine Robblee b. 14 Aug 1914.
- 185. **William Alexander Robblee**, b. 7 Mar 1888 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 11 Dec 1967 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰¹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²⁰² William Robblee was the founder of Six Robblee's Inc. and a veteran locksmith.

He married **Bertha Margaret Nelson**, 19 Nov 1913 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 26 May 1891 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰³ (daughter of **Ole Nelson** and **Sofia Gustavson**), d. 4 Feb 1986 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA.^{201,99}

Children:

- + 395 i. William Howard "Bill" Robblee b. 22 Nov 1916.
- + 396 ii. Margaret Mae Robblee b. 2 Feb 1918.
- + 397 iii. Lois Evelyn Robblee b. Mar 1929.
- 186. **George Robblee**, b. 4 Jan 1890 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 5 May 1958 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰¹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.⁹⁷ In 1920, George and Nora Robblee lived in Chicago. There were no children in the home. George was a revenue agent. They continued to live there in 1930. Again, no children were in the home. Bob Robblee placed a Harvey Robblee, born 1906, in this family. I have not included him, as George was still single in 1910.

He married **Nora Ethel Nelson**, 25 Dec 1915 in King Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 5 Oct 1888 in MN,⁹⁷ (daughter of **Nels A. Nelson** and **Eliza**_____), d. 13 Mar 1985 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰¹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.⁹⁷

Children:

- i. Patricia Nelson Robblee, b. 24 Jan 1925 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,²⁰⁴ d. 28 Jan 1925 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,²⁰⁴ buried in Rosehill Cem., Chicago, Cook Co., IL.
- 188. **Ada Lorena Robblee**, b. 25 Apr 1894 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 13 Mar 1983 in San Diego, San Diego Co., CA,⁹² buried in Greenwood Mem. Park, San Diego, San Diego Co., CA.²⁰⁵ In 1920, Kay and Ada lived in Wenatchee, Chelan Co., WA with Kay's parents. In 1930, they lived in San Diego, CA. In 1940, they lived in La Mesa, San Diego Co., CA.

She married **Kay Austin Savage**, 21 Oct 1916 in Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 18 Feb 1894 in Sargent, Custer Co., NE,⁸⁹ (son of **Harold S. Savage** and **Georgie Blanche Austin**), d. 11 Jun 1969 in San Diego, San Diego Co., CA,⁹² buried in Greenwood Mem. Park, San Diego, San Diego Co., CA.²⁰⁵

189. **Mary Isabella Robblee**, b. 14 Dec 1895 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 15 Mar 1966 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰¹ buried in Tacoma Cem., Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA.²⁰⁶ Manley and Mary lived in Seattle, WA in 1930 and 1940. In 1930, Manley's father lived with them, as did Mary's brother Herbert.

She married **Manley Morris McDowell**, 4 Nov 1916 in Jovita, King Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 19 Oct 1894 in Pierce Co., WA,²⁰³ (son of **William Marcus Mcdowell** and **Helen Morris**), d. 8 Oct 1954 in Snohomish Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Tacoma Cem., Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA.²¹³

Children:

i. Manley Morris "Mac" McDowell, Jr., b. 1 Mar 1918 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰³ d. 30 Jun 2006 in Bellevue, King Co., WA,¹⁰¹ buried in Mount Olivet Cem., Renton, King Co., WA.²⁰⁷

He married Marjorie Ruth Rush, b. 1919, d. 2010, buried in Mount Olivet Cem., Renton, King Co., WA.²¹⁴

404 ii. Willie "Marcus" McDowell, b. 29 May 1919 in Aberdeen, Grays Harbor Co., WA,²⁰³ d. 8 Mar 1960 in Seattle, King Co., WA,⁹⁶ buried in Tacoma Cem., Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA.²¹³ W. Marcus McDowell served in World War II.

He married Patsy .

405 iii. John Robblee McDowell, b. 30 Aug 1922,¹⁰¹ d. 23 Oct 2001 in Bellevue, King Co., WA (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Tahoma National Cem., Kent, King Co., WA.²⁰⁸

He married Maxine M. Raabe, b. 28 Apr 1923 in WA (daughter of William Henry Raabe and Jeanette K. _____), d. 6 Dec 2011, buried in Tahoma National Cem., Kent, King Co., WA.²¹⁵

190. **Frank Glenn Robblee**, b. 6 Sep 1897 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 29 Dec 1943 in Seattle, King Co., WA,^{96,201} buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.^{96,97} In 1920, Frank, Vivian and their two daughters lived in Yakima, WA. Frank was a sheet metal worker. In 1930 and 1940, the Robblees lived in Seattle, WA.

He married **Vivian Mortimer Barton**, est 1912, b. 6 Sep 1895 in Eng., 98 d. 11 Apr 1963 in Seattle, King Co., WA?. 98

Children:

i. Nora "Belle" Robblee, b. abt 1913 in WA. In 1940, Brooks and Belle McCain lived in Evanston, IL where they were butler and maid in the household of Lynn and Patricia Williams. The census indicated that they lived in that same place in 1935.

She married David "Brooks" McCain, 17 Dec 1932 in Vancouver, Clark Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. abt 1908 in AR (son of Levi Emerson McCain and Paulina H. Test), d. aft 1940.

407 ii. Dorothy "May" Robblee, b. 1 Feb 1915 in WA, d. 10 Aug 1945 in Seattle, King Co., WA.⁹⁶

She married (1) Ralph Rushworth, 30 Aug 1930 in King Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. abt 1910 in Eng. (son of _____ Rushworth and Nellie Fletcher), d. 12 May 1996 in San Diego Co., CA.⁹² She married (2) Edward G. Skelly, 14 Apr 1941 in Seattle, King Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. est 1912.

191. **Herbert Kenneth Robblee**, b. 30 Jun 1899 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 12 Nov 1966 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,^{201,99} buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²⁰² In 1930, Herbert lived with his sister Mary and her husband Manley McDowell in Seattle, WA.

He married Myrtle May Morgan, 31 Mar 1934 in King Co., WA, 100 b. 2 Nov 1908 in Black Diamond, King Co., WA, 203,101 (daughter of Arthur C. Morgan and Mary Ann Pictore), d. 14 Jun 2002 in Seattle, King Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²⁰² "Myrtle May ROBBLEE. Age 93 of Seattle went home to be with the Lord on June 14, 2002. Born November 2, 1908 in Black Diamond, WA to Arthur C. and Mary Ann Picton Morgan. She lived and worked in Tacoma and moved to Seattle in 1934 after her marriage to Herbert K. Robblee, a Seattle businessman who passed away in 1966. Myrtle was involved in Children's Orthopaedic Guild, Hawthorne Hills Garden Club, and was a member of Laurelhurst United Presbyterian Church, and since 1979, Lake Forest Park Presbyterian Church. After owning a children's shop during the 1950's, Myrtle worked in the registrar's office at the UW. Myrtle will be missed by her children, Ken Robblee of Seattle and Mary Ann Henning (Bob) of Lake Forest Park; grandchildren, Kenneth Robblee, Susan Robblee, Jennifer Young (J.D.), Scott Henning, and AnnMarie Henning; great-grandchildren, Jennifer Robblee, Scott Robblee, and Bailey and Charlie Young; a brother, Mervyn Morgan (Lola) of Puyallup; and many nieces and nephews. A Memorial Service will be held on Sunday, June 30, at 3 p.m. at Lake Forest Park Presbyterian Church, 17440 Brookside Blvd. N.E., Lake Forest Park, WA. In lieu of flowers remembrances may be sent to the church at the above address or to Seattle Union Gospel Mission." (Seattle Times, 30 Jun 2002).

192. **Philip Theodore "Ted" Robblee**, b. 17 Apr 1901 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ divorced bet 1930-1940, d. 19 Feb 1969 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,^{201,99} buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²⁰² In 1930, Philip and Edith lived in Milton, Pierce Co., WA with their 3 children. They divorced before 1940, by which time both of them were remarried. In 1940, Ted and Donald lived with Ted Sr. and his second wife; James lived with his mother and her second husband Merrill J. Pettinger.

He married (1) **Edith Victoria Alice Miethke**, 7 Jun 1922 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA, b. abt 1902 in Fife, Pierce Co., WA (daughter of **Ferdinand Robert Miethke** and **Elizabeth Seraphin**), d. 12 Dec 1949 in Steilacoom, Pierce Co., WA, 104 buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA. 97

He married (2) **Delyn Julia (Larsen) Halsvik**, 14 Dec 1936 in Thurston Co., WA,²⁰⁹ b. 21 Oct 1910 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²¹⁰ (daughter of **Victor Carl Larsen** and **Evelyn Irene Flaherty**), d. aft 1956 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA? Delyn was granted a delayed birth registration in 1942.

193. **Margaret "Helen" Robblee**, b. 27 Sep 1903 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 5 Jun 1962 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA, buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²⁰²

She married **Harry McColley**, 27 Nov 1926 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 17 Feb 1899 in Craighton Co., NE,¹⁰¹ (son of **Edmond McColley** and **Mary Rosetta McCaffity**), d. 29 Oct 1967 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²⁰²

194. **John Henry W. Robblee**, b. 1 Sep 1906 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 28 Feb 1977 in King Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.⁹⁷ In 1930, Florence Palmer was a boarder in the home of John's parents. John also lived in the home. In 1940, the Robblees were living in Seattle with their eldest daughter Sarah. Son Philip was born in Minnesota.

The Robblees five eldest children were adopted.

He married **Florence Louise Palmer**, 21 Jun 1930 in Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 7 Jul 1908 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²¹¹ (daughter of **Perley W. Palmer** and **Minnie L. Hayden**), d. 25 Aug 1997 in King Co., WA,^{201,99} buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.⁹⁷ "Florence Louise Robblee died peacefully at home, Mon., Aug. 25, 1997. Florence was born in Tacoma, WA on July 7, 1908, the daughter of Pearle W. and Minnie H. Palmer. Prior to her marriage to John Henry Robblee on June 21, 1930, she attended Bellingham Normal and taught first through fourth grades in a two-room school on Vashon Island. After their marriage, John and Florence moved to Seattle and lovingly raised 6 children, 4 of whom they adopted. Florence was preceded in death by her husband in 1977. She will be dearly missed by her children, Sarah Hotchkiss, Gig Harbor, David (Anne) of Bellevue, Philip (Johneel) of Stanwood, Kathleen of Ellensburg, Neil (Jeanne) of Seattle, Richard (Nancy) of Conway; her 15 grandchildren, 9 greatgrandchildren, Betty Wing and numerous relatives and friends. Services will be held Fri., Aug. 29 at University Presbyterian Church at 1 p.m. with a reception to follow. In lieu of flowers, the family requests that remembrances be made to Congregational Care Ministries of University Presbyterian Church of Seattle". (Pub Date: 8/27/1997 Tacoma News Tribune).

195. **Richard Howard Robblee**, b. 18 Dec 1908 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA (prob), d. 6 Feb 1989 in Washington Co., OR.²¹² Bob Robblee found a possible record documenting his release to free agent status in baseball at the end of Season 43.

He married (1) Marian Louise Manley, 1 Jun 1931 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. est 1910.

He married (2) **Katherine "Kay" Van Cleve**, 18 Jun 1938 in Seattle, King Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 1907 in IA (daughter of **Orrin M. Van Cleve** and **Daisy**_____), d. 31 Oct 1962 in Multnomah Co., OR.²²⁰

He married (3) **Estelle Alice** _____, aft 1962, b. 23 Jul 1934 in New Haven, New Haven Co., CT,²¹³ d. 23 Jul 1987 in Portland, Multnomah Co., OR,²²¹ buried in Wilhelms Portland Memorial Mausoleum, Portland, OR.²¹⁴ Estelle had 2 daughters from a previous marriage, Pam and Valerie.

"Estelle Alice Robblee. Memorial service will be at 2 p.m. Monday in Portland Memorial Funeral Home for Estelle Alice Robblee of Milwaukie, who died Thursday in a Portland hospital of blood clots in her brain. She was 53. Born in New Haven, Conn., Mrs. Robblee grew up in New Bedford, Mass. She moved to the Portland area in 1957 and lived in the Oak Grove and Milwaukie areas. Mrs. Robblee was a homemaker and served as secretary and treasurer of the family owned and operated business, the Six Robblees' Inc. trucking equipment in Portland. She was a member of the Waverly Country Club. She is survived by her husband, Richard H. of Portland; two daughters, Pamela Berning of Boise and Valerie Cashion of Oregon City; a sister, Anita Belanger of New Bedford, Mass.; and four grandchildren. Interment will be in Portland Memorial Mausoleum. (The Oregonian, 27 Jul 1987).

203. **James Alexander Robblee**, b. 16 Oct 1899 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ divorced bet 1930-1936, d. 4 Jul 1936 in MA. According to Lois Robblee, James Robblee was hit by a car on his way home from work.

The 1930 census gives May's age as 21. Either this is incorrect, or she was James' second wife. The Robblees were living in Waltham, MA at that time. In 1940, May was head of household in Newton. Her marital status is given as divorced. Gerald, Theodore, William and Arthur lived with her. Shirley lived with her grandmother Jennie Robblee, in Newton.

He married **Mae Mildred Busby**, 2 Oct 1920 in Waltham, Middlesex Co., MA (prob), b. 30 Jan 1902 in Fall River, Bristol Co., MA,⁸⁵ (daughter of **James Busby** and **Martha Townsend**), divorced bet 1930-1936, d. abt 1972 in MA. Mae married second, Anthony Mazzola.

205. **William John Robblee**, b. 15 May 1904 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 15 Nov 1980 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA.¹³²

He married **Frances A. Garrity**, est 1940, b. 14 Oct 1906 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ (daughter of **John Garrity** and **Nellie Griffin**), d. 6 Sep 1986 in Melrose, Middlesex Co., MA.¹³²

206. **Alfred Joseph Robblee**, b. 26 Feb 1905 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 19 Feb 1982 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.¹³²

He married **Mary "Doris" Sisk**, 9 May 1932 in Medford, Middlesex Co., MA,²¹⁵ b. 27 Aug 1907 in Pokeshaw, NB, Canada,²²³ (daughter of **Daniel J. Sisk** and **Rebecca Theriault**), d. 31 Oct 1998 in Wayland, Middlesex Co., MA.¹³² Mary Doris Robblee petitioned for US Naturalization on 3 Mar 1937.

207. **Harold Francis Robblee**, b. 4 Sep 1910 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 18 Dec 1951 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (prob).

He married **Rose Ann Gosselin**, abt 1944 in MA, b. 26 Jul 1917 in MA,¹⁰¹ d. 26 Jul 1979 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA.¹⁴⁶

208. **William Edmund or Edward Robblee**, b. 25 Feb 1894 in Hartford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 115,34 d. 13 Jan 1959 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, 115 buried in St. Andrew's United Cem., N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. In 1901, "Willie Rubely" was living in Cumberland Co., NS in the household of James and Sarah David. In 1911, he lived with his father and step-mother in Streets Ridge, NS.

North Wallace- Friends learned with regret of the death of William E. Roblee, which occurred January 13 at the Fraser Memorial Hospital, Tatamagouche. He was born February 25, 1894, in Hartford, N.S. He came to Fox Harbour as a boy and spent some years with the late Mr. and Mrs. James David. The remainder of his life he spent in North Wallace, except for a period of time during World War I. He served overseas with No. 1 Depot Battalion, N.S. Regiment. Mr. Roblee was an active member of the Fox Harbour Credit Union Ltd. and the Fox Harbour Co-operative Ltd. He was a member of the Seaside Branch No. 104 Canadian Legion B.E.S.L. and was a past president of the Branch.

Left to mourn their loss are his wife, the former Annie G. Oxley; four sons William, Woodstock; Roger, Fox Harbour; Keith and Lloyd at home; six daughters, Pamela (Mrs. Arthur Henderson) Wallace River; Margaret (Mrs. Percy Des Roches) Miscouche P.E.I.; Isabelle (Mrs. John Wolosonovsky) Woodstock, Ontario; Elva, Frances, and Barbara at home. Two infant sons, Clinton and Herbert predeceased him. (Amherst Daily News).

He married **Annie Gertrude Oxley**, 8 Dec 1926 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 16 Sep 1905 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (daughter of **William Morrison Oxley** [1859 - 1952] and **Christina McIvor** [1883 - 1977]), d. 12 Jul 1988 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in St. Andrew's United Cem., N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

209. **Albert Edward Roblee**, b. 31 Jul 1860 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 28 Mar 1919 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁸⁵ buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.¹⁰⁷ Albert Roblee - he seems to have used this spelling - arrived in the United States in 1888. He was naturalized in 1890. His first wife Addie died that year, of consumption.

In 1900, Albert lived in Cleveland, OH. His parents lived with him. He was then the manager of an oil office. Albert and Bertha continued to live in Cleveland in 1910. In 1920 Bertha, now a widow, lived in Cleveland with her sister and brother-in-law Clara and Everett Neville. Her mother Eliza Spear was also in the home. By 1930, she had moved to Alameda, CA where she lived with son Judson and his wife Vivian. Likely Bertha later went to live with son Judson in Hawaii.

"Roblee-Albert Edward, beloved husband of Bertha (nee Spear), father of Helen Roblee, Loose and Judson and brother of Gertrude Spurr, died Friday, Mar. 28, at 12:30 p. m., at the home of his brother, E. G. Neville, 24 Villa Beach. Funeral notice later. 1850-1919. Lakewood Cemetery. Prospect List." (Cleveland Necrology File, Cleveland Public Library)

In 1920, following Albert's death, Bertha lived with her sister Clara J. (Spear) Neville and husband Everett in Cleveland. In 1930, she lived with son Judson and wife Vivian in Oakland, Alameda Co., CA. In 1940, both Bertha and Clara lived with Clara's son Verne Neville in Oakland.

"Notes: Roblee, Berthea B., wife of the late Albert E.; mother of Mrs. Helen Roblee Loose of Cleveland and the late Judson Roblee; Nov. 30, 1953, at Honolulu, Hawaii. Graveside services Lake View Cemetery Saturday, Jan. 2, at 10:30 a. m." (Cleveland Necrology File, Cleveland Public Library).

He married (1) **Addie E. Ridgeway**, 7 Mar 1883 in Cuyahoga Co., OH,²¹⁶ b. abt 1857 in OH (daughter of **George Ridgeway** and **Jeannette "Jennie"** _____), d. 25 Aug 1890 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,²¹⁷ buried in Woodland Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.²²⁵

Children:

+ 452 i. Helen J. Roblee b. Feb 1888.

He married (2) **Bertha B. Spear**, 14 Sep 1893 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁰⁹ b. 6 Sep 1870 in Norwalk, Erie Co., OH,²¹⁸ (daughter of **S. A. Spear** and **Eliza Wright**), d. 30 Nov 1953 in Honolulu, Oahu, Hawaii,²¹⁹ buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.¹⁰⁷

Children:

ii. Harold Judson Roblee, b. 27 Apr 1897 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH, de de de la 1951 in Kailua, Honolulu Co., Hawaii?. Harold Judson Robblee, or Judson Harold Robblee, served in World War I. In 1930 Judson H. and Vivian F. Robblee lived in Oakland, Alameda Co., CA. In 1940, H. Judson and Vivian F. Robblee lived in Kailua, Honolulu Co., Hawaii.

He married Fay "Vivian" Peter, 17 Aug 1924 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. 4 Feb 1902 in KS,⁹² (daughter of Fred D. Peter and Maud E. Arnold), d. 10 Nov 1960 in Monterey Co., CA.⁹²

236. **Annie Willis Robblee**, b. 14 Jun 1877 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 35,36 d. 13 Nov 1968 in Western Kings Hosp. Berwick, NS, Canada, 115 buried in Wadeville Cem., Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS. 141 "The funeral service of Mrs. Archibald Troop, who died at Western Kings Memorial Hospital, Berwick, Nov. 13, was held at the Upper Granville United Church of Canada, Saturday, Nov. 16. The Rev. Robert Shaw officiated. An interdenominational choir sang "All the Way My Savior Leads Me" and "Abide With Me" with Mrs. Clare Hogan, organist. Active pallbearers were Troop Wade, Charlie Troop, Merwyn Karnes and David Troop. Honorary Pallbearers were Dr. Morash, Orris Condon, Harold Bent, Harry Gordon, Frank Bezanson, Gerald Bezanson, Alex Buchanan, Roy Calkin, Frank Walker, C.C. Cleveland, and Frank Clark. Interment was in the family plot, Wadeville Cemetary.

Mrs. Troop, the former Annie Willis Robblee, was born at Lower Granville, June 14, 1877, a daughter of John Harris Robblee and Frances (Covert) Robblee. She was a valued member of the Upper Granville United Church, a member of the U.C.W. and the Bellisle Womens' Institute. A loving mother and loyal friend, she will be especially missed by her daughters who tenderly cared for her in her declining years. Her husband, Archibald F. Troop, predeceased her in 1952 and a daughter predeceased her.

She is survived by 3 daughters, Susan, [Mrs. H. R. Wade], West Paradise, Gwladys, [Mrs. C.S. Bezanson], Aylesford; Helen, [Mrs. R.H.Bruck], Madison, Wis, four grandchildren, 10 great grandchildren, and one brother, John Kirkland Robblee, Maynard, MA."

She married **Archibald "Archie" Foster Troop**, 23 Dec 1902 in Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 11 Feb 1862 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **John Millidge Troop** [1843 - 1926] and **Annie McNab Withers** [1848 - 1923]), d. 21 Nov 1952 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Wadeville Cem., Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS.¹⁴¹ "AYLESFORD, Nov. 25 - Funeral services for Archibald Foster Troop, who passed away Friday night at the home of his daughter, Mrs. C. Seldon Bezanson, were conducted Monday at three p.m. at Granville United Church by Rev. Dr. Seeley, Bridgetown, assisted by Rev. Murray Gardner, Aylesford. Familiar hymns were sung, and a vocal duet was rendered by Mr. and Mrs. Jesse Saunders, Paradise. Pallbearers were Sherriff Parker, Fred Parker, Charles Troop, Harold Bent, Charles Hogan and Clarence Hennigar. Interment was in the Wadeville Cemetery.

Mr. Troop, a son of the late John and Susan (Bent) Troop, Belle Isle, was a lifelong resident of that community, where he operated a farm for many years, retiring from active work some time ago. For the past year with Mrs. Troop, the former Annie Robblee, he had resided with his daughter, Mrs. Bezanson, and Dr. Bezanson. He was an elder of the Granville United Church and was prominent in the work of the Sons of Temperance organization. Mr. and Mrs. Troop would have celebrated their fiftieth wedding anniversary in December.

Surviving besides his wife are three daughters - Mrs. H. R. Wade (Susan), West Paradise; Mrs. C. S. Bezanson (Gwladys), Aylesford; Mrs. Richard Bruck (Helen) Madison, Wisconsin. Another daughter, Miss Geraldine, R.N., predeceased him."

Children:

i. Susan "Susie" Marguerite Troop, b. 22 Jul 1904 in Belleisle, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 4 d. 28 Dec 1985 in Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada, buried in Wadeville Cem., Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS.

She married Harry Reginald Wade, 26 May 1932 in Vancouver, BC, Canada,¹²⁷ b. 15 Feb 1884 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of John W. Wade and Emma Frances Lang), d. 15 Sep 1961 in Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Wadeville Cem., Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS. Harry Wade lived on W. Paradise, NS at the time of his death.

455 ii. Gwladys Louise Woodbury Troop, b. 15 May 1906 in Belleisle, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 4 Mar 1982 in Berwick Hospital, Berwick, NS, Canada, buried in Aylesford Union Cem., Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada.²²⁰

She married Corey Seldon Bezanson, M.D., 28 Jun 1927 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 16 Dec 1896 in Farmington, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada,33 (son of William Bezanson and Annie Davis), d. 16 Oct 1957 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada,33 buried in Aylesford Union Cem., Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada.228 Roscoe Potter Scrapbook hand dated 1957 (posted on findagrave.com by Angie Mckay-Drew)

"PROMINENT AYLESFORD PHYSICIAN PASSES - Dr. C. Seldon Bezanson, prominent valley physician and surgeon, died at his home in Aylesford, yesterday afternoon (Wednesday) following several months illness. Highly regarded as a physician and surgeon, Dr. Bezanson practiced the profession for thirty-five years in Kings County. Dr. Bezanson took an active part in community affairs and was actively associated with the medical societies, not only of the Valley and Province but also with the Canadian and U. S. medical societies. For sixteen years, until the time of his illness, Dr. Bezanson was a member of the Municipal Council. He was chairman of the Building Committee and was keenly interested in West Kings District High School, Auburn.

During the depression years, Dr. Bezanson introduced the development of cranberry bogs, to give employment to many who were unemployed at that time, in the district. He built and developed three large cranberry bogs, introducing his own flooding system, whereby he tapped the Cornwallis river, passing it through to the Annapolis river. Dr. Bezanson added sprinkler systems and invented and manufactured several new picking machines to speed up crop gathering.

A Conservative in politics, Dr. Bezanson maintained an active interest in provincial and federal government affairs. As a hobby, Dr. Bezanson devoted considerable time to the raising of Samoyede dogs, producing show champions in Canada and the U. S. Dr. Bezanson enjoyed hunting and fishing. He was a great reader especially interested in history as well as current events. For twenty years, until the time of his illness, Dr. Bezanson took an active part in the Annapolis Valley Apple Blossom Festival and was a member of the Festival Committee.

Dr. Bezanson was born sixty years ago in Farmington, Lunenburg County, son of the late William and Annie (Davis) Bezanson. After early schooling in Farmington, he attended and graduated from Mt. Herman College, Mass. He attended Acadia in 1918 and later graduated from Dalhousie University in 1922, with the degree of M.D., C.M.

After practicing six months in Newfoundland, Dr. Bezanson moved to Aylesford, where he practiced the medical profession until the time of his death.

Surviving besides his wife, the former Gwladys Troop, are a sister, Bessie (Mrs. Clarence Veno), Halifax and a brother Arthur E. Bezanson, Berwick. A brother, J. Edwin Bezanson, Yarmouth and a sister Mary Bezanson, Farmington, predeceased him.

Dr. Bezanson was a member of the Aylesford Baptist Church and Masonic Lodge.

The remains are resting at H. C. Lindsay's Funeral Home and will be removed to the Aylesford residence, Friday afternoon at five o'clock. Funeral services will be conducted Saturday afternoon at three o'clock, at the Aylesford Baptist Church. Rev. A. G. McClare will conduct the service, assisted by Rev. T. E. McLennon of the United Church, Truro. Rev. Mr. McLennon was a close friend and assisted at Dr. and Mrs. Bezanson's wedding.

Burial will be in the family lot in the Bezanson Cemetery, Aylesford. The Municipal Council will attend in a body. Also attending will be the Masonic Lodge and members of the hospital board. Six associate doctors will be pallbearers and other members of the medical profession and close friends will be honorary pallbearers."

- 456 iii. Geraldine Alina Troop, R. N., b. 15 Aug 1909 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 11 May 1934 in Kentville, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Wadeville Cem., Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS.¹⁴¹
- iv. Helen Olive Glorine Troop, b. 11 Mar 1916 in Bellisle, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 13 Apr 1993 in Madison, Dane Co., WI,²²¹ buried in Cremated, ashes scattered. Helen (Troop) Bruck became a naturalized citizen of the United States in 1949. At that time, she was living in Madison, WI. Richard was naturalized in 1948.

She married Richard "Dick" Hubert Bruck, Ph.D., 29 Jun 1940 in Stewarton, ON, Canada, ²²² b. 26 Dec 1914 in Pembroke, Refrew Co., ON, Canada (son of Joseph N. Bruck), d. 18 Dec 1991 in Madison, Dane Co., WI, ²²⁹ buried in Cremated, ashes scattered. "Richard Hubert Bruck (December 26, 1914 — 1991) was an American mathematician best known for his work in the field of algebra, especially in its relation to projective geometry and combinatorics.

Bruck studied at the University of Toronto, where he received his doctorate in 1940 under the supervision of Richard Brauer. He spent most his career as a professor at University of Wisconsin–Madison, advising at least 31 doctoral students.

He is best known for his 1949 paper coauthored with Herbert Ryser; the results of which became known as the Bruck–Ryser theorem (now known in a generalized form as the Bruck–Ryser-Chowla theorem) concerning the possible orders of finite projective planes. Ryser died on July 12, 1985 slightly over a week before he was scheduled to talk at the Groups and Geometry conference (July 20–24, 1985) held in honor of R.H. Bruck's retirement at the University of Wisconsin.

In 1946, he was awarded a Guggenheim Fellowship. In 1956, he was awarded the Chauvenet Prize for his article Recent Advances in the Foundations of Euclidean Plane Geometry. In 1962, he was invited speaker at the International Congress of Mathematicians in Stockholm. In 1963, he was a Fulbright Lecturer at the University of Canberra.

"Dick" Bruck and his wife Helen were supporters of the fine arts. They were patrons of the regional American Players Theatre in Wisconsin." (Wikipedia.com).

237. **Harry Herbert Robblee**, b. 26 Aug 1879 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,152} d. 9 Apr 1917 in Vimy Ridge, France,^{35,223} buried in Canadian Cem. #2, Neuville St. Vaast, Vimy, France.²³¹ Harry H. Robblee died at the Battle of Vimy Ridge. A newspaper article in a Boston paper mentioned that he was married, with one child, and living in Malden, MA at the time of his death. When he filled out an attestation form on 7 Mar 1916, he and wife Lena May lived in Lower Granville, NS.

What happened to Donald after Margaret's and Harry's death? He was only 4 when Margaret died and 11 when Harry died. Who raised him? Not his step-mother apparently, as in 1920, Lena Robblee was a

widow living alone in Boston. She was married again to Arnold L. Murray on 10 Jul 1922 in Hillsborough, NH.

I cannot find Donald in either the US or Canadian census after 1910.

He married (1) Margaret May Pearson, abt 1906 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA?, b. 6 May 1882 in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY,²⁸ (daughter of **John Pearson** and **Ellen O'Brien**), d. 11 Jul 1912 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ buried in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY.²⁸

Children:

i. Donald Ercell Robblee, b. 24 Mar 1908 in MA,⁹² d. 12 Oct 1983 in Sacramento Co., CA,⁹² buried in Holy Cross Catholic Cem., Colma, San Mateo Co., CA.²²⁴ Donald was apparently the adopted son of the Harry and Margaret Robblee. There is a 1909 adoption file for a Donald E. Robblee of Somerville, MA, indexed on Ancestry.com. Although the 1910 census indicates that he was born in Massachusetts, he may not have been.

There was a Donald E. Robblee, age 22, in the 1930 census. He was a soldier, serving in Honolulu. His place of birth is given as Pennsylvania, his father's as Delaware and his mother's as New Jersey. In 1940, a Donald E. Robblee was stationed in Sausalito, Marin, California. He was single. This time his place of birth is given as Illinois. The census indicates that he lived in Hawaii in 1935.

He married Helme M. _____, aft 1940, b. 13 Mar 1914 in CA,⁹² d. 24 Feb 1976 in Burlingame, San Mateo Co., CA (res).⁹²

He married (2) **Lena May Walker**, 11 Jan 1913 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1884/87 in Tilton, Belknap Co., NH,²⁸ (daughter of **William Walker** and **Leona Gome**).

238. **Leroy "Chester" Roblee**, b. 16 Aug 1883 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 1 Feb 1938 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA (prob), buried in Holy Cross Cem., Malden, Middlesex Co., MA. All of the births of the Robblees' children are listed with the spelling Roblee. Leroy Robblee became a naturalized citizen of the United States on 24 Apr 1922, in Boston. He was then living in Malden, MA. The Robblees lived in Malden at the time of the 1910, 1920 and 1930 census. In 1940, Josephine was head of household in Everett, MA.

He married **Josephine F. Harkins**, abt 1905 in MA, b. 1883 in Dorchester, Suffolk Co., MA (daughter of **Joseph Harkins** and **Catherine O'Neill**), d. 16 Aug 1965 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA, buried in Holy Cross Cem., Malden, Middlesex Co., MA.

Children:

- i. John "Chester" Roblee, b. 2 Oct 1905 in MA,²⁸ d. 28 Jul 1982 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ buried in Holy Cross Cem., Malden, Middlesex Co., MA. John Roblee did not marry.
- + 460 ii. Dorothy Katherine Roblee b. 12 Oct 1908.
 - 461 iii. Leroy C. Roblee, b. 2 May 1910 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 2 May 1910 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA.²⁸

- + 462 iv. Frances Georgyne or Glorine Roblee b. 12 Oct 1911.
- v. Harold "Harry"Herbert Roblee, b. 5 Jan 1914 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,²²⁵ d. 23 Feb 1986 in Bay Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried in Taylor Cem., Ganges, Allegan Co, MI.²²⁶ Both Harry and Georgia Roblee served in World War II. Georgia was married first to a Mr. Dayhuff. She was divorced by the time of her enlistment.

"Harold Herbert Roblee, 72, of Saugatuck, died Sunday morning, Feb. 23, [1986] in Panama City Beach, Fla. A retired tool buyer for Rapid Die and Engineering Co. of Grand Rapids, he had been a winter resident of Panama City Beach for many years. He was a veteran of World War II, having served aboard the U.S.S. Hancock CV-CVA-No. 19. He was a past commander of the Bruner-Frehse American Legion post and was a life member of the Holland Veterans of Foreign Wars post in Holland.

Surviving are his wife Georgia (Powellson) Roblee, a sister-in-law Ms. Lucille Ansley of Saugatuck, three sisters, Mrs. Dorothy Harriman of Malden, Mass; Mrs. Katherine Ferguson of Everett, Mass.; and Mrs. Francis Belyea of Naples, Fla.; a brother Ernest Roblee of Jamestown, N. Y.; and nieces and nephews.

Cremation took place in Florida; no services are planned at this time." (posted by Chris Yoder on findagrave.com)

"Georgia R. Roblee, 85, of Douglas, died July 23, 1996, at Harbors Health Care [in Douglas]. She was born in Rock Falls, Ill. Her husband Harry preceded her in death. Surviving are her brothers Leo and Mary Powelson; William and Genvieve Powelson, all of Rockford, Ill., and John Powelson of Loveland, Colo.; and a sister Roberta Johnson of Rockford, Ill. . ." (posted by Chris Yoder on findagrave.com).

He married Georgia R. Powelson, aft 1942, b. 4 Nov 1910 in Rock Falls, Whiteside Co., IL,²³⁴ (daughter of Judson H. Powelson and Bessie L. Smith), d. 23 Jul 1996 in Douglas, Allegan Co., MI,²²⁷ buried in Taylor Cem., Ganges, Allegan Co, MI.²³⁴

vi. Katherine Jeanne Roblee, b. 4 Oct 1915 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,²³³ d. 30 Jun 2003 in Port St. Lucie, St. Lucie Co., FL (res).⁹⁸

She married James G. Ferguson, bef 1940 in MA (prob), b. 25 Oct 1909 in NS, Canada,²²⁸ (son of Aubrey W. Ferguson and Lillian Gertrude Halfyard), d. 7 May 1988 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA.¹⁴⁶

- vii. Leroy "Roy" Charles Roblee, b. 5 Nov 1917 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,¹³² d. 15 Mar 1980 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Holy Cross Cem., Malden, Middlesex Co., MA. Leroy Robblee did not marry. The witness on his death certificate was his sister Dorothy Harriman.
- +466 viii. Ernest Edward Roblee b. 18 Jun 1920.
- 239. **Charles Potter Robblee**, b. 6 Nov 1885 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 16 Feb 1950 in Medford, Middlesex Co., MA? Charles Robblee was naturalized on 14 May 1917 in Boston, MA. In

1920, 1930 and 1940 he and Maude lived in Medford, MA. His sister Helen lived with them in 1920. In 1940, Maude's mother Martha A. Green lived with them. The informant on Maude (Green) Robblee's death certificate was Mrs. Helen Canty, listed at Maude's address. Helen was her daughter.

He married **Maude Mary Green**, 19 Sep 1909 in Charlestown, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 5 Feb 1880 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada (daughter of **John F. Green** and **Martha A. McGeouch**), d. 9 Aug 1951 in Stoneham, Middlesex Co., MA.¹⁴⁶

Children:

- i. Charles Herbert Robblee, b. 21 May 1913 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 21 May 1913 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.²⁶
- + 468 ii. Leroy Francis Robblee b. 7 Aug 1915.
- iii. Ralph Leonard Robblee, Sgt., b. 12 Nov 1917 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA, do 16 Feb 1950 in Somerville, Middlesex Co., MA, buried in Oak Grove Cem., Medford, Middlesex Co., MA. Ralph Robblee was a trainman. He and Thelma lived in Medford, MA. He served in World War II. At the time of her marriage to Ralph, Thelma was divorced. Ralph died after being crushed by a moving railroad car.

He married Thelma Marie (O'Donnell) Durocher, 24 Jul 1948 in Derry, Rockingham Co., NH,²³⁰ b. abt 1923 in Peabody, Essex Co., MA (daughter of Patrick F. O'Donnell and Julia A. Conroy).

- + 470 iv. Helen J. Robblee b. 11 Nov 1921.
- 240. **John Kirtland Robblee**, b. 17 Jul 1887 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,101} d. 22 Dec 1971 in Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA.¹⁴⁶ John and Bessie lived in Everett, MA in 1920 with their 3 eldest children. John Kirtland Robblee became a naturalized citizen of the United States on 21 Apr 1923 in Boston, MA. He had come to the US in 1916. He lived in Stow, MA when he registered for the World War II Draft about 1942, as part of the "Old Man's Draft".

He married **Bessie Jeanette (twin) West**, 3 Sep 1913 in Central Port Mouton, Queens Co., NS, Canada,⁶ b. 16 Aug 1885 in Islesboro, Waldo Co., ME (daughter of **Joseph K. West** and **Elizabeth "Lizzie"**______), d. 4 Dec 1975 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA.¹⁴⁶ I found Bessie's twin Louis W. West's birth record, but not Bessie's.

Children:

- + 471 i. Kertland Maynard Robblee b. 20 Nov 1914.
- + 472 ii. Elton Judson Robblee b. 4 Aug 1916.
- + 473 iii. John Kendrick Robblee b. 20 Jan 1918.
- + 474 iv. Kenneth Morton Robblee b. 30 Mar 1920.
- + 475 v. Leslie Winthrop Robblee b. 3 Sep 1922.
- 241. **Clara Gertrude Robblee**, b. 8 May 1891 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{35,231} d. 19 Mar 1967 in Grover Manor Hosp., Revere, Suffolk, MA, buried in Woodlawn Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA. Clara was living with her brother Harry and family in Somerville, MA in 1910.

She married **Treveril "Fred" Timmons**, est 1914 in MA (prob), b. 19 Aug 1890 in Inverness, Inverness Co., NS, Canada,²³⁹ (son of **Alexander Timmons** and **Ellen Fitzgerald**), d. 6 Oct 1960 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA, buried in Woodlawn Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA. In 1930 and 1940, Fred and Clara Timmons lived in Everett, MA. Fred's 1922 Petition for Naturalization indicates that he had come to the US in 1906.

Children:

i. Frederick Wesley Timmons, b. 9 Mar 1914 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²³⁹ d. 6 May 1970 in Fort Wayne, Allen Co., IN,¹⁴⁰ buried in Mount Auburn Cem., Cambridge, Middlesex, Co., MA.²³² in 1954, Frederick and Madelyn Timmons were living in Cambridge, MA. There is a Frederick Timmons, died 8 May 1970, buried in Pleasant Bay, Cape Breton. This Frederick's father was born in Pleasant Bay.

He married Madelyn Delores Sullivan, 1941 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 26 Nov 1917 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,¹⁰¹ (daughter of Daniel E. Sullivan and Catherine D. _____), d. Apr 1985 in Tucson, Pima Co., AZ (res).¹⁰¹

477 ii. Charles Melvin Timmons, b. 14 Nov 1916 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²²³ d. 26 Aug 2001 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹³²

He married Evelyn Worcester Rand, 1946 in Newburyport, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 18 Aug 1923 in Newburyport, Essex Co., MA,²³³ (daughter of Willard W. Rand and Ethel E. Stevens), d. 4 Jul 2006 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA (res).¹⁰¹

478 iii. Gertrude Louise Timmons, b. 10 Jul 1918 in Somerville, Middlesex Co., MA,²³⁹ resided 12 Aug 2012 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA.

She married (1) John Patrick Kerrigan, 1940 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA.⁸⁸ She married (2) Frank Griffin.

iv. Russell Eugene Timmons, b. 11 Aug 1920 in Somerville, Middlesex Co., MA,²³⁹ d. 19 Nov 2000 in Medford, Middlesex Co., MA (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Riverside Cem., Saugus, Essex Co., MA.²³⁴

He married Mildred Edith Norrman, 1941 in Revere, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 25 Feb 1922 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁴¹ (daughter of Nils Alfred Norrman and Judith Elisabeth Nelson), d. 24 Apr 1964 in Halifax, Plymouth Co., MA, buried in Riverside Cem., Saugus, Essex Co., MA.²³⁵

v. Arthur Alvin Timmons, b. 2 Aug 1922 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,^{101,241} d. 12 Aug 2012 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,¹⁰¹ buried in Glenwood Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA.¹¹⁵
"Arthur A. Timmons died at his Everett home on August 12. He was 90 years old.

One of six children born to the late Fred and Clara Timmons, he was born in Everett and graduated from Everett High School, Class of 1940. He served in the military in the Merchant Marines and worked as a salesman for Montgomery Elevator Company which is now Kone Elevator Company.

He was the loving husband of Pauline E. (Delaney) with whom he shared 62 years of marriage; the devoted father of Patricia Shediac and her husband, Charles of South Boston, Maureen Timmons of the North End, Kathleen Timmons and her friend, Tom Yameen of North Andover, Susan Timmons of Charlestown, Arthur Timmons Jr. of Everett and the brother of Chester of Amesbury, Gertrude Griffin of Malden and the late Frederick, Charles, and Russell. He was the grandfather Michelle DeCastro of Florida, Michael Dello Iacono of Haverhill and the late Eric Tempesta of North Reading and is also survived by four great grandchildren. He also leaves his dear lifelong friends Herbert Strong and Tony Caracciolo. Arthur will be remembered for his warmth, sense of humor, gracious spirit, and devotion to family and friends. Besides being a very devoted father and husband, Arthur also enjoyed playing golf and cribbage.

His Funeral Mass will be held on Thursday at 11 a.m. in the Immaculate Conception Church preceded by a period of visitation at The Murphy O'Hara Funeral Home 519 Broadway Everett on Thursday morning from 8:30 to 10:30. Burial will be at Glenwood Cemetery. Please make donations to the Family of Eric Tempesta Memorial Fund, c/o TD Bank., 470 Main St., Reading MA 01867." (Everett Independent 15 Aug 2012)

TIMMONS, Pauline E. (Delaney) Of Everett, November 2nd. Beloved wife of the late Arthur Timmons and loving mother of Patricia and her husband Charles Shediac of Boston, Maureen Timmons of Charlestown, Kathleen Timmons and her spouse Thomas Yameen of North Andover, Susan Timmons of Charlestown, and Arthur Timmons Jr. of Boston. Sister of Irene Ahern, Elizabeth Delaney, Lorraine Thompson, Patricia Delaney, Carol Delaney and the late William Delaney and Leo Delaney. Grandmother of Eric Tempesta, Michelle DeCastro and Michael Dello Iacono. Also survived by 4 great grandchildren. Visiting Hours: A Period of Visitation will be held on Wednesday Morning from 9:30 to 10:30am at the Murphy O'Hara Funeral Home, 5 Nov 2017).

He married Pauline Egan Delaney, 1950 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 26 Sep 1925 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,^{236,237} (daughter of Leo Delaney and Marion Marcella Egan), d. 5 Nov 2017 in MA, buried in Glenwood Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA.

vi. Chester Leroy Timmons, b. 23 Mar 1931 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,^{245,244} resided 12 Aug 2012 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA.

He married (1) Patricia Josephine Lynch, 1951 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 15 Dec 1931 in Saugus, Essex Co., MA,²⁴⁵ (daughter of Gerard E. Lynch and Ruth Louise Dennis). He married (2) Judith A. (Mansourian) Fordham, abt 1974, b. abt 1942 in Newburyport, Essex Co., MA (daughter of Walter "Shorty" Mansourian and Eleanor H. Donahue), d. 17 Nov 2012 in Newburyport, Essex Co., MA. "Salisbury — Judith A. Timmons of Salisbury, beloved wife of Chester L. Timmons with whom she shared 38 years of marriage died peacefully on Saturday, November 17, 2012 at Anna Jaques Hospital. Born and raised in Newburyport, Judy was the daughter of the late Eleanor H. (Donahue) Mansourian and Walter "Shorty" Mansourian.

Judy was a member of the Newburyport High School class of 1960 and attended Northern Essex Community College. She was the loving mother of Thomas R. Fordham Jr. and his wife, Belinda of Newbury, and grandchildren, Melissa Anderson and husband Joseph and Kelly Fordham and her significant other, Jarod Courchesne. Additional family members include step-children and their families, Brian Timmons and wife Kyong Hui of Layton, Utah and their children, Christina and Peter, Steven Timmons and wife Paula of Littleton, Colo., and granddaughter, Sheri Breth of Groveland, Michael Timmons and wife Mary Alice of Newburyport and their children, Jessica, Eli and family, Kathleen Paine and husband, Larry of Aravada, Colo., and Julie Ann Meyer and her significant other Gary Morton of Nuevo, Calif. and granddaughter, Brittany Paugh, and Kevin Timmons and wife, Karen of Newbury, and their children, Krista, Timothy and Danny. She was the niece of Joseph E. Donahue and wife Eileen of Reston, Va.; cousin of Elaine and husband Dr. Paul O'Brien of Oakton, Va.; and cousin of Thomas Donahue and wife Millie of Leesburg, Va.

Also known as "Nanny" from Nanny's Candies, she and her husband operated the candy store in Salisbury for more than six years. Prior to the candy store, she worked for NSTAR Corporation in Boston and was the Assistant Treasurer of Omni Hotels in Hampton, N.H." (https://www.nannys-candies.com/in-memory-of).

243. **Olivia or Olivea May Robblee**, b. 7 May 1896 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ d. 20 Mar 1920 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married **Harry Hamm Anthony**, 18 Sep 1918 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 22 Jun 1881 in St. Croix Cove, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **George Emery Anthony** and **Laleah H. Poole**), d. 1 Oct 1926 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³³

Children:

i. Jean Marcella Anthony, b. 4 Jul 1919 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 115 d. 18 Apr 2012 in Clinton, Macomb Co., MI, 115 buried in White Chapel Mem. Park Cem., Troy, Oakland Co., MI. 238 "Jean M. Cameron, of Sterling Heights, age 92, died Wednesday, April 18, 2012 at Church of Christ Care Center in Clinton Township. She was born July 4, 1919 in Granville Ferry, Nova Scotia, Canada the daughter of the late George and the late Olivea (nee: Roblee) Anthony. Jean is survived by her children, Jane (Michael) Deska and Ralph (Carol); grandchildren, Sean (Lamia), Shannon (Kris), Zachary (Ren), and Sarah (Ian); great grandchildren, Isabella, Angelia, Marino, Ashlyn, Lucas, and Ayden. She is predeceased by her husband, Roland Cameron."

She married Roland W. Cameron, 1941, b. 11 May 1917,²³⁵ d. 28 Nov 1995 in Royal Oak, Oakland Co., MI,²³⁵ buried in White Chapel Mem. Park Cem., Troy, Oakland Co., MI.²⁴⁶

252. **Bessie Grace Robblee**, b. 5 Nov 1879 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 1913 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ (prob).

She married **Gilbert Thomas Ray**, 7 Oct 1902 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 16 Apr 1869 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁷⁸ (son of **William Rodger Ray** and **Mary Ann Wheelock**), d.

bet 1930-1940 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ? Gilbert Ray became a naturalized citizen of the United States in 1895, in Boston, MA. He was living in Everett, MA. In 1910, Gilbert and Bessie lived in Passaic, NJ. Gilbert had a stove blacking business. They also took in lodgers.

After Bessie died, he married her sister Eleanor. In 1920 and 1930, Gilbert and Eleanor Ray lived in Passaic. In 1940, Eleanor was living with son Gilbert in Lynn, MA.

Children:

- 483 i. Frances Mae Ray, b. 1907, d. 1910 in NJ (prob).
- 253. **Frank Andrew Robblee**, b. 5 Dec 1880 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 1959 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ, buried NJM. By 1910, Frank and Ida lived in Passaic, NJ. They had been married for 4 years, but did not yet have children. They continued to live in Passaic in 1920, 1930 and 1940.

He married **Ida Augusta Krug**, 1905 in NJ,²³⁹ b. abt 1878 in Carlstadt, Bergen Co., NJ? (daughter of **Peter Krug** and **Margaret** ______), d. aft 1956 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ?

Children:

- 484 i. Gilbert Robblee, d. young.
- 485 ii. William P. Robblee, b. Oct 1908 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ (prob),²⁴⁰ d. 31 Dec 1908 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ.²⁴⁸
- 486 iii. Ida May Robblee, b. 18 Jun 1910 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ (prob), d. 3 Feb 1913 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ (prob), buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.¹⁰
- 487 iv. Peter Krug Robblee, b. est 1912, d. young, bef 1920.
- + 488 v. James "Gordon" Robblee b. 23 Jun 1915.
- 254. **Eleanor Mae Robblee**, b. 16 Feb 1882 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹⁰¹ d. 15 Jul 1970 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA (res). ¹⁰¹

She married **Gilbert Thomas Ray**, 1914 in NJ,²⁴⁷ b. 16 Apr 1869 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁷⁸ (son of **William Rodger Ray** and **Mary Ann Wheelock**), d. bet 1930-1940 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ? Gilbert Ray became a naturalized citizen of the United States in 1895, in Boston, MA. He was living in Everett, MA. In 1910, Gilbert and Bessie lived in Passaic, NJ. Gilbert had a stove blacking business. They also took in lodgers.

After Bessie died, he married her sister Eleanor. In 1920 and 1930, Gilbert and Eleanor Ray lived in Passaic. In 1940, Eleanor was living with son Gilbert in Lynn, MA.

Children:

i. Gilbert Lawrence Ray, b. 26 Jun 1917 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ,¹³³ d. 6 May 2004 in Rutland, Rutland Co., VT,¹³³ buried in Pleasant View Cem., Ludlow, Windsor Co., VT.¹³³ Gilbert L. Ray, 86, of Rutland, died May 6, 2004, at Eden Park Nursing Home in Rutland. He was born June 26, 1917, in Passaic, N.J., the son of Gilbert and Eleanor (Robblee) Ray. He was educated in Nova Scotia. He married Edna Litch in 1951. She died in 2000.

Mr. Ray worked at General Electric in Lynn, Mass., and later in the Ludlow plant as foreman and plant manager. He retired from the Rutland General Electric plant in 1983 after 43 years of service. He was past president of Okemo Mountain in Ludlow and president of Fort Dade Mobile Home Park Association in Ridge Manor, Fla., where he lived during the winter.

Survivors include two sons, Stanley Berry of Windham, N.H., and Stephen Ray of Perkinsville; a daughter, Susan Dunchus of West Rutland; four grandchildren and four greatgrandchildren. The funeral service will be held at 2 p.m. Monday at the Adams & Kenney Funeral Homes in Ludlow." (Rutland Herald 9 May 2000).

He married Edna Berniece (Litch) Berry, 8 Jul 1951 in Derry, Rockingham Co., NH,²⁴¹ b. 19 Dec 1921 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,¹⁰¹ (daughter of Edwin Burton Litch and Eulila May Durkee), d. 9 Dec 2000 in Perkinsville, Windsor Co., VT (res).¹⁰¹

262. **Atlanta May Robblee**, b. 14 Sep 1887 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 1983 in Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada?, buried in Brookside Cem., Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.²⁴² In 1921, Ira and Atlanta Gilliatt lived in Granville Ferry, NS. Ira's mother Adaline Gilliatt lived with them.

She married **Ira Eugene Gilliatt**, 25 Jun 1910 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 12 Mar 1888 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,33 (son of **George Gilliatt** and **Adaline "Addie" Gilliatt**), d. 19 Dec 1952 Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada,33 buried in Brookside Cem., Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.250

Children:

i. Frances Robblee Gilliatt, b. 11 Jun 1911 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 1981, buried in Brookside Cem., Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.²⁵⁰

She married (1) Stanley Willard Noddin, 15 Jun 1932 in Caledonia, Queens Co., NS,⁸ b. 4 Oct 1899 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada,¹⁶⁴ (son of Duncan Albert Noddin and Estella Belyea), d. 14 Jul 1962 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Fairview Cem., Halifax, NS, Canada.³³

She married (2) Harold Michael Gleeckman, b. 1918, d. 1992, buried in Brookside Cem., Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.

ii. Elfreda Mae Gilliatt, b. 21 Dec 1914 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 21 Dec 2001 in Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada, buried in Auburndale Cem., Auburndale, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada. "Elfreda Mae Rhodenizer, 87, of Bridgewater, formerly of Aurburndale, passed away peacefully on her birthday, December 20, 2001. Born at Granville Ferry, she was a daughter of the late Ira and Atlanta (Robblee) Gilliat. Elfreda loved music and especially enjoyed playing the harpsichord with her musical group. She also had a great love of animals and opened her home to many over the years. Elfreda is survived by his sister, Bessie Leaman, Bridgewater; daughter, Elizabeth (Dennis) Bradley; granddaughter, Karmin, Cole Harbour; foster daughter, Joyce; foster grandchildren, Tina and Rene, Richibucto, New Brunswick; niece, Louise Leary; many cousins. She was predeceased by her husband, George; sister, Frances Gleekman. Funeral service 11 a.m. Thursday, December 27, Sweeny's Funeral Home, Bridgewater, Rev. James Slack Jr. officiating. Burial will follow in

Auburndale Cemetery. No visitation by request. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations to SHAID Animal Shelter would be appreciated through the funeral home. Elfreda will be missed by family and friends and her pets."

George's marriage to Elfreda was his second; he was divorced from his first wife.

She married George Albert Rhodenizer, 3 Sep 1941 in Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada, b. 1897 in Auburndale, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada, con of William Rhodenizer and Sarah Wentzall), d. 1986, buried in Auburndale Cem., Auburndale, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.

iii. Bessie Loretta "Pete" Gilliatt, b. abt 1919 in Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 24 492 May 2003 in Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada, buried in Brookside Cem., Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.²⁵⁰ "Alan Murray Leaman, 84, of Bridgewater, passed away May 7, 2001 in the South Shore Regional Hospital, Bridgewater. Born in Moncton, NB, he was the son of the late Gordon and Janet (Murray) Leaman. He was a veteran of the second World War, serving overseas in France with the North Nova Scotia Highlanders. He was a member of the Royal Canadian Legion Branch #24, Bridgewater. He was a past member of both the Bridgewater Kinsman Club and the Bridgewater Curling Club. He owned an operated Leaman's Shoe Store on King Street, Bridgewater, for 50 years until retiring in 1985. He is survived by his wife, the former Bessie Gilliat, daughters Janet (Robert) Wrye, Wolfville; Ann (Bruce) Cassidy, Grand Prairie, Alberta; three granddaughters Kathleen, Lori, and Sarah; a brother Keir Leaman, Riverview, NB; two neices and a nephew. He was predeceased by his first wife, Muriel Kathleen Mader. There will be no visitation at the funeral home be request. Funeral service will be held 1:30 p.m. Thursday in Sweeny's Funeral Chapel, Bridgewater, with Rev. James Slack Jr. officiating, assisted by Rev. Albert Marshall. Burial in Brookside Cemetery, Bridgewater. Family flowers only. Memorial donations may be made to the V.O.N. or to the Red Cross." (http://www.sweenysfuneralhome.com/obituaries 2001/leaman alan.htm)

"Bessie "Pete" Leaman, Bridgewater, passed away May 24, 2003, at home. Born in Granville Ferry, she was a daughter of the late Ira and Atlanta (Robblee) Gilliat. She was the last surviving member of her immediate family. She is survived by her niece, Elizabeth (Dennis) Bedley; great-niece, Karmin Bedley; several cousins. She was predeceased by her husband, Murray; sisters, Frances (Harold) Gleekman, Elfreda (George) Rhodenizer. A graveside service wil be held 11 a.m. Friday in Brookside Cemetery, Bridgewater, Rev. James Slack,Jr. officiating. No flowers by request. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to St. Paul's Lutheran Church, Bridgewater or a charity of your choice. Funeral arrangements entrusted to Sweeny's Funeral Home, Bridgewater. There will be no visitation at the funeral home by request." (Halifax Chronicle Herald, 2003).

She married Alan "Murray" Leaman, est 1939, b. 1 Apr 1917 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 164 (son of Gordon Leaman and Janet Murray), d. May 2001 in Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada.

- 493 iv. Grace Gilliatt, b. abt 1921. Grace was not in her family's household at the time of the 1921 census.
- 263. **Frederick William Robblee**, b. 20 Oct 1873 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁶ d. 26 Jul 1923 in Seattle, King Co., WA.⁹⁶ In 1881, his mother having died, Fred William Robblee lived with his grandparents Harris and Eunice Robblee in Broad Cove, Nova Scotia. Apparently Fred's first marriage to Mary Becker was short-lived. In 1900, she lived with her mother and step-father, Hulda and John Hix, in Roy, Pierce Co., WA. Fred was not in the home. She had been married for 9 months. Her name was give as Mamie Robley. Fred married again about 1906. Mary married again to Francis Shannon Crawford, before 1917.

In 1910, Frederick and his second wife Helena lived in San Francisco, CA. When Frederick registered from the World War I draft in 1918, he lived in Pierce Co., WA. He was a master mariner. He was missing the first finger on his right hand. In 1920, the Robblees were back in San Francisco. In 1930, Helena and her four sons lived in Tacoma, WA. She continued to live there in 1940.

He married (1) Mary Clara Becker, 14 Sep 1899 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. abt 1879 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL (daughter of **David Becker** and **Hulda Trepto**), d. 5 Nov 1941 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA. It appears that in 1900 "Mamie Robley" was living with her mother and step-father, Hulda and John Hix, in Roy, Pierce Co., WA. Fred was not in the home.

He married (2) **Helena Agnes Hayes**, abt 1906, b. 30 Apr 1882 in Ireland, of d. 4 May 1975 in Jacksonville, Duval Co., FL (res), buried in Jacksonville Memory Gardens, Orange Park, Clay Co., FL. (1944)

Children:

- i. Hilda Robblee, b. 21 Mar 1908 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA?, d. bet 1910 1920 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA? Family legend has Hilda dying at sea after birth. The 1910 Census indicates otherwise.
- + 495 ii. Frederick Daniel Robblee b. 3 Apr 1911.
- + 496 iii. John "Jack" Thomas Robblee b. 22 Jan 1915.
- + 497 iv. William Valentine Robblee b. 30 Apr 1916.
 - v. Thomas Henry Robblee, b. 11 Mar 1923 in WA, d. 16 Jan 2011 in Sparks, Washoe Co., NV (res).¹⁰¹

He married Audrey Alice Gilmer, 1967, b. 4 Mar 1921 in Rockingham Co., VA,²⁴⁵ (daughter of Delmar Davis Gilmer and Esta Bowman), d. 10 Jul 2012 in NV?.¹⁰¹

265. **Arthur Garfield Robblee**, b. 15 Oct 1882 in LaPorte, Butte Co., CA, 92,89 d. 16 Dec 1944 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA,92 buried in Holy Cross Catholic Cem., Colma, San Mateo Co., CA.232 The Robblees lived in San Francisco.

He married **Mathilda "Tillie" R. Murphy**, 19 Dec 1905 in Marin Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. 18 Jan 1880 in Sacramento, Sacramento Co., CA,^{92,98} (daughter of **Michael Murphy** and **Mary Shields**), d. 26 Aug 1965 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA,⁹² buried in Holy Cross Catholic Cem., Colma, San Mateo Co., CA.²³²

Children:

i. Gwendolyn "Gwen" Carmel Robblee, b. 8 Oct 1906 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA,⁹² d. 16 Nov 1952 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA,⁹² buried in Holy Cross Cem., Colma, San Mateo Co., CA.²³² In 1940, a widowed Gwendolyn Morris lived in Portland, OR; she was a saleslady. There is a birth record for Phyllis C. Robblee, mother's maiden name Murphy with this date and location. Did she have a twin, or was this originally her name?

She married Edson Levi Morris, 6 Dec 1930 in Bountiful City, Davis Co., UT,²⁴⁶ b. 6 Oct 1905 in Lewiston, Nez Perce Co., ID,²⁴⁷ (son of Frank Morris and Grace Briggs), d. 6 Oct 1933 in Salt Lake City, UT,²⁴⁸ buried in Normal Hill Cem., Lewiston, Nez Perce Co., ID.²⁵⁵

- +500 ii. Arthur Garfield Robblee b. 10 Nov 1913.
- 266. **Walter Thomas Robblee**, b. 12 Dec 1884 in La Porte, Plumas Co., CA,^{249,89} d. 23 Mar 1938 in Butte Co., CA,²¹² buried in Yankee Hill Cem., Yankee Hill, Butte, CA.²⁵⁷

He married **Bertha Verl Croghan**, 11 Jul 1912 in Butte Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. 4 Mar 1894 in Yankee Hill, Butte Co., CA,²⁵⁷ (daughter of **Ulysses S. "Grant" Croghan** and **Almeda Ellen Whittier**), divorced aft 1933, d. 13 May 1941 in Oroville, Butte Co., CA,⁹² buried in Yankee Hill Cem., Yankee Hill, Butte, CA.²⁵⁷

Children:

- +501 i. William Fredric Robblee b. 11 Jan 1913.
- +502 ii. Berdinia "Birdie" Cecilia Robblee b. 29 Oct 1914.
- +503 iii. Anna "Annie" Gertrude Robblee b. 8 Dec 1915.
 - iv. Edwin Blake Robblee, b. 25 Jul 1917 in Palmero, Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 9 Feb 1950 in Oakland, Alameda Co., CA,⁹² buried in Memorial Park Cem., Oroville, Butte Co., CA.²⁵⁰ Edwin B. Robblee served aboard the USS Andrew Potter. In 1940, he and Betty lived in Oroville, CA. There were no children in the home. Given that Edwin died at age 32, it seems likely that Betty married again.

He married Betty L. Ross, bef 1940, b. abt 1918 in CA (daughter of John Ross and Margaret _____).

- + 505 v. Neoma "June" Robblee b. 12 Feb 1920.
- + 506 vi. Walter Thomas Robblee b. 21 Sep 1921.
- +507 vii. Claudia Mae Robblee b. 22 Apr 1924.
- +508 viii. Carroll Otho Robblee b. 13 Nov 1927.
- +509 ix. Nova Arlene Robblee b. 17 Aug 1933.
- 267. **Charles Witchell Robblee**, b. 3 Nov 1887 in LaPorte, Butte Co., CA,⁹² d. 6 Jul 1949 in Oakland, Alameda Co., CA.⁹² In 1920, 1930 and 1940, Charles and Annie lived in Oakland, Alameda Co., CA. Apparently, Juanita was their only child. In 1920, Charles' mother Hannah Sweet lived with them.

He married **Annie Jane Frances Delaney**, 11 Feb 1913 in San Francisco Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. 4 Apr 1893 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA,⁹² (daughter of **Willis "Willie" Delaney** and **Mary Bertha Schulerud**), d. 20 Jul 1959 in Oakland, Alameda Co., CA.⁹²

Children:

- +510 i. Juanita Frances Robblee b. 23 Apr 1914.
- 268. Mary Fisher Robblee, b. 15 Dec 1884 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 28 Oct 1974 in Berwick, Kings Co., NS, Canada, ³³ buried in Aylesford Union Cem., Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada. "AYLESFORD Mrs. Mary R. Whitman, 89, of Aylesford, died in Berwick Sunday. Born in Granville, Annapolis County, she was a daughter of the late Jacob and Minnie (Wallace) Robblee. She was a member of the Aylesford Baptist Church. She was predeceased by her husband Fred Whitman. She is survived by one son, Scott, Aylesford; a daughter, Minnie (Mrs. Hester Belyea), Hartford, Conn.; two grandchildren and two great grandchildren. The body is at the H. C. Lindsay Funeral Home, Berwick. Funeral service will be held Wednesday at 3:30, from the Aylesford Baptist Church. Rev. Nelson Metcalfe will officiate. Interment will be in the Aylesford cemetery." (Halifax Herald, Tuesday, 29 Oct 1974).

She married **Alfred "Fred" Tennyson Whitman**, 20 Nov 1906 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 22 Jul 1878 in Millville, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **Alfred D. Whitman** and **Annie Alice Burbridge**), d. 8 Jul 1953 in Millville, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Aylesford Union Cem., Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

i. Minnie Robblee Whitman, b. 10 Oct 1907 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 13 Jan 1985 in Hartford, Hartford Co., CT.²⁵¹

She married Chester Raymond Belyea, 22 Aug 1934 in Portsmouth, Rockingham, NH,⁸³ b. 24 Feb 1911 in Arlington, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁵ (son of Theodore Belyea and Grace L. Harwood), d. 1 Jul 1967 in Hartford, Hartford Co., CT.²⁵⁹ In 1945, when Chester enlisted in the US Army for 2 years, he was married and lived in New Haven, CT.

ii. Scott Demille Whitman, b. 30 Sep 1910 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 8 Feb 1983 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada?, resided 1974 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada.

He married Audrey Louise Magee, est 1931, b. est 1912 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada (daughter of Harry Magee and Margaret Baxter), d. 15 Jan 1972 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada, buried in Aylesford Union Cem., Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada. "AYLESFORD - Mrs. Scott Whitman, of Aylesford, Kings County, died Saturday, January 15, at home. Born in Saint John, she was the former Audrey Louise Magee, daughter of the late Harry and Margaret (Baxter) Magee. She was a member of Aylesford Baptist Church. Surviving are her husband; one daughter, Margaret (Mrs. F. David Burris), Middleton; one brother, Stanley, Saint John, and one grandson.

The body is at the H. C. Lindsay Funeral Home, Berwick. Funeral service will be held Thursday, 2 p.m. at Aylesford Baptist Church, Rev. Nelson Metcalfe officiating. Burial will be in Aylesford cemetery." (Darres McCormick Collection; unidentified newspaper; undated. Bk. 175, pg. 250. Headstone in Aylesford Union Cemetery says died 15 January 1972.)

270. **Frances Elizabeth Robblee**, b. 12 Nov 1887 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,²⁵² d. 23 Mar 1920 in S. Williamston, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Fairview Cem., Lawrencetown, NS, Annapolis Co., Canada.²⁶⁰

She married **Frank Alton FitzRandolph**, abt 1910 in NS, Canada, b. 7 Oct 1880 in S. Williamston, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **Albert FitzRandolph** and **Agnes May Chesley**), d. 17 Sep 1957 in S. Williamston, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Fairview Cem., Lawrencetown, NS, Annapolis Co., Canada.²⁶⁰ Frank Fitz-Randolph married second Mary Hester Harris, on 22 Jun 1926 in Granville, NS. His name was given as Frank A. F. Randoph. This name appears variously as Fitzrandolph, Fitz-Randolph and Randolph.

Children:

i. Marjorie Alberta FitzRandolph, b. 13 Oct 1913 in Williamston, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 26 Dec 2002 in Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,²⁵³ buried in Fairview Cem., Lawrencetown, NS, Annapolis Co., Canada.²⁶¹ "BARRON, Marjorie Alberta - 89, Crosskill Court, Bridgetown, formerly of Middleton, died December 26, 2002, in Soldiers Memorial Hospital, Middleton. Born in South Williamston, she was a daughter of the late Frank and Elizabeth (Robblee) FitzRandolph. She was predeceased by first husband, Sidney Foster; second husband, Raymond Rice; third husband, John Barron; sister, Frances Buckles. Funeral service will be 3 p.m. Sunday in Warren Troop Funeral Home, Middleton, Pastor Reg Lewis officiating. Burial in Fairview Cemetery, Lawrencetown."

She married (1) Sidney Shaw Foster, 5 May 1934 in Margaretville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³ b. 8 Apr 1915 in Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of Earnest MacKintosh Foster and Irene Shaw), d. 28 Jul 1952 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Paradise Cem., Paradise, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.²⁵⁴ She married (2) Raymond Rice, aft 28 Jul 1952? She married (3) John Barron, b. est 1910, d. bef 26 Dec 2002.

ii. Albert Lewis FitzRandolph, b. 19 Jan 1915 in Williamston, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,34 d. 15 514 Oct 2007 in Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 115 buried in Fairview Cem., Lawrencetown, NS, Annapolis Co., Canada. 115 "FitzRANDOLPH, Albert L. - 92, Middleton, formerly of South Williamston and Lawrencetown, Annapolis Co., passed away Monday, October 15, 2007, in the Veterans' Unit, Soldiers' Memorial Hospital, Middleton. It is with great sadness we announce his passing. He was well cared for by the wonderful staff of Middleton Veterans' Unit for the past 10 years. Born in South Williamston on January 19, 1915, he was the only son of the late Frank A. and Frances Elizabeth (Robblee) FitzRandolph. He joined the army in 1940 and was a Sergeant in the 52nd Anti Tank 3rd Division. While overseas he earned many medals, one of which was the Bronze Star. He was one of only two Canadians to receive this from the United States Government. The citation reads "Sergeant Albert L. FitzRandolph, Canadian Army, for heroic achievement in connection with military operations on 21 July 1944, near Sassy, France. Sergeant FitzRandolph, with his gun crew of the 3d Canadian Anti Tank Regiment, was acting in support of an infantry attack when an enemy shell hit beside his gun tower, inflicting five casualties in his crew. Without hesitation, he manned the gun tower and drove the vehicle unaccompanied to the infantry objective, maintaining effective support in spite of the fiercest opposition. His determination, courage,

and disregard for personal safety were an inspiration to all with whom he came in contact. By Command of General Eisenhower." After returning home he owned and operated the family farm in South Williamston and later worked at CFB Greenwood until retirement. He was a life member of Branch No. 112 Royal Canadian Legion, Lawrencetown, and Evangeline No. 94 Masonic Lodge; a member of Lawrencetown United Baptist Church since April 27, 1930; and a past member of the Lawrencetown and District Volunteer Fire Department. He is survived by his daughters, Elizabeth (Wendell) MacGregor and Catherine Lowe, both of Lawrencetown; grandchildren, Bruce (Susan) MacGregor, Edmonton, Alta.; James (Janet) MacGregor, Nictaux; Allen (Becky) MacGregor, Port Perry, Ont.; Victoria (Gary) Gaul, Brickton; Steven (Ann Marie) Lowe, New Minas; Denise (Chris) Naugler, South Williamston; 10 great-grandchildren; sister, Lillian Clarke, Mississauga, Ont. He was predeceased by his wife, the former Lois Pearle Hupman; great-granddaughter, Carly MacGregor; son-in-law, Arthur Lowe, and sisters, Marjorie and Frances. Visitation will be held 7-9 p.m. today in Middleton Funeral Home, 398 Main St., (902) 825-3448, where Evangeline No. 94 Masonic Lodge will conduct their service beginning at 7 p.m., followed by a Royal Canadian Legion Tribute conducted by Lawrencetown Branch No. 112 at 7:30 p.m. Funeral service will be held 3 p.m. Wednesday, October 17, in Middleton Funeral Home, Rev. Barbara Bishop officiating. Interment will be in Fairview Cemetery, Lawrencetown. Donations in memory may be made to Lawrencetown United Baptist Church, Royal Canadian Legion, Lawrencetown Branch No. 112 or Veterans' Bus Fund, SMH Veterans' Unit. On-line condolences may be made through: www.middletonfuneralhome.com."

He married Lois Pearle Huphman or Hupman, est 1936, b. 20 Apr 1916 in Port Mouton, Queens Co., NS, Canada, (daughter of Lawrence Huphman and Pearl Nina Verge), d. bef 15 Oct 2007.

515 iii. Lillian Alice FitzRandolph, b. 20 Sep 1916 in Williamston, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 3
Oct 2008 in Mississauga, ON? "CLARKE, Lillian Alice (nee FitzRandolph) - It is with sadness
the family announces the passing of Lillian on October 3, 2008, dear wife of Frank and loving
mother of Lynda Head and Liz Paton, grandmother of Ken, Sandi, Kelly, Cyndy and Natalie,
great-grandmother of Matthew, Michael and MacKenzie-Rae. A family service will be held.
Friends are invited to a Celebration of Life on Wednesday, October 8 at 3 p.m. in the Party
room of 3650 Kaneff Cres., Mississauga. Donations to the Alzheimer Society in lieu of flowers
would be appreciated by the family." (Toronto Star, 8 Oct 2008).

She married Frank Clarke.

516 iv. Frances Elizabeth FitzRandolph, b. 1918 in Lawrencetown, Annapolis, NS, Canada, 115 d. 19
Sep 1999 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, 115 buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens,
Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, resided 1998 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.
"BUCKLES, Frances Elizabeth - 81, Glen Haven Manor, New Glasgow, formerly of Stellarton,
passed away peacefully September 19, 1999, in Glen Haven Manor with her loving family at
her side. Born in Lawrencetown, she was a daughter of the late Frank and Frances (Robblee)
FitzRandolph. She had been a resident of Stellarton all of her married life. She was an
adherent of Christ Anglican Church, Stellarton, a member of Harmony Chapter 25 OES,
Stellarton, and also a member of Stellarton Curling Club. She was a graduate of the

Aberdeen Hospital School of Nursing and nursed for a number of years at the Glen Haven Manor. Surviving are daughters, Joan (Edward) Hurdy, Stellarton; Anne Buckles, Stellarton; sons, Brian (Glenda), Stellarton; Frank (Laurie), Dartmouth; eight grandchildren; brother, Albert, Lawrencetown; sisters, Lillian (Frank) Clarke, Toronto; Marjorie Barron, Bridgetown.

She was predeceased by her husband, Henry James Buckles. Cremation has taken place. There will be no visitation by request. A private family service will be held on Wednesday in H.C. MacQuarrie Funeral Home, Stellarton, Rev. James McCorriston officiating. Burial will be in Heatherdale Memorial Gardens. Donations in her memory may be made to the Parkinson's Foundation of Canada, Nova Scotia Division, the Alzheimer Society of Nova Scotia or a charity of choice." (The Halifax Herald, Monday, September 20, 1999).

She married Henry James Buckles, b. 1916 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada (son of George Buckles and Amelia Brooks), d. 30 Aug 1997 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.²⁵⁵ "BUCKLES, Henry James - 80, Pleasant Street, Stellarton, died August 30, 1997, in Aberdeen Hospital, New Glasgow. Born in Stellarton, he was a son of the late George and Amelia (Brooks) Buckles. He was a resident of Stellarton all of his life, where he was a member of Christ Anglican Church. He owned and operated a trucking business for 40 years. He later went on to work with the Department of Mines and Natural Resources, from where he retired. He was a member and past master of Keith Masonic Lodge 23, Stellarton, and member of Order of the Eastern Star, Harmony Chapter 25, Stellarton. He was a former volunteer member of Stellarton Fire Department and a member of Stellar Curling Club, Stellarton. Surviving are his wife, the former Frances Elizabeth FitzRandolph; daughters, Joan (Mrs. Edward Hudry), Anne Buckles, Stellarton; sons, Brian, Stellarton; Frank, Dartmouth; eight grandchildren. He was predeceased by sisters, Gladys Diggins, Alice MacLean. Funeral was held September 1 in Christ Anglican Church, Stellarton, Rev. Frank Likely officiated. Cremation followed. Donations to Heart and Stroke Foundation of Nova Scotia or Christ Anglican Church, Stellarton. Arrangements entrusted to H.C. MacQuarrie Funeral Home, Stellarton." (Halifax Herald Limited, Tuesday, September 2, 1997).

271. **Isaiah or Isiah "Wallace" Robblee**, b. 10 Nov 1889 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 4 Mar 1974 in Swan River, MB, Canada, ²⁵⁶ buried in Birchwood Cem., Swan River, MB, Canada. ²⁵⁷ Isiah W. Robblee served in the Canadian Expeditionary Force during World War I. He was a carpenter. His name in his Attestation is given as Wallace Isiah Robblee, and he signed that way. In 1958, he applied for a late registration of birth, and his name is given as Isaiah Wallace Robblee. He was living in Fort Williams, ON at that time. The record reflects that his name is given that way in the Family Bible.

"SWAN RIVER - Isiah Wallace Robblee, 84, died at the Swan River Personal Care Home at Swan River, Manitoba. Born in Lower Granville, now Port Royal Annapolis County, N.S., he was the son of the late Capt. and Mrs. Jacob and Valentine Robblee and had moved to Moose Jaw, Sask. in 1916 where he married Anne Atlanta Calnek formerly of Granville Center, N.S. in 1917. In 1931 they took up residence in White Beach, Sask. Eight years later they moved to the Kentville district where he carried on farming and his carpentry trade. Mr. and Mrs. Robblee resided in Fort William for three years before retiring to Swan River in 1958. Surviving besides his wife are four sons; Philip, Thunder Bay; Gerald, Swan River; Leonard, Calgary; Kent, Nipawan, Sask.; 15 grandchildren; also one sister Mrs. Mary Whitman, Aylesford, N.S. He

was predeceased by two sons William and Karl; three brothers Rex Philip and Valentine; one sister Alice (Mrs. Lloyd Shaffner). Funeral service was conducted by Rev. J. Brown at St. James Anglican Church, Swan River." (Halifax Herald).

He married **Anna Atlanta Calnek**, 11 Jan 1917 in Moose Jaw, SK, Canada,²⁶⁴ b. 3 Jul 1890 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of **Jacob Calnek** and **Mary Bohaker**), d. 16 Apr 1978 in Swan River, MB, Canada (prob),²⁶⁵ buried in Birchwood Cem., Swan River, MB, Canada.²⁶⁵

Children:

- 517 i. William Jacob Robblee, b. Jul 1918, d. 27 Jul 1918, buried in Monarch Cem., Monarch, Lethbridge Census Div., AB, Canada.²⁵⁸
- +518 ii. Philip Maurice Robblee b. 1 Nov 1921.
- 519 iii. Carl Calnek Robblee, b. 1923,²⁶⁵ d. Oct 1949 in Dauphin, AB, Canada,²⁵⁹ buried in Birchwood Cem., Swan River, MB, Canada.²⁶⁵ Carl Robblee died after an accident with his truck.
- +520 iv. Gerald Wallace Robblee b. 12 Dec 1925.
- + 521 v. James "Leonard" "J.R." Robblee b. 15 May 1929.
- + 522 vi. Alan "Kent" Robblee b. 20 Jun 1935.
- 272. **Phillip Henry Brooks Robblee**, b. 5 Sep 1891 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 30 Jun 1966 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada. ¹¹⁵ Philip Robblee served in World War II, in the Canadian Expeditionary Forces. In the service records, his date of birth is given as 5 Sep 1892.

"GRANVILLE FERRY - Phillip Henry Robblee, 74, died at Annapolis General Hospital, Annapolis Royal, early Thursday morning after five weeks illness.

Born in Port Royal, he was the son of the late Jacob and Minnie Robblee. He spent all of his life in Port Royal, with the exception of the past five months during which he lived in Granville Ferry. He served overseas during World War I, and was in the Canadian Veterans' Guard during the Second World War. He was a member of the Canadian Order of Foresters and the Baptist Church.

Surviving are his wife Mildred; one son, Gordon, Annapolis Royal; one daughter, Frances (Mrs. B. L. Martin), Windsor, Ont.; three brothers, Reginald, Pensacola, Florida; Wallace, Swan River, Manitoba; Valentine, Port Royal; and one sister, Mary (Mrs. Fred Whitman), Aylesford.

The body is at Chisholm's Funeral Home, Granville Ferry. The funeral will be today at 2 p.m. from Port Royal Union Church, with Rev. David Snow officiating. Burial will be in the family lot at Stoney Beach cemetery, Port Royal." (Halifax Herald, Saturday, 2 Jul 1966).

He married **Mildred Allen MacNeil**, 22 Jun 1923 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 27 Oct 1902 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of **James Allen MacNeil** and **Lena May Robbins**), d. 18 May 1982 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.⁶²

- + 523 i. Gordon Eugene Robblee b. 25 Jul 1924.
- + 524 ii. Frances Elizabeth Robblee b. 17 Nov 1925.

273. **Valentine Jacob Robblee**, b. 29 Dec 1894 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 19 Aug 1970 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹¹⁵ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada, ¹¹⁵ resided in Port Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada. When Valentine Robblee completed an Attestation form for the Canadian Overseas Expeditionary Forces on 15 Jan 1916, he was living in Pierson, MB, Canada. He gave his next of kin as his father Jacob Robblee of Granville, NS.

"PORT ROYAL - The death of Valentine Jacob Robblee occurred at the Annapolis General Hospital on Wednesday evening, August 19, following admittance earlier in the day. He was a son of the late Jacob and Minnie (Wallace) Robblee. The deceased was born at Lower Granville (now Port Royal) seventy-five years ago. Following service overseas during World War I he spent some time in Kings County before returning to Port Royal some thirty years ago. He endured a prolonged period of poor health borne with fortitude and courage.

Mr. Robblee is survived by his wife, the former Edith Hicks of Aylesford; a daughter Janet, Mrs. Howard Crosby of Halifax; two son, Michael with the R. C. M. P. Newcastle Detachment, and Philip with the armed forces at CFB Gagetown; and four grandchildren. Also surviving are a sister Mary, Mrs. Fred Whitman, of Aylesford and a brother Wallace of Swan River, Manitoba. Two sisters (Lizzie and Alice) and two brothers (Rex and Philip) deceased.

Funeral services were held from the Port Royal Union Church on Saturday afternoon conducted by Rev. Edgar Richardson, pastor of the United Baptist Church of which the deceased was a member. Interment was in the family lot in Stoney Beach Cemetery." (Halifax Herald, 28 Aug 1970).

He married **Edith Maude Hicks**, 13 Aug 1938 in Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 3 Apr 1911 in Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of **Samuel Burpee Hicks** and **Ada Blanche Bowlby**), d. 3 Apr 2013 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob).¹¹⁵ "Robblee (Hicks), Edith Maude – It is with a profound sense of loss that we announce the passing of our beloved mother. Mom passed away peacefully on her 102nd birthday on April 3, 2013. Born in Aylesford, she was a daughter of Samuel Burpee and Ada Blanche (Bowlby) Hicks. She loved music, played the piano and often sang solos in church. She was a wireless telegrapher and she was a Rebekah Lodge Member and a member of the Baptist Womens' Missionary Society of Canada. In 1938 she married our father, Valentine Jacob Robblee, a veteran of the First World War. She is survived by her children, Janet Robblee Crosby, (late Howard), Halifax; Michael Robblee (Tonie), Ottawa; Phillip Robblee (late Carol), Fredericton; grandchildren, Dr. Elizabeth Crosby, Vancouver; Michael Crosby (Alicja), New Jersey; Scott and Chris Robblee, Kevin and Patrick Robblee and great grandchildren."

- + 525 i. Janet Muriel Robblee b. 1 Apr 1939.
- + 526 ii. Michael Peter Robblee b. 4 Jun 1942.
- + 527 iii. Phillip Edward Robblee b. 7 Aug 1943.
- 274. **Alice Young Robblee**, b. 1 Oct 1896 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 26 Feb 1944 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷

She married **Henry "Lloyd" Shaffner**, 15 Nov 1916 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1884 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, (son of **Gilbert W. Shaffner** and **Annie G. Delap**).

Children:

- i. Lewis William Shaffner, b. abt 30 Sep 1917 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 13 Oct 1917 at Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stoney Beach Cem., Granville Beach, NS, Canada.³⁷
- 529 ii. Child Shaffner. This is likely the Margaret Shaffner, died aged 2 months, who shares a stone with H. Lloyd and Alice Shaffner and Lloyd's parents.
- 275. **Loring Joseph Robblee**, b. 30 Jun 1880 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,²⁶⁰ d. 16 Mar 1966 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.^{101,61} Loring J. Robblee became a naturalized citizen of the US on 1 May 1939 in Boston, MA. Margaret was naturalized on 22 Aug 1939. I double-checked her birth record; she was born in Boston. In 1940, Loring lived in Boston; his mother and sister lived with him. Margaret was not in the home. She was head of her own household in Boston. Her 4 youngest children lived with her. Her marital status is given as married.

He married **Margaret Law Kidd**, 26 Aug 1914 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 17 Dec 1880 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ (daughter of **James A. Kidd** and **Isabella J. McMillan**), d. 11 Nov 1958 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹

- i. Loring James Robblee, b. 17 Jun 1915 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 8 Mar 1944 over Germany,²⁶¹ buried in Jefferson Barracks National Cemetary, St. Louis, MO.²⁶⁹ Loring Robblee was shot down over Germany during World War II.
- ii. Donald "Don" McMillan Kidd Robblee, b. 25 Oct 1916 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA, S d. 4 Dec 2011 in Weymouth, Norfolk Co., MA (res), 115 buried in Cedar Grove Cem., Dorchester, MA. "ROBBLEE, Donald M. Of Weymouth on Dec. 5, 2011, Age 95. Mr. Robblee was born in Boston and lived most of his life in Dorchester. He was an active member of 2nd Church in Dorchester where he worked as the church Sexton for 30 years. He served for over 60 years with the Boy Scouts in Pack 2. He is survived by his sister Jeanie Smith of Weymouth, uncle Paul Smith of CT, Donna Holzworth of Weymouth, Douglas Smith of Hanson and Bonnie Bennett of Tewksbury. Son of the late Loring and Margaret (Kidd) Robblee. A Funeral Service will be held on Friday, December 9th at 12 Noon in the Hamel, Wickens & Troupe Funeral Home, 26 Adams St., QUINCY CENTER. Visitation will be held 1 hour prior to the service. Burial Cedar Grove Cemetery, Dorchester. In Lieu of flowers donations may be made in Donald's memory to Boston Minuteman Council, Inc. Boy Scouts of America, 199 State Street, 3rd Floor, Boston, MA 02109." (Boston Globe, 8 Dec 2011).
- 532 iii. Peter Lionel Robblee, b. 9 Feb 1918 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA (prob), d. 5 Nov 1943 in Italy, 262 buried in Sicily Rome American Cem., Netunno, Lazio, Italy. Peter Robblee died during World War II.
- +533 iv. Jeanie Johnston Robblee b. 20 Dec 1919.
 - v. William "Bill" Harris Robblee, b. 30 Jun 1923 in Dorchester, Suffolk Co., MA,¹⁰¹ d. 18 Sep 1987 in Wolfeboro, Carroll Co., NH,¹⁰¹ buried in Lakeview Cem., Wolfeboro, Carroll Co., NH.²⁶⁴ The Robblees lived in Wolfeboro, NH. The Robblees did not have children, but Ruth had two

from her previous marriage to Levi Langdon Ayers: (1) Florence Ayers (living in 2013), who married Robert Pigott and (2) Charles Ayers (1927-2003).

Martha "Marty" Porter, who is Bill Robblee's step-granddaughter, provided more information about Bill and Ruth Robblee, who lived in Wolfeboro, NH. Ruth married first Levi Langdon Ayers, son of Charles Ayers and Sarah Jane Canney of Tuftonboro, NH. They were married 1 Jun 1927 in Wolfeboro NH and had two children—Charles Herbert Ayers (1927-2003) and Florence (living). Levi died 4 Oct 1961 of colon cancer in the Huggins Hospital in Wolfeboro. Six years later Ruth married William Harris Robblee at her home on Tuftonboro Neck Rd, Tuftonboro, NH. William also died of colon cancer.

At the time William was diagnosed with cancer, Ruth was also in declining in health. Ruth's daughter Florence offered to take both of them into her home. William wanted to remain in his home in Wolfeboro, where the Robblees had moved about 1985. This home was across the street from his step-son Charles Ayers. Ruth moved to Florence's home at that time.

Ruth had a stroke the day before William died, and was unable to attend his funeral in New Hampshire. Marty Porter, her granddaughter, came to stay with her. Florence and her husband travelled to New Hampshire. Ruth lived for only a little over a year after William's death. She died 16 Nov 1988 at Brookmont Nursing Home, Effort (Chestnut Hill Township on death certificate), Monroe County, Pennsylvania.

Ruth, and both of her husbands are buried in Lakeview cemetery, Main St, Wolfeboro, NH.

Marty's memories of Grandpa Bill are of a kind, shy, quiet man who took wonderful care of her grandmother (he would braid her hair and pick her pussywillows). He was meticulous about his tools, keeping them organized and clean. He was always chopping wood. He enjoyed hunting. He enjoyed "a cold one". Marty never heard him raise his voice in her presence. He was a good friend to both sets of Marty's grandparents (maternal and paternal) well before he married into the family.

He married Ruth Evelyn (Champaigne) Ayers, 14 May 1967 in Tuftonborough, Carroll Co., NH,²⁷² b. 1 Mar 1910 in Wolfeboro, Carroll Co., NH,⁹⁸ (daughter of Herbert Champaigne and Gladys Adjutant), d. 16 Nov 1988 in Chestnut Hill, Monroe Co., PA.¹⁰¹

285. **Avard Milton Robblee**, b. 24 May 1875 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ divorced aft 1930, d. 12 May 1954 in Wrentham, Norfolk Co., MA.⁶¹ Avard Robblee became a naturalized citizen of the United States on 12 Feb 1902. He was then living in Westwood, MA. In 1910, he lived in Westwood where he was a hired man on a farm. He was still single at that time. The census indicates that he arrived in the US in 1893. He registered for the World War I draft. The date on the draft card is unreadable. He was then a butcher. It appears that he was married by that time. In 1920, he and wife Laura lived in Norwood, MA. Laura was 20 years younger. In 1930, he was back in Westwood, now a boarder in the home of Catherine M. White, age 72. His marital status is given as married, but Laura did not live in the home. She lived in a separate household in Norwood, MA with Avard Jr. and her father Samuel Swett. Her marital status is also given as married. The Robblees apparently divorced, as Laura married later a Mr. Taylor.

He married **Laura Ellen Swett**, 16 Jun 1914 in Norwood, Norfolk Co., MA,²⁶⁵ b. 15 Jun 1895 in Norwood, Norfolk Co., MA,²⁸ (daughter of **Samuel Horatio Swett** and **Sarah Rachel Smith**), d. 21 Feb 1992 in Fort Walton Beach, Okaloosa Co., FL.¹⁰¹

Children:

- +535 i. Avard Milton Robblee, Jr. b. 18 Feb 1920.
- 287. **Rena Robblee**, b. 29 Sep 1879 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,²⁶⁶ d. Dec 1950 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,^{113,61} buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³

She married **Aitken Wells Thomas**, 6 Sep 1905 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 22 Feb 1878 in Smith's Cove, Digby Co., NS, Canada?,⁸⁹ (son of **George Barrett Thomas** and **Laura Bella Potter**), d. Sep 1951 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,^{113,61} buried in Pine Grove Cem., Lynn, Essex Co., MA.¹¹³ In 1881, Aitken lived with his parents in Smith's Cove, Digby Co., NS. In 1900, he lived in Lynn, MA; his arrival year in the US is given as 1893. He became a naturalized citizen of the US on 16 Nov 1904. In 1920 and 1930, Aitken and Rena lived in Lynn.

Children:

- i. Rena Bell Thomas, b. 2 Jul 1907 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 1977 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹
 She married Theodore Howard, est 1930, b. 12 Jul 1918 in NC,¹³² d. 18 Apr 2000 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.¹³²
- ii. Ernest Wells Thomas, b. 28 Jul 1912 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA,85 d. Jul 1987 in Conway, Carroll Co., NH (res).101
- 288. **Hattie May Robblee**, b. 15 Dec 1882 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 15 Jan 1961 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada. ³³

She married **George I. Morrison**, 30 Oct 1907 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 8 Jan 1876 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **James Morrison** and **Waity Hicks**), d. 18 Sep 1931 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

- i. Evelyn Roblee Morrison, b. 5 Dec 1908 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.³⁴
- 539 ii. Carroll Brown Morrison, b. 15 Oct 1910 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. bef 31 May 2011.

He married Velda Adelaide Bain, 9 Feb 1938 in Lower Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. abt 1922 in Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,¹¹⁵ (daughter of Edmund H. Bain and Edith M. Middleton), d. 31 May 2011 in Cambridge, Hants Co., NS, Canada.¹¹⁵ "Velda Adelaide Morrison, age 89, died peacefully at her home in Cambridge, Nova Scotia, on May 31, 2011. Born in Port Wade, Annapolis County, NS, she was the daughter of the late Edmund H. and Edith M. (Middleton) Bain. She was a resident of Fredericton, New Brunswick for many years, and returned to Nova Scotia upon retirement in 1991, making Cambridge her home. Her employment had been with the New Brunswick civil service, both federally

and provincially, holding many responsible positions. She was predeceased by her husband of 38 years, Carroll B. Morrison, and by their only child, Ardith C. (Morrison) Manson. She was also predeceased by sister, Ruth Amberman, and by brothers, Clyde and Eric. She is survived by niece, Cindy Hall, and nephews, Richard Bain and Tony Bain." (http://www.inmemoriam.ca/view-announcement-237772-velda-morrison.html).

iii. Avard Filley Morrison, b. 9 Oct 1912 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 1996.

He married Marion Kennedy Thorne, 26 Feb 1938 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1919 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (daughter of Abraham B. Thorne and Hazel Alice Covert).

iv. Ruth Louise Morrison, b. 31 Jan 1916 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,²⁶⁷ d. 5 Mar 2001 in Pittsfield, Berkshire Co., MA,¹³² buried in East Nassau Rural Cem., Stephentown, Rensselaer Co., NY.²⁶⁸ "Ruth M. McMurtry, 85, of 63 Toronita Ave. died Monday at Hillcrest Commons Nursing Home. Born in Grandville [sic] Ferry, Nova Scotia, on Jan. 31, 1916, daughter of George I. and Hattie Mae Robblee Morrison, she was a graduate of Grandville Ferry High School. She moved to Pittsfield in 1951.

Mrs. McMurtry was employed at the Robinson home in New Lebanon, N.Y., as a domestic for many years. She was known for her knitting skills in Grandville [sic] Ferry.

Her husband, Orlin G. McMurtry, whom she married in 1950, died in 1992. She leaves three stepdaughters, Lorraine McMurtry Higgs of South Glens Falls, N.Y., Eleanor McMurtry Whaley of Argyle, N.Y., and Barbara McMurtry Connell of Sarasota, Fla.; a stepson, George McMurtry of Greenville, S.C.; several stepgrandchildren, and step-great-grandchildren. She was predeceased by her newborn daughter, Diane, in 1954, and a stepson, Edward McMurtry.

There will be no calling hours. Following cremation, a graveside service for Ruth M. McMurtry will be held in East Nassau Cemetery, N.Y., at a time to be announced later in the spring. In lieu of flowers, donations are suggested to Elder Services of Berkshire County, in care of WELLINGTON FUNERAL HOME, 220 East St., Pittsfield, which is in charge of arrangements. Among survivors are nieces and nephews residing in Massachusetts, Arizona and Nova Scotia, Canada."

She married Orlin Granger McMurtry, 1950, b. 26 Feb 1905 in Ticonderoga, Essex Co., NY (prob), 132 (son of James A. McMurtry and Anna Bergey), d. 31 Jul 1992 in Pittsfield, Berkshire Co., MA, 132 buried in East Nassau Rural Cem., Stephentown, Rensselaer Co., NY. 276 Orlin McMurtry married first, Gertrude Putnam Briggs.

- 542 v. James Morrison, b. abt 1919 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob).
- 543 vi. Lloyd Morrison, b. 1922 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. 1984.

He married Joyce Howe.

289. **Myrtle "Myrtie" Winchester Robblee**, b. 31 Dec 1884 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. abt 1974 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada.

She married **Victor Joseph Porter**, 2 Sep 1908 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 9 Oct 1883 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ (son of **Edgar Howard Porter** and **Maria Eudavilla Johnston**).

Children:

- i. Edgar Stephen Porter, b. 22 Oct 1909 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. abt 2003.
- 545 ii. Margaret Porter, b. 1912, d. bef 10 Dec 2002.

She married Bernard Dean, est 1932, b. est 1910.

iii. Helen Eudervilla Porter, b. 19 Jan 1914 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹⁹³ d. 29 Aug 2006 in Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, ¹¹⁵ buried in St. Albans Cem., Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada. "NICHOLLE, Helen Eudervilla - 92, Lequille, Annapolis Co., passed away August 29, 2006, in Annapolis Royal Nursing Home. Born in Karsdale, she was a daughter of the late Victor and Myrtie (Robblee) Porter. She had received her 50 year pin from the Rebekah Lodge, was an avid quilter and enjoyed needlework. She is survived by brother, Arthur (Jean) Porter, Guelph, Ont.; several nieces and nephews. She was predeceased by her husband, John "Raymond"; infant daughters, Anna Jean and Margaret Rose; sisters, Margaret Dean, Marion Troop, Rena Morgan; brothers, Leander Porter and Edgar Porter. Visitation will be held 7-9 p.m. today, funeral service will be held 1 p.m. Thursday, August 31, both in Kaulbach Family Funeral Home, Annapolis Royal, with Father Tom Vaughan officiating. Interment will follow in St. Albans Cemetery, Lequille. Donations in Helen's memory may be made to a charity of choice."

She married John "Raymond" Nicholle, 8 Dec 1938 in Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1903 in Lequille, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (son of Arthur Nicholle and Annie L. Eason), d. bef 2006.

547 iv. Marion Annabel Porter, b. 20 Feb 1916 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, 8,193 d. 1990.

She married Malcolm Sinclair Troop, 2 Sep 1937 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 20 Jul 1912 in Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of Arthur S. Troop and Jennie Bent).

v. Rena Dorothy Porter, b. 1918 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,8 d. 10 Dec 2002 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada, buried in Port Wade United Anglican Church, Annapolis Co., NS. MORGAN, Rena Dorothy - 84, Karsdale, Annapolis Co., died December 10, 2002, in the New Halifax Infirmary, Halifax. Born in Karsdale, she was a daughter of the late Victor and Myrtle (Robblee) Porter. She had been a member of York Road Baptist Church and later Crestwicke Baptist Church, both in Guelph, Ont. She spent many years in Guelph, later moving back to Karsdale to care for her elderly mother and other members of the family. She is survived by sister, Helen Nicholl, Lequille; brother, Arthur Porter, Guelph; several nieces and nephews. She was predeceased by her first husband, Fred Middleton; second husband, Louis Morgan; sisters, Margaret Dean and Marion Troop; brothers, Leander and

Edgar; an infant daughter; stepdaughter, Juanita How. Rena will be sadly missed by her family. Visitation will be 7-9 p.m. today, funeral service will be held 2 p.m. Friday, both in Robert L. Hall Funeral Home, Annapolis Royal. Burial will be in Port Wade Cemetery, Port Wade. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to Port Wade Baptist Church or a charity of your choice. On-line condolences may be made at: roberthall@funeralscanada.com (Halifax Herald, December 12, 2002)

Frederick was a widower when he married Rena. His first wife was Laura Adelina Seller, whom he married in 1907.

She married (1) Frederick Foster Middleton, 1 Jun 1940 in Annapolis Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. abt 1908 in Victoria Beach, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸ (son of John Middleton and Loretta Zeigler).

She married (2) Louis Morgan, d. bef 10 Dec 2002 in Guelph, ON?

vi. Leander Porter, b. 1922 in Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob), d. 1996.

He married Myra Fowler, est 1942, b. est 1925.

550 vii. Arthur Porter, b. est 1925, d. living 29 Aug 2006, resided 2002 in Guelph, ON.

He married J	lean
--------------	------

- 303. Archibald "Archie" Foster Troop (See marriage to number 236.)
- 304. **Mary Jane Robblee**, b. 28 Feb 1844 in NS, Canada, ⁵⁴ d. 1901 in NS, Canada, buried in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.

She married **Alexander James Gough**, abt 1863 in NS, Canada, b. 11 Feb 1844 in Wallace River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **James Gough** and **Elizabeth Carter**), d. 7 Apr 1939 in Debert, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

- i. Andrew Gough, b. abt 1865 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada (prob).
- ii. Isaac C. Gough, b. 3 Oct 1867 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada (prob),²⁶⁹ d. aft 1940 in Seekonk, Bristol Co, MA? By 1920, Isaac and Dora Gough lived in Providence, RI. Between 1935 and 1940, they moved to Seekonk, MA.

He married Dora Adelaide Hosking, 13 Sep 1888 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 26 Sep 1873 in Waverley, Halifax Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of Samson Hosking and Mary Jane Ward), d. aft 1940 in Seekonk, Bristol Co, MA?

- 553 iii. Elizabeth Gough, b. abt 1869 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada (prob).
- iv. Mary Gough, b. 28 Dec 1873 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada (prob).
- v. Minnie Laura Gough, b. abt 1876 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada, d. bef 18 Jul 1923. Minnie died by 18 Jul 1923 when a widowed Lloyd Farnan married again.

She married Lloyd Ira Farnan, 23 Sep 1896 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,8 b. 16 Jan 1876 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,6 (son of George Farnan and Adelaide Stevens), d. 4 Oct 1960 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.6

vi. Bessie W. Gough, b. abt 1879 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada, d. 8 Oct 1899 in Wakefield, Middlesex Co., MA, buried in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada.

She married William Dean Scott, 23 Sep 1896 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,⁸ b. 9 Mar 1872 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,¹⁹³ (son of William Scott and Esther Ann Palmer), d. 9 May 1935 in Lornevale, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³

vii. Walter James Gough, b. 24 May 1882 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada, da. 3 Apr 1959 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. 33

He married Emma Jane Davidson, 20 Feb 1906 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 11 Apr 1884 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of Isaac Davidson and Abigail McElmore), d. 7 Jan 1940 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³³

305. James William Roblee, b. 10 Oct 1856 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 2 Feb 1946 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Glenholme Cem., Glenholme, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, buried in NSMD. "m. At residence of father of the bride, East Village, Londonderry, N.S., by Rev. T.B. Layton, James W. Roblee, Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co. / Mrs. Hattie MURRAY." (St. John Messenger and Visitor, 27 Jul 1892). The marriage record gives his name as J. William Roblee. Harriet was the widow of Jeremiah Murray.

He married **Harriet Ellenor (Weatherbee) Murray**, 15 Jul 1892 in East Village, Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 2 Oct 1859 in Folly Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **Edward Weatherbee** and **Nancy Reid**), d. 24 Jul 1949 in East Village, Colchester, NS, Canada,³³ buried in Glenholme Cem., Glenholme, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.

- + 558 i. Emma "Jane" Roblee b. 28 Dec 1894.
- + 559 ii. Elsie Ida Roblee b. 25 Mar 1895.
- +560 iii. Perley Logan Roblee b. 28 May 1896.
- + 561 iv. Alice Luette Roblee b. 13 Oct 1897.
 - v. Sarah Ellen Roblee, b. 27 Jun 1899 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 5 Jul 1918 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Thompson Cem., Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³³ Sarah died from spinal meningitis.
- 306. **David "Cyrus" Roblee**, b. 1 Jan 1856 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 6 Nov 1933 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Pine Hill Cem., S. Victoria, NS, Canada.³³ On the marriage record, Maggie's surname is given as McLennan. In 1891, Cyrus and Margaret Robblee lived in Victoria, NS with their four eldest children. In 1901, they continued to live in Cumberland Co., NS. In 1911, Cyrus and his second wife Mary lived in Cumberland Co. Two of Mary's children by her previous marriage lived with them.

He married (1) Margaret "Maggie" Ann McLellan, 24 Oct 1881 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 20 Sep 1857 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (daughter of **Daniel McLellan** and **Frances Ferguson**), d. 1901 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in NS, Canada.

Children:

- + 563 i. Howard Henry Roblee b. 21 Nov 1882.
- + 564 ii. Daniel Palmer Roblee b. 2 Dec 1884.
- + 565 iii. James "Leonard" Roblee b. 24 Aug 1886.
- + 566 iv. Tressa "Tressie" May Roblee b. 28 Jun 1890.
- + 567 v. David Edwin Roblee b. 31 Aug 1895.
- +568 vi. Margaret "Jeanetta" Roblee b. 19 Mar 1898.
- +569 vii. Myles Logan Roblee b. 14 Apr 1900.

He married (2) Mary Jane (Thompson) Stewart, 12 Oct 1903 in S. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 15 Jun 1857 in Pugwash River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,²⁷⁰ (daughter of William Thompson and Phoebe Moore), d. 28 Jun 1930 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,²⁷⁸ buried in United Church Cem., Fox Harbor, NS, Canada.²⁷⁸

307. Lucilla "Lucy" Jane Roblee, b. 20 Apr 1861 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 10 Jan 1946 in Rosindale, Suffolk Co., MA, buried in Woodlawn Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA. Thomas Campbell's marriage to Lucilla (Roblee) Smart was his second. The record does not indicate whether Lucilla was a widow; it only indicates that the marriage was her second.

I cannot find the Campbells in the 1910 census. In 1920, Lucilla and son Herbert Campbell lived with her daughter Ethel Fielding and family in Chelsea, MA. Lucilla's marital status is given as widowed. However, her second husband Thomas Campbell married again on 2 Apr 1908 in Everett, MA, to Mary J Robinson Kierman. The marriage record indicates that he had been married and then divorced. Lucilla continued to live with the Fieldings in 1930.

She married (1) **Charles Henry Smart**, 22 Jun 1881 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. abt 1855 in Frankfort, Waldo Co., ME (son of **Elijah Smart** and **Susan**____).

Children:

 i. Ethel Lillian Smart, b. 6 Aug 1883 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 21 May 1972 in Norwood, Norfolk Co., MA.¹³²

She married Laurie Owen Fielding, 1 Dec 1907 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 14 Sep 1884 in Bear River, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,⁸⁹ (son of George Fielding and Matilda P. Wheyland), d. 1925 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹ Laurie Fielding became a naturalized citizen of the US in 1909.

ii. Maud F. Smart, b. 9 Mar 1886 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 16 Feb 1906 in Monson, Hampden Co., MA,²⁸ buried in Woodlawn Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA. Maud Smart apparently suffered from epilepsy. She died at the Monson Epileptic Hospital.

She married (2) **Thomas Campbell**, 25 Oct 1893 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 6 Aug 1863 in London, Middlesex, Eng. (son of **Henry Campbell** and **Ann Macey**), d. 11 Feb 1937 in MA.

Children:

- 572 iii. Herbert Henry Campbell, b. 28 Jul 1894 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 1 May 1975 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,¹³² buried in Woodlawn Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA.
- 308. **Harriet A. Roblee**, b. Dec 1863 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1942 in Wrentham, Norfolk Co., MA, ⁶¹ resided in Hyde Park, Suffolk Co., MA, buried in MM, MD.

She married **August Adolph Nichols**, 25 Sep 1895 in Hyde Park, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 12 Sep 1865 in Sovock, Russia,²⁷¹ (son of **Martin Nichols** and **Annie Burchard**), d. 1940 in Wrentham, Norfolk Co., MA.⁶¹ In 1900 and 1910, the Nichols lived in Hyde Park, MA. In 1920, August, Harriet and their two daughters lived in Boston. August's place of birth is given as Germany. He was a cobbler. He came to the United State in 1889 and was naturalized in 1917. Harriet came in 1885 and was naturalized in 1895. In 1930, Harriet were living with daughter Ruth McDougald ansd family in Wrentham, MA. In 1940, both August and Harriet lived with the McDougalds.

Children:

i. Ruth M. Nichols, b. 13 Jul 1897 in Hyde Park, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 1 Jan 1976 in Northbridge, Worcester Co., MA.¹³²

She married Charles Bartlett MacDougal, b. 21 Sep 1893 in Hyde Park, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁹ (son of Charles J. McDougal and Sadie M. Bartlett), d. 15 Apr 1972 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,¹³² resided in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA (res).

ii. Grace Lillian Nichols, b. 27 Mar 1899 in Hyde Park, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 16 Dec 1982 in Vista, San Diego Co., CA.^{101,92} Earl and Grace Porter lived in Waltham, MA in 1930 and 1940.

She married (1) Earl Richard Porter, 2 Dec 1922 in Greenville, Hillsborough Co., NH,⁸³ b. 10 Nov 1892 in Waltham, Middlesex Co., MA,^{272,85} (son of Asa Porter and Maud McConnell), d. aft 1942.

She married (2) Harry "Louis" Martin Bauer, 18 Jul 1952 in Buckland, Franklin Co., MA,⁷⁹ b. 27 Jan 1903 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁵ (son of Martin Bauer and Bertha Lehlmann), d. 5 Feb 1984 in Satellite Beach, Brevard Co, FL (res).^{111,101}

309. **Sarah "Elizabeth" Roblee**, b. 20 Jul 1863 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 30 Jun 1944 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.²⁷³ In 1881, Sarah lived with her daughter Mary Jane at the home of her parents in Pugwash, NS. Mary Jane appears to have been raised by her grandparents.

"m. at residence of bride's father, 19th Nov., by Rev. A.D. Morton, Moore S. THOMPSON / Sarah Roblee d/o Thos. Roblee, Streets Ridge." (Chignecto Post, 29 Nov 1883).

Partner	h	aht	1860	in	NIC	Cana	da
Partner .	. D	. abt	TOOU	ш	IND.	Carra	ua.

Children:

+ 575 i. Mary Jane Roblee b. 28 Oct 1879.

She married **Moore Simpson Thompson**, 19 Nov 1883 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 20 May 1863 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **William Thompson** and **Phoebe Moore**), d. 18 Feb 1947 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.²⁸¹

Children:

ii. Thomas "William" Thompson, b. 12 Jun 1884 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 15 Jun 1953 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ³³ buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. "William Thompson. The sudden passing of Mr. William Thompson of Thomson Station on Monday afternoon, June 15th, came as a great shock to his family and to his many friends in this community and elsewhere, for he was well known and highly esteemed. Born at Victoria, Cumberland County on June 12th, 1884, son of the late Moore and Elizabeth Thompson, the deceased was a lifelong resident of this district. His occupation being a farmer, he also, for the past sixteen years, was rural mail driver for Thomson Station, R.R. No. 1. His wife, who was formerly Tressie Watson, predeceased him by seven months. Their home was always a noted centre of hospitality in the community. He is survived by two daughters and one son, Leota (Mrs. Verney Whalen) at home; Ellsworth of Thomson Sta.; Vera (Mrs. Wilson Smith) of Dorchester, N.B. He also leaves six grandchildren, of whom he was very fond. He is also survived by seven brothers and two sisters, Ernest, Springhill, Edward, Elmsdale."

He married Tressa "Tressie" Janet Watson, 19 Feb 1914 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 4 Aug 1888 in Birch Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, (daughter of James Watson and Catherine _____), d. 14 Nov 1952 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada, buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

577 iii. Oren Layton Thompson, b. 9 Mar 1886 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 23 Oct 1946 in W. Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Palmerston Cem., Pugwash, NS, Canada.³³

He married Janie Helena Layton, 28 Apr 1925 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 31 Oct 1894 in Wallace Bay, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of James Edwin Layton and Mary Baker), d. 21 Sep 1951 in W. Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Palmerston Cem., Pugwash, NS, Canada.

iv. Ernest Herbert Thompson, b. 23 Nov 1887 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 120 d. 2 Sep 1959 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 33 buried in Pine Grove Cem., Oxford, NS, Canada.

He married Margaret Isabelle Ross, 1 Jan 1919 in Halifax Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 6 Dec 1893 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of Duncan Ross and Janey Atwater), d. 1977 in NS, Canada (prob), buried in Pine Grove Cem., Oxford, NS, Canada.

v. Edward Perley Thompson, b. 20 Dec 1889 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 1966.

He married Maggie Ethel Keyes, 1 Oct 1913 in Elmsdale, Hants Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 24 Mar 1894 in Elmsdale, Hants Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of Clarence Keyes and Minnie Isenor), d. 1 Jun 1950 in Elmsdale, Hants Co., NS, Canada.³³

vi. Norman "Lester" (twin) Thompson, b. 26 Jan 1892 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 120 d. 1972, buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

He married Cassie Avelena Weeks, 5 Dec 1913 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 10 Jan 1895 in Lorneville, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,193 (daughter of William Weeks and Adelaide Crossman), d. 1972, buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

581 vii. James "Avard" (twin) Thompson, b. 26 Jan 1892 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1990, buried in Thompson, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

He married Sarah "Tuda" Weeks, 27 Jul 1916 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1896 in Tidnish, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (daughter of William Weeks and Adelaide Crossman), d. Jan 1980 in Millvale, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Thompson, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. PUGWASH - Mrs. J. Avard Thompson, 80, of the Harbour View Manor, Pugwash died Monday at her daughter's home in Millvale. Born in Tignish, Cumberland County, she was the former Sarah Tudy Weeks, daughter of the late William and Adelaide (Crossman) Weeks. She was a member of the Silver Spray Rebekah Lodge, No. 1, in Pugwash, a member of Victoria United Church, Victoria. She is survived by her husband; two daughters, Edith (Mrs. John Mooring), Millvale; Mrs. Gladys Marshall, Auburn, Ont.; one son, Bennie, Pugwash; 14 grandchildren and six great-grandchildren.

She was predeceased by three sisters, Lizzie, Charaetta and Cassie; five brothers, Gilbert, Clarence, Charles, Ira, Benjamine; one great-granddaughter, Joanne. The body is at Allen's Funeral Home, Oxford, where funeral service will be held Thursday at 3 p.m. with Rev. Dewis Rector officiating. Burial will be at the Thomson Cemetery.

viii. Annie Lucille Thompson, b. 6 Dec 1894 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁵⁴ d. 6 Jul 1983 in St. Maries, Benewah Co, ID,²⁷⁴ buried in Woodlawn Cem., St. Maries, Benewah Co., ID.²⁸² The Gallaghers lived in Springhill, NS, Canada in 1921. They apparently immigrated to the US about 1924. Their second son Mitchell was born in 1926 in St. Maries, Benewah Co, ID.

She married James Gallagher, 3 Nov 1915 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 7 Nov 1887 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,²⁷⁵ (son of Peter Gallagher and Agnes _____), d. 1963 in St. Maries, Benewah Co, ID, buried in Woodlawn Cem., St. Maries, Benewah Co., ID.

ix. Mary Abby Thompson, b. 23 Nov 1895 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 14 Sep 1996 in Haileybury, ON, Canada.

She married James Hoitte Treen, 12 Sep 1917 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 5 Nov 1891 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of James Howe Treen and Margaret Thompson).

x. Henry "Mitchell" Thompson, b. 10 Aug 1898 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1982 in Thompson, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. In 1930, Henry and Edith Thompson were living in Boston, MA.

He married (1) Edith Rebecca Fountain, est 1919, b. Jan 1903 in Middleboro, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada? (daughter of Charles Allen Fountain and Susan Emma Moore), d. 1947, buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. He married (2) Myrta Rosemund Fountain, 1954, b. 2 Apr 1906 in Upper Middleboro, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, daughter of Charles Allen Fountain and Susan Emma Moore), d. 10 Apr 1991, to buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

585 xi. Charles Franklin Thompson, b. 10 Jan 1900 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1962 in Thompson, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

He married (1) Marguerite Elizabeth Palmer, 18 Jul 1923 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada,8 b. abt 1905 in Greenville, Yarmouth Co, NS, Canada,8 (daughter of Thomas Palmer and Clara Fisher).

He married (2) Lydia Thompson.

586 xii. David Raymond Thompson, b. 10 Feb 1902 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 4 Sep 1966 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³³

He married Margaret Merle (twin) Rector, 28 Jun 1933 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 17 Oct 1912 in River Hebert, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,34 (daughter of Gordon Rector and Mamie Nuttall), d. 26 Dec 2004 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 115 buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. THOMPSON-SHIRLEY, Margaret Merle - 92, East Cumberland Lodge, Pugwash, formerly of South Victoria, Cumberland Co., passed away peacefully in the lodge on Sunday December 26, 2004, with family by her side. Born in River Hebert, she was the daughter of the late Gordon A. and Mamie B. (Nuttall) Rector. Prior to her retirement she taught school in various schools in Cumb rland County. She was in fellowship with the Christians at the Oxford Gospel Hall. She was a devoted wife, mother, grandmother, great-grandmother and great greatgrandmother. Surviving are her children, Eileen Purdy-Starling (Bill), South Victoria; Gordon Thompson (Wilma), Pictou; Josephine Brown (Sterling), Pugwash; David Thompson (Verna), Kitchener, Ont.; Clair Thompson (Penny), Prince George, B.C.; stepdaughter, Melva McGillvary (Lawrence), Spencer's Island; also a number of grandchildren, greatgrandchildren, great great-grandchildren and a number of stepgrandchildren; twin sister, Georgina Orr, Mount Pleasant Lodge, Oxford; and Aileen McCully (Lawson) East Cumberland Lodge, Pugwash; several nieces and ne hews. She was predeceased by her first husband, David R. Thompson; second husband, Alton L. Shirley; son, Charles B. Thompson; stepsons, Cleveland and Bernard Shirley; sisters, Beatrice Scott and Dorothy Bailey; brother, Gordon Rector. Visitation will be Tuesday 2-4 and 7-9 p.m. with funeral service at 2 p.m. on Wednesday December 29, both in Allen's Funeral Home, 60 Water St., Oxford, with Mr. Albert Hull and Mr. David Hunt officiating. Interment will take place in Thomson Cemetery. Donations may be made to Canadian National Institute for the Blind or a charity of choice.

587 xiii. Laura May Thompson, b. 10 Feb 1907 in S. Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada?, d. 1926.

She married Laurie Martin Coulter, b. 2 Mar 1905 in Wallace Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁶ (son of Wallace Coulter and Alice Angerine).

310. Isaac Franklin "Frank" Roblee, b. 6 Jul 1866 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 9 Oct 1922 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 33 buried in Wallace River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. In 1911 and 1921, Franklin and Sadie Roblee lived in Streets Ridge, NS, where Franklin was a farmer.

He married **Sarah "Sadie" Morris**, 9 Apr 1901 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 24 Oct 1879 in Pugwash River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **Peter J. Morris** and **Charlotte Ray Murdock**), d. 21 Mar 1941 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Thomson Cem., Thomson Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

i. Mabel Winnifred Roblee, b. 10 Sep 1902 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1 Jan 1999 in Melrose, Middlesex Co., MA. 132,276

She married Lawrence Adam Gildart, 1929 in Somerville, Middlesex Co., MA,88 b. 15 Jun 1900 in Little River, Albert Co., NB, Canada,277 (son of Walter Douglas Gildart and Etta Hopper), d. 29 Dec 1972 in Stoneham, Middlesex Co., MA,132 buried in Puritan Lawn Cem., Peabody, Essex Co., MA.284 Lawrence Gildart came to the US in 1921. In 1930, he and Mabel were living in Stoneham. They had been married only recently. There were no children in the home. Lawrence was a building contractor and Mabel was a hairdresser. They continued to live in Stoneham in 1940; again with no children.

- + 589 ii. Hazel Iona Roblee b. 14 Aug 1904.
- + 590 iii. Ethel Lillian Roblee b. abt 1906.
 - 591 iv. Vera Georgina Roblee, b. 2 Aug 1911 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 14 Oct 1990 in Stoneham, Middlesex Co., MA.¹³²

She married Garfield Tennyson Gildart, 1941 in Wilmington, Middlesex Co., MA,88 b. 5 Mar 1914 in Cherryfield, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,132,278 (son of Walter Douglas Gildart and Eliza Carey Brown), d. 1 Feb 1983 in Stoneham, Middlesex Co., MA.132 Garfield Gildart arrived in the US on 10 Nov 1935 in Houghton, ME at the age of 21. His arrival contact was his brother Lawrence of Stoneham, MA. His intent was to reside in the US permanently.

+ 592 v. Allan MacIntosh Roblee b. 9 Aug 1915.

- +593 vi. Charlotte "Jean" Clarke Roblee b. 9 Mar 1920.
 - vii. Robert "Arnold" Roblee, b. 6 Feb 1923 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,²⁷⁹ d. 25 Jul 1944 in Belgium?,²⁸⁷ buried in Brettville-Ser-Laige Canadian Cem., Belgium? There is a marker for Robert Roblee in the Thompson Cem., Thompson Stn. Cumberland, NS. Canada. He died while a soldier in World War II, serving in the North Nova Scotia Highlanders, R.C.I.C. In his service record, his name is given as Arnold Robert Roblee.
- 312. **Charles Mansfield Roblee**, b. 16 Mar 1871 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 13 Oct 1916 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ³³ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. ³³ In 1921, Alice lived in Springhill, NS. In the home were daughters Thelma, Elizabeth, Margaret and Eileen. Howard Roblee, age 37, a widower, was boarding in the home.

He married **Sarah "Alice" Booth**, 15 Jul 1896 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 18 Aug 1874 in Oldham, England,³³ (daughter of **William B. Booth** and **Mary Whitehead**), d. 9 Jul 1945 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

Children:

- + 595 i. Harriet Beatrice Roblee b. 22 Jun 1897.
- ii. Thelma Grace Roblee, b. 25 Sep 1898 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 20 Jun 1976 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. George Mountford died en route to the hospital. He was a retired coal miner and lifelong resident of Springhill, NS.

She married George Mountford, 13 Jul 1922 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 30 Oct 1892 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of Frederick Mountford and Catherine Hall), d. 14 Nov 1958 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada,³³ buried in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³³

- +597 iii. Martha May Roblee b. 10 Apr 1900.
- 598 iv. William Thomas Roblee, b. 1902 in NS, Canada, d. 1903 in NS, Canada, buried in ch NSVR.
- +599 v. Elizabeth Ann Roblee b. 4 Mar 1905.
- 600 vi. Hugh Roblee, b. 1907 in NS, Canada, d. 1908 in NS, Canada.
- + 601 vii. Margaret Alice Booth Roblee b. 7 Jul 1910.
- +602 viii. Eileen Dorothea Roblee b. 1914.
- 314. **Catherine "Mariah" Monroe Robblee**, b. 18 Dec 1847 in Wentworth, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 19 Oct 1923 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³

She married **Edward Lynch Patriquin**, 14 Jul 1871 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 22 Nov 1846 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,280 (son of **Alexander Patriquin** and **Ellen Patriquin**), d. 29 Nov 1924 in Haileysburg, Timiskaming Co., ON, Canada,288 buried in Kirkland Lake Cem., Kirkland Lake, Timiskaming District, ON, Canada.281 In 1881, Edward and Maria lived in Londonderry, NS. Children were Mary E., age 7 and Henry S., age 1. In 1891, they lived in Acadia Mines, NS with children Mary E., age 17; John V., age 8; Bessie, age 5; and Edward, age 3. Maria's parents lived with them, as did their future son-in-law, William Frost, age 21.

In 1911, Edward and Maria lived in Acadia Mines, Colchester Co., NS. Son Wentford, age 19, lived with them. They continued to live there in 1921.

Edward Patriquin had been resident in Haileysburg, ON for 4 weeks at the time of his death. He was then a widower. His occupation is given as iron moulder in an iron foundry. Presumably he went there to live with his son Wentford.

Children:

i. Mary Ellen Patriquin, b. 7 Aug 1874 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada?, ⁵⁴ d. 1957 in Stormont Dundas and Glengarry United Co., ON, Canada, buried in Woodlawn Cem., Cornwall, Stormont Dundas and Glengarry United Co., ON, Canada.²⁸²

She married William Frost, 1 Jul 1891 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,⁶ b. 1870 in London, Middlesex, Eng. (son of Spencer Frost and Esther _____), d. 1955 in Stormont Dundas and Glengarry United Co., ON, Canada,²⁹⁰ buried in Woodlawn Cem., Cornwall, Stormont Dundas and Glengarry United Co., ON, Canada.²⁹⁰

- 604 ii. Henry Stanford Patriquin, b. abt 1876 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada?, d. 9 Jan 1879 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada?
- 605 iii. Anny or Amy Blanche Patriquin, b. 3 Jan 1877 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 15 Jan 1879.
- 606 iv. Willard Logan Somerville Patriquin, b. 1880, d. 22 Aug 1882.
- v. John Voorhes Patriquin, b. 10 May 1882 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada (prob),⁵⁴ d. 18 Aug 1917 in action during World War I.²⁸³
- 608 vi. Elizabeth "Bessie" Gertrude Patriquin, b. 2 Sep 1885 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, 54 d. aft 13 Nov 1934.

She married Chesley or Chester Clarke, 18 Jul 1906 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 22 Feb 1875 in Parrsboro, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (son of James E. Clarke and Hannah MacKay), d. 13 Nov 1934 in Dartmouth, Halifax Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³ His name is given as Chesley on his marriage record, and Chester on his death record.

- 609 vii. Edward Trueman Patriquin, b. 29 May 1887 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada (prob),⁵⁴ d. 8 Nov 1904, buried in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. His burial indicates a family plot, but there is no other burial recorded on the headstone.
- 610 viii. Frederick Chisholm Patriquin, b. 14 Oct 1889 in NS, Canada.
- ix. Wentford or Weniford Vernon Patriquin, b. 13 Jun 1891 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, 288 d. 7 Aug 1926 in Kirkland Lake, Timiskaming District, ON, Canada, 289 Wentford Patriquin died as the result of an accident at the Wright-Hargreaves mine. He worked in the gold mining industry. In 1921, Wentford and "Gean" lived in Acadia Mines, Colchester Co., NS where Wentford was a painter.

He married Jean "Jennie" Hartling, 25 May 1918 in Pictou, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, b. 6 Oct 1893 in Halifax Co., NS, Canada (daughter of Henry Hartling and Julia West), d. 22 Oct 1985, buried in Beaver Harbour Cem., Halifax, NS, Canada.

315. **John Higgins Robblee**, b. 18 Jan 1851 in New Annan, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 17 May 1931 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³ In 1901, the Robblees were living in Acadia Mines, Colchester Co., NS. They continued to live there in 1911 and 1921. In 1921,their grandson George Gass, age 10, was living with them.

He married **Phoebe "Ann" Isabella Patriquin**, 28 Dec 1870 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 14 Oct 1846 in French River, NS, Canada,³³ (daughter of **Mark Patriquin** and **Elizabeth Mattatall**), d. 2 Sep 1937 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

- + 612 i. Charles Christopher Robblee b. 5 Aug 1872.
- +613 ii. Druzilla "Ella" Robblee b. 6 Oct 1874.
- +614 iii. Robert A. C. Robblee or Robley b. 16 Jan 1877.
- 615 iv. Harold C. Robblee, b. abt 1880 in NS, Canada, d. aft 24 Jun 1918. Bob Robblee relates that Harold Robblee was witness to his brother Ide's US naturalization on 24 Jun 1918; he was living in Montreal at that time. There was no Harold Robblee living with John and Phoebe Robble in 1891 or 1901; I have not been able to find any sign of him in records. Nor have I yet been able to find Ide's naturalization record.

He married Muriel _____, est 1901.

- + 616 v. Ide Lewis Robblee b. 28 Mar 1885.
- + 617 vi. Freda Elizabeth Robblee b. 15 Sep 1893.
- 316. **Hugh Duncan Robblee**, b. 19 Feb 1855 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,²⁷⁷ d. 18 May 1942 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, buried²⁸⁴ In 1880, Hugh and Margaret and infant Henry lived in Providence, RI. They lived in Providence in 1900 and 1910. In 1920 Hugh, Harry, and Fred lived with Hugh's daughter Lucy and her family. Hugh continued to live with the Hubbards in 1930 and 1940.

Hugh was naturalized in 1883. The record indicates that he had arrived in the US in Sep 1873. He was a policeman in Providence.

He married **Margaret Bell**, 12 Mar 1874 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ b. abt 1851 in Providence, Providence Co., RI? (daughter of **William Bell** and **Lucy** _____), d. 11 Jul 1916 in Providence, Providence Co., RI.¹⁹⁸

- i. William Isaac Robblee, b. 7 Oct 1874 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, 198 d. 13 Nov 1874 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, 198 buried in Pocasset Cem., Cranston, Providence Co., RI.
- 619 ii. Ida Robblee, b. 13 Apr 1876 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ d. 2 May 1876 in Providence, Providence Co., RI.¹⁹⁸

- 620 iii. Letitia Robblee, b. 11 Jun 1878 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ d. 7 Aug 1878 in Providence, Providence Co., RI.¹⁹⁸
- iv. Henry "Harry" Nelson Robblee, b. 5 Jul 1879 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, 198 d. aft 1942 in Providence, Providence Co., RI? Henry was single at the time of the 1930 Census, when he was living in Providence, RI with his sister Lucy and family. He continued to live with Lucy in 1940. Apparently he did not marry.
- + 622 v. Lucy Bell Robblee b. 12 Nov 1881.
 - oi. Frederick "Fred" Duncan Robblee, b. 8 Mar 1886 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, 198 d. 20 Apr 1939 in Providence, Providence Co., RI. In 1920, Fred was unmarried, living with his sister Lucy and family in Providence.
- 317. **Robert "Henry" Robblee**, b. 17 Jun 1858 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁷⁸ d. 13 Jul 1923 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ buried in Pocasset Cem., Cranston, Providence Co., RI.²⁹² Robert Henry Robblee became a naturalized citizen of the United States on 31 Dec 1890 in Providence, RI. He arrived at the port of Boston on 22 Sep 1881.

He married **Elizabeth Elliot MacDonald**, 19 May 1883 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ b. abt 1861 in NS, Canada,¹⁹⁸ (daughter of **John Ashmore MacDonald** and **Agnes Cox**), d. 19 Apr 1924 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ buried in Pocasset Cem., Cranston, Providence Co., RI.²⁹²

Children:

- + 624 i. Stella Hannah Robblee b. 18 Aug 1884.
- +625 ii. Blanch "Marie" Robblee b. 4 Aug 1886.
- 626 iii. Freeman Mills Robblee, b. 21 Oct 1888 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ d. 30 Aug 1906 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ buried in Pocasset Cem., Cranston, Providence Co., RI.²⁹²
- + 627 iv. Charles Eugene Robblee b. 22 Sep 1895.
- 321. Sarah "Matilda" "Tilley" Robblee, b. 25 Mar 1862 in Westmorland Co., NB, Canada (prob),⁵⁴ d. Jan 1904 in NB, Canada, buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.¹⁶¹ "m. Moncton, 13th inst., by Rev. W.B. Hinson, Alexander McDONALD / Matilda Robblee, both of Moncton." (Chignecto Post, 21 Mar 1889). In 1901, Alex and Matilda McDonald lived in Moncton, NB. Florence, age 10, was the only child in the home.

She married **Alexander McDonald**, 18 Mar 1889 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁸⁵ b. abt 1864 in Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁴ (son of **Purley or Shirley McDonald** and **Catherine** _____).

- i. Florence J. McDonald, b. 14 Jan 1891 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada (prob).⁵⁴
- 322. **May Elizabeth Robblee**, b. 9 Nov 1865 in Buctouche, Kent Co., NB, Canada, ^{92,286} d. 28 Jul 1952 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA, ⁹² buried in Forest Lawn Mem. Park, Glendale, Los Angeles Co., CA. ⁹³ In 1880, May Robblee lived in the household of Oscar F. Lucas in Newton, MA. According to her naturalization application, she came to the US that year. Joseph Redmond became a naturalized citizen of the US on 23 Nov 1889, in Boston. In 1900 and 1910, Joseph and May Redmond lived in Newton, MA. I cannot find the Redmonds in the 1920 census. In 1930, May was head of household in Los Angeles; son John lived with her. May was naturalized on 12 Dec 1938 in California.

She married **Joseph William Redmond**, 24 Oct 1883 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 8 Jan 1860 in Sydney, Cape Breton, NS, Canada,²⁹⁴ (son of **John Redmond** and **Catherine** _____), d. 13 Feb 1929 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹⁰

Children:

- i. John Roland Redmond, b. 15 Sep 1884 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 11 Jan 1964 in Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹² buried in Forest Lawn Mem. Park, Glendale, Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹³ In 1930, John lived with his mother in Los Angeles, CA. His marital status is given as single.
- ii. George William Redmond, b. 29 Dec 1886 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,85 d. bet 1917-1920. George W. Redmond appears to have joined the Marine Corps in 1907 in Boston, MA. He was found guilty of being Absent Without Leave in 1908, and served 6 months confinement. He was still living when he registered for the World War I draft. At that time he was living in Worcester, MA, married with one child. In 1920, Bernice Redmond was a widow living in Natick, MA. She was working as a private nurse in the household of Maitland and Ella Bolser. Ruth or Retta Redmond, aged 3 years, 10 months, lived in the same household. Presumably, she was Bernice's daughter.

He married (1) Mary (Sears) Sylvia, 10 Sep 1910 in New Bedford, Bristol Co., MA,⁸¹ b. abt 1885 (daughter of Joseph P. Sears and Anne Aurelia _____).

He married (2) Bernice S. Smith, 24 Oct 1914 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 30 Aug 1888 in Norwich, New London Co., CT,²⁸⁷ (daughter of Newton P. Smith and Julia Sanford), d. 16 May 1975 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA.¹³²

- 631 iii. Maud Ethel May Redmond, b. 17 Nov 1888 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,85 d. bef 12 Dec 1938.
- 632 iv. Mabel Sarah Redmond, b. Feb 1890 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA, d. 11 Aug 1919 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,⁵⁸ buried in Woodlawn Cem., Princeton, Worcester Co., MA.²⁸⁸ Moncton Time in Moncton, NB date unknown but early 1900s:

"The Boston Globe of Recent date contained the following paragraph:

Miss Mabel Redmond of Clinton Mass., residing at Leighton Avenue and a student of South Lancaster Academy is, it was learned to-day a distant relative of Abraham Lincoln.

Miss Redmond's great grandmother whose name was Price was a sister to Nancy Hanks the mother of Abe Lincoln.

Mrs. Sarah Price Robblee is the grandmother of Miss Mabel Redmond who is a bright studious girl, standing high in her classes is a favorite among the students in the Academy.

Mrs. Sarah Price Robblee referred to in Boston Globe paragraph resides with her daughter Mrs. John W. Duke, Dominion Street this city. She has lived in Moncton nearly all her life, being the relict of the late Jonathan Robblee a former well known I.C.R. employee. Mrs. Robblee's maiden name was Price and she is the sister of the late Tyler Price who spent a greater part of his life in the city and parish of Moncton.

Mrs. Sarah Robblee has two sisters living in Moncton Mrs. Thomas Mitton and Mrs. Henry Wallace both of whom reside on High Street. The mother of the Moncton woman referred to was a sister to Nancy Hanks, Abe Lincoln's mother, which would make Mrs. Robblee and her brothers and sisters first cousins of the distinguished dead president of the United States whose birthday anniversary was recently celebrated by the republic.

Miss Mabel Redmond referred to in the Boston Globe is a daughter of John Redmond a former Provincialist who is married to one of Mrs. Robbleee's daughters. Besides Mrs. John Duke of this city, Mrs. Robblee has another married daughter Mrs. George McDonald residing in Lewisville.

Her sons George, Irving and Thomas live in different parts of the United States".

She married Arthur Smith Fay, 9 Jun 1914 in Framingham, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 29 Sep 1886 in Princeton, Worcester Co., MA,⁸⁵ (son of Arthur E. Fay and Anna C. Harthan), d. 12 Jun 1953 in Princeton, Worcester Co., MA,²⁹⁶ buried in Woodlawn Cem., Princeton, Worcester Co., MA.²⁹⁶

v. Hazel Mae Redmond, b. 25 Mar 1893 in Newburyport, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 12 Mar 1984 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹² buried in Forest Lawn Mem. Park, Glendale, Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹³ By 1930, Francis and Hazel Miller lived in Los Angeles, CA.

She married Frances "Frank" David Miller, 24 Oct 1914 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 26 May 1895 in Duluth, St. Louis Co., MN,^{81,89} (son of William L. Miller and Minnie E. Colvin), d. 2 Oct 1961 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹² buried in Forest Lawn Mem. Park, Glendale, Los Angeles Co., CA.

vi. Helen Ethel Redmond, b. 17 Jun 1895 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,85 d. 6 Dec 1981 in Newbury Park, Ventura Co., CA (res),92 buried in Rose Hills Mem. Park, Whittier, Los Angeles Co., CA.289 In 1920, the Easlers lived in Richmond, Sagadahoc Co., ME. In 1930, they lived in Warwick, RI. By 1940, they had returned to Sagadahoc Co., ME.

Hollis was married previously, to Nellie Whittier. He was the adopted son of John and Elizabeth (Easler) Easler.

She married Hollis Haines Easler, bef 1917, b. 4 Mar 1881 in Bangor, Penobscot Co., ME.⁸⁹ (son of John Easler and Elizabeth Easler), d. 10 Oct 1953 in Richmond, Sagadahoc Co., ME.¹¹⁵ "Richmond – Hollis H. Easler, 72, died at a local rest home Saturday after a long illness. The son of John and Elizabeth Easler, he was born March 6, 1891 in Bangor. He was a resident of Richmond for 35 years. Surviving are his widow, Mrs. Helen E. Redmond Easler of Richmond and several cousins. Friends may call at Roberts Funeral Home from 3 to 5 pm and from 7 to 9 pm, Tuesday. They are asked to omit flowers. Funeral services will be at the Seventh Day Adventist Church, Richmond at 2pm. Wednesday with Elder J. Wyland Wood officiating."

Note that this date of birth is incorrect; he was born in 1881.

- oliver Joseph (twin) Redmond, b. 16 Sep 1897 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,85 d. 31 Dec 1897 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.26
- 636 viii. Sarah "Sadie" Pearl (twin) Redmond, b. 16 Sep 1897 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,85 d. 29 Jan 1898 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.26
- 637 ix. Ruth Redmond, b. 16 Aug 1900 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 8 Apr 1903 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.²⁶
- 323. **George William Robblee**, b. 14 Apr 1867 in Buctouche, Kent Co., NB, Canada,²⁷⁷ d. 4 Mar 1946 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, buried in Providence, Providence Co., RI. George Robblee came to the US in 1883. However, in 1891, George and Mabel and their 3 month old son Cecil lived in Moncton, NB with the family of Whitmore Irvine.

"Mrs. James C. Millnore is at the Rhode Island hospital in a critical condition, and her husband is dead, having committed suicide after making an attempt to kill his wife and murderously assaulting George W. Robblee, a grocer. The tragedy was enacted at the Fillmore home on Burnett street, in the Elmwood district of the city. Mrs. Fillmore is suffering from the effects of a bullet wound in the abdomen, and it is feared that she may not survive." (Ogdensburg Journal, Ogdensburg, NY, 4 Dec 1907)

By 1910, George was a naturalized citizen of the US. At that time, he lived in Providence, RI. The years of arrival for his daughters Sarah and Grace are given as 1895 and 1899. Mabel, however, died in NB.

In 1940, George and his sister Jennie lived in Providence, RI.

He married (1) **Mabel F. Bishop**, 11 Dec 1889 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. abt 1870 in NB, Canada,⁵⁵ (daughter of **Henry Bishop** and **Eliza Delesdernier**), d. 17 Jan 1904 in Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.⁵⁷

Children:

i. Cecil Church Robblee, b. 8 Jan 1891 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁷ d. 7 May 1894 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ buried in Fernhill Rural Cem. Moncton, NB, Canada. "The 3 year old child of Geo. Robblee, who lives on the outskirts of Moncton, was drowned Monday afternoon in a water cask. The child went out of the house with a bucket with the remark that it was going to get some water. The child was missed in a few minutes, but was not found for half an hour, when it was quite dead. It was found head down in the bottom of the cask used to catch rain water. There was about a foot of water in the cask and the bucket was full, the indication being that the child after filling the bucket, attempted to pull it out, but was unable to do so and fell in head first." (Chignecto Post, 10 May 1894)

"A drowning accident occurred on Dominion St. yesterday afternoon whereby Cecil Church Robblee the little three year old son of Geo. ROBLEE, lost his life. The little fellow it appears was in the act of getting water out of a cask and tumbled in head foremost and was not found for some time after life was extinct. Coroner Wortman did not deem it necessary to hold an inquest on the body". (The Moncton Times, 8 May 1894)

- "The funeral of little Cecil Church Robblee who was drowned in a water cask Monday afternoon, took place to the Rural (Fernhill) Cemetery yesterday afternoon". (The Moncton Times, 10 May 1894).
- + 639 ii. Sarah "Sally" M. Robblee b. 3 Aug 1893.
- + 640 iii. Grace Marie Robblee b. 26 Jul 1897.

He married (2) **Barbara Veronica Creighton**, 20 Nov 1905 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, ¹⁹⁸ b. 30 Jan 1878 in Woonsocket, Providence Co., RI, ²⁹⁰ (daughter of **Thomas Creighton** and **Barbara**_____), d. 10 Jan 1927 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, ¹⁹⁸ buried in Grace Church Cem., Providence, RI. ¹⁶³

327. **Hannah Belle Robblee**, b. 16 Oct 1873 in Buctouche, Kent Co., NB, Canada?,⁵⁵ d. 27 Oct 1960 in Thompson's Nursing Home, Moncton, NB, Canada,⁵⁵ buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.

She married (1) **John W. Duke**, 16 Jan 1901 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. 26 Oct 1876 in Richibucto, Kent Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ (son of **W. J. Duke** and **Sarah Smith**), d. 26 Feb 1920 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.

Children:

i. Clark Wallace Duke, b. 13 Nov 1901 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 64 d. 3 Feb 1958 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 55 buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.

He married Hazel Elizabeth Coles, 12 Apr 1922 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. 10 Apr 1900 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada,⁵⁵ (daughter of Henry H. Coles and Hannah J. Younker), d. 15 Feb 1940 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵

- 642 ii. Almedia Mabel Duke, b. Mar 1904 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, d. 13 Jun 1917 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 55 buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada. 161
- iii. Thomas Irvin Duke, b. 28 Mar 1906 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 164 d. 28 Dec 1964 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, buried in Fair Haven Mem. Gardens, Moncton, NB, Canada. Thomas and Treva divorced. She married second John Kenneth Jones, on 9 Mar 1957 in Montcon, MB.

He married Treva Dwilla Arthur, 6 Apr 1929 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. 20 Jan 1912 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,¹⁶⁴ (daughter of Joseph Hogge Arthur and Irene Edna Hodge), divorced bef 9 Mar 1957.

- 644 iv. Cora "Julia" May Duke, b. 21 Apr 1908 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 164 d. 9 Dec 1985 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada (prob), 161 buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada. 161
- v. Jennie Catherine Duke, b. May 1910 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, d. 17 Dec 1916 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 55 buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada. 161

vi. Mildred Maud Duke, b. 21 Oct 1913 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁶ d. 25 Mar 1925 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁶ buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.¹⁶¹

She married (2) **William Alfred Warman**, 9 Mar 1939 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. 25 Aug 1879 in Molus River, Kent Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ (son of **George Warman** and **Ellen Walker**), d. 25 Apr 1947 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ buried in Elmwood Cem., Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.⁵⁵

328. **Mabel Alice Robblee**, b. 30 May 1877 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹² d. aft 1963 in Warwick, Kent Co., RI?, resided 1963 in 1419 Warrick Ave., Warrick, RI, USA. Miles E. Baldwin married first, Bessie Blanche Martin, in 1892. They had a son Miles Edward Baldwin, born 1893 and a son Blanchard, born 1897, both in Newton, MA. Bessie died one day after Blanchard was born. In 1900, young Miles was living with his grandparents, Hiram and Catherine Ross, in Providence, RI. Catherine was Miles' mother. In 1910, Miles Jr. was living with his father and stepmother in Providence. Blanchard appears in the household for the first time in 1920. I cannot find him in the census before that.

Miles Edward Baldwin, at various times, is called Edward M. Baldwin. He was a jeweler. In 1920, he appears to be counted twice in the census - once with his wife and family in Providence, RI, and once as a patient in the Butler Hospital for the Insane in Providence. In 1925, Mabel Baldwin and son Charles were living in Providence with her daughter Esther and husband Arthur Burke.

"Born in Belmont, New York to Edward and Catherine (Young) Baldwin, Miles Edward - called "Eddie" - moved as a boy with his mother to Sterling, Massachusetts where his mother married Hiram Ross. Hiram was from a farming and horticultural family, and although he was a farmer he sometimes took work in the winter in Newton, Mass. By his early 20's Miles learned some jewelry repair skills and seemed to have a small shop in downtown Newton. He married Nova Scotia native Bessie Blanche Martin in 1892. They had two sons, and Bessie died in 1897. He married, second, Mabel Alice Robblee. They had 7 children, five of whom lived to adulthood. Around 1900 Miles and his new wife, Mabel, stayed for a while in Waterbury, Connecticut, but then moved to Providence. From this time, Miles was a watchmaker." (Diane Boumenot on findagrave.com)

At the time of the 1935 RI State Census, Mabel Baldwin lived in Providence, RI, working as a practical nurse in a private home. in 1940, she lived in Providence. She was a bench hand for a jewelry manufacturer.

She married **Miles Edward Baldwin**, 23 Jan 1898 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. Jun 1866 in Belmont, Allegany Co., NY,²⁸ (son of **Edward Baldwin** and **Mary Catherine Spaulding**), d. 1 Feb 1926 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,⁶⁹ buried in Grace Church Cem., Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹³

- i. Infant Son Baldwin, b. 19 May 1899 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,85 d. bef 1900? in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA (prob).
- 648 ii. George William Baldwin, b. 18 Mar 1901 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, 158 d. Aug 1971 in Warwick, Kent Co., RI (res), 101 buried in Quidnessett Mem. Cem., N. Kingstown, Washington Co., RI. 294

He married Elizabeth Hulme, b. 1898,³⁰² d. 1989,³⁰² buried in Quidnessett Mem. Cem., N. Kingstown, Washington Co., RI.³⁰²

- 649 iii. Ruth May Baldwin, b. 21 Jun 1904 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ d. 5 Nov 1993 in Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹²
- 650 iv. Esther M. Baldwin, b. 6 Nov 1905 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ divorced bef 1940, d. Jun 1992 in Cranston, Providence Co., RI (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Quidnessett Mem. Cem., N. Kingstown, Washington Co., RI.³⁰² By 1940, Esther was divorced from Arthur Burke. She was head of household in Providence, RI, with daughter Ruth.

"Esther M. Guresh, 86, of Oak Hill Drive, a cafeteria worker at Cranston High School East for several years, retiring in 1970, died Wednesday at Kent County Memorial Hospital. She was the wife of the late John Guresh and the late Arthur Burke. Born in Providence, a daughter of the late Miles E. and Mabel A. (Robblee) Baldwin, she moved to Cranston in 1947. She was a member of the Greenwood Community Church Presbyterian of Warwick. She was a former deacon and a member of the Church Circle No. 5, the Presbyterian Women's Association, and the Church 39er's. She is survived by a daughter, a sister, and two grandsons." (Beth Hurd on findagrave.com).

She married (1) Arthur Thomas Burke, bef 1925, b. 23 Apr 1899 in Warwick, Kent Co., RI (son
of Patrick Joseph Burke and Mary J).
She married (2) John Guresh, aft 1940, b. 16 Jul 1910 in MA, ¹⁰¹ (son of Michael Guresh and
Anna), d. Dec 1974 in Cranston, Providence Co., RI (res). ¹⁰¹

- v. Myrtle Vale Baldwin, b. 15 Sep 1907 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ d. 8 Feb 1908 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁵ buried in Grace Church Cem., Providence, Providence Co., RI,³⁰¹
- of vi. Hazel May Baldwin, b. 29 Dec 1910 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, dec. 10 Feb 1931 in Pawtucket, Providence Co., RI, buried in Grace Church Cem., Providence, Providence Co., RI, RI.
- 653 vii. Charles H. Baldwin, b. 17 Nov 1912 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁵⁸ d. Jan 1983 in Bullhead, Mohave Co., AZ.¹⁰¹ In 1930, it appears that Charles H. Baldwin was a prisoner at the Massachusetts Reformatory in Concord, MA. He was only 17.
- 329. Margaret "Maggie" F. Robblee, b. 3 Jul 1870 in PEI, Canada, d. 16 Jun 1903 in PEI, Canada, buried in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. In 1901, Maggie (Robblee) Sanderson lived with her parents in Prince Co., PEI, along with Ruby, age 6; and Fern, age 5. She was married at the time, but her husband was not in the home. Maggie, Ruby and Fern are all listed as "daughter" of Ruben Robblee. In 1911, Ruby Sanderson and Fern Roblee were domestics in the household of John and Maryjane Rogers in Summerside, PEI. Maryjane is likely their grandmother Mary Jane (Crew) Robblee and her second husband. Given the 1911 census, and other information, I am inclined to think that only Ruby was Maggie's daughter. I believe Fern was actually Dora Fern Robblee, whose mother was Fannie Robblee. Fannie was adopted by Reuben and Mary Jane Robblee.

She married **Robert A. Sanderson**, 26 Nov 1891 in Bedeque, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),⁷⁴ b. 1851 in Greenwich, PEI (son of **William B. Sanderson**), d. bef 1901? in PEI, Canada?

Children:

i. Ruby Louise Sanderson, b. May 1894 in PEI, Canada, d. 18 Apr 1982 in Delta, Westminster District, BC, Canada, of resided 1918 in Ladner, BC, Canada. In 1921, George and Ruby Campbell lived in Delta, Westminster District, BC, Canada. George was a school principal.

She married George Henry Campbell, est 1915, b. 19 Apr 1890 in Montague, Kings Co., PEI, Canada (son of Robert Henry Campbell and Ella Jane Bulpitt), d. 2 Aug 1959 in New Westminster, Greater Vancouver Region, BC, Canada, 106 buried in Boundary Bay Cem., Tsawwassen, Greater Vancouver, BC, Canada. 296

330. **Fannie Mae Robblee**, b. Jan 1877 in PEI, Canada, d. 1948 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA.⁶¹ Fanny was adopted by her uncle W. Reuben Robblee after her mother died, presumably in or soon after childbirth. She lived with Reuben and Mary Jane in 1881. Her marriage record gives her parent as Alexander Robblee and Fannie Edwards. It also gives her name as Fannie Robblee. She was 21 at the time.

It seems that Fanny gave birth to a daughter in 1895, Dora Fern Robblee. Fern was living with Fanny's adoptive parents in 1901. By that time Fannie herself had married and had given birth to another child. She was living in the US. In 1911, Fern was a domestic in Summerside, PEI.

In 1940, Fannie was a widow living in Haverhill, MA with daughter Pearl Strong, who was divorced.

Partner **Earle Edward Robins**, b. 30 Oct 1878 (son of **Edwin Proctor Robins**), d. 28 Feb 1914, buried in Lower Bedeque Cem., Prince Co., PEI, Canada.

Children:

+ 655 i. Dora "Fern" Robblee b. 30 Apr 1895.

She married **Frank Everett Gage**, 12 Sep 1898 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 2 Apr 1871 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ (son of **Everett Gage** and **Julia Buswell**), d. bet 1920-1940 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA (prob).

Children:

656 ii. Pearl May Gage, b. 17 Jul 1899 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA,85 d. Feb 1984 in Pompano Beach, Broward Co., FL.101

She married Latham Cushman Strong, est 1922 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA (prob), b. 12 Jul 1901 in Tarrytown, Westchester Co., NY,¹⁰¹ (son of Rae Latham Strong and Ethel Lee Cushman), d. 12 Dec 1972 in Newburyport, Essex Co., MA.¹³²

344. **David "Howard" Robblee**, b. 8 Aug 1868 in Cape Traverse, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ d. 19 Sep 1930 in Ottawa, Carlton Co., ON, Canada,²⁸⁸ buried in PEI, Canada.²⁸⁸ David Robblee served in World War I, in the Canadian Expeditionary Forces. He signed his attestation papers as D. Howard Robblee.

In 1921, David and Rhoda lived in Moncton, NB with their 3 children. David and Rhoda Robblee divorced prior to his death; in 1931, Rhoda lived in Elizabeth, NJ with her second husband Charles D. Doucett. Son James Roblee lived with them.. David's death certificate indicates he was married at the time of his death.

He married **Rhoda Eleanor Francis**, 16 Dec 1907 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. 4 Sep 1883 in S. Hampton, NS, Canada,⁵⁵ (daughter of **James G. Francis** and **Mary Comeau**), d. 11 Dec 1957 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.⁵⁵

Children:

i. Frances Woodworth "Frankie" Robblee, b. 20 Apr 1909 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, doi: 12 Apr 1988 in Burlington, Chittenden Co., VT, so buried in Clarenceville, Missisquoi Co., QC, Canada. The Jones did not have children. Frances resided in St. Albans, VT at the time of her death at a hospital in Burlington, VT.

She married Douglas Fraser Jones, 6 Dec 1930 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. 17 Feb 1908 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,¹⁶⁴ (son of Middleton Beer Jones and Euphemia "Claire" McMurray), d. 1973.

- +658 ii. James Alexander Robblee b. 12 Nov 1910.
 - 659 iii. Harrison "Harry" George Robblee, b. 28 Mar 1912 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, d. 20 Mar 1994 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, buried in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada. Harrison, known as Harry, was deaf. He did not marry.
- 348. **Annie Jean Robblee**, b. Nov 1875 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 1 Jun 1948 in N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ⁷² buried in N. Tryon Presb. Church Cem., N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. ²⁹⁷ In 1911, James and Annie Chisholm lived in N. Tryon, PEI with their 3 eldest children. James's father William lived with them. James witnessed the will of Alexander Robblee.

She married **James Alexander Chisholm**, 17 Jun 1895 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁷⁴ b. Sep 1871 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (son of **William Chisholm** and **Jane Ann**_____), d. 5 Jul 1953 in N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (res),⁷² buried in N. Tryon Presb. Church Cem., N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.³⁰⁵

Children:

i. Heath Morrison Chisholm, b. 30 May 1896 in N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),²⁷ d. 8 Feb 1977 in PEI, Canada, buried in N. Tryon Presb. Church Cem., N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.³⁰⁵ At the time of their marriage, Heath lived in N. Tryon and Ruby in Charlottetown, PEI.

He married Ruby Alena Carter, 19 Sep 1918 in PEI, Canada, ¹⁷² b. 13 Aug 1896 in Winsloe (Charlottetown), Queens Co., PEI, Canada, ²⁷ (daughter of Benjamin Carter and Sarah Ann Richards), d. 1984 in PEI, Canada, ³⁰⁵ buried in N. Tryon Presb. Church Cem., N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. ³⁰⁵

661 ii. Marjorie Frances Chisholm, b. Mar 1898 in N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. 12 Sep 1975 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried in Tryon People's Cem., Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.²⁴ At the time of their marriage, "Marjory" lived in N. Tryon, and Earle lived in Albany, PEI.

She married Earle Howatt Boulter, 9 Mar 1921 in PEI, Canada,⁷⁴ b. 16 Feb 1897 in Albany, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁴ (son of Freeman Maynard Parker Boulter and Pamela Ann Howatt), d. 15 Jun 1981 in Aneroid, Assiniboia Census Div., SK, Canada, buried in Aneroid Cem., Aneroid, Assiniboia Census Div., SK, Canada.²⁹⁸ Earle apparently went west soon after Marjorie died, as he married second, Alice Gorrill, on 5 Jun 1976 in the United Church at Cadillac, SK. Earle served in WWI.

iii. Jessie or Jesse Mildred Chisholm, b. 28 Nov 1903 in N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob), d. 11 Mar 1939 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (res), buried in N. Tryon Presb. Church Cem., N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada. Her death is recorded under the name Mrs. Reginald Thomas.

She married Chester "Reginald" Thomas, 6 Jun 1928 in PEI, Canada, 172 b. est 1900.

iv. Penzie Elizabeth Chisholm, b. 7 May 1912 in N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (prob),²⁷ d. 1965,³⁰⁵ buried in N. Tryon Presb. Church Cem., N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.³⁰⁵

She married Lloyd Rogerson Howatt, est 1932, b. 11 Apr 1909 in PEI, Canada,²⁹⁹ d. 28 Jun 1977 in PEI, Canada,³⁰⁷ buried in N. Tryon Presb. Church Cem., N. Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.³⁰⁷

349. **Fannie Mae Robblee**, b. Jan 1877 in PEI, Canada, d. 1948 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA.⁶¹ Fanny was adopted by her uncle W. Reuben Robblee after her mother died, presumably in or soon after childbirth. She lived with Reuben and Mary Jane in 1881. Her marriage record gives her parent as Alexander Robblee and Fannie Edwards. It also gives her name as Fannie Robblee. She was 21 at the time.

It seems that Fanny gave birth to a daughter in 1895, Dora Fern Robblee. Fern was living with Fanny's adoptive parents in 1901. By that time Fannie herself had married and had given birth to another child. She was living in the US. In 1911, Fern was a domestic in Summerside, PEI.

In 1940, Fannie was a widow living in Haverhill, MA with daughter Pearl Strong, who was divorced.

Partner Earle Edward Robins (See marriage to number 330).

Children:

(See marriage to number 330)

She married **Frank Everett Gage**, 12 Sep 1898 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ (See marriage to number 330).

Children:

(See marriage to number 330)

350. **Albert Nathan Robblee**, b. 12 Mar 1879 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, do. 23 Apr 1975 in High River, AB, Canada, buried in Union Cem., Calgary, AB, Canada. Albert N. Robblee received a western land grant in Canada. He and Ida were living in Humboldt Co., Saskatchewan by 1911 and in Alberta by 1916.

He married **Ida May Robinson**, 16 Jul 1907 in Brackley Beach, PEI, Canada, b. 27 Jun 1877 in Brackley Beach, PEI, Canada, ²⁷ (daughter of **John Robinson** and **Margaret McLure**), d. 20 Jul 1973 in Calgary, AB, Canada (prob), buried in Union Cem., Calgary, AB, Canada. ³⁰⁸

Children:

- + 664 i. Margaret Frances Rich Robblee b. 24 Jan 1916.
- + 665 ii. Alexander "Alex" Robinson Robblee b. 21 Jan 1919.
- +666 iii. John Stuart "Stu" Robblee b. 11 Jan 1921.
- 351. **Penzie Bell Robblee**, b. 24 Feb 1884 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ d. 23 Nov 1973 in Calgary, AB, Canada. In 1912, Penzie worked as a clerk in Moose Jaw, Saskatchewan. She probably moved to Moose Jaw with her parents and brother Albert. In 1916, Louis Duff also lived in Moose Jaw.

"Louis Richey Duff age 25, living in Moose Jaw, joined 28th Batt. from Moose Jaw in 1914. Lou wote many of these letters. He married Penzie Roblee Dec 12, 1917 after returning home from the war. Lou was seriously injured and suffered from hearing loss and "ringing in the ears" all his life. He died in Nelson, BC in 1979." (http://www.pastvoices.com/canada/duff.shtml) Some of Louis' letters to his Aunt Lily, written when he was in the service, can be found here: Duff & Morrison Collection (http://www.pastvoices.com/canada/duff.shtml). They are very much worth reading!

In 1921, Louis and Penzie Duff lived in Tryon, PEI, Canada with Penzie's parents. Louis was a trainman. There were no children in the home.

She married **Louis Richey Duff**, 12 Dec 1917 in Calgary, AB, Canada,³⁰¹ b. 10 Jun 1889 in Toronto, York Co., ON, Canada,¹⁰² (son of **Alexander Robert Duff** and **Isabella Rosanwood**), d. 1979 in Nelson, BC, Canada.

Children:

- i. Frances Rosamund Duff, b. Aug 1918 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. Sep 1918 in Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada.
- 668 ii. Robert Duff, b. aft 1921.

He married Edith Hough, est 1943.

361. **William Crabbe Robblee**, b. 23 Jan 1881 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, ⁸⁹ d. 21 Jul 1946 in Minneapolis, Hennepin Co., MN, ³⁰² buried in Lakewood Cem., Minneapolis, Hennepin Co., MN. ³⁰³ William C. Robblee was naturalized in Cuyahuga Co., OH on 7 Oct 1910. His address was then 13428 Euclid Ave., East Cleveland. His arrival was in Buffalo, NY on 12 Nov 1899.

When he registered for the World War I draft in 1918, he and Irene were living in Fulton, NY. In 1920, William and Irene and son Paul were living in Gloversville, Fulton Co., NY. William was a manufacturer

of gloves. In 1930, the Robblees were living in Minneapolis, MN. There, William was a secretary in a specialty shop.

"Robblee, Irene B., mother of Lieut. Col. Paul A. Robblee of Ft. Jackson, S. C. Friends may call Tuesday 7-9, Wednesday 2-5 p. m., at the Rinear Funeral Home, 13136 Euclid Ave., at Idlewood, where services will be held July 21, [1954] at 8 p. m. Interment Minneapolis, Minn." (Cleveland Necrology File, Cleveland Public Library).

He married **Irene B. Bryan**, 15 Jun 1905 in Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁰⁹ b. abt 1885 in Webster, Madison Co., IA,³⁰⁴ (daughter of **James A. Bryan** and **Anna Jackson**), d. 20 Jul 1954 in Cuyahoga Co., OH?,³¹¹ buried in Lakewood Cem., Minneapolis, Hennepin Co., MN.³¹¹

Children:

- + 669 i. Paul Ashworth Robblee, Col. b. 27 Mar 1908.
- 366. **Fanny Crabbe Robblee**, b. 11 Feb 1892 in Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,²⁷ d. 3 Jul 1956 in Cuyahoga Co., OH,³⁰⁵ buried in Knollwood Cem., Mayfield Hgts, Cuyahoga Co., OH.³¹³ When Fanny married Eudore de Rupert in 1911, her name is given as Fanny C. Williams. However, the record says she had not been married previously. Her parents names are given as Thos. H. (no last name) and Annie C. Crabbe. I am giving her a first husband Mr. Williams, but this may be incorrect.

Fanny and Eurdore de Rupert apparently divorced by 1920. Fanny was living with her second (or third) husband, J. Reese Crocker, in Cleveland in 1920, 1930 and 1940. Her son Lane lived with them all three years. In 1920, Fanny's father Thomas also lived with them.

"Crocker, Fannie (nee Robblee), wife of the late Jacob Reese Crocker beloved mother of Thomas Lane Deliupert, of Los Angeles, Calif. Friends may call at Hennett-Sharer Funeral Home, 11212 Euclid Ave., where services will be held Thursday at 3 p. m. Burial Knollwood Cemetery." (Cleveland Necrology File, Cleveland Public Library)

"Crocker: J. Reese, beloved husband of Fanny (nee Robblee), residence, 2657 Dartmoor rd., Cleveland Heights. Friends may call Tuesday afternoon and evening at Bennett-Sharer Funeral Home, 11212 Euclid ave. Funeral services private." (Cleveland Necrology File, Cleveland Public Library)

"Lacob Reese Crocker was born Jan 1, 1876 in New York City, NY the son of Geo A Crocker and Leah Reese. He died July 27, 1942 age 66 in Cleveland Hts, OH, residence 2657 Dartmoor Rd., Cleveland Hts, Ohio, formerly of Euclid. He married in Cleveland at age 44, Jan 10, 1920, Fanny Crabbe DeRupert a widow, age 27. She was born Feb 11, 1892 on Prince Edward Island, Canada, the daughter of Thomas H Robblee and Annie Carson Crabbe. She died July 3, 1956 age 64 in Cleveland, Ohio.

Jacob was tall with hazel eyes and brown hair. He was manager at a food store, then a sign company. His father was born in Nova Scotia and his mother in New York." (Mary Ward on findagrave.com).

She married (1)	Williams.
-----------------	-----------

She married (2) **Eudore de Rupert**, 9 Jul 1911 in Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁰⁹ b. 6 Nov 1878 in Erie, Erie Co., PA (son of **F. Alphonse de Rupert** and **Elizabeth Clark**), d. aft 1930 in Erie, Erie Co., PA? In 1910, Eudore de Rupert was still single, living with his parents in Chicago. All three were listed in the 1909 Chicago Blue Book.

Children:

i. Thomas "Lane" deRupert, b. 4 May 1912 in Akron, Summit Co., Ohio, ⁹² d. 9 Nov 1983 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co., CA, ⁹² buried in Holy Cross Cem., Culver City, Los Angeles Co., CA. ³⁰⁶ Thomas deRupert and Mary Alice Hawley, age 21, daughter of Alonzo Hawley and Alice Hooker were issued a marriage license on 9 Sep 1938, in Cleveland. However, the license was returned unused on 9 Nov 1938. It appears the couple changed their mind about marrying. In 1940, Thomas lived with his mother and stepfather in Cleveland, OH. He was single.

He married Susanne McCarthy, 28 Oct 1945 in Los Angeles Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. 8 Apr 1914 in NV,^{94,101} (daughter of James John McCarthy and Susan Hughes), d. Oct 1990 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles Co., CA.¹⁰¹

671 ii. William Henry deRupert, b. 25 May 1913 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH, 185 d. 11 Jul 1913 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH, 185 buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.

She married (3) **Jacob "Reese" Crocker**, 10 Jan 1920 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,³¹² b. 1 Jan 1876 in New York City, NY (son of **George A. Crocker** and **Leah Reese**), d. 27 July 1942 in Cleveland Heights, Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁸⁵ buried in Knollwood Cem., Mayfield Hgts, Cuyahoga Co., OH.³¹³

369. **Ruth "Esther" Olevia Robblee**, b. 3 Jun 1860 in NS, Canada, d. 11 Jul 1880 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.²⁶ In June 1880, Esther O. lived with her parents in Boston. Her son Walter F. Whitmarsh, age 1, lived with the family. Clarence also lived in Boston, in a different household. The census indicates that Esther was consumptive; she died within a month.

She married **Clarence Francis Whitmarsh**, 19 Oct 1878 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 30 Jul 1855 in Randolph, Norfolk Co., MA,³⁰⁷ (son of **Thomas Whitmarsh** and **Mary Freeman**), d. 25 Jun 1944 in Randolph, Norfolk Co., MA.⁶¹ His birth record gives his name as Francis Whitmarsh.

Children:

i. Walter Franklin Whitmarsh, b. 11 Mar 1879 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA, d. 1 Mar 1950 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Calvary Cem., Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.³⁰⁸ Walter was apparently raised by his Robblee grandparents. He and his mother lived with them in Boston in 1880; she died about a month later. In 1881, he lived with them in Annapolis, Nova Scotia. In 1900, Walter lived with his uncle William Robblee in Gloucester, MA.

He married Annie Laura Ferguson, 3 Jun 1903 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 29 Jun 1879 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ (daughter of John Ferguson and Mary Diggins), d. 11 Jun 1960 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Calvary Cem., Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.⁶¹

371. **William Alonzo Robblee**, b. 6 Jun 1863 in Farmington, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada,⁴³ d. 13 Feb 1922 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA (prob),⁴³ buried in Beechbrook Cem., Gloucester, MA. In 1900 and 1910, William and Evelyn lived in Gloucester, MA. In 1920, Evelyn's mother, Ida M. Allen, lived with them in Gloucester. Evelyn continued to live in Gloucester after William died. In 1930, her mother lived with her. In 1940, she lived alone.

He married **Evelyn May Allen**, 25 Jun 1889 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. May 1873 in South Berwick, York Co., ME (daughter of **Joel Allen** and **Ida Allen**), d. 24 Dec 1956 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.⁶¹

Children:

- 673 i. Stillborn Daughter Robblee, b. 24 Jun 1890 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA,²⁶ d. 24 Jun 1890 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.²⁶
- 674 ii. Mildred E. Robblee, b. 9 Sep 1891 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA, d. 27 Sep 1891 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.²⁶
- 675 iii. Raymond F. Robblee, b. abt 11 May 1896 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 24 May 1896 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.²⁸ Raymond died at 13 days of age.
- 372. **John Leon Robblee**, b. 12 Jun 1866 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 25 Dec 1925 in Lynn, Essex Co., MA. In 1910, John and Lenora lived in Salisbury, MA. John's immigration year is given as 1879. Sons Carl and Frank lived with them, as did Leonora's sister Isabel Goodwin.

In 1920, John and Lenora lived in Somerville, MA with daughter Margaret and her husband Joseph Randall, who was head of household. Daughter Elsie E. Robblee also lived in the home; her relationship to the head of household was given as boarder.

In 1930, Lenora was head of household in Salisbury. Elsa is shown as her adopted daughter. Both of her parents were born in MA.

He married **Leonora Gertrude Goodwin**, abt 1884 in York, York Co., ME, b. 12 Apr 1858 in York, York Co., ME (daughter of **Edmund Goodwin** and **Sophronia Main**), d. 22 Jul 1943 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA, ⁶¹ buried in Mt. Prospect Cem., Amesbury, Essex Co., MA. The 1930 census shows Leonora Robblee living next door to son, Franklin. Also in the home was a granddaughter, Elsa Robblee, aged 21; daughter Vera Randall, now divorced, and Vera's son Kenneth, age 3.

Children:

- + 676 i. Margaret Vera Robblee b. 8 Apr 1888.
- 677 ii. Joseph V. Robblee, b. 23 Mar 1889 in MA, d. 29 Mar 1889 in MA.
- + 678 iii. Carl Albert Robblee b. 14 Apr 1890.
- + 679 iv. Franklin Albert Robblee b. 3 Aug 1894.
- 680 v. John C. Robblee, b. 30 Apr 1899 in York, York Co., ME,²⁹ d. 13 Aug 1899 in York, York Co., ME.⁴⁷
- +681 vi. Elsie Emily Robblee b. 5 Nov 1908.
- 373. **Amy or Anna "Eliza" "Lizzie" Robblee**, b. 30 Mar 1868 in Wilmot, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada,^{36,6} d. bet 1893-1900 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA (prob).

She married **Samuel "Woodbury" Sanford**, 17 Sep 1890 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸¹ b. Jul 1861 in NS, Canada (son of **Samuel Stephens Sanford** and **Susan McLellan**), d. 6 Jul 1932 in Tewksbury, Middlesex Co., MA.⁶¹ In 1900, a widowed Samuel and daughter Edna lived in Boston. In 1920, Samuel lived alone in Boston.

Children:

i. Edna May Sanford, b. 3 Dec 1890 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 25 Apr 1908 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Greenlawn Cem., Salem, Essex Co., MA. Edna Sanford LeBarron died of a pistol wound through her heart. Harry died the same day, committing suicide by a shot through the heart. They were 17 and 18 years of age and had been married a little over 2 months. Contemporaneous newspaper articles indicates that the young couple had agreed to die together.

She married Harry H. LeBarron, 18 Feb 1908 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 23 Feb 1891 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁵ (son of Sylvester LeBarron and Sarah R. Rhodes), d. 25 Apr 1908 in Salem, Essex Co., MA.⁸¹

374. **Minot Perry Robblee**, b. 7 Feb 1870 in N. Abington, Plymouth Co., MA, d. 21 Jul 1937 in Soldiers' Home, Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA, buried in Greenlawn Cem., Salem, Essex Co., MA.³⁰⁹ "At ten years of age his family removed to South Farmington, Nova Scotia where he finished his education, and then went to sea. He made one trip to the West Indies and then landed in Salem, MA for the first time in 1889. Leaving the sea he located in Gloucester, and then Salem where he was a mail carrier for almost 31 years according to an article found in Ernest Aldred Papers and forwarded by Eleanor Tree.

He served in the Eighth Regiment of Infantry, Massachusetts Volunteer Militia, and was mustered in on June 07, 1897 as Sergeant, according to a copy of his discharge.

He enlisted in the Spanish American War April 28, 1898, and held the rank of Sergeant in Company K, Danvers, Massachusetts. He was mustered out April 28, 1899, per page 337 of Massachusetts Spanish American War Records." (Mona Rhone on WorldConnect)

In 1909, MInot was elected vice-president of the Postal Workers association.

In 1940, Annie Robblee was head of household in Salem, MA. Sons Albert, Perry and Maxwell were living with her as well as Perry's wife Florence and son Franklin.

He married **Annie McKinnon**, 24 Oct 1900 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 3 Mar 1870 in Antigonish, Antigonish Co., NS, Canada,³¹⁷ (daughter of **Archibald McKinnon** and **Ann Stewart**), d. 4 Jan 1955 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,³¹⁷ buried in Greenlawn Cem., Salem, Essex Co., MA.³¹⁷

Children:

- i. Albert Stuart Robblee, b. 4 Dec 1902 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 24 May 1986 in Loma Linda, San Bernardino Co., CA,⁹² buried in Greenlawn Cem., Salem, Essex Co., MA. In 1940, when Albert was 35, he was still single and living with his mother in Salem, MA.
- + 684 ii. Edward Seaman Robblee b. 1 Jan 1904.
- + 685 iii. Perry Mudge Robblee b. 3 Aug 1906.

- + 686 iv. Franklin Archibald Robblee b. 2 Oct 1909.
 - v. Maxwell Leon Robblee, Capt., b. 23 May 1912 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 13 Sep 1994 in Danvers, Essex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Greenlawn Cem., Salem, Essex Co., MA.³¹⁰ Maxwell Robblee served in World War II and the Korean War. He retired from the army in 1954, and thereafter worked by the Sylvania Co., and the A. C. Lawrence Company.

He married Katherine Eileen (Peters) Tanzella, 5 Jul 1947 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,³¹⁷ b. 8 Aug 1914 in Manchester, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁵ (daughter of Cutler Sinclair Peters and Katherine A. Brennan), d. 18 May 2002 in Beverly, Essex Co., MA.¹³²

376. **Nellie Helena Robblee**, b. 11 Feb 1874 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ d. 8 May 1947 in Worcester, Worcester Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Puritan Lawn Cem., Peabody, Essex Co., MA.²⁸⁴ In 1900, James and Nellie Anderson lived in Somerville, MA. In 1920, Nellie and her second husband Joseph Goodwin lived in Kittery, ME. In 1930, they lived in Amesbury, MA.

She married (1) James A. Anderson, est 1897 in MA (prob), b. 15 Jan 1877 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,85 (son of William Anderson and Eliza Taylor), d. 1 Feb 1909 in Gloucester, Essex Co., MA.26

Children:

i. Minot James Anderson, b. 20 Sep 1898 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. Feb 1969 in Wilmington, Middlesex Co., MA,¹⁰¹ buried in Puritan Lawn Cem., Peabody, Essex Co., MA.²⁸⁴ In 1910, Minot Anderson, age 11, was in "inmate" at the Liversidge Institution on Industry in Boston, MA. His father had recently died. Perhaps his mother was unable to support him.

"The Liversidge Institution of Industry was for boys only, and they had to be natives of England or New England. Located on River Street, about half-way between Lower Mills and Mattapan, it received and trained poor and neglected boys from seven to fourteen years old. The founder of this charity was born in England, but spent nearly the whole of his life in Dorcester." (http://www.dorchesteratheneum.org/page.php?id=92)

By 1920, Minot lived with his mother and stepfather Nellie and Joseph Goodwin, in Kittery, ME. By 1930, he was married to Ruth and living in Salisbury, MA. In 1940, they lived in Peterborough, NH.

He married Ruth Mae Kempton, 1926 in Amesbury or Chelmsford, MA,⁸⁸ b. 8 Nov 1905 in Brockton, Plymouth Co., MA (daughter of Charles M. Kempton and Minnie M. Alden), d. 13 Jan 1978 in Winchester, Middlesex Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Puritan Lawn Cem., Peabody, Essex Co., MA.²⁸⁴

She married (2) **Joseph Bradford Goodwin**, 23 Sep 1914 in Greenwood, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸¹ b. 1859 in York, York Co., ME (son of **Benjamin Goodwin** and **Olive Robie**), d. 4 Feb 1935 in Tewksbury, Middlesex Co., MA,³¹¹ buried in Pine Grove Cem., Manchester, Hillsboro Co., NH.³¹² Joseph is buried with his first wife Jennie Armstrong, who died in 1911.

She married (3) **John Henry Hines**, 20 Jul 1935 in Melrose, Middlesex Co., MA,³¹³ b. 2 Jan 1863 in NS, Canada,⁴³ d. 24 Nov 1952 in Wakefield, Middlesex Co., MA? John petitioned for naturalization on 15 Oct 1894. He lived in Wakefield, MA. He had arrived in the US on 10 Oct 1886. He was naturalized on 19 Oxt 1896, in Boston. He married first, in 1886, Jennie Gwynn.

377. **Nina Alice Robblee**, b. 4 Nov 1878 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁷⁹ d. 26 May 1911 in Wakefield, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁶ buried in Church of Nativity Cem., Scituate, Plymouth Co., MA.¹⁹⁰ In 1910, James and Nina lived in Newton, MA. Nina died of tuberculosis shortly after the birth of her youngest child. The infant, who was born prematurely, died a few months later. In 1920, James Jr. and Mildred lived with their grandmother Mary Driscoll in Scituate, MA.

She married **James E. Driscoll**, 26 Oct 1904 in Cohasset, Norfolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 26 Jan 1876 in Scituate, Plymouth Co., MA,⁸⁵ (son of **Cornelius Driscoll** and **Mary T. Gilboy**), d. aft 1932.

Children:

i. Mildred Howe Driscoll, b. 21 Aug 1905 in Scituate, Plymouth Co., MA,85 d. 24 Feb 1993 in Scituate, Plymouth Co., MA (res).61 In 1920, James Jr. and Mildred lived with their grandmother Mary Driscoll in Scituate, MA. In 1930, Mildred lived with her uncle Cornelius Driscoll in Scituate. In 1940, she lived with her uncle Harry Driscoll in Scituate. She was then 34.

She married _____ Sullivan, aft 1940.

690 ii. James Edward Driscoll, b. 26 Jan 1909 in Scituate, Plymouth Co., MA,^{111,98} d. 4 Sep 1975 in Pinellas Co., FL.¹¹¹

He married Mildred Brand, 25 Aug 1932 in Hampton, NH,83 b. est 1912 in Dorchester, Suffolk Co., MA (daughter of Thomas F. Brand and Lena N. Perry).

691 iii. Philip Robblee Driscoll, b. 3 May 1911 in Wakefield, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁵ d. 5 Sep 1911 in Wakefield, Middlesex Co., MA,¹⁹⁰ buried in Church of Nativity Cem., Scituate, Plymouth Co., MA.¹⁹⁰ Philip was born prematurely.

Generation Six

383. **George Wesley Robblee**, b. 31 Jan 1912 in PEI, Canada, d. 25 Feb 1974 in Calgary, AB, Canada, buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³

He married **Bessie Mae Guthrie**, 8 Feb 1934 in PEI, Canada,¹⁷² b. 25 Feb 1914 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME,³¹⁴ (daughter of **Hatsel Gutherie or Guthrie** and **Fannie Ellen Ramsdell**), d. 16 Sep 2009 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada,¹¹⁵ buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³ "At the South Shore Villa, Crapaud, on Wednesday, September 16, 2009, of Bessie Mae Ingalls, of the South Shore Villa and formerly of Tryon, aged 95 years. Predeceased by husbands Hartford Ingalls, Graham Fulton and George Robblee. Dear mother of Harry (Carol) Robblee, Allison (Judy) Robblee and son-in-law Gordon Canfield. Also survived by 16 grandchildren, 37 great-grandchildren and three great-

great-grandchildren. Predeceased by son Wesley Robblee and daughter Burdena Canfield. Resting at the Dawson Funeral Home, Crapaud, from where the funeral service will be held Friday, Sept. 18, 2009, at 2 p.m. Visiting hours Thursday, 6-9 p.m. If so desired memorial donations may be made to the Westmoreland Baptist Cemetery Fund or charity of choice. Interment in Westmoreland Baptist Cemetery. Arrangements entrusted to Dawson Funeral Home, Crapaud."

(http://www.inmemoriam.ca/view-announcement-24328-bessie-mae-ingalls-fulton-robblee.html)

"Bessie Mae Robblee, Fulton, Ingalls. Bessie was born in Maine, USA on February 25, 1914. She later moved to Grand Mannan Island in New Brunswick to live with her aunt and later to PEI where she met her late husband, George Robblee of Tryon. George and Bessie lived on a farm where they raised a family of four. A daughter Burdena (deceased), three sons, Harry (Carol), Wesley (deceased) and Allison (Judy). She was also a loving grandmother of sixteen and great-grandmother of many children. Bessie was a busy farm wife and a loyal member of the Tryon Baptist Church. She was gifted with a beautiful voice and called upon numerous times, joined by her daughter, to sing on many occasions. She was a faithful and valued member of the Tryon WI [Women's Institutr] for many years and helped support many events in the community. The members of the Tryon WI miss her cheery disposition and her wonderful hospitality extended to our WI over the years." (http://www.gov.pe.ca/photos/original/WI_2013Memorial.pdf).

384. **Kenneth Arthur Robblee**, b. 20 Dec 1915 in Lady Fane, Prince Co., PEI, Canada,⁷³ d. 27 Apr 1998 in Crapaud, Queens Co., PEI, Canada,⁷³ buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³

He married **Mary Muriel Best**, 6 Jan 1937 in St. John's Anglican Church, Crapaud, PEI, Canada, b. 3 Aug 1912 in Victoria, BC, Canada,⁷³ (daughter of **Albert Best** and **Mary**_____), d. 10 Sep 1995 in Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada,⁷³ buried in Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada.⁷³

385. Vera Louise Robblee, b. 2 May 1918 in Weyburn, SK, Canada, d. bef 2007 in London, ON, Canada?

She married **Frederick John Harold Schloendorf**, 10 Nov 1936 in SK, Canada (prob), b. 23 Jun 1906 in Croockston, Polk Co., MN (son of **Richard John (Dietrich) Schloendorf** and **Olga Ovidia Hoffos**), d. 12 Sep 1989 in London, ON, Canada (prob). Frederick was born in Minnesota, but by 1916 his family lived in Humboldt, SK, Canada. They continued to live there in 1921.

386. **Kenneth William Robblee**, b. 11 Sep 1923 in Spalding, SK, Canada, d. 22 Oct 2016 in Sudbury, ON, buried in Dorchester Union Cem., Dorchester, Middlesex Co., ON,³¹⁵ resided 2008 in 24 Colby St Sudbury, ON Canada. "Kenneth "Ken" William Robblee 93, of Sudbury, Ontario, passed away Saturday, October 22, 2016 at Health Sciences North. He was born September 11, 1923 in Spalding, Saskatchewan, the son of the late Rueben James Robblee and the former Jessie Irene Mills both from Prince Edward Island. He is survived by his sister-in-law Betty Robblee and predeceased by his brother, Victor Robblee, sister Vera and brother-in-law Fred Schloendorf.

He married Margaret Anna Yeck at London, Ontario, on July 22, 1950. She predeceased him on September 16, 2000. They had two children: Joan and her partner Gerald Seguin of Lively, Ontario, and Gord and his wife Vicky of Naughton, Ontario, and three grandsons, Adam (Ashley), Ryan and Byron (Sarah) and three great grandchildren Arianna, Alivia and Arya.

In 1952 he was hired by Air Liquide as an oxygen ramp operator. He later transferred to the position of a bulk driver, delivering oxygen to hospitals and businesses in Southern Ontario. In 1969, he transferred to Sudbury, Ontario as Manager of the Acetylene and Oxygen plants. He retired from Air Liquide in 1980 and remained in Sudbury.

Ken will be remembered for his love of his wife and children. He also had a passion for all things mechanical. If it had an engine, he could fix it. He remembered travelling to Regina in the early 1930s with his father. They purchased a 1928 Model T. Ford. When they returned home, he and his father removed the back of the car using only chisels and hacksaws. They built a wooden box and converted the car into a truck. Later in the 1950s Ken was involved in stock car racing in the London area with his brother and brother-in-law. When you went to visit Ken, if he was not working on a motor, he was sitting in the garage beside his car.

Burial will be Wednesday, October 26, 2016 at the Dorchester Union Cemetery at 10:00am."

He married **Margaret "Marg" Anna Yeck**, 22 Jul 1950 in London, Elgin Co., ON, Canada, b. 10 Jul 1929 in Finch, ON, Canada (daughter of **Albert Wilfred Yeck** and **Anna Lois Riesberry**), d. 16 Sep 2000 in Thunder Bay, ON, Canada, buried in Dorchester Union Cem., Dorchester, Middlesex Co., ON.³²⁴ ROBBLEE, Margaret (Yeck) - In loving memory of a dear mother & wife who passed away September 16, 2000. Sweet memories will linger forever, Time cannot change them, it's true; Years that may come cannot sever Our loving remembrance of you. Always remembered by Ken, Joan, Gordon, family and friends.

394. Amelia Christine Robblee, b. 14 Aug 1914 in Philippines.

She married **Joaquin Rivas**, 18 May 1931 in Philippines, b. 18 Aug 1912 in Philippines, d. 11 Feb 1985 in Philippines.

395. William Howard "Bill" Robblee, b. 22 Nov 1916 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA, 203 d. 29 Jul 2000 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,^{201,99} buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²¹⁸ 'William H. (Bill) Robblee, a retired Tacoma businessman, passed away July 26, 2000. He was born in Tacoma on November 22, 1915 to Bertha and William A. Robblee. He graduated from Lincoln High School in the class of 1934. Following graduation he went to work for the family business, Six Robblees' Inc. Mr. Robblee was a veteran of World War II. Upon his discharge he and his brother-in-law, Thomas H. (Pat) Patterson, owned and operated Robblee's Safe and Lock Company. Mr. Robblee was well known in the northwest as a safe expert. He was a member of the Northwest Locksmiths Association and the Associated Locksmiths of America. He retired in 1980, at which time his nephew, John W. Patterson, acquired the business. Mr. Robblee was an avid golfer and a forty year member of Fircrest Golf Club. He was a lifetime member of the Tacoma Elks Lodge #174, and attended church regularly at Tacoma Life Center. He was preceded in death by his parents, his first wife, Helen Gardner Robblee, and his second wife, Helen Baker Robblee. Survivors are daughters Patricia Olin of Port Orchard and Linda Robblee of Tacoma, sisters Margaret Patterson of Tacoma and Lois (Eugene) McKay of University Place, and grandchildren William, Kristin and Scott Olin. He will be missed by a large extended family of nieces, nephews, cousins, and many lifelong friends. Services will be held at Mountain View Funeral Home in the Valley Chapel on Tuesday, August 1, 2000 at 2:00pm. Viewing will be Monday, July 31 from 11:00am until 9:00pm. In lieu of flowers,

donations can be made to the Fircrest Junior Golf Association in care of Fircrest Golf Club, 1500 Regents Blvd., Fircrest, WA 98466. Arrangements by Mountain View Funeral Home. 584-0252."(Tacoma News Tribune, Pub Date: 7/29/2000).

He married (1) **Helen L. Gardner**, bef 1940, b. 27 May 1912 in WA, d. 24 Oct 1993 in Pierce Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²¹⁸

He married (2) Helen Baker, d. bef 29 Jul 2000.

396. Margaret Mae Robblee, b. 2 Feb 1918 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰³ d. 4 Feb 2009 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹¹⁵ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²¹⁸ "Margaret Mae (Robblee) Patterson "Her children arise and call her blessed" Prov 31:28 On Feb. 4, 2009, with her children at her side, Margaret Mae Patterson passed peacefully from this life to her heavenly home. Margaret was born Feb. 20, 1918 in Tacoma, WA to William A. and Bertha M. Robblee. Margaret lived her entire life in Tacoma, and attended school at Whitman, Stewart and Lincoln, proudly graduating in the Class of 1936. She remained close friends with many of her school "chums" throughout the years. When it appeared her class was going to stop having reunions, she agreed to co-chair the 65th, 70th, and 75th class reunions. Margaret worked as a bookkeeper and secretary following business college. She worked until she met the love of her life, Thomas H. (Pat) Patterson, in 1943. They were engaged 3 months later and were married in November of that same year. Sadly, their marriage ended with Pat's death in 1972. Margaret was a stay-at-home mom, maintaining a meticulous home, helping the PTA, church, friends or family. After her children graduated from high school, she dusted off her bookkeeping skills and went to work for the family business, Robblee's Total Security, Inc. She retired in 1995 at the age of 78. By this time, the business was owned by the third generation, her son John. She loved working for him and with her daughter-in-law Gail, and with her grandchildren Julie and Jim. She said it was time to guit when even the salesmen all started calling her grandma. Following retirement, Margaret traveled extensively. She brought joy to all who knew her, and is remembered for her infectious wit, unfailing memory, constant smile, and her kind and loving heart. Enjoying life to the fullest, she was an example to others in all that she did. She treasured her family and friends, and was always ready to lend a hand. Margaret was active in the 1918 Club and The Old Town Music Society. She was a faithful servant of the Lord and regularly attended United Church in University Place until the time of her recent illness. Left behind to cherish her legacy are her beloved children Jane Hawkins and John Patterson (Gail). She will also be missed by grandchildren Julie Hochsprung (Brock), Jim Patterson (Janie), and John Patterson, and great-grandchildren Matt, Edward, Brandon, Alex, Stella and Hannah, who all delighted her heart. Margaret was devoted to her many nieces, nephews, and extended family members and friends. In addition to her husband, Margaret was preceded in death by her parents, brother William H. Robblee, sister Lois E. McKay, and son-in-law Tom Hawkins. The family wishes to express deep gratitude for the loving and compassionate care given to Margaret at Tacoma General Hospital, Phillip's Cardiac Care Unit by doctors and staff and Dr. Sabrina E Benjamin. Please join Margaret's family and friends to celebrate her life on Monday, Feb. 9, 2009 at 1:00p.m. at United Church in University Place, 3912 Grandview Drive West, University Place, WA 98466. Remembrances may be made in Margaret's name to either United Church in University Place Memorial Fund, or MultiCare Health Foundation, Attention: E Carol Milgard Breast Center, P.O. Box 5296, Tacoma, WA 98415. Arrangements by Mountain View Funeral Home, 253-584-0252. Please sign online guest book at www.mountainviewtacoma.com". (The News Tribune, 9 Jan 2009).

She married **Thomas Hobart "Pat" Patterson**, 27 Nov 1943 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. 12 Apr 1913 in Ashville, St. Clair Co., AL,²¹⁸ (son of **Thomas Wesley Patterson** and **Eliza Jane McClendon**), d. 1 Jan 1972 in Pierce Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²¹⁸

397. Lois Evelyn Robblee, b. Mar 1929 in WA, d. 8 Apr 2003 in University Place, Pierce Co., WA. Lois Evelyn McKay. "Lois passed away peacefully in her home in University Place following a long battle with cancer. She was preceded in death by her parents William A. and Bertha Robblee and by her brother William H. Robblee. Lois attended school in Tacoma, graduating from Lincoln High School in 1946 and the University of Washington in 1951 with a degree in education. While at the U of W she was a member of the Alpha Chi Omega Sorority. She taught school at Sumner High School, DuPont, the Military Dependents School in Kaiserslautern, Germany and retired after 20 yrs. at Curtis Junior High School. During her time in Germany she enjoyed traveling throughout Europe, visiting every country on the continent. It was during this time she met her future husband, Gene, an officer in the U.S. Army. She will be dearly missed by her husband of forty-seven years, Gene McKay; her son Thomas McKay (Leslie) of Kent; her daughters Kathryn Risa (Steve) of Bellevue and Laurie DeLorey (Dean) of Boise, ID; eight grandchildren Allison & Erik Risa, Sean & Rachael McKay, Kyle, Madeline, Megan, McKayla DeLorey. Survivors also include her sister Margaret Patterson; nephew John Patterson (Gail); nieces Jane Hawkins (Tom), Patty Olin, Linda Robblee, a large extended family and numerous friends and associates. A memorial service will be held Wednesday April 9, 2003 at the United Church in University Place, 3912 Grandview Dr. W., University Place at 2:00 P.M. Viewing will be Tuesday April 8, 2003 from 1 P.M. to 9 P.M. at Mountain View Funeral Home. In lieu of flowers the family suggests remembrances to the Franciscan Hospice, 1717 South J St., Tacoma, WA 98405 or the Cancer Support Group at St. Charles Borromeo Parish, 7112 South 12th St., Tacoma, WA 98465".

She married **Eugene "Gene" Thomas McKay**, est 1950, b. 22 Oct 1927 in Uniontown, Fayette Co., PA,³¹⁶ (son of **Richard McKay** and **Mary "Madeline" Bettegar**), d. 13 Jul 2012 in Pierce Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²¹⁸

411. **Donald Henry Robblee**, b. 12 Mar 1924 in Milton, Pierce Co., WA,³¹⁷ d. 8 Jun 2012 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹¹⁵ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²¹⁸ When Donald Robblee enlisted in the Army Air Corps on 9 Nov 1945, he was single with no dependents. He and Kaye Sumiko were married in Japan. Her original name was given name was Sumiko. Upon her naturalization about 1955, she asked that her name be changed to Kaye Sumiko Robblee.

"Don was born at home in Milton, WA on March 12, 1924. He passed away, June 8, 2012 at home in Tacoma. He was 88 years old. He was baptized in the Presbyterian Church. His mother, Edith Miethke, was born in Fife; her parents were born in Germany. The Miethke family owned a nursery in Milton. His father, Philip Theodore (Ted) Robblee, was one of the Six Robblees. We can trace the Robblee family back to the mid 1700s, Prince Edward Island, Canada. Don had an older brother Ted Jr. who was killed in action in World War II. His younger brother, Jim, lives in Puyallup. Don and Jim were very close; they spoke everyday and saw each other often. Don also has two half sisters Marian-deceased, Marilyn and a half brother Robert Pettinger, of Tacoma. He has many cousins from both his mother's and father's side.

Don served in the United States Air Force 1945-1949 as an airplane crew chief at both McChord AFB and in Japan during the occupation. After his discharge at McChord, he went back to Japan as a civilian to

marry Kaye Sumiko. He was in charge of the PX and the base motor pool as an Air Force civilian. After returning to the USA in 1953, they had two children, Kenneth and Jennifer.

Donald worked for 35 years as lead mechanic at Boeing; working on military aircraft such as the B-52, as well as the 707, 727, 737 and 747 passenger jets. He also had the privilege of working on several Air Force One presidential aircraft. Don was named Boeing Employee of the Month for May 1978. He also received several other commendations during his tenure.

After retirement he traveled by motor home along the west coast and cared for his wife, Kaye. They were married for 46 years until her passing in 1997. Don also enjoyed running errands for Ken's business, always eager to help. In his later years, after Kaye passed away, he spent a lot of time with his brother Jim, cousins, and walking his dog, Maggie. Ken especially enjoyed the frequent lengthy conversations with his dad during his last year. Don enjoyed hearing about his grandchildren and coming to watch their events. He enjoyed going to the Tacoma AM-VETS club, and frequented 2 local taverns to feel more youthful by being around younger people. He made friends easily and enjoyed telling stories. He had a happy disposition. He was kind, generous, and friendly and didn't let things worry him. He was a great dad, grandfather, brother and friend."

He married **Kaye Sumiko F.** ______, 17 Jan 1951 in Yokohama, Japan,³³⁰ b. 15 Dec 1924 in Itano, Tokoshima, Japan,³³⁰ d. 23 Apr 1997 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²⁰¹ buried in Mountain View Mem. Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA.²¹⁸ Kaye Sumiko Robblee, 72, passed away April 23, 1997, in Tacoma, WA. Funeral services will be at 1 p.m., Sat., April 26, 1997, Mt. View Garden Chapel. Family to submit formal obituary. Arrangements by Mountain View Funeral Home. (Tacoma News Tribune 25 Apr 1997).

418. **John "David" Robblee**, b. 1 Mar 1940 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,¹¹⁵ d. 16 Apr 2014 in Kirkland, King Co., WA,³¹⁸ buried in Sunset Hills Memorial Park, Bellevue, King Co., WA.³¹⁹ "Jackie Neese and I were married right after her graduation from UW. We went to Thailand in 1963 for three years to serve as houseparents and teachers in schools for Missionary Children whose parents where working out in "the bush". We returned in 66 and had a baby boy -Tim, who now is director of Bands at WSU. Jackie died of chemical complications from child birth in 1968 and is greatly missed. She was a wonderful girl, wife and mother. " (Dave Robblee on Roosevelt High School Class of 1958 webpage)

"In Memory of Jackie Neese Robblee By Carolyn Roberts Niva

Jackie and I were the best of friends from 7th grade until the time of her death. At Eckstein and Roosevelt we did Girl Scouts, Job Daughters, and school committees together. We did overnights, long phone conversations, cooking and sewing projects, and of course, competing for grades. But she always won with straight A's. We joined University Presbyterian Church together while we were juniors in high school. When Jackie and Dave started dating, our families would seat the three of us on the same side of the table because we were all left-handed.

During our four years at the UW, Jackie and I saw each other or talked daily - we even sat together at commencement in June 1962.

In 1966 my husband John (Niva) and I traveled "low budget" around the world. Staying with Jackie and Dave in Chiang Mai, Thailand was one of our fondest memories. Jackie met us at the Bangkok airport and together we traveled 17 hours north by 2nd class train. The people in front of us had chickens in crates under their train seats - vendors sold "interesting food" through the train windows at each stop. We left Thailand a few days before Jackie and Dave because they had been invited to a farewell tea with the King and Queen of Thailand. We met up again in Agra, India and proceeded to travel together through Iran, the Middle East, and Italy. These are memories of a lifetime.

I remember clearly the joy of Tim Robblee's birth and then the anguish of Jackie's illness in the months to follow. There are medical answers, but not spiritual answers why Jackie died so young. Jackie's life ended in a tragic way, but that is not the end of the story. Three years later, Dave met Anne and have raised a beautiful family. We continue to be close friends. They were close to me during John's illness and death. Just yesterday my oldest son, Brad, was talking with an employee of Six Robblees, Inc. and told him, "I grew up feeling that Dave Robblee was almost my uncle, our families did so many things together." (Roosevelt High School Class of 1958 webpage)

"Whitworth Trustee J. David "Dave" Robblee, '62, lost a courageous battle with cancer on the morning of April 6, 2014, passing peacefully in his sleep. A celebration of his life will be held this Saturday at Newport Covenant Church in Bellevue, Wash., at 2 p.m.

"Dave Robblee embodied what it meant to be a faithful Whitworthian," says Whitworth President Beck A. Taylor. "His generosity of spirit, his willingness to give of his time and resources, and his heart for serving students made him a great alumnus and trustee."

A former teacher who performed service work in Thailand in the 1960s, David Robblee was the owner of Six Robblees', Inc., a trucking-parts supplier and distributor in Seattle. In addition to being a business owner, Robblee volunteered for organizations such as Fellowship of Christian Athletes, the Seattle Yacht Club, Bridge Ministries for Disability Concerns, the Boy Scouts and Newport Covenant Church. Most recently, he worked with Bread of Life of Seattle (a rescue mission) and World Vision. Robblee and his wife, Anne, have three children, all Whitworth alums. In his free time, Robblee enjoyed boating, golfing and hiking.

David earned his B.A. in music education from Whitworth in 1962 and joined its board of trustees in October of 1983, serving on the Buildings and Grounds Subcommittee, the Endowment Subcommittee and the Finance and Administration Committee during his 31-year tenure as a trustee.

"Dave reminded all who were near him of the joy of life. We will miss him terribly, but we rejoice that he has found eternal rest with his Savior. Our prayers extend to the entire Robblee family, and to all of those who knew and love Dave," Taylor says.(http://news.whitworth.edu/2014/04/whitworth-loses-longtime-trustee-dave.html)

"John David "Dave" Robblee of Seattle passed away peacefully at home in Kirkland on Sunday, April 6, 2014. He struggled with cancer during the past year and a half, and spent his remaining time at home in the care and company of his family and friends.

Dave is survived by his wife Anne, and their three children: Tim Robblee and his wife Carolyn of Chicago; Andy Robblee and his wife Michelle of Newcastle; and Beth Soderlund and her husband Aaron of Woodinville. He was very close and devoted to his four grandchildren: Jessica, Jacob, Nathan, and Josh.

He was born in Tacoma on March 1, 1940 and adopted by John Henry and Florence Robblee on July 22nd. He grew up in Seattle as the second eldest of six children, the first four likewise having been adopted. Dave graduated from Roosevelt High School in 1958, and Whitworth College with a degree in music education in 1962. He married Jacqueline Neese in June of that year, and after teaching music for a year in the Shoreline School District, moved to Chiang Mai, Thailand to teach at the Presbyterian Mission School. Jacqueline died in 1968. Dave married Anne Pringle in November of 1970 and they raised their three children in Seattle and Bellevue.

Dave joined Six Robblees' Inc., a trucking-parts distributor and supplier based in Seattle, in 1966. He worked first as sales manager, became President in 1976, and held this role until 2000. During this time, Six Robblees' grew from three branch stores within Washington to over fifteen within the five northwestern states. Through his leadership, Six Robblees' became active members in Heavy Duty America Truck Pride (HDATP) and Ascot Tire Supply. In addition, Dave served a term as president of the National Wheel and Rim Association from 1985-1986.

In addition to being a business owner and employer, Dave was dedicated to Christian service and volunteered for numerous organizations. In retirement, he valued working with World Vision's microenterprise projects and was able to travel to observe the impact of these projects in communities throughout the world. He also was active at the Bread of Life Mission in Seattle, for which he served as chairman of the Board of Directors. Previously, he was active in such organizations as Young Life, Fellowship of Christian Athletes, Bridge Ministries for Disability Concerns, the Boy Scouts, and Newport Covenant Church. He served on the board of Trustees for Whitworth University from 1983 until his death. In his free time, he enjoyed membership in the Rainier Golf and Country Club and Seattle Yacht Club."

He married (1) **Jacqueline "Jackie" O. Neese**, 23 Jun 1962 in King Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. est 1940 in Kenton, Hardin Co., OH, d. 22 Mar 1968 in King Co., WA,⁹⁹ buried in Forest Lawn Cem., Seattle, King Co., WA.³²⁰

He married (2) Anne Margaret Pringle, 28 Nov 1970 in Seattle, King Co., WA,¹⁰⁰ b. abt 1945.

424. **James William Robblee**, b. 19 Mar 1921 in MA,²⁴² d. 5 Oct 2000 in Arvada, Jefferson Co., CO,^{242,101} buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA.³²¹ "DENVER, Colo. - James William Robblee, 79, who leaves family on Cape Cod, died Oct. 7 at his home. He was the husband of the late Ruth L. (Sampson) Robblee of Newton. Mr. Robblee was a graduate of Waltham High School. He retired from the Army following 25 years of service in World War II, the Korean War, and several years in Vietnam. He served as a tanker under Gen. George Patton during the Battle of the Bulge. Following his military career he was employed at the Winthrop Adkins Co. in Middleboro as a maintenance mechanic. He had formerly resided in Wareham.

Surviving are two sons, James A. Robblee of Bourne and Harold Robblee of Worcester; a daughter, Maureen Hamilton of Sharon; a brother, Teddy Robblee of Bronx, N.Y.; a sister, Shirley Lilja of Wareham

and six grandchildren. A funeral will be held at 7:45 a.m. Friday in DeMaine Funeral Home, 502 South Washington St., Alexandria, Va., followed at 8:15 a.m. by a Mass of Christian Burial at Arlington National Cemetery Chapel. Burial with full military honors will follow at Arlington National Cemetery." (Cape Cod Times, 25 Oct 2000).

He married **Louise "Ruth" Sampson**, abt 1946, b. 23 Apr 1922 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,^{101,245} (daughter of **Alexander Simon Sampson** and **Minnie Frazier**), d. 17 Apr 1978 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.¹³²

425. **Gerald Norman Robblee**, b. 15 Aug 1922 in MA,²⁴² d. 7 Dec 1949 in Guam,³²² buried in Waltham, Middlesex Co., MA.²⁴² Gerald Robblee was in the US Navy at the time of his death.

He married **Ola Lee Stephens**, est 1942, b. 5 Jul 1922 in Gray, White Co., AR (prob) (daughter of **Oscar Lee Stephens** and **Agnes Elizabeth** _____), d. 4 Feb 2007 in AZ. Ola had 2 more children with Mr. Loney.

"The Refrigeration School was founded in Phoenix, Arizona in 1965 as Modern School of Refrigeration. Its original location was at 3216 E. Washington in the historic industrial area of Phoenix. The school changed its name to The Refrigeration School, Inc. in June of 1970, and in 1982 the school relocated to its current location at 4210 E. Washington Street.

In June of 1999, Ola Lee Loney, the previous President and founder, retired and transferred her interest to her family members, Edwin Loney, Jr. and Elizabeth Loney-Cline. In December of 2007, Ms. Loney-Cline affected a repurchase by the corporation of Mr. Loney's interest, leaving her as the sole owner of the school. On November 17, 2009, the School was purchased by its current owners, Tulsa Welding School, Inc.

The National Association of Trade and Technical Schools (NATTS) originally accredited the school in July of 1973. NATTS went through a series of name changes, and is currently known as the Accrediting Commission of Career Schools and Colleges (ACCSC). The Refrigeration School continues to be accredited by ACCSC.

The Refrigeration School was established to train entry-level Heating, Ventilation, Air Conditioning, and Refrigeration (HVAC/R) technicians. The Refrigeration School added the Electrical Technologies and Electro-Mechanical Technologies courses in 1986 and 1987 respectively, to respond to the growing demand for entry-level electricians and facility maintenance technicians. In 1992 the school made an additional commitment and developed the Associate of Occupational Studies degree program in Mechanical Maintenance Engineering." (http://www.refrigerationschool.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/RSI_WebCatalog_2013.pdf).

426. **Shirley Grace Robblee**, b. 30 Dec 1923 in Wareham, Plymouth Co., MA,¹³² d. 22 Aug 2003 in Wareham, Plymouth Co., MA,¹³² buried in St. Patrick's Cem., Natick, Middlesex Co., MA. In 1940, Shirley lived with her grandmother Jennie Robblee, in Newton, MA.

"WAREHAM -- Shirley G. (Robblee) Lilja, 79, of Wareham, formerly of Natick, died Tuesday, July 22, 2003, at Tobey Hospital after a period of declining health. She was the widow of Verner "Beb" Lilja Jr. Born in

Wareham, the daughter of the late James and Mae (Busby) Robblee, and the stepdaughter of the late Anthony Mazzola, she lived in Natick before moving to her summer home in Wareham permanently in 1986. She spent winters in Englewood, Fla. She was a communicant of St. Patrick's Church and a member of the Natick Emblem Club. Mrs. Lilja worked for Blue Cross Blue Shield in New York City before her marriage. She graduated from Newton High School. She enjoyed reading and spending time with her family.

Survivors include two sons, George Lilja and his wife, Noreen, of Natick, and Michael G. Lilja of Wareham; three daughters, Deborah M. Lilja of Wareham, and Beverly A. Brewster and Donna J. Lilja, both of Natick; a brother, Theodore F. Robblee, and his wife, Dorothy, of Bronx, N.Y.; eight grandchildren, Melissa St. Pierre, Charles, Michelle and Steven Brewster, Patrick, Pamela and Mark Lilja and Cameron Leach; and two great-grandchildren, Christopher St. Pierre and Amanda St. Pierre.

She was the mother of the late Verner "Biffy" Lilja III, and the sister of the late James Robblee, Jerry Robblee, William Robblee and Arthur Robblee.

Her funeral will be at 9 a.m. Saturday at the Stott, Chapman, Cole Gleason Funeral Home, 2599 Cranberry Highway, with a Mass at 10 at St. Patrick's Church. Burial will follow in St. Patrick's Cemetery, Natick.

She married **Verner A. "Beb" Lilja, Jr.**, est 1943, b. 26 Dec 1921 in Natick, Middlesex Co., MA (prob), ¹⁰¹ (son of **Verner A. Lilja** and **Anna Greta Nord**), d. 27 Mar 1995 in Wareham, Plymouth Co., MA. ¹⁰¹ "The (original) Lilja School [in Natick, MA] was built in 1950. It was named in honor of two Natick brothers who gave their lives during World War II - First Sgt. Ralph Lilja (August 28, 1913 - June 15, 1944) and PFC. George Lilja (October 26, 1916 - September 19, 1944).

Lilja School was completely renovated in 1996. It reopened in August of 1997.

On August 13, 2011, as a result from resolutions from both the Massachusetts Senate and House of Representatives; the Natick Veterans Council hosted a ceremony to rededicate the school name to honor the four Lilja brothers who served in the United States Marine Corps during WWII.

Although not officially included in the name rededication, a fifth brother, Robert Lilja served in the USMC during the Korean Conflict.

Private First Class George Lilja was killed in the line of duty during the Battle of Peleliu Island and was awarded the Navy Cross for Valor, a Purple Heart, a Presidential Unit Citation, the Asiatic-Pacific Campaign Medal and the World War II Victory Medal for his dedicated service to his country and the Commonwealth.

First Sergeant Ralph Lilja was killed in action in the Battle of Saipan and was awarded the Purple Heart, the Asiatic-Pacific Campaign Medal, a Presidential Unit Citation, and the World War II Victory Medal for his dedicated service to his country and the Commonwealth.

Gunnery Sergeant Edwin Lilja was awarded the Asiatic-Pacific Campaign Medal and a Presidential Unit Citation for his dedicated service to his country and the Commonwealth.

Private First Class Verner A. Lilja, Jr. was awarded The Purple Heart for his dedicated service to his country and the Commonwealth.

Lilja currently serves approximately 400 Kindergarten through Grade Four students." (http://www.natickps.org/Lilja/Generalinfo/History.cfm).

431. **William John Robblee, Jr.**, b. 3 Jul 1944 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,^{132,241} d. 16 Jan 2002 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA.¹³²

He married **Aileen G. Hanson**, 1966 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA, 88 b. 18 Jan 1945 in MA?, 101 d. 6 Sep 2011 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA (res), 323,101 buried in Woodlawn Cem., Everett, Middlesex Co., MA. 344 "ROBBLEE Aileen G. (Hanson) of Chelsea, September 6th. Beloved wife of the late William J. Robblee, Jr. Devoted mother of Michael Robblee and his wife Joan of Stoneham and Kristin Berteletti and her husband Thomas of Stoughton. Sister of Sr. Claire Hanson, SP, Christine Bishop and Paula Dalis and her husband Philip all of Stoneham. Cherished grandmother of Mikayla and Lauren Berteletti and Jessica Robblee. Loving niece of Louise Sullivan of Dennis, Phyllis Hanson of Revere, Bernard Sullivan of Chelsea and Elaine Sullivan of Revere. Also survived by many adoring nieces and nephews. Family and friends are kindly invited to attend a Funeral from the Smith Funeral Home, 125 Washington Avenue, CHELSEA on Friday, September 9th at 10 AM followed by a Funeral Mass celebrated in St. Rose Church, 600 Broadway, Chelsea at 11 o'clock. Visiting Hours in the Smith Funeral Home on Thursday from 4-8 PM. Services will conclude with interment at Woodlawn Cemetery, Everett." (Published in Boston Herald on September 7, 2011).

433. **Patricia Marie Robblee**, b. 29 Sep 1932 in Bathurst, NB, Canada,³²⁴ d. 3 Sep 2012 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA?, buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ "KING, Patricia Marie (Robblee) Of Newton, September 3, 2012. Beloved wife of the late Robert Earl King. Devoted mother of Donna Coutu and her husband Michael of Sudbury, Andrea King of Framingham, Tricia Calcagni and her husband Aldo of Needham, Sean King of Framingham and the late Eileen King. Dear sister of James Robblee of Foxboro and Mary Mahoney of Marion. Loving grandmother of Jehan, Natalie, Greg, Jared, Alicia, Michael and great grandmother of Owen, Kate, Maeve, Blake, Charlotte, Maggie, Jake and Gavin. . . ." (Boston Globe, 5 Sep 2012).

She married **Robert Earl King**, 1953 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 2 Aug 1928,¹⁰¹ d. 21 Mar 2011 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Newton Cem., Newton, Middlesex Co., MA.⁷⁶ "KING, Robert Earl Of Newton, March 21, 2011. Beloved husband of Patricia Marie (Robblee) King. Devoted father of Donna and Michael Coutu of Sudbury, Andrea King of Framingham, Tricia and Aldo Calcagni of Needham, Sean King of Framingham and the late Eileen King. Dear brother of Donald King of Auburndale and the late Marjorie Brown. Loving grandfather of Jehan, Natalie, Greg, Jared, Alicia, Michael and great grandfather of Owen, Kate, Maeve, Charlotte, Maggie and Jake. . . " (Boston Globe).

440. **Roger Selwyn Robblee**, b. 2 Oct 1927 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 12 Apr 2012 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Fox Harbour Community Cem., N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. "Robblee, Roger Selwyn - Fox Harbour, Cumberland County, in his 85th year, was taken from us on April 2, 2012, at the North Cumberland Memorial Hospital, Pugwash. Born in North Wallace, he was the oldest son of the late William and Annie (Oxley) Robblee. After many years living and working in Ontario he returned home to the place he loved and longed for, Fox Harbour. This strong

family man will be fondly remembered by his many relatives and friends. He will be missed and never forgotten - when you look into the eyes of his children and grandchildren, he will be there. He was a loving husband to Alma (Jamieson) Robblee for 54 years; proud father of five children, Marilyn Love (Joe), Woodstock, Ont.; Sherry Kitchen (Ross), Princeton, Ont;. Sherman Robblee (Karen); Angela Empey (Dave), all of Woodstock, Ont.; Daniel Robblee (Tammy), North Wallace; forever cherished papa to Troy (Vanessa), Tillsonberg, Ont; Helena, Woodstock, Ont.; Amy-Lynn, London, England; Rebecca (Jay), Woodstock, Ont.; Matthew (Erin), B.C.; Shelby; Taylor; Brandon (Laura),; Katelyn, all of Woodstock, Ont.; Adam and Wyatt, North Wallace; brother to Mallie Henderson; Margaret DeRoches (Percy); Keith Robblee (Marg); Elva Jamieson (Richard); Frances Jamieson; Lloyd Robblee (Wendy); Carson Robblee (Marilyn); brother-in-law to Bill Parkinson; John Woloinwsky; Floyd Crawford (Rose). Besides his parents, he was predeceased by his brother, William, sisters, Isabel and Barbara; sister-in-law, Eleanor; brothers-in-law, Art and Jerry. Visitation will be held from 2-4 and 6-8 p.m. Wednesday, April 4, in Mundle's Funeral Home, 204 Water St., Pugwash (243-2506). The funeral service will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday, April 5, in St. Andrew's United Church, Fox Harbour. Rev. Connie McNamara officiating. Burial in the Fox Harbour Community Cemetery."

He married **Alma Elizabeth Jamieson**, 15 Oct 1957 in NS, Canada?, b. 13 Apr 1939 (daughter of **Roy Mitchell Crawford** and **Mavis Ruth Jamieson**).

441. Christena "Pamela" "Mallie" Robblee, b. 15 Apr 1929 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, resided 1997 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 20 Oct 2017 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Riverside Cem., Wallace River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. "Henderson, Christena Pamela "Mallie" – 88, Wallace. It is with heavy hearts we announce the passing of our Mum, October 20, 2017, at the Cumberland Regional Health Care Centre, Amherst. Born in North Wallace she was a daughter of the late William and Annie (Oxley) Robblee. Mallie was kind, generous and accepting; a very dear friend to many. She will be greatly missed. Surviving are her sons, Carson (Marilyn) Robblee, Ross Henderson (Marie); daughters, Jean (Bruce) Devine, Joanne Estabrooks; grandchildren, Matthew Robblee (Terri), Mitchell Robblee, Tina Devine (Billy), Erin Devine (Jason), and Rebecca (Chase) Ripley; siblings, Keith (Marg) Robblee, Margaret (Percy) DesRoches and Elva (Dick) Jamieson; brothers-in-law, Bill Parkinson and John Wolosinovsky; sisters-in-law, Alma Robblee, Wendy Morrison. Many nieces and nephews. Besides her parents she was predeceased by her husband, Arthur Henderson; son-in-law, John Estabrooks; grandson, Daniel Estabrooks; brothers, Bill (Eleanor), Roger, Lloyd; sisters, Isabel, Barbara, and Frances (Jerry) Jamieson. Visitation will be held from 1:30 – 2:30 pm, Sunday, October 22, 2017, with the funeral commencing at 2:30 pm, both in Mundle's Funeral Home, 204 Water St., Pugwash (902) 243-2506. Rev. Chris Greer officiating with a reception to follow at the funeral home. Burial to follow in Riverside Cemetery, Wallace River. In lieu of flowers donations in memory may be made to Riverside Cemetery or the Fox Harbour Community Cemetery."

(http://www.mmcfunerals.com/obituary/christena-henderson).

Children:

+ 798 i. Carson Lee Robblee b. 10 Jun 1948.

She married **Arthur William Henderson**, 4 Dec 1955, b. 27 Jul 1921, resided 1997 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 2002, buried in Riverside Cem., Wallace River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³²⁵

442. William "Bill" Henry Robblee, b. 16 Dec 1930 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 5 Dec 2009 in Woodstock, ON, Canada, buried in Anglican Cem., Woodstock, ON, Canada. ROBBLEE- At the Woodstock General Hospital on Saturday December 5th, 2009. William "Bill" H. Robblee of Woodstock in his 79th year. Beloved husband of the late H. Eleanor Robblee (nee Hall). Dear father of Meredith (Jim) Currah of Tavistock, Cathy Robblee, Marylou Minogue, and father- in-law of Sue Robblee all of Woodstock. Loving grandfather of Miranda (Todd), Ramsey, Nicole, Josh, Travis, Shania, and Rachel. Bill will be remembered by his siblings Roger (Alma) Robblee, Mallie Henderson, Margaret (Percy) Desroches, Keith (Marg) Robblee, Elva (Dick) Jamieson, Frances (Jerry) Jamieson, Lloyd (Wendy) Robblee, Carson (Marilyn) Robblee and Barb (Bill) Parkinson. Loved brother- in-law of John Wolosinovsky, Jean Farncombe and Edith (David) Mulinder. Also survived by several nieces, nephews and in-laws. Predeceased by his son Rodney Robblee (2005) and his sister Isabel Wolosinovsky. Bill was an active horseman for over 40 years and was a member of the OHHA, CTA, the Woodstock Trotting Association as well as a longtime employee at Standard Tube. Friends may call at the Longworth Funeral Home, 845 Devonshire Ave., Woodstock, (519-539-0004) on Tuesday, December 8, 2009 from 2-4 & 7-9pm where the complete funeral service will be held in the chapel on Wednesday, December 9, 2009 at 11am with Rev. Bonnie Pilkey officiating. Cremation to follow with burial in the Anglican Cemetery at a later date. Contributions to the Fox Harbour United Church, Nova Scotia, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Ontario, or the Southgate Centre would be appreciated.

He married **H. Eleanor Elizabeth Hall**, 21 Feb 1953, b. 21 Apr 1927 in ON, Canada (daughter of **Morton Hall** and **Elizabeth "Bessie" McRuer**), d. 25 Oct 1976 in Woodstock, ON, Canada,³²⁶ buried in Anglican Cem., Woodstock, ON, Canada.

446. **Annie "Isabelle" Robblee**, b. 28 Feb 1939 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 9 Jun 1992 in Woodstock, ON, Canada.

She married John Ernest Wolosinovsky, 13 Jul 1957, b. 9 Jul 1935, d. living 12 Apr 2012.

449. Frances Sara Robblee, b. 7 Jun 1944 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, resided 1997 in 15 Nichols St. Blenheim, Ontario, Canada, d. 29 Aug 2013 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. "Jamieson, Frances Sara – 69, Fox Harbour / Blenheim, Ont, passed away peacefully on Thursday, August 29th, 2013, at the Cumberland Regional Health Care Centre, Amherst, with her sister Elva by her side. Born in North Wallace, she was a daughter of the late William and Annie (Oxley) Robblee. Frances had worked at several companies as a bookkeeper and accountant over a 38 year career in Halifax, Woodstock and Blenheim. Fran's first love was her family, she was always there during times of need with a shoulder to lean on. She was a very loyal and dedicated friend to many in Nova Scotia and Ontario. She enjoyed reading books and doing puzzles, as well as a good conversation with family and friends. Fran did a lot of travelling but mostly enjoyed the quiet times spent at home. She was a very dedicated "Hockey Mom/Grandma" and attended countless games during her son's and grandchildren's hockey careers. Surviving are her son, Darren V. (Christina) Jamieson, Stoney Point, Ont; grandchildren, Conor, Logan and Kennedy; siblings, Mallie Henderson, Margaret (Percy) DesRoches, Keith (Marg) Robblee, Elva (Richard) Jamieson, Lloyd (Wendy) Robblee, Carson (Marilyn) Robblee; brothers-in-law, John Wolosinovsky and Bill Parkinson; sister-in-law, Alma Robblee, many nieces and nephews. Besides her

parents she was predeceased by her husband, Jerry; brothers, Bill (Eleanor) and Roger, sisters, Isabel and Barbara; brother-in-law, Art Henderson. Visitation will be held from 2-4 and 7-9 pm Monday, Sept. 2, in Mundle's Funeral Home, 204 Water St., Pugwash (243-2506). The funeral service will be held at 2 p.m. Tuesday, Sept. 3, at St. Andrew's United Church, Fox Harbour. Rev. Connie McNamara officiating. Burial in the Fox Harbour Community Cemetery. Donations in memory may be made to the Canadian Cancer Society or St. Andrew's United Church. Private condolences may be sent to the family by visiting the funeral home website at www.mmcfunerals.com".

She married **Jerry Edward Jamieson**, 21 May 1965, b. 13 Apr 1941 in NS, Canada, resided 1997 in 15 Nichols St. Blenheim, Ontario, Canada, d. bef 12 Apr 2012.

450. Lloyd James Robblee, b. 24 Apr 1946 in N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 11 Jul 2017 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, resided 2008 in Warwick Mtn. Tatamagouche, Cumberland, "Robblee, Lloyd James – 71, Warwick Mtn., Tatamagouche, passed away July 11, 2017, at the Lillian Fraser Memorial Hospital, Tatamagouche. Born in North Wallace, he was a son of the late William and Annie (Oxley) Robblee. Lloyd was a family man in every sense of the word. He would do anything for anyone and was always there when needed. Lloyd had lived in Woodstock, Ont., where he worked for over 30 years with Kelsey Hayes Ltd. In 1996 he and his family moved home and bought a house on Warwick Mountain. He loved horses and had previously owned a race horse; he enjoyed playing hockey, coaching hockey, playing and watching baseball, boating, fishing and had an oyster and quahog harvesting license. Surviving are his wife, Wendy Morrison, Tatamagouche; sons, Dale, Norwich, ON.; Robby (Amber Allen), Warwick Mtn.; grandchildren, Noah; Alexis and Payton; siblings, Mallie Henderson, Wallace; Margaret (Percy) DeRoches, Summerside, PE.; Keith (Marg), North Wallace; Alva (Richard) Jamieson, Bridgewater; Carson (Marilyn), Truro; mother and father-in-law, Marg and Lewis; brothers-in-law, John and Bill; sister-in-law, Alma; many nieces and nephews. Besides his parents he was predeceased by a son, Garnet; siblings, Isabel, Bill, Barb, Roger and Frances; brothers-in-law, Art and Jerry; sister-in-law, Eleanor. There will be no visitation or funeral service. A graveside service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday, August 5, 2017, at the Fox Harbour Community Cemetery. In lieu of flowers donations in memory may be made to the Fox Harbour Cemetery, The North Shore Health Foundation, The North Shore Recreation Centre or any charity. Arrangements have been entrusted to Mundle's Funeral Home, 204 Water St., Pugwash (902) 243-2506. Condolences may be sent to the family by visiting the funeral home website at www.mmcfunerals.com.

He married (1) **Wendy Morrison**, abt 1968, resided 2008 in Warwickmountain Rd. Tatamagouche, NS. Canada.

He married (2) Jill Kelly, 12 Jun 1975.

451. **Barbara Ann Robblee**, b. 25 Feb 1950 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, d. 25 Feb 2011 in Fox Harbour, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Fox Harbour Community Cem., N. Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. "Parkinson, Barbara Ann - 61, Fox Harbour, Cumb. Co, passed away February 25, 2011, at home. Born in Tatamagouche, she was a daughter of the late William and Annie (Oxley) Robblee. Barbara graduated from Pugwash District High School from where she took the first business course offered. She worked for the TD Bank for 37 years before retiring from Woodstock, Ontario, to Fox Harbour in April, 2005. She enjoyed playing fastball, darts, bowling and cards. Barbara was a member and elder of St. Andrews United Church, Fox Harbour; a member of the UCW and a

member of the board of directors for the Wallace Community Hall. Surviving are her husband, William Parkinson; son Trevor (Laura), Wainwright, Alberta; daughter, Denise (Glenn Fraser) Rees, London, Ontario; grandchildren, Weston, Aubrey, Vaughn and Emmitt Parkinson; Joshua and Alexandra Rees; brothers, Roger (Alma) Robblee, Fox Harbour, Keith (Marguerite) Robblee, North Wallace, Lloyd (Wendy) Robblee, Warwick Mountain, Carson (Marilyn) Robblee, Truro; sisters, Mallie Henderson, Wallace, Margaret (Percy) DeRoche, Miscouche, PEI, Frances Jamieson, Blenheim, Ontario, Alva (Richard) Jamieson, Midville Branch; brother-in-law, John Woloinwsky, Woodstock, Ontario, many nieces and nephews. Besides her parents she was predeceased by her brother, William, sister Isabel, brother-in-law, Jerry Jamieson. Visitation will be held from 2-4 and 7-9 pm on Friday, March 4, in Mundles Funeral Home, 204 Water St, Pugwash. The funeral service will be held at 11 am Saturday, March 5, in St. Andrews United Church, Fox Harbour. Rev. Connie McNamara officiating. Burial in the Fox Harbour Community Cemetery at a later date. In lieu of flowers donations in memory may be made to any charity. Private condolences may be sent to the family by visiting the funeral home website at www.mmcfunerals.com".

She married **William Arthur Parkinson**, 8 Apr 1975, b. 16 Feb 1948, resided 1997 in Woodstock, ON, Canada, d. living 12 Apr 2012.

452. **Helen J. Roblee**, b. Feb 1888 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH, d. 28 Jul 1960 in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.³²⁷ buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.¹⁸⁷ "Loose, Helen J., wife of the late Dr. Herman A., mother of Robert I., and grandmother, Sunday, Oct. 18, 1959. Her home was at 3069 Lincoln Blvd. Friends may call at Chas. Melbourne & Sons. 12737 Euclid Ave., where services will be conducted by Rev. Robert C. Newell of The Church of The Master, Thursday, Oct. 22, at 1 p. m." (Cleveland Necrology File, Cleveland Public Library)

"Notes: Loose, Dr. Herman A., husband of Helen J., father of Robert I. brother of Richard A. Loose, and Mrs. Amanda McDougall of Providence, R. I., Tues., Sept. 3, 1946, residence, 1855 Knowles Ave. Friends may call at Chas. Melbourne & Sons. Colonial Home, 12777 Euclid Ave., where services will be held Thurs., Sept. 5, at 2 p. m."

She married **Herman Adolph Loose, M.D.**, 14 Sep 1909 in Cuyahoga Co., OH,¹⁰⁹ b. 11 Jul 1880 in Germany (son of **Herman Adolph Loose** and **Bertha Kreager**), d. 3 Sep 1946 in E. Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,³⁵⁰ buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.¹⁸⁷

Children:

- i. Milton Roblee Loose, b. 24 Jan 1911 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,³²⁸ d. 14 Jul 1911 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH,²²⁵ buried in E. Cleveland Township Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH.³²⁹ "Loose-Milton Roblee, infant son of Mr. and Mrs. Herman A. Loose, at 6:30 p. m. July 14 [1911]. Funeral from residence, L0825 Greenlawn ave., Monday July 17, at 2:30 p. m."
- ii. Robert Irving Loose, b. 24 Feb 1918 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH, d. 2 Apr 2000 in Bedford, Cuyahoga Co., OH, buried in Lake View Cem., Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH. DH. 187

He married Antoinette Gervais, 1 Oct 1977 in Cuyahoga Co., OH, b. abt 1922.

460. **Dorothy Katherine Roblee**, b. 12 Oct 1908 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 28 May 2001 in Saugus, Essex Co., MA.¹³²

She married **Herbert Alton Harriman**, 1933 in Everett or Nahant,MA,⁸⁸ b. 16 Sep 1908 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁵ (son of **Leslie M. Harriman** and **Mary H. MacKeen**), d. 12 Nov 1987 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA.¹³²

Children:

- i. David Roblee Harriman, b. 28 Jan 1935 in Melrose, Middlesex Co., MA (prob).
- 840 ii. Linda Mae Harriman, b. 1939 in Melrose, Middlesex Co., MA.²⁴⁵
- 462. **Frances Georgyne or Glorine Roblee**, b. 12 Oct 1911 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 17 Jan 1992 in Naples, Collier Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried in Naples Mem. Garden Cem., N. Naples, FL.³³⁰ in 1930, George and Frances lived in Cambridge, MA. In 1940, they lived in Braintree, Norfolk Co., FL. They apparently moved to FL by the 1950s.
 - She married **George Frederick Belyea**, 6 Nov 1929 in Nashua, Hillsboro Co., NH,⁸³ b. 7 Jan 1904 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ (son of **James Walter Belyea** and **Catherine Stacey**), d. 29 Dec 1976 in Naples, Collier Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried in Naples Mem. Garden Cem., N. Naples, FL.³⁵³
- 466. Ernest Edward Roblee, b. 18 Jun 1920 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,^{115,245} d. 20 Feb 2002 in Jamestown, Chautauqua Co., NY, 101 buried in Sunset Hill Cem., Lakewood, Chautauqua Co., NY. 131 "Ernest E. Roblee, 81, of 623 Prosser Hill Road, Jamestown, died at 8:25 p.m. Wednesday (Feb. 20, 2002) in WCA Hospital. A Jamestown-area resident since 1949, he was born June 18, 1920, in Malden, Mass., a son of LeRoy and Josephine Harkins Roblee. He began his career as a teacher in 1949 at Jamestown Business College. In 1954 he was promoted to dean and in 1962 became president until his retirement in 1982. He was a 1938 graduate of Everett High School and in 1949 he earned his bachelor of arts degree at Boston University. He was a veteran serving in the U.S. Army during World War II. He was a member of Kiantone Congregational Church, the Lakewood Rod and Gun Club and formerly the Rotary Club of Jamestown. He was also a member of the New York State Advisory Council on Higher Education, New York State Association of Registered Business Schools, serving as president from 1962 until 1964 then from 1968 until 1975, Association of Independent Degree Granting Institutions, and was president in 1977. He served on the board of directors for the Council on Post Secondary Accreditation, where he was a charter member. Surviving are his wife, Shelley S. Stayman, whom he married Oct. 26, 1946; a son, Christopher S. Roblee of Jamestown; three daughters: Rebecca J. Anderson of Jamestown, Jennifer R. Wiede of Collins, N.Y., and Sara R. Regan of Boston; six grandchildren: Erin E. Anderson of the State College at Geneseo, Emily R. and Thomas N. Anderson, both of Jamestown, Marielle R., Andrew R. and Alexandra B. Wiede, all of Collins; and a sister, Katherine Ferguson of Port St. Lucie, Fla. He was preceded in death by two sisters: Dorothy Harriman and Frances Belyea; and three brothers: Chester, Harry and Roy Roblee. The funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday in the Kiantone Congregational Church. The Rev. Melvin R. McGinnis, pastor, and the Rev. James H. Mitchner Jr., retired pastor, will officiate. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. today in the Lind Funeral Home. Memorials may be made to the Kiantone Congregational Church, 646 Kiantone Road, Jamestown; or the Present Center Adult Day Care, 358 E. Fifth St., Jamestown."

He married **Martha "Shelley" Stayman**, 26 Oct 1946 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 1 Aug 1921 in Keyser, Mineral Co., WV (daughter of **Joseph Webster Stayman** and **Margaret Liller**), d. 26 Apr 2013 in Jamestown, Chautauqua Co., NY,¹¹⁵ buried in Sunset Hill Cem., Lakewood, Chautauqua Co., NY.³⁵⁷

"Shelley S. Roblee, 91, of Emeritus of Lakewood, formerly of Prosser Hill Road, Jamestown passed away at 9:52 a.m. Friday (April 26, 2013) in WCA Hospital. An area resident for most of her life, she was born Aug. 1, 1921, in Keyser, W.Va., a daughter of the late Joseph and Margaret Liller Stayman. She earned her bachelor's degree from Agnes Scott College in Decatur, Ga.

She was a longtime member of the Kiantone Congregational Church, a member of the Jamestown Garden Club and the Lakewood Rod & Gun Club Auxiliary. In earlier years she was a Girl Scout Brownie leader and a co-leader of the 4-H as well as a volunteer for the American Red Cross.

She will be remembered as a loving and caring mother and grandmother who enjoyed gardening, painting, reading, writing, cooking, sculpting and bird watching.

Surviving are a son, Christopher S. Roblee of Green Valley, Ariz.; three daughters, Rebecca J. (Joel) Anderson of Jamestown, Jennifer R. (Craig) Wiede of Collins, N.Y., and Sara R. (Francis) Regan of Hopkinton, Mass.; nine grandchildren: Erin (Ben) Black of Ft. Lauderdale, Fla., Emily (Nate) Keagle of Elma, N.Y., Thomas N. (Kristen Pinsent) Anderson of Westhampton, N.Y., Marielle Wiede of West Falls, N.Y., Andrew Wiede of Huntington, W.Va., Alexandra Wiede of Oneonta, N.Y., Matthew, Regan, Elana Regan and Brendan Regan of Hopkinton, Mass.

Besides her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Ernest E. Roblee, who was a former president of Jamestown Business College, whom she married Oct. 26, 1946, and who died Feb, 20, 2002; and a brother, Dr. Joseph Stayman II.

A memorial service will be held at 11 a.m. Monday at the Kiantone Congregational Church. The Rev. Melvin R. McGinnis, pastor, will officiate. Internment will be in the Sunset Hill Cemetery. . ." (The Post-Journal, 27 Apr 2013).

468. **Leroy Francis Robblee**, b. 7 Aug 1915 in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA,¹¹¹ d. 11 May 1983 in Pinellas Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried in Holy Cross Cem., Malden, Middlesex Co., MA.

He married **Dorothy Amelia Pelrine**, abt 1946 in MA (prob), b. 21 Jan 1913 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA, ²³³ (daughter of **Joseph Pelrine** and **Amelia E. Cote**), d. 2 Apr 2008 in Stoneham, Middlesex Co., MA, ¹¹⁵ buried in St. Paul Cem., Arlington, Middlesex Co., MA. "Dorothy A. (Pelrine) Robblee, of Cambridge, passed away on Wednesday April 2, 2008 at the Bear Hill Nursing Home in Stoneham. Dorothy was a life long resident of Cambridge. She enjoyed going to the Senior Center in Cambridge to play Bingo. She was a long time employee of Polaroid. Dorothy was a loving daughter, sister, wife, mother, grandmother, and friend. She will be missed by all. Dorothy was the beloved wife of the late Leroy F. Robblee. She was the cherished mother of Joseph Robblee and his wife Nancy of Stoneham. Devoted grandmother of Joseph Robblee, Jr. of Medford and Laura Grice and her husband Jud of Braintree. Dear sister of the late Helen E. White, Mary Poole, Gerard, Ellsworth, Edward, and Richard Dick Pelrine. Funeral from the Barile Family Funeral Home 482 Main St. (RT28) STONEHAM Monday at 9am followed by a Funeral Mass Celebrating Dorothys Life in St. Patricks Church 71 Central St. Stoneham at 10am. Family and friends are kindly invited to attend Visiting Hours Sunday 2-6pm. Parking attendants will be available. Interment St. Paul Cemetery, Arlington. In lieu of flowers donations in memory of Dorothy may be made to Daughters of Charity P.O. Box 1633 333 South Seton Ave. Emmitsburg MD 21727-929".

470. **Helen J. Robblee**, b. 11 Nov 1921 in Medford, Middlesex Co., MA,³³² d. 29 Jul 2013 in Marlborough, Middlesex Co., MA,³⁵⁹ buried in Brookside Cem., Stow, Middlesex Co., MA.³⁵⁹ "Marlborough - Helen J. (Robblee) Canty, 91 formerly of Stow, died Monday, July 29, at her daughter's home in Marlborough. She was born in Medford daughter of the late Charles and Maud (Greene) Robblee. She was the wife of Paul R. Canty who died in 1982. Mrs. Canty lived most of her life in Stow most recently in Plantation Apartments. She leaves two daughters: Linda Sluyski of South Lancaster, Jean Grenier of Marlborough; four sons: Paul Canty of Marlborough, John Canty of Chelmsford, David Canty of Champlain, NY and Charles Canty of Clinton; fourteen grand- and twenty great-grandchildren. A funeral mass will be celebrated Friday, August 2 at 10:00 AM in St. Isidore's Church, Great Road, Stow. Burial will be in Brookside Cemetery, Stow."

She married **Paul Robert (twin) Canty**, 1946 in Medford, Middlesex Co., MA,⁸⁸ b. 30 Nov 1914 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁸⁵ (son of **John J. Canty** and **Mabel A. Pfyffer**), d. 23 Jun 1982 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA.¹⁴⁶

471. **Kertland Maynard Robblee**, b. 20 Nov 1914 in NS, Canada, 132 d. 18 Oct 1991 in East Natick, Middlesex Co., MA, 101 buried in Union Cem., Bellingham, Norfolk Co., MA. Kirtland's marriage to Elizabeth was his second. Both were married and divorced previously.

He married **Elizabeth (Bush) Doherty**, 14 Oct 1950 in Stow, Middlesex Co., MA,⁷⁹ b. 30 Oct 1920 in Calera, Bryan Co., OK,⁹⁸ (daughter of **John R. Bush** and **Elizabeth McPherson**), d. 8 May 1998 in Natick, Middlesex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Union Cem., Bellingham, Norfolk Co., MA.³⁶⁰

472. **Elton Judson Robblee**, b. 4 Aug 1916 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,¹³² d. 28 May 1992 in Framingham, Middlesex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Glenwood Cem., Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA.⁸⁰

He married Eva Agnes Trunca, 2 Dec 1944 in Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA,79 b. 5 Feb 1917 in Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA,¹⁰¹ (daughter of **John Tranca** and **Victoria Glebus**), d. 24 May 2007 in Peterborough, Hillsboro Co., NH,¹⁰¹ buried in Glenwood Cem., Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA.⁸⁰ "Eva A. (Trunca) Robblee May 24, 2007 Hudson, MA Eva A. Robblee, 90, of Hudson, MA, formally of Stow, MA died Thursday, May 24, 2007 at the Summerhill Retirement and Assisted Living Center in Peterborough, NH. She was the wife of the late Elton Robblee who died in 1992. She was born and raised in Maynard, MA, daughter of the late John and Victoria (Glebus) Trunca. After marriage she resided in Stow, MA for 35 years and later resided in Hudson, MA for 25 years before moving to Rindge, NH in 2006. She was a retired supervisor for the former Digital Equipment Co. of Maynard with whom she worked for 35 years. She also worked part time for Eriksons Ice Cream in Maynard. She was a former member of Saint Bridgets Church in Maynard. She was an avid reader of novels and enjoyed knitting and crochet, quilts being her favorite. She is survived by her two sons, Edward Trunca and his wife Pamela of Nashua, NH and Stephen Robblee and his wife Elizabeth of Rindge, NH. She is also survived by her grandchildren, Andrew and Matthew Robblee, Victoria Trodella, Kimberly and Michael Trunca, Kevin Beck and 9 great grandchildren. Her funeral will be held at the Tighe-Hamilton Funeral Home, Inc. (www.tighehamilton.com.) 50 Central St. Hudson, MA 01749 with a funeral service at 11:00 a.m. Tuesday, May 29, 2007 in the funeral home. Visitation will be Tuesday from 10:00 to 11:00 a.m. prior to the service. Burial will be in Saint Bridgets Cemetery, Maynard, MA."

- 473. **John Kendrick Robblee**, b. 20 Jan 1918 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,¹³² d. 28 Dec 1996 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Mount Hope Cem., W. Acton, Middlesex Co., MA.³³⁴ John K. Robblee served in the US Army during World War II.
 - He married **Jeanette Isabel Rifford**, 15 Dec 1946 in Stow, Middlesex Co., MA,⁷⁹ b. 5 Sep 1918 in Somerville, Middlesex Co., MA,⁹⁸ (daughter of **George Adam Rifford** and **Grace Reid Hallett**), d. 25 Jan 1990 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA,¹⁴⁶ buried in Mount Hope Cem., W. Acton, Middlesex Co., MA.³⁶¹
- 474. **Kenneth Morton Robblee**, b. 30 Mar 1920 in Everett, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁴² d. 17 Oct 2002 in Van Nuys, Los Angeles Co., CA,²⁴² buried in Desert Lawn Mem. Park, Calimesa, Riverside Co., CA.³³⁵ "Kenneth Morton Robblee. Of Tarzana, CA, in Van Nuys, CA, Oct. 17, 2002, age 82. Born March 30, 1920 to John and Bessie Robblee in Everett, MA. Husband of the late Ruth (Hewitt) Robblee. Father of Peter Hewitt Robblee of Ft. Bragg, CA and Gregg Murray Robblee of Tarzana, CA. Grandfather of 2 grandchildren. Visitation will be 2 p.m. on Oct. 21, 2002 at J.T. Oswald Good Shepherd Chapel, North Hollywood, CA, followed by Funeral Services at 3 p.m. Burial in Desert Lawn Cemetery, Calimesa, CA at 1 p.m. on Oct. 22, 2002. The family suggests memorials to Tucson, AZ Boys Chorus, 5770 E. Pima Rd., Tucson, AZ 85712. Former Telegrapher/Southern Pacific Railroad for 25 years. Member of Elko Club, Chairman of United Way in Tucson, AZ. Served in the Coast Guard from 1942-1946." (Boston Globe).
 - He married **Ruth "Christine" Hewitt**, 9 Dec 1944 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,⁷⁹ b. 16 Nov 1920 in St. Louis, St. Louis Co., MO,⁹⁸ (daughter of **Owen Talbot Hewitt** and **Florence H. Murray**), d. 11 Jan 2001 in Tucson, Pima Co., AZ (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Desert Lawn Mem. Park, Calimesa, Riverside Co., CA.³⁶²
- 475. **Leslie Winthrop Robblee**, b. 3 Sep 1922 in Stow, Middlesex Co., MA, ⁷⁹ d. 2 Jul 1996 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA, ¹⁴⁶ resided in Malden, Middlesex Co., MA, buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA. ³⁴⁰ Frances' marriage to Leslie was her second; she was previously divorced from a Mr. Banks.
 - He married **Frances Nell Cummings**, 22 May 1948 in Seabrook, Rockingham Co., NH,²⁴⁹ b. 2 Nov 1920 in Olustee, Jackson Co., OK,^{98,140} (daughter of **Aubie A. Cummings** and **Lorena Alice DeHay**), d. 30 Dec 1990 in Evansville, Vanderburgh Co., IN,¹⁴⁰ buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA.³⁴⁰
- 488. **James "Gordon" Robblee**, b. 23 Jun 1915 in NJ,¹⁰¹ d. 10 Apr 1993 in Daytona Beach, Volusia Co., FL,¹⁰¹ buried in Daytona Memorial Park, Daytona, FL.³³⁶
 - He married (1) Evelyn Anna Sheeley, est 1945, b. est 1918.
 - He married (2) **Norma L.** _____, Sep 1961 in Passaic, Passaic Co., NJ,²⁴⁷ b. 23 Jul 1919,¹⁰¹ d. 15 Apr 1992 in Daytona Beach, Volusia Co., FL (prob),¹⁰¹ buried in Daytona Memorial Park, Daytona, FL.³⁶³
- 495. **Frederick Daniel Robblee**, b. 3 Apr 1911 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 1 Sep 2008 in Fullerton, Orange Co., CA,¹⁰¹ buried in Rose Hills Mem. Park, Whittier, Los Angeles Co., CA.²⁹⁷ "Robblee, Frederick Daniel, 97, born April 3, 1911, San Francisco, CA, passed away September 1, 2008 at Fullerton, CA. Survived by his wife, Marilyn, sibs, Jack [Vilma], Jim, and Brett [Terri] Grandchildren, Lauren, Rebeckah, Michael, Benjamin, Daniel, and Elizabeth, and predeceased by his first wife, Alice. Viewing will be held Sat. Sept. 6, 5:00-8:30 PM at the Rose Hills Mortuary Stateroom, Gate 1. Service to be held Sunday, Sept. 7 in the Rainbow Chapel, gate 17 at Rose Hills Memorial Park, 3888 Workman Mill Rd. Whittier, CA."

He married (1) **Alice Dora Mullett**, 15 Jan 1943 in Salt Lake City, UT,³³⁷ b. 22 Feb 1921 in Denver, Denver Co., CO,^{92,98} (daughter of **Rufus Choate Mullett** and **Clara E. Godding**), d. 10 May 1993 in Orange Co., CA,⁹² buried in Rose Hills Mem. Park, Whittier, Los Angeles Co., CA.²⁹⁷ "Alice Dora Mullett Robblee, 72, of Fullerton, California, legal secretary and homemaker, died May 10, 1993. Bingham High School graduate, 1938. Survived by husband and three sons."

He married (2) **Marilyn Hayes (Barney) Gracey**, aft 10 May 1993, b. 21 Sep 1922 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA,²⁴¹ (daughter of **Harold Barney** and **Gladys A. Christopher**), d. 17 Dec 2012 in Palisado Cem., Windsor, Hartford Co., CT.³³⁸

496. **John "Jack" Thomas Robblee**, b. 22 Jan 1915 in Pierce Co., WA,¹⁰¹ d. 26 Jan 2009 in Grants Pass, Josephine Co., OR,¹⁰¹ buried in Eagle Point National Cem., Eagle Pt., OR.³³⁹ "Jack Robblee was a veteran who served during World War II as a MSGT in the U.S. Air Force and in the U.S. Navy. Preceded in death by his wife, Goldeen, his remains went unclaimed. Located by the Missing in America Project he received a burial with military honors along with 26 other veterans and four spouses in a ceremony performed on March 19, 2009".

He was in the US. Navy for 14 years and cited for bravery at Pearl Harbor.

"John (Jack) Thomas Robblee, born 1/22/1915 to Frederick William Robblee and Helena Agnes Hayes, died 1/26/09 at Royal Gardens Rehab and Nursing Home in Grants Pass, Oregon, of complications from pneumonia. He was cremated and buried at the Veteran's Cemetary in White City, Oregon. He was married and divorced from Inez Ursula Garcia (deceased 1992) and remarried to Goldeen Ida Mead until her death (1996). He is survived by four children of 1st marriage: Helena Inez Jordan, Jacqueline Owens, James Edward Robblee, Frederick William Robblee." (Helena Jordan on Roblee-L, 1 Feb 2009)

There is a record for a 1967 divorce for Jack and Goldeen. Did they later marry again? Her first husband was James A. Lewis, Jr.

He married (1) Inez Ursula Garcia, abt 1939, b. 6 Sep 1918 in Waco, McLellan Co., TX,⁹⁸ (daughter of **Joseph Medina** and **Ursula Garcia**), divorced abt 1950 in CA?, d. 27 Oct 1992 in Los Angeles Co., CA.⁹² Inez married second, on 8 Mar 1954 in Los Angeles Co., CA, Alton Durward Harris.

He married (2) **Goldeen Ida Mead**, 5 May 1954 in San Joaquin Co., CA,³⁵⁴ b. 8 Apr 1907 in Plankinton, Aurora Co., NE,⁹⁸ (daughter of **Robert B. Mead** and **Deborah L. Twogood**), d. 9 Aug 1993 in Josephine Co., OR,²²¹ buried in Eagle Pt. National Cem., Eagle Pt., OR.³⁶⁷

497. **William Valentine Robblee**, b. 30 Apr 1916 in Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA,²¹⁹ d. 20 Feb 1999 in Jacksonville, Duval Co., FL (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Jacksonville Memory Gardens, Orange Park, Clay Co., FL.²⁵² "ROBBLEE - Funeral services for William V. Robblee, 82 will be held 11:00 AM Wednesday February 24, 1999 from the chapel of Jacksonville Memory Gardens Funeral Home, 111 Blanding Blvd., Orange Park, FL with Dr. Frank Seghers, Senior Pastor, of Lake Shore United Methodist Church, officiating. He was born in Tacoma, WA and has resided in Jacksonville, FL for many years. He was retired from the Gulf Life Insurance Company. He was a veteran of WWII. Mr. Robblee is survived by his wife Mary Robblee; daughter Annette Robblee;

son William Robblee (Sandra); three brothers Fred Robblee (Marilyn), Jack Robblee, and Tom Robblee (Audrey); and many nieces and nephews." (Florida Times-Union, 24 Feb 1999).

He married **Mary Janette Johnson**, 1946, b. 22 Sep 1922 in Oglethorpe, Macon Co., GA (daughter of **Gaines Johnson** and **Ruby Gardner**), d. 2 Nov 2016 in Jacksonville, Duval Co., FL,²⁵² buried in Jacksonville Memory Gardens, Orange Park, Clay Co., FL.²⁵² "Mrs. Mary Janette Robblee, age 94 of Jacksonville, FL passed away November 12, 2016. She was born September 22, 1922 in Oglethorpe, GA, the daughter of Gaines C. Johnson and Ruby Gardner Johnson. Funeral services in celebration of her life will be held at 12:00 PM on Thursday November 17, 2016 in the chapel of Jacksonville Memory Gardens Funeral Home, 111 Blanding Blvd., Orange Park with Chaplain Tim McDaniel officiating. Mrs. Robblee will be laid to rest with her husband in Jacksonville Memory Gardens."

500. **Arthur Garfield Robblee**, b. 10 Nov 1913 in San Francisco Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 6 Mar 1989 in Marin Co., CA,⁹² buried in Holy Cross Catholic Cem., Colma, San Mateo Co., CA.²³² In 1940, Arthur was still single and living with his parents.

He married	Mackey.	aft 1940,	b.	est 1915

501. **William Fredric Robblee**, b. 11 Jan 1913 in Yankee Hill, Butte Co., CA,⁹² d. 29 Dec 1996 in Palmero, Butte Co., CA,⁹² buried in Memorial Park Cem., Oroville, Butte Co., CA.²⁵⁸

He married **Dora (twin) Murrish**, 13 Sep 1935 in Reno, Washoe Co., NV, b. 10 Oct 1916 in Metropolis, Elko Co., NV,⁹² (daughter of **John Henry Murrish** and **Ann Boulton**), d. 26 Sep 1986 in Oroville, Butte Co., CA,⁹² buried in Memorial Park Cem., Oroville, Butte Co., CA.²⁵⁸

502. **Berdinia "Birdie" Cecilia Robblee**, b. 29 Oct 1914 in Stirling City, Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 8 Sep 1980 in Oroville, Butte Co., CA,⁹² buried in Stirling City Cem., Stirling City, Butte Co., CA.³⁴⁰

She married **Charles Lester Campbell**, 6 Feb 1932 in Yuba Co., CA,⁹⁴ b. 15 Aug 1904 in Bethpage, McDonald Co., MO,^{101,370} (son of **Robert Leroy Campbell** and **Margaret Frances Lewis**), d. 24 Dec 2001 in Oroville, Butte Co., CA,¹⁰¹ buried in Stirling City Cem., Stirling City, Butte Co., CA.³⁷⁰

503. **Anna "Annie" Gertrude Robblee**, b. 8 Dec 1915 in Stirling City, Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 13 Aug 2006 in Folsom, Sacramento Co., CA (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Lakeside Cem. & Mausoleum, Folsom, Sacramento Co., CA.³⁴¹ In 1940, Kermit and Annie Smith lived in Oroville, CA.

"Annie (Smith) Ready 12/8/1915 - 8/13/2006 Annie Ready was born on Dec. 8, 1915 in Sterling City, Calif. to Walter and Bertha (Croghan) Robblee. She passed away Aug. 13, 2006. Mrs. Ready was preceded in death by her first husband, Kermit Smith and then by her second husband, Jake C. Ready. Her sons, Donald Smith and Edward Smith and her daughter, Beverly Jackson also preceded her in death. She is survived by her son Stanley Smith; daughter Barbara Worthington; son-in-laws Jerry Worthington and Melvin Jackson; and her sister Nova Gottschalk (Lou) of Kalispel, Mont. Mrs. Ready is also survived by 14 grandchildren, many great- grandchildren and two great- great-grandchildren. She was a member of the Folsom Eagles Auxiliary 929 for 50 years. She will be greatly missed by all her family and friends. Services will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at Millers Funeral Home, 507 Scott St., Folsom, CA." (The Folsom Telegraph, Wednesday Aug 16, 2006)

Annie is buried with her first husband.

She married (1) **Kermit Quentin Smith**, 1932, b. 23 Jul 1910 in Murdo, Jones Co., SD,³⁴² (son of **Edwin Riley Smith** and **Ida May Harding**), d. 15 Mar 1980 in Sacramento Co., CA,⁹² buried in Lakeside Cem. & Mausoleum, Folsom, Sacramento Co., CA.³⁷³

She married (2) Jake C. Ready.

505. **Neoma "June" Robblee**, b. 12 Feb 1920 in Palmero, Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 22 Mar 2005 in Santa Rosa, Sonoma Co., CA,¹⁰¹ buried in Cherokee Memorial Park, Sebastopol, Sonoma Co., CA.³⁴³ "June Wemmer-Pollock, 85 of Stockton, passed away on Tue., Mar., 22, 2005. Visitation on Thurs., Mar. 24, 2005 from 1 pm to 8 pm. at Cherokee Memorial Funeral Home, 831 Industrial Way, Lodi. Service: Fri., Mar. 25, at 1 pm at the Evergreen Chapel Cherokee Memorial Park, Hwy. 99 and E. Harney Lane, Lodi." (The Record, Stockton, CA, 24 Mar 2005).

She married (1) Clarence A. Wemmer, est 1935, b. 13 Nov 1917 in Butte Co., CA,^{92,211} (son of Clifford Wemmer and Mary A. Lewis), d. 28 Jul 1969 in Santa Clara Co., CA.⁹²

She married (2) **Frank Edward Pollock**, 27 Nov 1976 in Reno, Washoe Co., NV,³²⁶ b. 3 Aug 1928 in Atoka, Atoka Co., OK,³⁴⁴ (son of **Hiram Pollock** and **Olzie Smith**), d. 16 May 1993 in San Joaquin, Fresno Co., CA (res).¹⁰¹

506. **Walter Thomas Robblee**, b. 21 Sep 1921 in Palmero, Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 12 Dec 1992 in Gridley, Butte Co., CA,⁹² buried in Live Oak Cem., Live Oak, Sutter Co., CA.³⁴⁵

He married **Opal D. Miller**, 12 Jul 1941 in CA, b. 11 Jan 1925 in SD,^{92,380} (daughter of **Rudolph Garmant Miller** and **Gladys M. Graves**), d. 9 Sep 1970 in Sutter Co., CA,^{92,380} buried in Live Oak Cem., Live Oak, Sutter Co., CA.³⁸⁰

507. **Claudia Mae Robblee**, b. 22 Apr 1924 in Palmero, Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 30 Apr 1997 in Martinez, Contra Costa Co., CA.⁹²

She married **Kenneth Anderson**, 25 Jun 1941 in CA (prob), b. abt 1920.

508. **Carroll Otho Robblee**, b. 13 Nov 1927 in Palmero, Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 30 Apr 1982 in Plumas Co., CA.⁹² Carroll Robblee worked for the Western Pacific Railroad. He died in a train accident.

He married **Helen Marie Pauley**, 22 Jan 1948 in CA, b. 8 Apr 1932 in Edna, Labette Co., KS,⁹⁸ (daughter of **Fred E. Pauley** and **Lillian Opal Demott**), d. 21 Apr 1988 in Humboldt Co., CA.⁹²

510. **Juanita Frances Robblee**, b. 23 Apr 1914 in Butte Co., CA,²¹¹ d. 19 Jul 1981 in Alameda Co., CA.⁹² In 1940, Richard and Juanita Hoyt lived in Houston, TX. There were two children in the home: Richard L. Hoyt, age 6 and Suanne Hoyt, age 2. Both were born in Texas. These two children were apparently adopted by Juanita's second husband Duane Dodge, as they have birth certificates under the name of Dodge showing their parents as Juanita and Duane.

Kathleen was born in 1942. She is not mentioned in Richard Hoyt's detailed obituary. Since Juanita did not marry Duane Dodge until 1965, it is not clear who her father was. Like the other children, her parents are given as Duane and Juanita. But, she could well have been adopted by her step-father Duane as well.

Richard Hoyt enlisted in the US Army in 1941, and had a long career in the military. It is not clear when Richard and Juanita divorced, but he married his second wife Violet Marie Keith on 16 Aug 1949 in Harris Co., TX. Richard and Suanne are listed as survivors in his obituary as Dr. Richard Dodge-Hoyt of Gulfport, Miss., Mrs. Suanne Demo of Henderson, Nev.

Juanita has a third marriage to Eugene Solus, but her death record is under the name Juanita Dodge.

She married (1) **Richard Lorraine Hoyt**, bef 1940, b. 20 Jun 1911 in Harris Co., TX,³⁴⁶ (son of **John Franklin Hoyt** and **Susie Ella Hall**), d. 5 Sep 2005 in Washington Co., AR, buried in Fayetteville National Cem., Fayetteville, Washington Co., AR.³⁴⁷ "Retired U.S. Army Captain Richard L. Hoyt Sr. died after a long and eventful life. "Dick," as he was known, was born to John Franklin and Susie Ella (Hall) Hoyt.

His military career commenced with a private military boys school in Portland, Ore., in 1925. At 15, he joined the Oregon National Guard, and at 16, he joined the U.S. Navy, where he was a radio operator. He also served one enlistment in the U.S. Coast Guard from 1936-39 and joined the U.S. Army in 1940, from which he retired in 1960 and settled in Fayetteville. Between enlistments, he served in the National Guard of Arizona, California, and Texas.

In 1970, he founded an association of former members of his World War II army unit, the 11 th Airborne Division, which fought in New Guinea and the Philippines. They were the first American troops to land in Japan after the end of World War II. The association has 4,000 living members and 16 chapters across the United States. He also founded the 11 th Airborne newspaper, The Voice of the Angels, serving as editor of the paper for more than 20 years, and was Webmaster of the association's Web site until his death. They hold annual reunions in various locations. Dick was a paratrooper and a glider-trooper. He earned his first Campaign Medal (Second Nicaraguan Campaign) in 1930, where he was a Navy radio operator assigned to the Marine Landing Force that landed at Corinto, Nicaragua, to protect American lives and property during a revolution there. In World War II, several more campaigns followed, and he received the Army Commendation Medal for rescuing fellow troopers from a fatal glider crash, in which he was also severely injured.

After retirement from the Army, Dick took advantage of the G. I. Bill and started college at the University of Arkansas as a 49-year-old freshman, majoring in business administration, which was of considerable help when he and his wife, Violet, opened their restaurant, Suzie Wong's Rice Bowl, which they operated from 1963-85.

At the same time, Dick became a police officer, first as a deputy with the Washington County Sheriff's Department and later with the Johnson Police Department. He retired from the Johnson Police Department in 1985 as chief of police.

Using his experience as military police and local law enforcement, he established the private investigation firm of Sequoyah Investigations.

Dick was a member of the Sequoyah Kiwanis Club for 25 years, served as Civil Defense Director of Washington County 1961-63 and was a member of the Arkansas Restaurant Hospitality Board of Directors for several years.

He was a 32nd degree Mason and a member of the Scimitar Temple Shriners of Little Rock from 1970. He was a Shrine Clown for more than 30 years and participated in all the parades in Northwest Arkansas and entertained at schools and hospitals. He also was awarded the honor of "oldest" Shrine Clown in the region and nation for many years.

Dick participated each year for the last several years in the Senior Olympics in Harrison and at least one year in the national event. He won several gold, bronze and silver medals in his competitions.

He was a supporter of the Fayetteville Senior Citizens Center and the Fayetteville Public Library. He was a member of the Razorback chapter of the Good Sam's motor home club and was an avid ham radio operator, holding the call sign "W5 RIT," and he enjoyed "county hunting." Thanks to his extensive genealogy research, he was able to discover many links to the family's history. He was proud of his family, the police, and the military and could remember every detail of every story from 90 years ago. We won't forget him, either.

He was preceded by his wife, Violet; and one brother; Clifford Hoyt. He is survived by seven children, Dr. Richard Dodge-Hoyt of Gulfport, Miss., Mrs. Suanne Demo of Henderson, Nev., Don Allen Hoyt of Litchfield Mich., Gerald Hoyt of New Orleans, Mrs. Sue Ella Harmeier of Tomball, Texas, Richard L. "Rick" Hoyt Jr. of Fayetteville, and John Hoyt of Easley, S. C.; one brother, Elmer "Tiny" Hoyt of East Bernard, Texas; three sisters, Lilydee Grothe of Houston, Ellen Darnell of Splendora, Texas, and Sarah Taylor of Grangerland, Texas; 16 grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren; and 10 great-great grandchildren.

Pallbearers were Dallas Hoyt, Jared Hoyt, Jackson Hoyt, Michael Benson, Washington County Sheriff Tim Helder and Johnson Police Chief Vernon Sisemore. Honorary pallbearers will be the Northwest Arkansas Shrine Clowns, all area police officers, Eldon Roberts, Ron Johnson, members of the 11th Airborne Association and Fayetteville Police Chief Frank Johnson."

She married (2) **Duane Ashley Dodge**, 16 Aug 1965 in Alameda Co., CA,²⁰⁹ b. 15 Mar 1915 in Inyo Co., CA,²¹¹ (son of **Frederick Dodge** and **Edna Catherine White**), d. 7 Oct 1993 in Amador Co., CA.⁹²

She married (3) Eugene F. Solus, 1 Aug 1970 in Reno, Washoe Co., NV. 326

518. **Philip Maurice Robblee**, b. 1 Nov 1921, d. 27 Jan 2010 in Thunder Bay, ON, Canada, buried in Thunder Bay, ON, Canada. "Philip Maurice Robblee passed away peacefully in his sleep on Wed. Jan. 27, 2010 after a year long illness. He is survived by a son in Thunder Bay and a daughter in Kakabeka Falls, a daughter in Ottawa, a daughter in Bobcaygeon, a grandson in Upsala and a granddaughter in Thunder Bay and their respective families, as well as a great granddaughter in Kakabeka Falls, two brothers and their families in Western Canada and many friends and extended family across the country.

Dad served in the Canadian Air Force from 1941-1945 and then transferred to the Reserves until retiring as a Warrant Officer 1st Class. He worked as a mechanic, an machinist and a real estate broker until retiring to his "paradise" at Open Bay on Lac Des Mille Lacs. He loved the outdoors, hunting, fishing, snowmobiling and riding on his quad runner with his faithful companion and "housekeeper" "Lily Marlene". He was never idle and was hard working all his life and enjoyed many projects in his garage and green house. Dad had a sharp mind for inventing and we'll remember his great sense of humour. Philip enjoyed having his family and friends close by. He was very community minded, was a member of the Masonic Lodge, and in retirement, lived his dream until his health failed.

He was predeceased by his parents, Wallace and Anna Robblee, wife Gladys (Nelson), son Bradley, grandson Jeffrey Crane, brothers Carl and Leonard, sisters-in-law Margarite Butler and Joan Savage, brothers in law Bob Butler, Keith and Ian Nelson.

Honouring Philip's wishes, there will be no funeral service. Cremation and interment have taken place. A private memorial service will take place at a later date. Arrangements are in care of the Westfort Chapel, 420 W. Gore St. at James". (Chronicle Journal, Thunder Bay).

He married (1) Gladys Mary Nelson, 1947, b. 1 May 1925, d. 24 Jul 1975.

He married (2) **Helvi (Hakamaki) (Ojala) O'Hare**, 26 Sep 1987 in ON, Canada, b. 1933 in Nolalu, ON, Canada (daughter of **Franz Hakamaki** and **Vieno** _______), d. 25 May 2014 in Thunder Bay, ON, Canada (prob). "Helvi Robblee, age 81 years, a resident of Thunder Bay, passed away Sunday, May 25th, 2014. Born in Nolalu, Ontario in 1933, Helvi had many jobs over the years, but her favorite among them was her one at the Hoito. She retired from there in 1999. She was a very talented knitter, seamstress and cook. She enjoyed singing in the Otava Finnish Ladies Choir and dancing with the Kiikurit Finnish Folk Dancing Group. Most recently she enjoyed social time with her beloved "card playing" ladies.

She is survived and missed by her daughters Janet (Tedd), Gale (Ron) and Randi, her grandchildren Patrick (Pamela) and Jessica (Steve), her great-grandchildren Trinity and Caleb, her sisters Elna and Milja, her brother Albert as well as numerous nieces, nephews and other relatives.

Helvi was predeceased by husbands Eino Ojala and Arthur O'Hare, her son Darcy, her step-son John, her daughter Denise, her parents Franz and Vieno Hakamaki and her brother Aarne. . . . " (http://www.harbourviewfuneral.ca/obituary/?action=viewArticle&articleId=240).

520. **Gerald Wallace Robblee**, b. 12 Dec 1925 in Annapolis, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 13 Jan 2011 in Swan River, MB, Canada?,³⁴⁸ buried in Birchwood Cem., Swan River, MB, Canada.²⁶⁵

He married **Stella "Sharon" Pokotylo**, 21 Nov 1959 in Swan River, MB, Canada, b. 22 Oct 1934 in Ethelbert, MB, Canada (daughter of **Jacob Pokotylo** and **Mary** ______), d. 20 Jul 2017 in Swan River, MB, Canada, buried in Birchwood Cem., Swan River, MB, Canada. "Stella "Sharon" Robblee, October 22, 1934 to July 20, 2017 - Our mom passed away peacefully in her sleep on Thursday, July 20th after being ill and spending her last weeks in hospital. She will be lovingly missed and remembered by her sons, daughters and grandson, as well as by many extended family & friends.

She is survived by sons Jack & David; daughters Linda (Wally) & Donna (Gord); grandson Derrick (Lynnea); sisters Sophie & Pauline; brother Elmer; brother-in-law Kent (Eileen); several nieces & nephews; two very special friends she considered as family Eileen & Chris; and furry baby gran-dogs. She grew up in Manitoba and attended school in the Fork River area, worked in Manitoba & Saskatchewan and met her husband, Gerry, while working in Yorkton. They moved to Swan, raised their family and called this home for many years.

Mom is predeceased by our Dad, Gerald; parents Jacob & Mary; siblings John, Olga & Nellie; parents-in-law Wallace & Anna; brothers-in-law Mike, John, Bill, Pete, William, Phillip, Carl & Leonard; sisters-in-law Katie & Gladys; nephews Orest, Alex, Edward, Victor, Bradley, Reid & Abe; and nieces Rose & Joyce.

Mom enjoyed gardening, cooking, homemaking & puzzles, but her greatest joy was spending time with her only grandson. Mom was a quiet and private person and did not like to be fussed over. To honour her last wishes, a small private service will be held in her remembrance with family members and close friends in attendance.

The family would like to thank Dr. Gouda, Dr. Wickert, nursing staff & health care aides at Swan Valley Health Centre for caring for our mother in her last weeks. The family also extends a heartfelt thank you to the many folks who expressed condolences by phone, emails, texts, visits, cards, food & flowers for Mom's passing. As well, we thank Dana Paull & staff of Paull Funeral Home for their support through the final arrangements to ensure our Mom is placed at rest beside our Dad.

523. **Gordon Eugene Robblee**, b. 25 Jul 1924 in Port Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 9 Feb 2005 in Brockville, Leeds Co., Ontario. "ROBLEE, GORDON EUGENE Peacefully at Brockville General Hospital on February 9, 2005 in his 81st year. Beloved husband for 58 years to Louise Robblee of Prescott. Cherished father of Barbara and her husband Bob of Windsor and Peter of Calgary. Much loved Grampie to Matthew, Michael, Jamey, Josh and great-grandson Jacob. Predeceased by son Donald Robblee. At Gordon's request there will be no visitation or funeral. The Royal Canadian Legion Branch 97 will hold a memorial service at the Chris Slater Funeral Home Chapel on February 12, 2005 at 1:00 pm. For those wishing the family would appreciate donations to a charity of your choice."

He married **Louise Woodworth**, abt 1924, b. est 1927 in Bear River, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, resided 2008 in RR 1 Prescott, ON Canada.

524. Frances Elizabeth Robblee, b. 17 Nov 1925 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, d. 10 Aug 2017 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada, resided 1997 in Summerland, BC, Canada. "MARTIN, FRANCES ELIZABETH (NEE ROBBLEE). November 17, 1925 - August 10, 2017. Frances died peacefully on August 10, 2017 at Northwood Terrace in Halifax in the presence of her daughters Mary Bullock and Gloria Reid. Born in Port Royal, Nova Scotia to Philip Robblee and Mildred MacNeil, Fran married Burrill (Pepper) Martin in 1946. She moved to Windsor Ontario in 1950 working as a nursing supervisor at Metropolitan Hospital. In the early 1980's Fran and Pepper retired to Port Royal. A few years after Pepper died (1992), she moved back to Windsor briefly and then to the Okanagan to be closer to her sons. Fran enjoyed a long-term companionship with Keith Carter of Summerland. She was active volunteering, playing bridge, travelling and helping to raise her grandson. In 2014 she chose to return to Nova Scotia. She is survived by her four children, Lawrence (Verlie), Mary (Don), Gloria (Chris) and William (Usha), 7 grandchildren and 3 great grandchildren. Fran was predeceased by her parents, brother Gordon and husband Pepper.

Cremation has taken place with a private family gathering at a later date. Flowers and donations are gratefully declined." (Okanagan Valley Newspaper Group, 19 Aug 2017).

She married **Burrell "Pepper" Lawrence Martin**, 13 Nov 1946 in Granville, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada, b. 17 Jun 1924 in NS, Canada, d. Jul 1992 in Port Royal, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (prob).

533. Jeanie Johnston Robblee, b. 20 Dec 1919 in Dorchester, Suffolk Co., MA, d. 27 Feb 2012 in Weymouth, Norfolk Co., MA, 115 buried in Cedar Grove Cem., Dorchester, Suffolk Co., MA. 149 "Jeanie (Robblee) Smith, age 92, passed away on Monday February 27, 2012 at the Weymouth Healthcare Center. She was the beloved wife of the late Robert Smith and the loving mother of Paul Smith and his wife Carol of Harwinton Ct., Donna Holzworth and her husband Donald of Weymouth, Douglas Smith and his wife Elaine of Hanson and Bonnie Bennett and her husband Ken of Tewksbury. Jeanie also leaves 7 Grandchildren and 8 Great Grandchildren. She was daughter of the late Loring and Margaret Robblee. Jeanie was born in Dorchester and attended Dorchester High School for Girls. She lived in Weymouth most of her life and lived in Kingston for a few years before moving back to Weymouth. Jeanie worked at the Publishing Company "Open Road for Boys", the First Baptist Church of Weymouth Christian Kindergarten and Sunday School, and Hammetts Educational Supplies. . . . "

She married **Robert Sears Smith**, 1947 in MA, b. 12 Nov 1921 in Dorchester, Suffolk Co., MA,⁹⁸ (son of **Ira L. Smith** and **Georgia A. Edgerly**), d. 10 Jun 2002 in Weymouth, Norfolk Co., MA,¹³² buried in Mayflower Cem., Duxbury, Plymouth Co., MA.³⁵⁰

535. **Avard Milton Robblee, Jr.**, b. 18 Feb 1920 in Norwood, Norfolk Co., MA, divorced Oct 1958 in Okaloosa Co., FL,¹⁴⁴ d. 28 Feb 2012 in Milton, Santa Rosa Co., FL (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Beal Memorial Cem., Fort Walton Beach, Okaloosa Co., FL.³⁵¹ Sadie had a daughter Marie Joyce, who was adopted by Avard. She was born about 1932 in Chegoggin, NS.

He married (1) **Adelia Sadie Dennis**, 18 Aug 1940 in Manchester, Hillsboro Co., NH,⁸³ b. 8 Aug 1914 in Yarmouth, NS, Canada,¹⁰¹ (daughter of **Allen Dennis** and **Susan Durkee**), divorced Oct 1958 in Okaloosa Co., FL,¹⁴⁴ d. 2 Mar 2004 in Santa Rosa Beach, Walton Co., FL.¹⁰¹

He married (2) **Vivian Cottrell**, Dec 1958 in Santa Rosa Co., FL,³⁶⁹ divorced 4 Nov 1970 in Brevard Co., FL.¹⁴⁴

He married (3) Mary Sue (Martin) Livesay, 25 Nov 1970 in Brevard Co., FL,³⁶⁹ b. 15 Mar 1939 in Norwood, Norfolk Co., MA (daughter of Lemuel E. Martin and Violet J. Lockman), d. 20 Feb 2002 in Pensacola, Escambria Co., FL, buried in Beal Memorial Cem., Fort Walton Beach, Okaloosa Co., FL.³⁸⁹ "Mary Sue Robblee, age 62, of Destin, Fla., completed her earthly mission on Wednesday, Feb. 20, 2002. She was born on March 15, 1939, in Norwood, Mass. She was a resident of the local area since 1972. She married her loving husband, Avard, on Nov. 25, 1970. Mrs. Robblee worked as a medical records transcriber for civil service at various locations, including Cheyenne, Wyo., Patrick Air Force Base, Fla., and Eglin Air Force Base Hospital. They moved to Carrabelle, Fla., in January 1994 and in 1996 Mary and Avard were diagnosed with cancer. She continued to work at Tallahassee Memorial until 1997 when they moved back to Destin. She received health care in Pensacola Baptist Hospital until she was sent home to be at rest. She was a faithful member of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Fort Walton Beach,

First Ward. She will be greatly missed by her family and friends. She is survived by her loving husband, Avard M. Robblee; daughter, Laura Jean Oniel of Carrabelle, Fla.; two grandchildren; aunt, Dorothy Gregger; cousin, Chuck Gregger of Lake Forest Club near Brounstown, Ind.; and sister-in-law, Phyllis Martin of Seymore, Ind. Mary was preceded in death by a daughter, Becky Ann Robblee, on Jan. 27, 2002."

He married (4) **Theresa Vonrath**, aft 20 Feb 2002, b. 10 Dec 1931, resided 2008 in 324 Calhoun Ave., Destin, FL.

558. **Emma "Jane" Roblee**, b. 28 Dec 1894 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 25 May 1931 in Westchester Stn., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS.³³ In 1921, Rufus and Jane Delaney lived in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS.

She married **Rufus Delaney**, 23 May 1917 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 3 Dec 1883 in Onslow Mtn., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,^{54,8} (son of **Vinton Delaney** and **Amelia Ann "Annie" Moore**), d. 4 Apr 1969 in Westchester Stn., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS. From the Oxford Journal Newspaper, published Wednesday, 22 April 2009. Forty Years Ago. Thursday, April 10, 1969: "Died - Rufus DELANEY, 85, Westchester Station, April 4."

Children:

956 i. George Logan Delaney, b. 29 Sep 1918 in NS, Canada (prob), d. 19 Oct 2000.

He married R. Gene Carroll, 1948, b. est 1923.

559. **Elsie Ida Roblee**, b. 25 Mar 1895 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ d. 3 Dec 1956 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada,³³ buried in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³ "Funerals - Mrs. Olie Robinson - Londonderry Station, Dec. 10 - Mrs. Olie Robinson (nee Elsie Roblee) East Village, passed away at the Colchester Hospital on December 3. Mrs. Robinson had been ill a month. The funeral service was held at the Londonderry Station church on Thursday, December 6, Rev. Mr. Hadley officiating. Interment was in Great Village cemetery. Pall bearers were Allen McLean, Willard McLean, Lawrence Davidson and Frank Adams. Hymns sung by the choir were "Rock of Ages", and "Abide With Me". The floral tributes were many and beautiful. Left to mourn their loss are her husband, four daughters, (Muriel) Mrs. Ralph Spencer, Great Village; (Jean) Mrs. John Patriquin, Londonderry; (Laura) Mrs. George Sanford, Debert; (Louise) Mrs. Clifford Wedge, Toronto, also three sons, Whitman and Aubrey, East Village, and Ernest, Yarmouth. All were home except Louise who with her husband visited her mother three weeks ago. Mrs. Robinson has one living sister (Alice), Mrs. Gordon Canning, Springhill, and a brother, Perley Roblee, Belmont. There are 23 grandchildren." (Truro Weekly News - Thursday, 13 December 1956 - Page 9).

She married **James "Olie" Robinson**, 31 Aug 1915 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, b. 12 Mar 1891 in Maitland, Hants Co., NS, Canada (son of **Barney Robinson** and **Jessie**_____), d. 29 Jul 1969.

Children:

i. James Whitman Robinson, b. 10 Jul 1916 in McPhee's Corners, Maitland, Hants, NS, Canada, 193 resided 3 Dec 1956 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, d. 9 Jun 1989 in East Village, Colchester, NS, Canada, buried in Mahon Cem., Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. "Robinson, James Whitman - 72 of East Village died Friday in East Village. Born

in MacPhee's Corner, Hants County, he was a son of the late Olie and Elsie (Roblee) Robinson. He lived most of his life in East Village and worked in the construction trade. He is survived by his wife, the former Dora (Adams); three sons, William, East Village, Fred and James, both of Masstown; two daughters, Minnie (Mrs. Raymond Hughes), Lepreau, N.B.; Brenda, East Village; two brothers, Aubrey, East Village, Ernest, Kentville; four sisters, Murial Spencer, Great Village; Jean (Mrs. John Patriquin), Londonderry; Laura (Mrs. Fred MacKinnon), Debert; Louise (Mrs. Clifford Wedge), P.E.I.; several grandchildren. He was predeceased by infant daughter, Marie. The body is in Mattatall Funeral Home, Truro, visiting 2-4, 7-9 p.m. today. The funeral will be held 2:30 p.m. Sunday in the Faith Baptist Church, Great Village, Pastor Steve Adams officiating. Burial will be in the Mahon Cemetery, Great Village. Donations may be made to the Faith Baptist Church or any charity." (Chronicle Herald - Saturday, 10 June 1989 - Page 12).

He married Dora Ilien Adams, 30 Nov 1940 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. abt 1921 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (daughter of William Adams and Etta Pearl Scott), d. 9 Jun 1989 in East Village, Colchester, NS, Canada?

958 ii. Laura Robinson, b. est 1919.

She married (1) Fred MacKinnon. She married (2) George Sanford.

959 iii. Muriel Robinson, b. 1921.

She married Ralph Lyle Spencer, b. 2 Aug 1915 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of Allen James Spencer and Martha M. McNeil), d. 1977, buried in Mahon Cem., Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³⁵²

960 iv. Ethel "Jean" Robinson, b. 6 May 1922 in East Village, Colchester, NS, Canada, d. 13 Feb 2010 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, buried in Hillcrest Cem., Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. "Patriquin, Ethel "Jean" - 87, Londonderry, passed away February 13, 2010 at home surrounded by her family. Born in East Village, she was a daughter of the late James and Elsie (Roblee) Robinson. Jean was a very loving wife, mother, grandmother and friend who loved to cook and bake for her family's daily needs. In later years she was often remembered for her many quotes and sayings. Jean is survived by children, Robert (Hazel), Barbara (Beverley) Potter, Carl, Beverly Rideout, Roy, Ida Rodgers; eleven grandchildren; thirteen great-grandchildren; sisters, Muriel Spencer, Laura (Fred) McKinnon, Louise Wedge; brothers, Ernie (Gerene) Robinson. She was predeceased by her husband of 64 years, Johnnie; brothers, Whitman and Aubrey. Extra special thanks to the VON and Home Care for their loving care of our mother. She loved them and they loved her as if they were family. Cremation has already taken place. No visitation by request. A graveside memorial service will be held in Hillcrest Cemetery, Londonderry at a later date. Memorial donations may be made to Londonderry Station Community Church, R.R. #1, Londonderry, NS BOM 1MO On-line condolences may be made to www.colchestercommunity.com" (http://www.obitsforlife.com/obituary/199749/Patriquin-Ethel.php).

She married John Patriquin, d. bef 13 Feb 2010.

961	٧.	Ernest "Ernie" Robinson, b. est 1924, resided 3 Dec 1956 in Yarmouth, NS, Canad
		He married Gerene

962 vi. Louise Robinson, b. 2 Dec 1928 in East Village, Colchester, NS, Canada, d. 17 Sep 2011 in Alberton, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, buried in Immaculate Conception Cath. Cem., Prince Co., NS, Canada.³⁵³ "The death occurred at the Western Hospital, Alberton on Saturday Sept. 17, 2011 of Louise Wedge of Miminegash aged 82 years. Beloved wife of the late Clifford Wedge. She was born in East Village, N.S., on Dec. 2, 1928, the daughter of the late Ollie and Elsie (nee Roblee) Robinson. Dear mother to Colleen (Victor) Wedge-Gaudet, Boutouche, N.B., Stephen (Bernadine) Wedge, Edmonton, Alberta, Alannah (Timothy) Eagle, Orleans, Ont., Connie Wedge, St. Lawrence, Kathy (Wayne) Wedge-Bernard, Hunter River and Jason Wedge, Miminegash. Loving grandmother to nine grandchildren and six great grandchildren. She is also survived by sisters Laura (Fred) MacKinnon and Muriel Spencer a brother Ernie (Gerene) Robinson and a sister-in-law Marion Robinson all of Nova Scotia. She was predeceased by her parents Ollie and Elsie, husband Clifford, brothers Aubrey and Whitman, sister Jean, sister-in-law Dora and brother-in-law Johnny. Resting at the West Prince Funeral Home, 522 Thompson Rd. for visitation Monday 7-9 p.m. Funeral will be held Tuesday at the Immaculate Conception Church, Palmer Road with funeral mass at 1:30 p.m. Interment in the church cemetery. Memorial donations to the Miminegash Fire Department Equipment Fund would be greatly appreciated." (www.peifuneralcoops.com).

She married Clifford Wedge, d. bef 17 Sep 2011.

- 963 vii. Aubrey Robinson, b. est 1933, d. bef 13 Feb 2010, resided 3 Dec 1956 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. The Aubrey Robinson who died in a cave-in at the Pugwash marine terminal in 1963 is not this Aubrey.
- 560. **Perley Logan Roblee**, b. 28 May 1896 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 19 Apr 1982 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada,¹¹⁵ buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³⁵⁴ Perley Roblee served in World War I, in the Canadian Expeditionary Forces.

"Perley Logan Roblee, 85, of Belmont, Colchester County, died at Glenview Lodge, Truro. Born in South Victoria, Cumberland County, he was a son of the late James and Harriett (Weatherbee) Roblee. He was a self-employed carpenter and member of Belmont United Baptist Church. The last surviving member of his immediate family, he is survived by a son Orland and two daughters, Clara (Mrs. Walter Beaver) and Lillian (Mrs. Lionel Nichols), all of Belmont; 15 grandchildren, 28 great-grandchildren and several nieces and nephews. He was predeceased by his wife, the former Lucy May Cox; a daughter, Dorothy; four sisters, Emma, Elsie, Alice and Sarah; a half-brother Edward, and a half-sister Elizabeth." (Halifax Chronicle Herald, Apr 19, 1982).

He married **Lucy May Cox**, 17 Jul 1919 in Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 19 Mar 1897 in NS, Canada (daughter of **Charles Cox** and **Annie** ______), d. May 1972 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁴

Children:

- +964 i. James "Orland" Roblee b. abt 1921.
- +965 ii. Clara Mae Roblee b. 1923.
- +966 iii. Dorothy Creighton Roblee b. 1928.
- +967 iv. Lillian Leona Roblee b. abt 1930.
- 561. **Alice Luette Roblee**, b. 13 Oct 1897 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 30 Nov 1970 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. At the time of Alice's second marriage to Henry Pratt, her marital status is given as widowed.

She married (1) **Norman Dan MacLeod**, 20 Jun 1917 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 26 Jun 1880 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **Norman McLeod** and **Sarah Matheson**), d. 29 Feb 1920 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

i. Harold Edmund MacLeod, b. 20 Jan 1916 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,
 ii. Harold Edmund MacLeod, b. 20 Jan 1916 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,
 iii. Harold Edmund MacLeod, b. 20 Jan 1916 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,
 iii. Harold Edmund MacLeod, b. 20 Jan 1916 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,

He married Winifred Gertrude "Winnie" Pratt, b. abt 1921, d. 18 Sep 2008 in Colchester Co., NS, Canada. "[Winifred Pratt,] 87, of Truro, Canada, passed away suddenly at the Colchester Regional Hospital. She is survived by a son, Fred (Sherry), Ottawa; family in England; sisters-in-law, Muriel and Clara, both of Truro, Audrey of Belmont; brother-in-law, Earle (Marguerite), Onslow, as well as several nieces and nephews. She was predeceased by her husband, Harold MacLeod, sisters-in-law, Lena MacLeod, Daisy MacLeod, Doris Pratt, brothers-in-law, Roland MacLeod, Leland Pratt, Irvin Pratt, Lionel Pratt, and Howard Pratt."

- 969 ii. Roland MacLeod, b. 27 Apr 1918 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. bef 9 Jul 2008.
- 970 iii. Earl Raymond MacLeod, b. 25 Sep 1919 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, d. 1 Feb 2017 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada. "MacLeod, Earl Raymond of Lower Onslow passed away Wednesday, February 1, 2017 in Colchester East Hants Centre, Truro with family by his side. Earl was born in Londonderry on September 25, 1919 and was the son of the late Norman and Alice (Roblee) MacLeod. The family moved to Crowes Mills where he attended school. He worked in the wood and sawmills until he joined the Royal Canadian Army and served overseas in the Second World War. He was employed with Latimer Construction and the Department of Highways as a skilled heavy equipment operator building roads in different areas of N.S. In 1956, Earl and his brother, Roland opened a B/A service station in Lower Onslow and in 1970 Earl and sons Carson and Leland took on a John Deere Dealership known as MacLeod's Farm Machinery. He was a member of the Onslow United Church. He was a founding member of the Onslow-Belmont Fire Brigade and also one of the founding members of the Lower Onslow Clarke Cemetery Corporation. Earl appreciated the beauty in nature and enjoyed the outdoors fishing, hunting and camping.

He was a familiar face at the senior dances, a bowler and avid card player. Earl will be remembered as a gifted story teller with an infectious laugh – a man with great work ethics – a fine legacy to leave behind. He is survived by his wife, Marguerite (Hoare); sons, Carson (Barbara) and Leland; stepchildren, David (Lori) Orr and Brenda Hoare; grandchildren, Tony, Donna, Kathryn, Carole, Travis, Heidi; great-grandchildren, Michelle, Darrin, Sugar-Daisy, Indigo, Ben and Ila; several nieces and nephews; sisters-in-law, Florence, Audrey, Clara and Muriel. Besides his parents, he was predeceased by his wife, Daisy (Blackmore); daughter-in-law, Patricia; brothers, Harold, Roland, Irvin, Lionel, Howard; sister, Doris. Thank you to Emergency Room Staff and third floor staff at CEHHC and also to Dr. Bruce Phillips. A Celebration of Life will be held on Sunday, February 5 from 2-4pm with Words of Remembrance at 2pm in Colchester Community Funeral Home, 512 Willow St., Truro. Spring Interment in Lower Onslow Clarke Cemetery." (http://www.inmemoriam.ca/view-announcement-598621-earl-raymond-macleod.html).

He married (1) Daisy Blackmore. He married (2) Marguerite Hoare.

She married (2) **Henry "Martin" Pratt**, 3 May 1923 in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 15 Sep 1887 in Stewiacke, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **John Henry Pratt** and **Sarah Ann Pratt**), d. 3 Dec 1931 in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

971 iv. Leland Martin Pratt, b. 1924 in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, d. 15 Nov 2007 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.395 PRATT, Leland Martin - 83, Crowe's Mills, passed away peacefully Thursday, November 15, 2007, in Colchester Regional Hospital, Truro. Born in Belmont, he was a son of the late Martin and Alice (Roblee) Pratt. Leland was a lifetime deacon of Belmont United Baptist Church and also served as Sunday School Superintendent for 31 years. Leland was a veteran serving in N. NSH, Artillery and Provost Corps, January 1941 - January 1946. He was in France for D-Day and was on one of the first boats to arrive. He was taken prisoner two days before the war ended in Germany. He served as a Legion member for 50 years. Leland worked at Lewis' Hat Factory for many years and as a tax assessor for Colchester County until retirement. He was one of the founding members of the Onslow Belmont Fire Brigade and never missed a "Thursday night at the hall". He is survived by his wife, Audrey (Smith), originally of Eastleigh, England (war bride), Belmont; daughter, Darlene (Yopie) Robben, Crowe's Mills; son, David (Sharon), Crowe's Mills; brothers, Earl (Marguerite) MacLeod, Onslow; Howard Pratt, Truro; sisters-in-law, Winnifred MacLeod, Clara Pratt, Muriel Pratt, all of Truro; grandchildren, Shauna Pratt, Christian (Wendy) Pratt, Patrick Pratt, Rebecca Robben, Melissa Robben, and many nieces and nephews. He was predeceased by son, Earl in infancy; sister, Doris Pratt; brothers, Harold MacLeod, Roland MacLeod, Irvin Pratt, and Lionel Pratt. Visitation will be held Saturday, November 17, from 7-9 p.m. with a Royal Canadian Legion Branch No. 26 tribute service at 7 p.m., and a funeral service will be held on Sunday, November 18, at 2 p.m., beginning with a Fireman's Tribute, all in Colchester Community Funeral Home, 512 Willow St., Truro, with Rev. Darrell Feltmate officiating.

Interment in Belmont Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to Belmont United Baptist Church or to a charity of choice. On-line condolences may be made on our website at: www.colchestercommunity.com.

He married Audrey Doreen _____, b. 1926 in Eng.

- 972 v. Irvin Pratt, d. bef 9 Jul 2008.
- 973 vi. Doris Pratt, d. bef 9 Jul 2008.
- vii. Lionel G. Pratt, b. 1928 in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, 395 d. 11 Nov 1979 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada, 395 buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. Belmont Lionel Pratt, 51, of Belmont, died Sunday in Halifax Infirmary. Born in Belmont, he was a son of the late Martin and Alice (Roblee) Pratt.
 He was employed with Eastern Transport Ltd. as a truck mechanic. He is survived by his wife, the former Muriel Phinney; two sons, Brian, Troy, both at home; a sister, Doris, Truro; three brothers, Leland, Irven, both of Belmont; Howard, Truro; two half-brothers, Roland MacLeod, Truro, Earl MacLeod, Onslow. He was predeceased by a half-brother, Harold. The body is in Mattatall's Funeral Home, Truro, where funeral service will be Tuesday at 2 p.m., Rev. David Kempt officiating. Burial will be in the Belmont cemetery." (Halifax Chronicle Herald, Monday, 12 Nov 1979)

He married Muriel Phinney, b. 1931.

viii. Howard Scott Pratt, b. abt 1932 in Onslow Mtn., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 9 Jul 2008 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. "PRATT, Howard Scott - 76, Truro, passed away Wednesday, July 9, 2008, in Halifax Infirmary, QEII. Born in Onslow Mountain, he was a son of the late Martin and Alice (Roblee) Pratt. Howard worked for Standfield's Ltd., Truro, for 40 years. He was a member of Grace Baptist Church, Truro. Howard was involved with Scouts Canada, 77 Air Cadet Squadron, security for the Parrsboro Rock Hound Round Up, and the East Coast Side Band Radio Club. He is survived by brother, Earl (Marguerite) MacLeod, Onslow; sisters-in-law, Winnifred MacLeod, Clara Pratt, Muriel Pratt, all of Truro; Audrey Pratt, Crowe's Mills; several nieces and nephews; dear family friends, the Westhavers of Truro. He was predeceased by brothers, Roland Macleod, Harold MacLeod, Irvin Pratt, Leland Pratt, Lionel Pratt; sister, Doris Pratt; sister-in-law, Lena MacLeod. Visitation will be held Sunday from 1 p.m. until service time at 2 p.m. in Mattatall~Varner Funeral Home, 55 Young St., Truro, Rev. Ronald Rouse will officiate, with a reception to follow in the funeral home. Burial will follow in Belmont Cemetery."

She married (3) **Gordon Joseph Canning**, aft 1932, b. 14 Jul 1892 in West Brook, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ (son of **William Canning** and **Olivia M. Rogers**), d. aft 1955.

563. **Howard Henry Roblee**, b. 21 Nov 1882 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁵⁶ d. 25 Apr 1927 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS,

Canada. This is probably the Howard Roblee who was boarding in the home of Alice Roblee in Springhill, NS in 1921. He was widowed and working as a coal cutter.

He married Mary "Minnie" Eliza Stewart, 2 Nov 1904 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁵¹ b. 26 Jun 1885 in Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁶ (daughter of **Charles Augustus Stewart** and **Mary Jane (Thompson) Stewart** [1857 - 1930]), d. 7 Apr 1917 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁶

Children:

- 976 i. Rhoda May Roblee, b. 29 Jul 1905 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁶ d. 14 Aug 1905 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁶ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁶
- 977 ii. Charles David Roblee, b. 14 Oct 1906 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁶ d. 6 Dec 1983 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁶ buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.

He married Nettie Amelia Lowe, 11 Sep 1907 in Pictou, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,8 b. 17 Mar 1913 in Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,34 (daughter of Arthur Lowe and Nettie "Blanche" Jackson), d. 8 Dec 1987 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. "Nettie Roblee, 74, of Acadia Avenue, Westville, died Tuesday Dec. 8 in Aberdeen Hospital, New Glasgow. Born in Westville, she was a daughter of the late Arthur and Blanche (Jackson) Lowe. She was a member of St. Bee's Anglican Church, Westville. She was a former member of the choir and the ACW. She had been a resident of Sunset Haven Nursing Home for the past several years. She is survived by a brother, Ronald, Ontario, a niece, and two nephews. She was predeceased by her husband, Charles, a sister, Cora, four brothers, Gerald, Harold, Earl and Elmer. Funeral services were held Friday, Dec. 11 in St. Bee's Church, Rev. Calvin Russell officiating. Burial was in Heatherdale Memorial Gardens". (PICTOU ADVOCATE - 16 DEC 1987).

- + 978 iii. Dora or Doris Adeleide Roblee b. 26 Oct 1908.
- 979 iv. Norman Alexander Roblee, b. 19 Aug 1911 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁶ d. 16 Dec 1911 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁶
- + 980 v. Lucinda May Roblee b. 13 Sep 1912.
- +981 vi. Percy Hector Roblee b. 4 Apr 1915.
- +982 vii. Edith Cavell Roblee b. 13 Feb 1917.
- 564. **Daniel Palmer Roblee**, b. 2 Dec 1884 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1978 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, 357 buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS. 158 "Daniel Palmer Roblee, of Redmonds Care Home, Tatamagouche, and formerly of South Victoria, Cumberland County, died Wednesday. Born in South Victoria, he was a son of the late Cyrus and Margaret (MacLellan) Roblee. He owned and operated a sawmill in Cumberland County. He was employed as a sawyer and highway worker and was engaged in farming for most of his life. He was a member of the United Church of Canada. Surviving as four daughters including Mrs. Margureite Thompson, Loch Broom, Pictou County, one sister, two step sisters, 15 grandchildren, 25 greatgrandchildren, and one great-great-grandson. Besides his parents, he was predeceased by his

stepmother, a sister, 4 brothers, 10 stepbrothers and sisters, and 5 grandchildren. Funeral service was held Saturday at 2 p.m., Rev. Morley Bentley officiating. Burial was in Eagle Hill Cemetary, Westchester."

He married **Clementina Delaney**, 27 Feb 1907 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 1885 in Onslow Mtn., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁷ (daughter of **Vinton Delaney** and **Annie Moore**), d. 1974 in NS, Canada,³⁹⁷ buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS.³⁹⁷ On her gravestone, her name is given as Clementine.

Children:

- + 983 i. Jean Aretta Roblee b. 1 Sep 1907.
- +984 ii. Annie Oresa Roblee b. 5 Dec 1908.
- +985 iii. Marguerite Estella Roblee b. 14 Jun 1911.
- +986 iv. Susie Irene Roblee b. abt 1915.
- 565. **James "Leonard" Roblee**, b. 24 Aug 1886 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 14 Jan 1957 in NS, Canada, buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.²⁶³ In 1921, Leonard and Myrtle Roblee lived in Springhill, NS with their 3 children. Leonard was a miner. Leonard's niece Lucinda Roblee, age 8, lived with them. She was daughter of Howard Roblee, whose wife Minnie died in 1917.

He married **Margaret "Myrtle" Patriquin**, 18 Dec 1912 in Wentworth, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 8 b. 17 May 1893 in River John, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, 275 (daughter of **James "Irvin" Patriquin** and **Mary Elizabeth** ______), d. 25 Oct 1984 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. 263

Children:

- + 987 i. Austin Noble Roblee b. 13 Apr 1914.
- + 988 ii. Lawrence Orington Roblee b. 27 Nov 1917.
- + 989 iii. Aubrey Willard Roblee b. 13 Jan 1920.
- +990 iv. Leonard "Foster" Roblee b. 28 Oct 1921.
- +991 v. Mildred Estelle Roblee b. 19 Oct 1923.
- 566. **Tressa "Tressie" May Roblee**, b. 28 Jun 1890 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 2 Jul 1980 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

She married **Oliver "Ollie" MacKay**, 24 Sep 1907 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 11 Jul 1886/87 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada (son of **John MacKay** and **Mary Jackson**), d. 15 Aug 1975 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

567. **David Edwin Roblee**, b. 31 Aug 1895 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. 3 Nov 1969 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. ²⁶³ Oxford- A three-vehicle collison on the Trans-Canada Highway, two miles west of here late Monday afternoon claimed the lives of two Cumberland County residents and sent four others to hospital in Amherst. Dead are Mr. and Mrs. David Roblee, Collingwood, former residents of Stellarton. The mishap occured at approximately 4:30 p.m. Admitted to Highland View Hospital were: Mrs. Maude

Purdy, 87, of New Waterford, with a broken collarbone and Mrs. Minnie Sweet, 82, of Collingwood, who is reported to have two broken legs. The two women, sisters of Mrs. Roblee, were passengers in the Roblee vehicle. Two other persons, Mr. and Mrs. George F. Driscoll of Halifax, were treated at the outpatient department of the hospital and later released. A seventh person, Horace Floyd Patriquin, of Streets' Ridge, Cumberland Co., was not injured in the accident. An RCMP spokesman said one car, attempting to pass a truck operated by Patriquin, hit the oncoming vehicle and the truck later collided with the vehicle that was passing it. Mr. Roblee was born in Victoria, Cumberland Co., and was 75 years of age. During his adult life he and his wife resided in Stellarton when he was employed by Pictou County Electric on the tramcars and later with the Warren Paving Co. In later years he worked with the Department of Highways in various parts of the county and province. Mrs. Roblee was the former Jessie Johnson of Williamsdale East, Cumberland County. She was a daughter of the late John and Izza Johnson and was in her 73rd year. Surviving the couple is a daughter, Merna (Mrs. John Matheson), Stellarton and several brothers and sisters. The Roblees were members of Collingwood United Church. Funeral arrangements will be announced later." (UNKNOWN PAPER - 3 Nov 1969).

He married **Jessie Emila Johnson**, 25 Apr 1917 in Williamsdale, Cumberland, NS, Canada, b. 9 Feb 1897 in Williamsdale, Cumberland, NS, Canada (daughter of **John Johnson** and **Isa Jean**_____), d. 3 Nov 1969 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.²⁶³

Children:

- i. Edna Beryle Roblee, b. 28 Feb 1918 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, d. 18 Mar 1919 in Lourdes, Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.³³ The spelling of Edna's surname on her death record is Robley.
- ii. Verna Gertrude Roblee, b. 22 Feb 1923 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, d. 20 Jan 2015 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in ch NSVR. "Verna Gertrude Matheson, 91 of Stellarton, passed away January 20, 2015 at the Aberdeen Hospital, New Glasgow. Born in Stellarton, she was a daughter of the late David and Jessie (Johnson) Roblee. Verna was a resident of Stellarton for most of her life with the exception of a number of years spent in Cape Breton during her childhood. She was an active member of Sharon St. John United Church in her earlier years, and a life member of the UCW. She worked for Dr. Loomer in Stellarton in her younger years, going on to work for H.R. Doane's for over 20 years.

Verna was active in her community volunteering for many organizations throughout the years, including the Clan Matheson, former CGIT leader, the Cancer Clinic, the former Canadian Red Cross, Canadian Blood Services, the UCW, as well as helping seniors complete their taxes.

She is survived by several cousins.

She was predeceased by her husband John J. Matheson and a sister Edna. Cremation to take place. There will be no visitation by request. A memorial service will be held 2 p.m. Saturday from Sharon St. John United Church, Stellarton with Anne Hoganson presiding. A reception will follow in the church hall. Burial of ashes will take place at a later date. Donations in memory of Verna may be made to the Sharon St. John United Church. At this time the family would like to extend a sincere thank you to her caregiver Carol Nugent who spent the past several years caring for Verna, also to Alice, Rosalie, Alma and Rita. As well special thanks to

Dr. Kirk, Dr. Farrell and staff of the Palliative Care Unit of the Aberdeen Hospital, and the Pictou County VON." (www.angusfuneralhomes.com).

She married John J. Matheson, 17 Jul 1945 in NS, Canada, b. 3 Oct 1920 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, d. 25 Dec 1988 in NS, Canada.

568. **Margaret "Jeanetta" Roblee**, b. 19 Mar 1898 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1976. Her surname is spelled Robley on her marriage record.

She married **Otto "Ottie" Harold Ross**, 9 Feb 1916 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 19 Nov 1890 in NS, Canada,³³ (son of **Robert N. Ross** and **Margaret Rebecca Rushton**), d. 28 Dec 1933 in Thomson , Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

1007 i. Walter Ross, b. 1917.

1008 ii. Cecil Norman Ross, b. 1920 in Londonderry Mines, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.8

He married Annie Vivian Fraser, 11 Oct 1940 in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. abt 1919 in Garden of Eden, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,⁸ (daughter of George Fraser and Lena MacDonald), d. in NSM.

1009 iii. Ottie Ross, b. 1921.

1010 iv. Hughie Ross, b. 1921, d. 1983.

1011 v. Mauritta Ross, b. 1923.

569. **Myles Logan Roblee**, b. 14 Apr 1900 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 25 Jun 1951 in Dorchester, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,³⁵⁹ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. Myles' mother's name is given as Grace McLellan on his birth record.

He married (1) **Emily Breen Hale**, 24 Dec 1919 in Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 26 Aug 1891 in Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (daughter of **George Hale** and **Mary Wilkes**), d. 26 Jun 1946 in Aberdeen Hosp., New Glasgow, NS, Canada,³³ buried in Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.

Children:

i. Lloyd Logan Roblee, b. 30 Jan 1920 in NS, Canada,²⁸⁷ d. 21 Apr 1944 in Prison Camp, Hong Kong,²⁸⁷ buried in Yokohama War Cemetery, Japan. Lloyd Roblee served with the Royal Rifles of Canada. He died while a prisoner of war, in Hong Kong.

He married (2) **Amanda (Allen) Smith**, aft 1946, b. 15 Feb 1888 in Bayfield, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,⁵⁵ (daughter of **Irving Allen** and **Alma Spruce**), d. 15 Sep 1954 in Bayfield, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada.⁵⁵

575. **Mary Jane Roblee**, b. 28 Oct 1879 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. Mary Jane was raised by her grandparents. On the marriage record for both of her marriages, her parents are given as Thomas and Abigail/Abie Roblee.Mary Jane married the brother of her stepfather. He was much older, and died two years after they married.

She married (1) **Miles Thompson**, 22 Aug 1900 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 16 Mar 1859 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (son of **William Thompson** and **Phoebe Moore**), d. 1902 in NS, Canada.

Children:

1013 i. Geneva Jean Thompson, b. 1901.

She married John Pickard Oulton, b. 1896.

She married (2) **George Edgar O'Brien**, 3 Apr 1906 in Middleboro, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1875 in Middleboro, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, (son of **William O'Brien** and **Mary Ann** _____).

589. **Hazel Iona Roblee**, b. 14 Aug 1904 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ¹³² d. 24 Jan 2000 in Plymouth, Plymouth Co., MA. ¹³² In 1930, Laurie, Hazel and Arden Brown were living in Boston, MA; they had arrived in the US in 1927. They continued to live in Boston in 1940.

She married **Lawrence "Laurie" Keith Brown**, 6 Oct 1923 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 26 Apr 1903 in Wentworth, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,^{132,8} (son of **Thomas W. Brown** and **Maude Ross**), d. 7 Mar 1985 in Braintree, Norfolk Co., MA.¹³²

Children:

1014 i. Arden F. W. Brown, b. 1925 in NS, Canada, d. 1936 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.⁶¹

590. **Ethel Lillian Roblee**, b. abt 1906 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 1937 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada.

She married (1) **Stanley Leon Davison**, 18 Aug 1927 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1880 in River Philip, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, resided in Toronto, York Co., ON, Canada.

Children:

1015 i. Clinton Lawrence Davison, b. 1928, d. Aug 2005.

He married Annie MacEachern.

She married (2) Carl Hunsley, resided 1979 in East Leiscester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

592. **Allan MacIntosh Roblee**, b. 9 Aug 1915 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ³⁴ d. 28 Oct 2015 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Wyvern Cem., Collingwood, Cumberland, NS, Canada. "It is with sadness that we announce the passing of Allan MacIntosh Roblee of Collingwood, at the age of 100. Allan passed away peacefully at the High Crest Nursing Home, Springhill on Wednesday, October 28, 2015. Born in Streets Ridge, NS, he was a son of the late Frank and Sadie (Morris) Roblee. Allan was a member of the Masonic Lodge Widow's Son # 48 Lodge, River Philip. In 2001 he received his 50 year Jewel, one of the highest honors bestowed upon a Mason. He was a Shriner, and member of the

Collingwood United Church. He worked in the woods and at construction work during his life. He is survived by son, Glenn (Lorraine), Bible Hill, NS. He was predeceased by wife Nina (Taylor) and grandson, Paul. The last surviving member of his immediate family, he was predeceased by sisters Mabel Gildart, Hazel Brown, Ethel Davison, Vera Gildart and Jean Dobson and a brother Arnold." (http://www.allenfuneralhome.ca/obituaries/101948).

He married **Nina Mae Taylor**, 2 Jan 1943 in Collingwood Corner, Cumberland, NS, Canada, b. 15 Jul 1922 in Collingwood Corner, Cumberland, NS, Canada (daughter of **Leon C. Taylor** and **Myssie Oressa Sherman**), d. bef 2010 in NS, Canada, buried in NS, Canada, resided 2003 in Collingwood Corner, Cumberland, NS, Canada.

593. Charlotte "Jean" Clarke Roblee, b. 9 Mar 1920 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 398 d. 28 Jul 1997 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS.³⁹⁸ "DOBSON, Charlotte Jean Clarke - 77, Westchester, died peacefully on July 28, 1997, in All Saints Springhill Hospital, following a lengthy illness. Born at Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., she was a daughter of the late Franklyn and Sarah (Morris) Roblee. She was a member and elder of Victoria Trinity United Church of Canada, Victoria, Cumberland Co. She worked at the Pictou Shipyards prior to her marriage. She was a devoted homemaker and her husband's helpmate in building the family business, Payson Dobson Lumber Ltd., of which she was an officer. She cooked for their mill crews in lumber camps until their sawmill was permanently established in Westchester. Her love of horses often led to tending the yardhorses when they were kept for woods work. Surviving are her son, Arnold and wife Deborah; grandsons, Adrian, Derrick and Andrew; daughter, Heather and husband Gene Williams; grandson, Zachary, all of Westchester; brother, Allan Roblee and wife Nina, Collingwood; sisters, Mabel Gildart, Tewksbury, Mass.; Hazel Brown, Pembroke, Mass.; two nieces and two nephews. She was predeceased by her husband, Payson Dobson; brother, Arnold Roblee; sisters, Ethel Davison and Vera Gildart. Visitation will be today from 2-4, 7-9 p.m. in MacDiarmid's Funeral Home, 5075 Main St., Oxford. Funeral service will be Wednesday, July 30, in Westchester United Baptist Church, Rev. Lorraine Lambert and Rev. Fred Nielson officiating. Burial will be in Eagle Hill Cemetery, Westchester. . . " (Halifax Chronicle Herald, 29 Jul 1997).

She married Payson Britton Dobson, est 1943, b. 21 Nov 1922 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 398 (son of Raymond Edward Dobson and Margaret Evelyn Britton), d. 2 Jan 1997 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 398 buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS. 398 "DOBSON, Payson Britton - 74, Westchester, Cumberland Co., died suddenly on January 2, 1997, in Highland View Regional Hospital, Amherst. Born in Oxford, he was a son of the late Raymond and Margaret (Britton) Dobson. He was a member of Victoria, Trinity United Church of Canada. He was well known in the lumber business. He built his first sawmill in Minude in 1951, moving it to several locations before settling in Westchester during the Fall of 1955, with the final move to its permanent location in 1962. He had many loyal employees and formed lasting business friendships throughout the years. He was president of Payson Dobson Lumber Ltd. Surviving are his wife, the former Jean Roblee; son, Arnold and wife Deborah, grandsons, Adrian, Derrick and Andrew; daughter, Heather Williams and husband Gene, grandson, Zachary; brother, Doug and wife Elaine, all of Westchester. He was predeceased by infant sister, Charlotte. Visitation will be in Allen's Funeral Home, Oxford, Saturday, from 2-4, 7-9 p.m. Funeral service will be 2 p.m. Sunday in Westchester United Baptist Church, Rev. Lorraine Lambert officiating, assisted by Rev. Frederick Nielsen. Burial will be held in Eagle Hill Cemetery, Westchester. . . " (Halifax Chronicle Herald, 4 Jan 1997).

595. **Harriet Beatrice Roblee**, b. 22 Jun 1897 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. Sep 1986 in Wilson, Niagara Co., NY (res). Kenneth P. Smith served in World War I. He lived in Niagra Falls, NY when he entered the service. In 1925, 1930 and 1940, the Smiths lived in Niagra Falls, NY.

She married **Kenneth Palmer Smith**, 30 Jun 1920 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁶ b. 7 Feb 1893 in Dawson, Sangamon Co., IL,⁸⁹ (son of **John W. Smith** and **Jane Palmer**), d. Feb 1974 in Wilson, Niagara Co., NY (res).¹⁰¹

Roblee, b. 10 Apr 1900 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ d. bef 15 Apr 2002. Roland and Martha both lived in La Salle, NY at the time of their marriage. In 1925, 1930 and 1940, they lived in Niagra Falls, NY. Roland was a pipefitter.

She married **Roland Albert Johnson Bird**, 27 Jun 1923 in Niagara Falls, Niagara Co., NY,³⁶⁰ b. 18 Nov 1893 in East Mapleton, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of **John Sidney Bird** and **Frances Susan Elizabeth Wotten**), d. 2 Feb 1964 in Niagara Falls, Niagara Co., NY (res).³⁶¹

599. **Elizabeth Ann Roblee**, b. 4 Mar 1905 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. Jun 1984 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

She married **Harry Ralph Warren**, 29 Jun 1927 in All Saints' Anglican, Springhill, Cumberland, NS, Canada, 6 b. 9 Jul 1899 in Weymouth, Dorset, Eng. (son of **Albert George Warren** and **Emily Lake**), d. 25 Mar 1984 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

- 601. Margaret Alice Booth Roblee, b. 7 Jul 1910 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ¹⁹³ d. 14 Jan 1947 in Pugwash, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ³³ buried in Hillside Cem., Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. Her name is spelled Marguerite on her birth record and Margaret on her death record. Margaret Roblee had a son John out of wedlock. She and her mother Alice raised John. After Alice's death, Margaret went to live in a home in Pugwash. John went to live with his aunt Elizabeth and her husband Harry Warren. Did Margaret have a disability of some kind?
- 602. **Eileen Dorothea Roblee**, b. 1914 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 15 Apr 2002 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in Holy Cross Cem., New Glasgow, NS, Canada. "FRASER, Eileen Dorothea The death of Eileen occurred Monday, April 15, 2002, she passed away peacefully in her sleep in Glen Haven Manor. She had previously been a resident of Trenton before moving to the manor. Born in Springhill, in 1914, she was a daughter of the late Charles and Alice (Booth) Roblee. She moved to New Glasgow, when she entered nurses training at the old Aberdeen Hospital, graduating in 1936. She was employed at Trenton Steel Works in the war effort, during the early 1940s. After the death of her husband, she did private duty nursing and in 1953 Eileen joined the nursing staff of the old Aberdeen Hospital. She continued nursing at the New Aberdeen and worked there until her retirement in 1979. She was noted for her sunny disposition, quick wit and kindness to both her patients and the student nurses who trained under her. She was an adherent of Christ The King Roman Catholic Church in Trenton. Eileen loved to travel and fondly remembered her six month trip with Marnie, Mark and Kerri throughout Canada and the United States. She spent many enjoyable weekends visiting her hometown of

Springhill and her relatives there. When she lived in Trenton, Eileen's day was not complete without her cup of tea and biscuit at Margaret's. She was the last surviving member of her immediate family. She leaves to mourn daughters, Marjorie "Marnie" and her husband Mark Honiberg, West Hartford, Conn.; Elizabeth "Sissy" Fraser, Trenton; son, John and his wife Betty (Dorrington), Fort Saskatchewan, Alta.; 15 grandchildren; 28 great-grandchildren; 10 great great-grandchildren; many nieces and nephews. She was predeceased by her husband, John William "Jack" Fraser in 1950; sisters, Harriet Smith, Martha Bird, Thelma Montford, Margaret Roblee, Elizabeth Warren. The family will be receiving visitors 2-4, 7-9 p.m. Thursday in R.H. Porter Funeral Home, Trenton. Funeral will be held 11 a.m. Friday, April 19, in Christ The King Roman Catholic Church, Father Sydney Mifflen officiating. Internment will be in Holy Cross Cemetery, New Glasgow. Family flowers only, donations in her memory may be made to Alzheimer Society of Nova Scotia." (Halifax Herald, 17 Apr 2002).

She married **John William "Jack" Fraser**, est 1945, b. 12 Feb 1901 in NS, Canada,³³ (son of **John Fraser** and **Elizabeth Barnes**), d. 4 Jan 1950 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.³³

Children:

1031 i. Margaret "Marnie" Fraser, b. 2 Apr 1949, resided Apr 2002 in W. Hartford, Hartford Co., CT.

She married Mark Honiberg.

- 1032 ii. Elizabeth "Sissy" Fraser, b. est 1951, resided 2011 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.
- 1033 iii. John Fraser, b. est 1954, resided Apr 2002 in Fort Sask, Alberta, Canada.

He married Betty Dorrington, resided APR 2002 in Fort Sask, Alberta, Canada.

612. **Charles Christopher Robblee**, b. 5 Aug 1872 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 1948 in Pointe-Claire, Montreal Region, QC (prob), buried in Lakeview Mem. Gardens, Pointe-Claire, Montréal Region, QC.³⁶² In 1901, Charles and Julia lived in Montreal, QC with their two eldest children. Mrs. George Newman, Julia's mother, was living with them. Charles was an electrician. The Robblees continued to live in Montreal in 1911. Charles was now a chef.

Charles served in World War I. He was a sergeant in the Canadian Overseas Expeditionary Force. He lived in Montreal when he joined up. His occupation was brass fitter. He received the Colonial Auxiliary Forces Long Service Medal.

He married Julia Sophia Newman, est 1895, b. 22 Feb 1874 in Montréal, QC, Canada,³⁶³ (daughter of **George Newman** and **Mary Welsh**), d. 1940 in Pointe-Claire, Montreal Region, QC (prob),⁴⁰³ buried in Lakeview Mem. Gardens, Pointe-Claire, Montréal Region, QC.⁴⁰³

Children:

- + 1034 i. Dorothy Victoria Sophia Robblee b. 12 Sep 1897.
- + 1035 ii. Muriel May Robblee b. 12 Jul 1900.
 - 1036 iii. Harold John George Robblee, b. Jan 1906 in Montréal, QC, Canada. 404

He married Minnie Howie McLellan, 23 Sep 1939 in Montréal, QC, Canada,⁴⁰⁴ b. est 1908 (daughter of Donald McLellan and Margaret Howie), d. 31 Jan 1972 in Montréal, QC, Canada?,³⁶⁴ buried in Mount Royal Cem., Montréal, Montréal Region, QC.⁴⁰⁵

613. **Druzilla "Ella" Robblee**, b. 6 Oct 1874 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 21 Apr 1957 in Milford, Oakland Co., MI (prob),³⁶⁵ buried in Milford Memorial Cem., Milford, Oakland Co., MI.⁴⁰⁶ "Druzzella" Robblee Seavey's record for her second marriage to George Moore indicates that she was a widow. She was working as a file cutter.

In 1900, George and Ella D. Moore lived in Waterbury, New Haven Co., CT. Where was Ella's daughter from her first marriage living? Perhaps she was living with relatives in Nova Scotia. I search both US and Canadian census for her, without success.

In 1910, the Moores lived in Charlton, Worcester Co., MA. Mabel W. Moore was now living with them. By 1914, the Moores lived in Detroit, MI as son George was born there. They continued to live there in 1920 and 1930. In 1940, Ella was the widowed head of household in Detroit. Only Charles and two lodgers were living with her.

She married (1) **Fred Nathaniel Seavey**, 8 Jan 1894 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, ¹⁹⁸ b. 1868 in Providence, Providence Co., RI (son of **Nathaniel Seavey** and **Mary J. Manser**), d. bef 21 Dec 1898.

Children:

i. Dorothy Mabel Seavey, b. 11 Feb 1895 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,^{82,366} d. 21 May 1934 in Indianapolis, Marion Co., IN,¹⁴⁰ buried in Floral Park Cem., Indianapolis, Marion Co., IN. Dorothy died after she was struck by a car in Indianapolis.

She married Lester William Clark, 30 Mar 1929 in Shelby Co., IN,⁴⁰⁷ b. 20 Dec 1896 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL (son of Frederick C. Clark and Mary C. Frenzman).

She married (2) **George Victor Moore, Jr.**, 21 Dec 1898 in Taunton, Bristol Co., MA,⁸¹ b. abt 1870 in Smith's Falls, ON, Canada,⁸¹ (son of **George Victor Moore** and **Martha Reath**), d. bet 1930-1940 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI (prob).

Children:

- 1038 ii. Grace Victoria Reath Moore, b. 10 Aug 1899 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ d. aft 1930 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI?
- 1039 iii. Mary or Mae Evangeline Rinus Moore, b. 20 Apr 1901 in Providence, Providence Co., RI. Mary's name is given as May on her marriage record to Henry Cullen. Note that the date here is the date of the marriage licence; there is a note of "not returned" where the date of marriage should have been recorded. Did they actually marry? Mary's son Ronald Cullen, born 15 Dec 1926 in Detroit, lived her parents in 1930, and her sister Lillian in 1940.

She married (1) Henry John Cullen, abt 17 Nov 1924 in Macomb Co., MI, b. 17 Nov 1894 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA, 85 (son of Frank Cullen and Margaret Healy), d. aft 1942 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA?

She married (2) Ray A. Westcott, 6 Dec 1937 in Steuben Co., IN,³⁶⁷ b. 21 Aug 1892 in Bay City, Bay Co., MI,⁴⁰⁸ (son of John Westcott and Emma C. Smith), d. 23 May 1956,⁹⁸ buried in Lovejoy Cem., Durand, Shiawassee Co., MI.³⁶⁸ Ray was divorced from his first wife in Nov 1928, according to his marrage record to Mae.

iv. Lillian Elizabeth Moore, b. 24 Jun 1903 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ d. 10 Mar 1994 in Milford, Oakland Co., MI,²³⁵ buried in Milford Memorial Cem., Milford, Oakland Co., MI.⁴⁰⁶ "SHORT, LILLLIAN; age 94; December 20, 2000; beloved mother of James T. Short and Betty Jane Short; dear grandmother of Cynthia A. Badley and Timothy J. Short; dear greatgrandmother of Joel, Justin and Jessica Badley. . . " (The Oakland Press, 21 Dec 2000.

She married Berchall McKinley Short, 21 Jun 1928 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI,³⁶⁹ b. 8 Sep 1896 in Delaware, Delaware Co., IN (prob) (son of Marshall D. Short and Anna C. Vincent), d. 21 Jan 1982 in Milford, Oakland Co., MI,²³⁵ buried in Milford Memorial Cem., Milford, Oakland Co., MI.⁴⁰⁶

v. Sylvia Phebe Ida Moore, b. 25 Aug 1907 in Charlton, Worcester Co., MA,²⁸ d. 1 May 1999 in Sebastian, Indian River Co., FL (res).¹⁰¹ In 1930, Sylvia's 4 year old daughter Beverly Virden lived with Sylvia's parents in Detroit, MI. Beverly was born in Michigan. At that time, Morris Virden was lived Paul and Ruth Virden; Sylvia was not in the home. He was married. I cannot find Sylvia in the 1930 census.

In 1940, Morris Virden lived in Detroit; he was divorced. He married again in 1941.

She married (1) Maurice or Morris Virden, 10 Dec 1924 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI,³⁷⁰ b. 29 Mar 1899 in Dyer, Gibson Co., TN,⁸⁹ (son of Isaac Virden and Molly Woshem). She married (2) Ray Brooks, 14 Aug 1935 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI,⁴¹⁰ b. abt 1911 in East Liverpool, Columbiana Co., OH (son of John Brooks and Myrtle Troddle). She married (3) John Frederick Robley, 25 Nov 1944 in Sebring, Highlands Co., FL,³⁷¹ b. 20 Apr 1911 in Steelton, Algoma Co., ON, Canada,¹⁰² (son of Robert A. C. Robblee or Robley [1877 - 1936] and Emma Emily Lila Gerow [1885 - 1972]), d. 18 Jun 1997 in Sebastian, Indian River Co., FL (res).^{101,111} The name as given on his birth record is John Frederick Robblee.

John's first marriage to Janet Stewart was short-lived. They both married again in 1944. John Robley and his second wife Sylvia Moore were first cousins.

vi. George Victor Moore, b. 7 Aug 1914 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI,³⁷² d. 30 Apr 1993 in Commerce, Oakland Co., MI,⁴¹³ buried in Milford Memorial Cem., Milford, Oakland Co., MI.⁴⁰⁶ In 1940, George and Marion Moore lived in Detroit. Next door was the family of Mary Delores Jeffers, whom George would later marry. Delores was 18.

He married (1) Marion E. Gethicker, 23 Nov 1935 in Mt. Clemens, Macomb Co., MI,⁴¹⁰ b. abt 1914 in Flint, Genesee Co., MI (daughter of John Getchicker and Bessie Wilson), d. in Detroit,

Wayne Co., MI. Her name is clearly spelled Getchicker on her marriage record, but this is probaby incorrect. In the 1930 census, it looks like Gethicker. Other records use this spelling; I am inclined to think this is the correct spelling.

He married (2) Mary Dolores Jeffers, 26 Oct 1946 in Steuben Co., IN,⁴⁰⁸ b. 31 Mar 1922 in Nashville, Davidson Co.,TN,⁴⁰⁸ (daughter of Otis Jeffers and Maureen Elizabeth Mince), d. 16 Mar 2007 in Milford, Oakland Co., MI (prob),⁴⁰⁶ buried in Milford Memorial Cem., Milford, Oakland Co., MI.⁴⁰⁶

- 1043 vii. Charles Theodore Moore, b. 11 May 1917 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI,¹⁰¹ d. 1 Nov 1967 in Macomb, Macomb Co., MI (res),¹⁰¹ buried in Milford Memorial Cem., Milford, Oakland Co., MI.⁴⁰⁶
- 614. **Robert A. C. Robblee or Robley**, b. 16 Jan 1877 in Acadia Mines, Colchester, NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 22 Jun 1936 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI.³⁷³ The birth record for Robert and Emily's eldest child John Frederick gives the surname as Robblee and his name as Robert Albro. His marriage record to Emily gives his middle name as Chisholm. So, was his name Robert Albro Chisholm Robblee/Robley?

In 1930, Robert and "Emily" Robley lived in Detroit, MI with their six children. Their year of immigration to the US is given as 1922. I cannot find Robert in earlier census, either in Canada or the US. Earlier records give his name as Robblee, but the 1930 census and his death record give it as Robley. Emma Robley was naturalized in Detroit in 1947.

I cannot verify Sydney and Oscar as children of Robert and Maude.

He married (1) **Maud Mae McTaggert**, 26 Sep 1897 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1878 in Sydney, Cape Breton, NS, Canada, (daughter of **Archibald McTaggert** and **Sarah Miner**).

Children:

1044 i. Sydney Robblee, b. est 1899.

1045 ii. Oscar Robblee, b. est 1901.

He married (2) **Emma Emily Lila Gerow**, 14 Jan 1910 in Midland, Simcoe Co., ON, Canada,³⁷⁴ b. 22 Sep 1885 in Midland, Simcoe Co., ON, Canada,¹⁰² (daughter of **William Gerow** and **Jane Boyd**), d. 26 May 1972 in Clawson, Oakland Co., MI.²³⁵

Children:

1046 iii. John Frederick Robley, b. 20 Apr 1911 in Steelton, Algoma Co., ON, Canada, 102 d. 18 Jun 1997 in Sebastian, Indian River Co., FL (res). 101,111 The name as given on his birth record is John Frederick Robblee.

John's first marriage to Janet Stewart was short-lived. They both married again in 1944. John Robley and his second wife Sylvia Moore were first cousins.

He married (1) Janet Ethelyn Stewart, 21 Jan 1943 in Pinellas Co., FL,⁴¹² b. 20 Aug 1923 in Grand Rapids, Kent Co., MI,⁴¹² (daughter of W. Arthur Stewart and Emma Mae Allen), d. 3 Jan 1992 in Clark Co., NV,²¹⁰ buried in Lone Mountain Cem., Carson City, Douglas Co., NV.³⁷⁵

He married (2) Sylvia Phebe Ida Moore, 25 Nov 1944 in Sebring, Highlands Co., FL,⁴¹² b. 25 Aug 1907 in Charlton, Worcester Co., MA,²⁸ (daughter of George Victor Moore, Jr. [1870 - 1940] and Druzilla "Ella" Robblee [1874 - 1957]), d. 1 May 1999 in Sebastian, Indian River Co., FL (res).¹⁰¹ In 1930, Sylvia's 4 year old daughter Beverly Virden lived with Sylvia's parents in Detroit, MI. Beverly was born in Michigan. At that time, Morris Virden was lived Paul and Ruth Virden; Sylvia was not in the home. He was married. I cannot find Sylvia in the 1930 census.

In 1940, Morris Virden lived in Detroit; he was divorced. He married again in 1941.

- + 1047 iv. Catherine "Evelyn" Robley b. 7 Aug 1913.
- + 1048 v. Robert "Bobby" Hugh Robley b. 21 Sep 1915.
- + 1049 vi. George Albert "Cosmo" Robley b. 1 Feb 1915.
 - 1050 vii. Daughter Robley, b. Mar 1918 in Midland, Simcoe Co., ON, Canada, d. 19 Mar 1918 in Midland, Simcoe Co., ON, Canada.
- + 1051 viii. Della Darling Robley b. 18 Dec 1920.
- + 1052 ix. Anna "Pauline" Robley b. 9 Feb 1924.
- 616. **Ide Lewis Robblee**, b. 28 Mar 1885 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, de d. 20 Jan 1963 in Southbridge, Worcester Co., MA. In the 1891 and 1901 census, his name is given as Isaac.

He married **Elizabeth Cecilia Callahan**, 21 Sep 1914 in Southbridge, Worcester Co., MA,²⁸ b. 13 Jun 1888 in Southbridge, Worcester Co., MA,¹³² (daughter of **William C. Callahan** and **Ellen Coney**), d. 8 Dec 1986 in Southbridge, Worcester Co., MA.¹⁴⁶

Children:

i. Bernice M. Robblee, b. 13 May 1916 in Southbridge, Worcester Co., MA, ¹⁰¹ d. 30 Aug 2011 in Brookfield, Worcester Co., MA. ¹⁰¹ "Bernice M. Robblee, 95, formerly of Therese Ave. and Hamilton St., died Tuesday, Aug. 30, 2011, in the Quaboag Rehab and Skilled Care Center, West Brookfield, after an illness. Bernice was born in Southbridge the daughter of Ide L. and Elizabeth C. (Callahan) Robblee. She leaves a close friend, Madelene Y. Proulx of Southbridge along with many other close friends. Bernice was a Sergeant in the US Army during World War II, serving in North Africa. A professionally trained singer, she also entertained the troops as part of her service in the Army.

Bernice was an office clerk at Westover Air Force Base in Chicopee for 23 years, retiring in 1974. She was an active member of St. Mary's Church in Southbridge, serving as a lector, a Eucharistic Minister and sang in the church choir. She enjoyed many years of summering on Little Alum Lake in Brimfield.

Many thanks go out to the staff of the Quaboag Rehab and Skilled Care Center for the extraordinary care and attention they gave to Bernice. Her funeral will be held on Friday, Sept. 2nd, from the Daniel T. Morrill Funeral Home, 130 Hamilton St., Southbridge, with a Mass at 12:00pm in St. Mary's Church of the Blessed John Paul II Parish, 267 Hamilton St., Southbridge. Burial will be in St. Mary's Cemetery in Southbridge. A calling hour in the funeral home will be held on Friday, Sept. 2nd, from 10:30 to 11:30am, prior to the Mass.

In lieu of flowers donations may be made to the Blessed John Paul II Parish Ministry Center, 279 Hamilton St., Southbridge, MA 01550."

617. **Freda Elizabeth Robblee**, b. 15 Sep 1893 in Londonderry, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, d. 14 Mar 1926 in Trois-Rivières, QC, Canada, ⁴⁰⁴ buried in Trois-Rivières, QC, Canada. In 1921, William and Freda Perrot lived in the Cité Des Trois-Rivieres in Quebec. William's sister Adelle lived with them.

An earlier version of this file included another spouse for Freda, a Mr. Gass, and two children, Gordon Gass who died at age 91, and George Gass, born about 1911. However, in 1911 Freda was 17 years old and living with her parents in Londonderry, NS. She married William Perrot in 1914, had a son in 1915 and died in 1926. Given this, there does not seem to be room in her life for another spouse and two children. Therefore, I do not include them here.

She married **William Claude Perrot**, 28 Oct 1914 in Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, b. abt 1893 in Westchester Stn., Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (son of **Lemuel Perrot** and **Margaret Jane Graydon**).

Children:

- 1054 i. Charles Perrot, b. abt 1915 in NS, Canada.
- 622. **Lucy Bell Robblee**, b. 12 Nov 1881 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, ¹⁹⁸ d. Mar 1965 in Providence, Providence Co., RI (prob). ¹⁰¹ William and Lucy lived in Providence, RI. In 1910, the household included their immediate family. In 1920, Lucy's father Hugh Robblee and her brothers Harry and Fred lived with them. In 1925, Lucy was now head of household, as a widow. Besides her children, her father and brother Harry lived with her, as they did in 1930. By 1940, her father and brother lived with her, as well as her 2 daughters. She apparently continued to live in Providence until she died. In the 1962 city directory for Providence, Lucy, Dorothy and Flora are all listed at the same address.

She married **William Hubbard**, 5 Aug 1902 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ b. abt 1880 in Providence, Providence Co., RI (prob) (son of **George E. Hubbard** and **Flora Carmichael**), d. 10 Nov 1923 in Providence, Providence Co., RI.⁶⁹

Children:

- i. Dorothy Lucy Hubbard, b. 16 Jul 1903 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ d. aft 1962.
- 1056 ii. Flora Viola Hubbard, b. 2 Nov 1905 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ d. aft 1962.
- 1057 iii. William Hubbard, b. 26 Sep 1907 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ d. 31 Dec 1987 in Coventry, Kent Co., RI (res).¹⁰¹
- 1058 iv. Hugh Duncan Hubbard, b. 8 Sep 1910 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, d. 17 Feb 1941 in Burrillville, Providence Co., RI.⁶⁹ At the time of the 1935 Rhode Island State hospital, Hugh Hubbard was a patient at a mental hospital in Cranston, RI.
- 624. **Stella Hannah Robblee**, b. 18 Aug 1884 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ d. abt 1912 in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY (prob).

She married **Paluel Joseph Flagg, M. D.**, 8 Oct 1910 in Providence, Providence Co., RI (prob), b. 22 Aug 1886 in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY, ^{101,89} (son of **Howard W. Flagg** and **Lili de Marmon**), d. Jan 1970 in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY (res). ¹⁰¹ "Flagg, Paluel Joseph; b. Yonkers, N. Y., Aug. 22, 1886; p. Howard W. and Lili de Marmon; m. Stella H. Robblee, Providence, R. I., Oct. 8, 1910; ed. Yonkers High School; grad. Fordham Univ. Med. Coll., N. Y. City, June, 1909; lic. N. Y. State, July, 1909; R. I., July, 1909; deg. M. D.; post-grad, one year at St. Joseph's Hospital, Providence, R. I.; three months at the Providence Lying-in Hospital; Anaesthetist to St. Joseph's Hospital, Yonkers; mem. N. Y. State Medical Society, Westchester Co. Med. Soc., A. M. A., N. Y. Soc. of Anaesthetists; Author "The A. B. C. of Ether Administration" (Med. Rec.); "Simple Efficient, and Economical Paraphernalia for Anaesthesia by the General Practitioner": "The Administration of Nitrous Oxide and Oxygen as an Anaesthetic"; Allopathy; Anaesthesia. Office: 123 S. Broadway, Yonkers, N. Y.; Hours: 8—10, 7—8. Tel. 3616 Yonkers." (Physicians Who's Who New York State Section, 1913)

By 1920, Paluel was married to his second wife, Dorothy.

"Catholic Medical Mission Board's inception dates to 1912 and the dream of Dr. Paluel Joseph Flagg, a young anesthesiology resident on the staff of St. Vincent's Hospital in New York City. Dr. Flagg's dream of assisting missionaries destined for medical work in foreign lands was spurred by a visit to the Caribbean. Struck by the poverty and illness which victims of Hansen's disease (leprosy) suffered, he became a spokesperson for "the destitute."

Other like-minded individuals joined Dr. Flagg in his mission endeavor. Monsignor Joseph McGlinchley, Director of the Propagation of the Faith in the Catholic Archdiocese of Boston and Father Frank Thill, Secretary of the Catholic Student's Mission Crusade in Cincinnati became early proponents for the establishment of medical missions. They encouraged superiors of mission congregations, doctors and nurses to support the recently established American missions in India and China.

By 1922 Dr. Flagg with the encouragement and blessing of Father Charles Moulinier, SJ, founder and first President of the Catholic Hospital Associate (CHA), established the formal Medical Mission Committee of the CHA. The Committee's goals included the establishment, provision and staffing of medical missions at home and abroad.

The success of the Medical Mission Committee was evident by 1928 when its members requested permission to assume independent control of the program. In February 1928 Catholic Medical Mission Board was incorporated in the state of New York." (http://cmmb.org/dr-paluel-joseph-flagg).

Children:

i. Virginia Marie Flagg, b. 8 Oct 1912 in Yonkers, Westchester Co., NY, d. 26 Jan 2011 in Ossining, Westchester Co, NY, ¹⁰¹ buried in Maryknoll Sisters Congregation Cem., Ossining, NY. ³⁷⁶ "CMMB [Catholic Medical Mission Board] honors the memory of Sister Virginia Flagg, daughter of our founder, Dr. Paluel Flagg. Sister Virginia was a Maryknoll nun who passed away last week at the age of 98. We, at CMMB, knew her well and in her, we saw her father, for Sister Virginia – like him – devoted herself to toiling in the vineyards of the underserved both in the United States and throughout the world.

Sister Virginia Marie Flagg died unexpectedly from heart failure on January 26, 2011 in Maryknoll Residential Care IV. She was 98 years old and had been a Maryknoll Sister for 80 years.

Virginia Marie was born on October 8, 1912 in Yonkers, NY to Stella Robblee Flagg and Dr. Paluel J. Flagg. Her mother died not long after her birth and her father remarried to Dorothy Flagg had 11 more children, eight boys and 3 girls. Her father, step-mother and six brothers have predeceased her. In 1913 her father, who knew the Maryknoll Fathers and Sisters, was the founder of a group that became the Catholic Medical Mission Board, with the purpose of providing medical practioners and supplies to the missions.

Virginia attended St. Vincent's Academy in New York City graduating in 1929. She studied at Mt. St. Vincent College in Riverdale, NY for one year. She returned there from 1932-'35 and received an A.B. in English. She later received an M.A. in Education, major in Administration and Supervision from St. John's University in Jamaica, NY in 1971.

Virginia entered the Maryknoll Sisters on August 4, 1930 from St. Denis parish in Yonkers, NY. She received the religious name Sister Stella Marie. She made her First Profession of Vows on January 6, 1933 at the Maryknoll Sisters Center in Ossining, NY and her Final Profession on the same date in 1936 in Korea.

Sister Virginia was assigned to Manchuria in 1935. She taught grade 8 in Darien. Manchuria was occupied by the Japanese and the Sisters were interned in one of their convents in Darien at the outbreak of WWII for 9 months after which they were transferred by ship to Shanghai, China. After almost a year, they were sent on a Japanese ship to India where they exchanged ships with Japanese war prisoners returning to their own country. She was one of 11 Maryknoll Sisters aboard the M.S. Gripsholm who returned to the U.S. in December of 1943.

Sister Virginia was assigned to Hawaii in 1944 where she taught grade 5 in Maryknoll schools in Waikiki until 1950 and then in Punahou until 1954, both in Honolulu. She was then assigned to Transfiguration School in Chinatown, NYC in 1954 and served as Superior and Principal there from 1955-'58. In 1958 she was assigned to Hong Kong where she was Superior and taught in Maryknoll Convent School in Kowloontong for two years, then served as Superior and Principal of the Grade School first and after that of the High School in the Maryknoll Sisters School in Blue Pool Road, Hong Kong until 1970.

After her M.A. studies, Sister Virginia became the Director of Continuing Education at the Maryknoll Center from 1971-'73, and concurrently the Dean of Students at Rogers College 1972-'74. Assigned to California in 1974, she served first as Assistant Coordinator and then as Coordinator of the Maryknoll Sisters Retirement Community in Monrovia until 1980. She became the Director of Activities for the Maryknoll Sisters Nursing Home from 1981-'84. After a year's stint in the Treasury Department, she served as Coordinator of the Center Council from 1985-'88. She served in Special Service for the Elderly and Disabled for the nursing home from 1989-'94. In her retiring years, she has engaged in various volunteer activities around the Sisters Center. She remained active in her later years, teaching mini-

classes in water coloring, writing poetry, taking part in a daily exercise group and playing bridge.

In the last few months, failing health required that Sister Virginia be admitted to Maryknoll Residential Care IV to better take care of her health needs and resided there until her death.

She is survived by her sisters, Mrs. Jane Duell, Mrs. Maryanne Gassner and Mrs. Dorothy Webster all of Vinal Haven, Maine, and two brothers, Noel M. Flagg of Scarsdale, New York and Thomas Flagg of Fairfield Glades, Tennessee and other relatives.

We here at CMMB send our prayers and condolences to the Flagg family. You may also make a donation in her memory." (http://www.cmmb.org/memoriam-sister-virginia-flagg).

625. **Blanch "Marie" Robblee**, b. 4 Aug 1886 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ d. aft 1946, resided 1946 in Hamilton, Washington Co., RI. Lewis and Blanch lived in Providence, RI in 1920 and 1930.

She married **Lewis Everett Jerald**, 3 Aug 1910 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ b. 6 Jul 1886 in Lenox, Susquehanna Co., PA,⁸⁹ (son of **Elmer Jerald** and **Ella**), d. aft 1942.

Children:

i. Evangeline R. Jerald, b. 19 Jul 1912 in Providence, Providence Co., RI (prob),82 d. 27 Oct 1996 in Granby, Hartford Co., CT.259

She married Harry Oatley, est 1932.

1061 ii. Lewis Everett Jerald, Jr., b. 3 Jun 1914 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,^{377,82} d. 10 Apr 1991 in Brattleboro, Windham Co., VT.⁴¹⁸ Lewis Gerald served during World War II.

He married Barbara Edith Washington, 1 Sep 1941 in Derby Line, Orleans Co., VT,³⁷⁸ b. 14 Dec 1919 in Brattleboro, Windham Co., VT,³⁷⁹ (daughter of Frank Louis Washington and Margaret MacKay), d. 17 Dec 1989 in Warwick, Kent Co., RI (res).¹⁰¹

627. **Charles Eugene Robblee**, b. 22 Sep 1895 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ d. 15 Feb 1981 in Lehigh, Lee Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried²⁹². In 1920, Charles and Eunice lived with Charles' parents in Providence, RI. In 1930, Charles and Muriel Robblee lived in Baltimore, MD. Muriel's father George Dean lived with them. In 1940, they lived in Bellevue, Allegheny Co., PA. Now Muriel's mother Julia Dean lived with them.

He married (1) **Eunice L. Rosson**, 11 Dec 1916 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ b. May 1894 in Robertson, Madison Co., VA (prob),¹⁶³ (daughter of **Marcellus B. Rosson** and **Alberta S. Utz**), d. 6 Mar 1924 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ buried in Pocasset Cem., Cranston, Providence Co., RI.²⁹² Eunice apparently died from complications of childbirth, as she died a few days after the birth of her son, who himself died at birth.

Children:

i. Charles E. Robblee, b. 2 Mar 1924 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, 198 d. 2 Mar 1924 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, 198 buried in Pocasset Cem., Cranston, Providence Co., RI. 292

He married (2) **Muriel Thatcher Dean**, abt 1926, b. 20 Aug 1903 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,²⁹⁸ (daughter of **George Sisson Dean** and **Julia Estelle** ______), d. Sep 1984 in Elizabethtown, Aberdeen Co., PA (res).¹⁰¹

639. **Sarah "Sally" M. Robblee**, b. 3 Aug 1893 in Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, 340,57 d. 25 Jun 1971 in Lake Worth, Palm Beach Co., FL (res), 111 buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA. 340 In 1930, Frederick and Sally Voight lived in Providence, RI. In 1940, they lived in the Bronx, NY. Both years, Jean was the only child in the home.

She married (1) Joseph Greene, 1 Oct 1913 in Providence, Providence Co., RI, b. est 1890.

She married (2) **Frederick Carl Voight**, 25 Apr 1921 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ b. 11 Jul 1886 in Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo Co., MI,³²⁸ (son of **Charles A. Voight** and **Sophia Carr**), d. 3 Apr 1955,³⁴⁰ buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA.³⁴⁰ In 1910, Frederick C. Voight was serving on the USS Des Moines, as a coxswain. He married first, in 1907, Catherine Bernardine Gallagher and second, in 1911, Ethel Higley.

Children:

- i. Jean Robblee Voight, b. 1 Jun 1922 in Providence, Providence Co., RI (prob),¹⁰¹ d. 11 Jan 1975 in Clearwater, Pinellas Co., FL.^{101,111} Jean Voight never married. Debby Bulme-Raby's parents settled her estate.
- 640. **Grace Marie Robblee**, b. 26 Jul 1897 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, ¹⁰¹ d. 15 May 1984 in Providence, Providence Co., RI (res), ¹⁰¹ buried in St. Ann's Cem., Cranston, Providence Co., RI. Grace was divorced from her first husband. Her second marriage took place in RI, but by 1930, she and husband John G. Anderson lived in Chicago, IL. By 1940, Grace was divorced again. She lived in Chicago, where she worked as a dressmaker.

She married (1) **Samuel Holden Howarth**, 16 Aug 1915 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,¹⁹⁸ b. 30 May 1889 in North Tiverton, Newport Co., RI,⁸⁹ (son of **Alexander Howarth** and **Sarah** _____), d. 1960 in RI?, buried in Pocasset Hill Cem., Tiverton, Newport Co., RI.

Children:

1065 i. Infant Howarth, b. 17 Nov 1917, d. 17 Nov 1917.

She married (2) **John G. Anderson**, 9 Aug 1920 in RI,³⁸⁰ b. abt 1897 in MA (son of _____ **Anderson** and **Hilda** _____), d. abt 1936.

Children:

1066 ii. Infant Son Anderson, b. 7 Jul 1932 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL,³⁸¹ d. 7 Jul 1932 in Chicago, Cook Co., IL.⁴²²

She married (3) John Samuel Clarke, aft 1940, b. 14 Aug 1887 in Stirling, Scotland, d. 15 Jun 1972 in RI?

655. **Dora "Fern" Robblee**, b. 30 Apr 1895 in Bedeque, Prince Co., PEI, Canada, d. 4 Jan 1997 in Delta, BC, Canada, resided 1995 in Delta, BC, Canada. In 1901, Fern lived with her grandparents Reuben and Mary Jane Robblee. In 1911, she lived with her grandmother Mary Jane and her second husband John Rogers in Summerside, PEI.

She married **Melville Edwin Atkey**, 5 Jan 1924 in Ladner, BC, Canada, ¹²⁷ b. 15 Mar 1896 in Chelsey, ON, Canada, ¹⁰² (son of **James William Atkey** and **Hariett Ellen Bugg**), d. 30 Jul 1935 in Bellingham, Whatcom Co., WA. ¹⁰⁴ "Melville (Mel) Atkey was the son of J.W. Atkey, owner of the White Store. He married Fern Robblee, a Delta school teacher, and they had 3 sons: William, Richard, and Ken. Fern was born in Prince Edward Island and she came to Ladner in 1918 to teach at Canoe Pass School. She moved to Ladner Elementary School the following year and taught there until she married in 1924. Mel Atkey was an inspector of plane crashes in the Royal Flying Corps during World War I and he later became the relief customs officer at Boundary Bay. The Atkey family lived in Cloverdale between 1924 and 1935, when Mel died. After her husband's death, Fern returned to Ladner with her children where she lived until her death in 1997 at age 101." (http://memorybc.ca/atkey-family;isaar)

Melville and Fern Atkey's grandson Mel Atkey has uploaded home movies of the Atkey family on YouTube. They are called Memories of Cloverdale and Ladner. (http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6DAfL4RA430) They are narrated by Fern.

Children:

i. James William Atkey, b. 3 Nov 1924 in British Columbia, Canada.

He married Jean MacDonald.

1068 ii. Richard "Dick" Edwin Atkey, b. 15 Jul 1925 in Cloverdale, British Columbia, Canada, d. 28 Jan 1993 in Memphis, Shelby Co., TN (res). State of the control of the c

He married Lorraine Garbutt, 1950.

1069 iii. Kenneth Melville Atkey, b. 4 Aug 1927 in British Columbia, Canada, d. 2 Apr 2014 in Ladner, BC, Canada?, buried in Boundary Bay Cem., Tsawwassen, Greater Vancouver, BC, Canada. "He leaves behind his dearly loved wife of 64 years, Marion, daughters Beverley (Bill) Beese, Marilyn Atkey and son, Melville Atkey, as well as two grandchildren, Erin Beese (Christian Zugor) and Christopher Beese (Sarah). He was an active volunteer, church member and the most wonderful father/grandfather/ husband imaginable. We will miss him deeply. The memorial service will be Saturday April 19th, 2:00 p.m. at Ladner United Church, 4960 48th Ave. Special thanks to the caring workers at the Delta Hospice and the loving friends from our church community. In lieu of flowers you are invited to donate to the Delta Hospice Society or the Ladner United Church." (The Delta Optimist, 11 Apr 2014).

He married Marion Louise Holmes, abt 1950.

658. **James Alexander Robblee**, b. 12 Nov 1910 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, ¹⁶⁴ d. 20 Nov 2001 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada, buried in Fair Haven Mem. Gardens, Moncton, NB, Canada.

In 1930, James Robblee was living in Elizabeth, Union Co., NJ with his mother and stepfather Charles Doucett.

He married **Orpha Nathelia Ramsay**, 22 Mar 1946 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. 29 Aug 1919 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,¹¹⁵ (daughter of **Watson William Ramsay** and **Laura Patriquin**), d. 15 Jun 2007 in Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada,¹¹⁵ buried in Fair Haven Mem. Gardens, Moncton, NB, Canada. Saturday, June 16, 2007: "Orpha N. Robblee 1919 - 2007 Orpha N. Robblee of Moncton passed away at The Moncton Hospital on Friday, June 15th, 2007. Born in Moncton, on August 29th, 1919, she was the daughter of the late Harold and Laura (Patriquin) Ramsay. A veteran of the Second World War, Orpha served with the WAC achieving the rank of Sergeant. She was employed with the T. Eaton Co. Ltd, and the CIBC. She attended the Cherryfield UBC, and held many offices in the Loyal True Blue Association. Orpha is survived by her sons, Douglas and William (Barbara) all of Moncton; a brother, Arthur Ramsay (Jenny) of B.C.; grandson, Troy (Sheri) of Kitchener; granddaughters, Jennifer and Laura of Moncton; as well as niece's, Sharon, Carol and Linda; and nephews, Bob, Rodney, and Stephen. In addition to her parents, she was predeceased by her husband James A. sisters, Pauline, Marjorie and Millie. . . ."

664. **Margaret Frances Rich Robblee**, b. 24 Jan 1916 in Cayley, Macleod Co., Alberta, Canada, d. 14 Aug 2010 in High River, AB, Canada, buried in Cayley Cem., Cayley, Calgary Census Div., AB, Canada.³⁸² "Wickens - Robblee. Popular Young People of Cayley United in Marriage. A wedding of wide community interest was solemnized at the home of Mr. and Mrs. A. N. Robblee of Cayley on July 16 at three o'clock when their only daughter Margaret Frances, became the bride of William Marshall son of Mr. and Mrs. J. A. Wickens of Cayley. Rev. J. E. Kirk, preformed the ceremony.

The bride who was given in marriage by her father was most attractively attired in a pretty afternoon frock of blue silk crepe, and wore a corsage of pink roses. Bride and groom were unattended, and only the immediate families were present.

The rooms were prettily decorated with fragrant garden flowers and a delicious repast was served at five o'clock. The table was centered with the handsome three-tier wedding cake with tall harmonizing tapers.

The bride has lived in the district since early childhood and has recently been teaching at the Braeside school. The groom is a native son of Cayley, and both are well and popularly known amongst a large circle of friends, who extend their warmest wishes for happiness.

After a honeymoon at Banff, Mr. and Mrs. Wickens will reside on their farm south of Cayley." (The High River Times, Thursday, July 21, 1938, Page 8)".

She married **William Marshall Wickens**, 16 Jul 1938 in Cayley, Macleod Co., Alberta, Canada, b. 3 Dec 1913 in Cayley, Macleod Co., Alberta, Canada, Sea (son of **John A. Wickens** and **Etta Wanda Augusta**______), d. 1 Jul 1986 in Vulcan, Alberta, Canada, buried in Cayley Cem., Cayley, Calgary Census Div., AB, Canada. William was born during a blizzard, at the Cayley store. His birth wasn't registered until several days later when his father met the doctor in High River.

665. Alexander "Alex" Robinson Robblee, b. 21 Jan 1919 in Cayley, Macleod Co., Alberta, Canada, d. 26 Dec 2004 in Edmonton, AB, Canada, buried in Ashes scattered in AB, Canada. "ROBBLEE, Alexander Robinson (January 21, 1919 - December 26, 2004) On Sunday, December 26, 2004, Alex Robblee passed away peacefully at the age of 85 years. Alex is lovingly remembered and sadly missed by his wife of 60 years, Peggy; his children, Jim (Wendy), Neil (Sue), Jean (Rod), and Nancy (Rob); and grandchildren, Paula (Miguel), Peter, Colin, Spencer, Ian, Jim, Dory, Ned, David and Michelle. He is also fondly remembered by his sister, Margaret and his brother, Stuart (Mabel). He leaves to mourn many nieces and nephews and many good friends. He is predeceased by his parents, Albert and Ida, originally from Prince Edward Island; and his daughter-in-law, Susie (Jim); and his grandchild, David (son of Neil and Susan). He was a professor of Agriculture at the University of Alberta for 35 years and continued to work full-time as a Professor Emeritus until he was 80 years old. He published over 200 scientific papers and won many awards for his research and teaching. . ." (Edmonton Journal, 12/29/2004 - 12/30/2004).

He married Margaret "Peggy" Ida Tredger, 30 Jun 1944 in Edmonton, AB, Canada, b. 18 Jan 1918 in Edmonton, AB, Canada? (daughter of Cecil Tredger and Florence Elizabeth ________), d. 26 Jan 2012 in Edmonton, AB, Canada. "Margaret Ida (Peggy) Robblee, dearly loved mother of Jim (Wendy), Neil (Sue), Jean and Nancy (Rob), died peacefully in Edmonton on January 26th, 2012 at age 94 with Neil at her bedside, the others there in spirit. Born Peggy Tredger, eldest daughter of Cecil and Florence Elizabeth Tredger, she grew up in Edmonton with her brothers, Cecil (Enid) and Joe (Marion), and her sister, Ruth (Bruce). After receiving her BSc in Household Economics from the University of Alberta, and subsequently, her Dietetics qualification, Peggy worked in the Provincial Lab and taught lab courses to science students. One of those lucky students was Alex Robblee, whom she later married (Peg gave Alex a B in the course, his lowest mark ever). It was the beginning of a 62-year romance full of joy and gentle civility, which they displayed with remarkable consistency for their whole lives. Alex died on Boxing Day, 2004.

Besides being an outstanding wife, mother and cook, Peggy was proficient at every form of art she tried. She painted, quilted, sewed, knitted, silver-smithed and more. She was a life-long and voracious reader, a clever bridge player and an avid gardener. She volunteered with many organizations, was a member of the University Women's Club, the Dietetics Association and the Alberta Home Economics Association. She was an amazing mother and she was wonderful with her grandchildren, of whom she had 11: Jim and Susie's two children, Paula and Peter; Neil and Susan's four boys, David (who, heart-breakingly, died at age two), Colin, Spencer, and Ian; and Neil and Sue's son, Jim; Jean and Rod's two children, Dory and Ned; and Nancy and Rob's two children, David and Michelle. She also boasted four great-grandchildren: Susana and Alex, children of Paula and Miguel; and Leia and Isla, children of Colin and Vanlee.

Peggy was a quiet, darling person. Never small-minded, always reasonable, she taught her children to practice "moderation in all things." She demonstrated all the best qualities of a good and loyal Canadian. She will be greatly, sadly, lovingly and forever missed by her children, her grandchildren, her greatgrandchildren and all who knew her.

In lieu of flowers, do an act of kindness for someone who needs help, plant a flower in a neglected garden, and make peace with all around you. A Celebration of Peggy's Life will be held on Sunday, February 12, 2012 at 2:00 p.m. at the Derrick Golf & Winter Club, 3500 - 119 Street N.W., Edmonton."

666. **John Stuart "Stu" Robblee**, b. 11 Jan 1921 in High River, AB, Canada, resided 2008 in Olds, Mountainview Co., AB, d. 30 Dec 2015.³⁸⁴ "January 11, 1921 – December 30, 2015. It is with deep sadness that we announce the passing of Stu Robblee of Olds, Alberta. Stu had a wonderful life. He was born in High River, the youngest child to Albert and Ida and grew up on a farm near the town of Cayley. After high school Stu attended technical school in Vancouver before being convinced by his brother Alex, to attend the University of Alberta where he studied Agriculture, majoring in Animal Nutrition. One day during an exam, he spotted "a black haired girl" across the aisle and knew at that moment that any life plans he had made were about to change. He married Mabel Pratt in 1946. Stu and Mabel had three children: Bob, Norm, and Maggie. Stu worked as a District Agriculturist in Wainwright, for ten years. After that time he became a salesman for Canada Packers, Shur-Gain Division and then their livestock nutritionist and finally the Edmonton Division manager. After Stu retired in 1986 he and Mabel enjoyed many retirement years golfing, skating, dancing and spending part of their winters in Palm Springs. Stu was predeceased by Mabel in 2013 and also by his siblings Margaret (Wickens) and Alex.

Mourning his loss are his children, Bob (Becki), Norm (Jan) and Maggie; his grandchildren, Deanne (Jay), Andy (Michelle), Scott (Chelsea), Jennifer (Joe), Shana (Allan) and Alisa (Dan). He will also be missed by his thirteen great-grandchildren: Brooklyn, Abbey, Liam, Benjamin, William, Alice, Zac, Adam, Myah, Evan, Alexander, Oliver and Hazel, as well as his nieces, nephews, and cousins. A celebration of Stu's life will be held on Saturday, February 6th at the TransCanada Theatre in Olds, Alberta, at 2:00 pm." (Olds Albertan, Jan. 26 to Feb. 1, 2016).

He married **Mabel Emily Pratt**, 6 Jul 1946 in Camrose, Camrose Co., AB, Canada, b. 19 Sep 1922 in Camrose, Camrose Co., AB, Canada (daughter of **Frederick Pratt** [1881 - 1961] and **Mary Ann McVoy** [1880 - 1964]), d. 23 Dec 2013 in Olds, Mountainview Co., AB? "It is with deep sadness that we announce the passing of Mabel Emily Robblee (nee Pratt), on Monday, December 23, 2013. She was 91.

Mabel leaves to mourn her loss, husband, Stu, of 67 years, her children, Bob (Becki), Norm (Jan), and Margaret, her grandchildren, Deanne (Jay), Andy (Michelle), Scott (Chelsea), Jennifer (Joe), Shana (Allan), and Alisa (Dan). Mabel had nine great grandchildren: Brooklyn, Abbey, Liam, Zac, Adam, Myah, Evan, Alexander and Oliver and she is also remembered by cousins, nieces and nephews, and friends.

A celebration of Mabel's life will be held on Saturday January 11, at 2:00 p.m. at the Pomeroy Inn and Suites Hotel in Olds, Alberta."

- 669. **Paul Ashworth Robblee, Col.**, b. 27 Mar 1908 in Cuyahoga Co., OH (prob), d. 8 Feb 1988 in Alexandria, Fairfax Co., VA,³⁸⁵ buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA.³⁴⁰
 He married **Alma Edna Peterson**, in Minneapolis, Hennepin Co., MN, b. 22 Jul 1911 in Brush Creek, Fairibault Co., MN,³⁸⁶ (daughter of **Lauritz Petersen** and **Ethel Jane Bassett**), d. 31 Jul 1988 in Falls Church, Fairfax Co., VA,^{387,101} buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA.³⁴⁰
- 676. **Margaret Vera Robblee**, b. 8 Apr 1888 in York, York Co., ME, d. 7 Nov 1979 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA. In 1910, Joseph and Margaret Randall lived with Joseph's mother Nellie in Boston, MA. Margaret's brother Carl Robblee was also in the home. In 1920, Joseph and Margaret lived Somerville,

MA. Living with them was Margaret's parents John and Leonora Robblee and her youngest sister Elsie Robblee.

By 1930, it appears that Joseph had re-married to Jeannette. In 1940, Margaret was living in Salisbury, MA. Her mother Leonora Robblee was head of household. Margaret's son Kenneth Randall, age 13, was in the home.

She married **Joseph A. Randall**, 20 Dec 1908 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA,²⁸ b. 22 May 1888 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ (son of **Alfred A. Randall** and **Nellie E. Donavan**), d. aft 1940.

Children:

1083 i. Kenneth Randall, b. abt 1927 in MA.

678. **Carl Albert Robblee**, b. 14 Apr 1890 in York, York Co., ME,^{29,268} d. Mar 1967 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA,^{101,61} buried in Bartlett Cem., Amesbury, Essex Co., MA.³⁸⁸ In 1910, Carl was living in Boston, MA with his sister Margaret, her husband Joseph Randall with Joseph's mother Nellie Randall.

Carl Robblee was living in Cambridge, MA when he registered for the World War II Draft about 1942, as part of the "Old Man's Draft".

He married **Charlotte Louise Anderson**, 6 Jun 1914 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ b. 9 Nov 1886 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA,^{28,98} (daughter of **Charles Anderson** and **Isabella Robb**), d. 1967 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA,⁶¹ buried in Bartlett Cem., Amesbury, Essex Co., MA.⁴³⁰

Children:

i. Alden Irving Robblee, Lt. Col., b. 20 Sep 1915 in Madbury, Strafford Co., NH,¹⁰¹ d. 19 Jan 1975 in Brevard Co., FL,¹¹¹ buried in Arlington National Cem., Arlington, VA.³⁴⁰ Alden served as a pilot in World War II, Panama and the Carribean. At the time of his enlistment in 1940, he lived in New London, CT and was single. He had 4 years of college. Alden and Elinor Robblee did not have children. At the time of their marriage, both lived in Salisbury, MA. Elinor was a widow.

He married Elinor (Gill) Macdonald, 15 Oct 1948 in Exeter, Rockingham Co., NH,²⁴⁹ b. 27 Apr 1903 in New Canaan, Fairfield Co., CT,¹¹¹ (daughter of Horace Gill and Emily Winier), d. 29 Oct 1997 in Volusia Co., FL.¹¹¹

679. **Franklin Albert Robblee**, b. 3 Aug 1894 in York, York Co., ME,²⁹ d. 10 Apr 1986 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Bartlett Cem., Amesbury, Essex Co., MA.⁴³⁰ Franklin Robblee was a school bus contractor in Salisbury, MA. In 1920, Franklin and Laura were living in Salisbury, MA. They were living in Salisbury about 1942 when Franklin registered for the World War II draft about 1942, as part of the "Old Man's Draft".

He married **Laura Josephine Holmstrom**, 1 Jun 1918 in Haverhill, Essex Co., MA, b. 28 Jul 1889 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA,⁸⁵ (daughter of **Charles Holmstrom** and **Laura Victorine Osterland**), d. 26 Oct 1976 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA,¹³² buried in Bartlett Cem., Amesbury, Essex Co., MA.⁴³⁰ Laura's parents were born in Sweden.

Children:

- + 1085 i. Elsa Alberta Robblee b. 3 Mar 1919.
- + 1086 ii. Bertha Francis Robblee b. 10 Dec 1921.
- + 1087 iii. John Leon Robblee b. 30 Dec 1926.
- 681. **Elsie Emily Robblee**, b. 5 Nov 1908 in Chelsea, Suffolk Co., MA,⁹² d. 7 May 1971 in San Mateo Co., CA,⁹² buried in Cypress Lawn Mem. Park, Colma, San Mateo Co, CA.¹⁴⁹ In 1910, Elsie did not live with John and Lenora at their home in Salisbury, MA. In 1920, Elsie E. Robblee lived in the household Joseph and Margaret Randall in Somerville, MA. Margaret's parents John and Lenora Robblee were also in the home. Her relationship to the Randalls was given as boarder.

In 1930, Lenora was head of household in Salisbury. "Elsa" is shown as her adopted daughter. Both of her parents were born in MA. Elsie's marriage record shows her parents as John and Lenora Robblee.

In 1940, Warren and Elsie Hatch lived in Amesbury, MA. They moved to California after 1940.

She married **Warren Lawrence Hatch**, 2 Sep 1933 in Seabrook, Rockingham Co., NH,⁸³ b. 27 Nov 1906 in Amesbury, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ (son of **Warren L. Hatch** and **Marion Grace Davis**), d. 2 Oct 1989 in San Mateo Co., CA.¹⁰¹

684. **Edward Seaman Robblee**, b. 1 Jan 1904 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 1960 in Salem, Essex Co., MA.⁶¹ In 1920, Edward Robblee was serving at Fort Strong in Boston, MA. He was a bugler at the military port.

Both Edmund (sic) S. Robblee and Dora Buker were residents of Lynn, MA when they married in Maine. I am not 100% certain that Edmund S. is the same person as Edward S. Roblee. In 1930, Edward Robblee lived with his parents in Salem, MA. His marital status is given as single. He was 26. Where was he in 1940? In 1942, when he registered for the draft, he lived in Philadelphia, PA.

Edward S. Robblee appears on a list of crew members for the The Cabins in 1951. He had been serving at sea for 7 years.

He married (1) **Dora A. Buker**, 3 Jul 1925 in ME,³⁸⁹ b. est 1907.

He married (2) Marion Charlotte Bertram, est 1940, b. abt 1918 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS, Canada (daughter of Frederick William Bertram and Helen S. Walsh), d. abt 1947. According to Ed Roblee, his grandfather was Frederick Bertram, who deserted the German army and came to Nova Scotia before World War I. Apparently, Frederick died in a mental institution in the Maritimes somewhere.

685. **Perry Mudge Robblee**, b. 3 Aug 1906 in Salem, Essex Co., MA,³¹⁷ d. 8 Jul 1966 in Peabody, Essex Co., MA.^{317,61} His birth record states that his middle name was White, and that he was born on 2 Aug.

He married **Florence Mary Bower**, 20 Apr 1935 in Nashua, Hillsboro Co., NH,⁸³ b. 8 Jun 1911 in Lester, Eng.,¹³² (daughter of **George Bower** and **Florence King**), d. 2 Mar 1994 in Salem, Essex Co., MA.¹³²

686. **Franklin Archibald Robblee**, b. 2 Oct 1909 in Newton, Middlesex Co., MA,²⁸ d. 18 Jan 1993 in West Chester, Chester Co., PA (res).¹⁰¹ "Franklin A. Robblee, a retired project engineer for Sun Oil Corp., died Friday. He was 83 and lived in West Chester. A former longtime resident of Lansdowne, Delaware County, Robblee worked for Sun Oil for 37 years, retiring in 1970. After leaving Sun, he worked as a technical adviser for Universal Valve Co., of Newark, N.J.

Robblee finished high school in Salem, Maine, and received his bachelor's degree from Maine Central Institute and Allegheny College in 1933. In college he was a varsity football player and a member of Phi Kappa Psi fraternity. He was a past president of the Neighbors Club of Lansdowne, the Gladstone Manor Civic Association and the Early Christian Men's Bible Class. Robblee was a former trustee of the First Presbyterian Church of Lansdowne and a member of the Union Athletic Association of Lansdowne and the Springhaven Country Club of Wallingford.

Survivors include his wife of 52 years, the former Helen Winans; two daughters, Gretchen Ann Lee and Julia Lizbeth Melchiorre; a brother, Maxwell Robblee, and five grandchildren. . . "

He married **Helen E. Edwards**, 18 Apr 1940 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny Co., PA,³⁹⁰ b. 1 Oct 1914 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI,⁴³² (daughter of **George Edwards** and **Margaret Winans**), d. 10 Jul 1996 in West Chester, Chester Co., PA (res).¹⁰¹

Generation Seven

964. **James "Orland" Roblee**, b. abt 1921 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, ¹¹⁵ d. 14 Apr 2014 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, ¹¹⁵ buried in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. "Roblee, James Orland, 93, Belmont, passed away Monday, April 14, 2014 in the Colchester East Hants Health Centre, Truro. Born in Truro, he was a son of the late Perley and Lucy (Cox) Roblee. He is survived by his wife Myrtle (Armsworthy) Roblee; 4 children; 8 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; 1 great-great-grandson. He was predeceased by his grandson Travis. No visitation by family request. A private family service will take place with burial in the Belmont Cemetery, Belmont."

"Orland Roblee's family roots have been traced back to the 15th century. Orland said his family trees shows a former colonel in France moved to Holland and then came to Nova Scotia from there. Born in Truro April 21, 1921 to parents Pearly and Lucy (Cox) Roblee, Orland grew up in Belmont where, he said, he spent most of his life. He was called into the army in 1942 but health issues kept him from passing the physical. He did return to

Halifax where he spent about 15 months manning anti-aircraft guns as part of the Home Guard protecting Halifax. Orland said he also worked on farms around Onslow-Belmont area and then settled down to marry Myrtle Armsworthy. They had our children - Carol, Arlene, Barbara and James. Orland worked for Richie Barnhill at his mill for about 30 years, doing a variety of jobs like yarding and operating drainage equipment." (The Shoreline Journal, June 2011, http://www.theshorelinejournal.com/jun1129.pdf).

He married Myrtle Armsworthy, est 1943 in NS, Canada, b. est 1924 in NS, Canada (prob).

965.**Clara Mae Roblee**, b. 1923 in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ d. 23 Mar 2013 in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁴ "Clara May (Beaver) Staples – 90, Belmont, Colchester County, passed away Saturday, March 23, 2013. We are saddened by our loss, but relieved that Mom gently passed from this life and is now at peace belonging to Eternity. The past number of years she lived with Alzheimer's disease. Through the progression of the disease, Mom's "old self" would, on occasion, shine through as she retained her gentle dignity.

Mom lived most of her 90 years in Belmont: she was a loving daughter, sister, wife, mother, grandmother, great grandmother and friend. She was an active community worker in a variety of capacities, including fundraising for the PTA and Driver's Education for widows. She gave many "haircuts" and "perms" in her home and in the community over the years. For over 80 years, she was a very active member of her chosen church, Belmont Baptist Church, where she taught Sunday school, Daily Vacation Bible School, sang in the choir and helped organize many church events. She was the Secretary-Treasurer of the Women's Missionary Society for over 50 years.

Clara is survived by her sons, Gerald (Lise) Beaver, Leonard Beaver; grandchildren, Jason and Tara Beaver; two great grandsons; two great-great granddaughters; brother, Orland (Myrtle) Roblee; sister, Lillian Nichols; sister-in-law, Ruth Beaver; many nieces, nephews and cousins. She is also survived by several Staples step-children and their families. Clara was predeceased by her first husband, Walter Beaver; second husband, Grant Staples; parents, Perley and Lucy (Cox) Roblee; sister, Dorothy (Oscar) Teed; grandson, Richard Beaver. The family would like to express their sincere thanks to the daily caregivers and staff of Melville Lodge, Halifax, for Mom's care." (http://www.mattatallvarnerfh.com/obituaries/78113).

She married (1) **Bushwith "Walter" Beaver**, 27 Sep 1941 in Debert, Colchester Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 1904 in Harcourt, Kent Co., NB, Canada,⁸ (son of **George Wellington Beaver** and **Louise Jane Beers**), d. 1982, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁵

She married (2) Grant Robert Staples, aft 19 Apr 1982, b. 23 Jul 1909, d. bef 23 Mar 2013.

966. **Dorothy Creighton Roblee**, b. 1928 in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, d. 24 Aug 1961 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, 33 resided in Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. "TRURO - Dorothy Creighton Teed, wife of Oscar Teed, Upper Belmont, passed away at Colchester County Hospital after a lengthy illness. Mrs. Creighton was born at Belmont 33 years ago, the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Perley Roblee. ..." (Chronicle Herald, 24 Aug 1961).

She married **Oscar Layton Teed**, b. 1921 in Upper Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada (son of **David Teed** and **Mabel Knight**), d. 2 Aug 1993 in Upper Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada. Teed, Oscar Layton - 72, Upper Belmont, Colchester County, died August 2, 1993, at home. Born in Upper Belmont, he was a son of the late David and Mabel (Knight) Teed. He was a veteran of the Second World War serving overseas. He was a life member of the Royal Canadian Legion, Branch 126, Debert. He is survived by two daughters, Essie Teed, at home; Edna Roode, Truro; three sons, William (Layton), Upper Nine Mile River, Hants County; Walter, James, both of Upper Belmont; brother, Edgar, Upper Belmont; four sisters,

Ellen (Mrs. Reginald MacLeod), New Glasgow; Hazel Turkitch, Selkirk, Man.; Laura (Mrs. Carlos Turner), Frances (Mrs. Luther Turner), both of Upper Belmont; 11 grandchildren; three great-grandsons; two stepgrandsons. He was predeceased by his wife, the former Dorothy Roblee; two brothers, Charles, Lawrence. Cremation has taken place under the direction of Mattatall Funeral Home, Truro. There will be no visitation or service by request. Ashes will be scattered at a later date. . ." (Chronicle Herald, 4 Aug 1993).

967. **Lillian Leona Roblee**, b. abt 1930 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, d. 11 Sep 2015 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁴ "Nichols, Lillian Leona, 85, Truro. It is with great sadness we announce the passing of our mother Lillian Leona Nichols, originally from Belmont, Col. Co., on Friday, September 11, 2015 at the Mira Long Term Care Centre, Truro. Born in Truro, she was the daughter of the late Perley and Lucy (Cox) Roblee. Lillian was a member of the Belmont United Baptist Church, Belmont, where she had taught a junior Sunday School class and worked with Daily Vacation Bible School. She had many good friends at church over the years, which she greatly appreciated.

Lillian is survived by her sons, Fred (Maureen) Nichols of Burlington, ON, Dwight (Sharon) Nichols of Upper Brookside, Jerry Nichols of Belmont; Judi Nichols of Bible Hill; 9 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren." (http://www.mattatallvarnerfh.com/obituaries/100833).

She married **Lionel Nichols**, 1927 in Dartmouth, Halifax Co., NS, Canada (son of **John Nichols** and **Vera Burberry**), d. 31 Jan 2011 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, buried in Belmont Cem., Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada.³⁹⁴

978. **Dora or Doris Adeleide Roblee**, b. 26 Oct 1908 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 23 Jul 1975. Her name on her birth record is Dora; on her marriage record it is Dorris.

She married **Orland William Wood**, 3 Aug 1927 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 4 Apr 1907 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of **William Silas Wood** and **Bertha Azelia Crawford**), d. 1973.

980. **Lucinda May Roblee**, b. 13 Sep 1912 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ d. 6 Jan 1974 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), buried in Glenville Cem., Glenville, Cumberland Co., NS.³⁹¹ In 1921, Lucinda was living with her uncle Leonard Roblee and family in Springfield, NS.

She married (1) **Clarence Gates Dykens**, 12 Jan 1931 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 19 Oct 1906 in River Philip, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁴ (son of **Geoge Allen Dykens** and **Margaret Janet Hudson**), d. 8 Dec 1972 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Glenville Cem., Glenville, Cumberland Co., NS.⁴⁴⁵ "News 30 Years Ago

Thursday, December 28, 1972

Died - Clarence Gates DYKENS, 66, of River Philip, December 8 at All Saints Hospital, Springhill." (From the Oxford Journal, dated Wednesday, December 23, 2002.)

She married (2) William MacEwan, aft 8 Dec 1972.

981. **Percy Hector Roblee**, b. 4 Apr 1915 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 396,34 d. 8 Nov 2005 in Onoway, Whitecourt Census Div., AB, Canada, resided 1997 in 50-8745-165 St. Edmonton, Alberta, Canada.

He married **Laureta Jane Mattatall**, 7 Feb 1937 in New Annan, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 8 Oct 1915 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ (daughter of **George D. Mattatall** and **Margaret Mary Mattatall**), d. 24 Jun 2006 in Stoney Plain, AB, Canada, ¹¹⁵ buried in Malagache United Church Cem., Malagache, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ³⁹² resided 2005 in Onoway, Whitecourt Census Div., AB, Canada, buried in NSB. "ROBLEE, Laureta Jane - 90, Stoney Plain, Alta., passed away June 24, 2006, in Westview Health Centre, Stoney Plain, Alta. Laureta was born in Tatamagouche in 1915, a daughter of the late George and Margaret Mattatall. Laureta is survived by daughters, Florence and Carol; son, Melvin; six grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren. She was predeceased by her husband, Percy Roblee, in 2005. A graveside committal service will be held at 10 a.m. on Saturday, July 22, in South Shore Cemetery, Malagash." (Halifax's, Chronicle Herald, Wednesday, July 19, 2006)

Laureta shares a gravestone with her parents.

982. **Edith Cavell Roblee**, b. 13 Feb 1917 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁶ d. 27 Mar 1996 in Broward Co., FL.¹¹¹

She married **John Edmond Wood**, 16 Nov 1938 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada,²⁹³ b. abt 1910 in St. John, St. John Co., NB, Canada (son of **Frank A. Wood** and **Renata Moore**).

She married	Guillemette , bef Oct 1949.
She married	Aldridge, bef Nov 1965.

She married **Kenneth Ray Knisley**, b. 8 Dec 1919 in Starksboro, Addison Co., VT,⁴²⁰ (son of **John MacKenzie Knisley** and **Mae Belle Lathrop**), d. 30 Sep 1988 in Pompano Beach, Broward Co., FL.¹¹¹ Kenneth married first, 25 Oct 1941 in Weathersfield, VT, Madeline Mary Nadeau. Apparently they were divorced, as she died 1 Jun 2004.

983. **Jean Aretta Roblee**, b. 1 Sep 1907 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 6 d. 27 Oct 2000 in NS, Canada, buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, 398 resided 1999 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada. Jean is buried with her first husband.

She married (1) **Percy Harold Rushton**, abt 1927 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (prob), b. 14 Feb 1895 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ (son of **Ephraim Rushton** and **Sarah Colburn**), d. 19 Aug 1946 in Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS.³⁹⁸ He, and his son, Harry, were killed in a truck-train accident.

She married (2) **Harold Broughton**, b. 6 Jan 1907 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ¹²⁰ (son of **Albert Broughton** and **Bessie Tattrie**), d. 2004, ³⁹⁸ buried in Eagle Hill Cem., Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS. ³⁹⁸

984. **Annie Oresa Roblee**, b. 5 Dec 1908 in Westchester Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ³⁴ d. 6 Apr 1990 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, buried in Bell Gift Cem., New Annan, Cumberland, NS, Canada. ³⁹³ LANGILLE, Annie Oressa - New Annan, died Friday in Lillian Fraser Memorial Hospital, Tatamagouche. Born in West Chester, Cumberland County, she was a daughter of the late Daniel and Clementine (Delany) Roblee. She is survived by her husband, Gordon; three daughters, Dorothy (Mrs. William Treby), New Glasgow; Emma Byres, River John; Dalia (Mrs. David Black), New Annan; three sisters, Jean Broughton, Oxford; Marguerite Thompson, Lach Broom, Pictou County; Susie Stewart, Lac La Hache . . . " (Halifax Herald, 7 Apr 1990).

She married **Gordon Langille**, 6 Jun 1928 in Westchester Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁸ b. 22 Apr 1907 in New Annan, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,¹²⁰ (son of **Shepard Langille** and **Janie MacDonald**), d. 21 Oct 1996 in Tatamagouche, Colchester Co., NS, Canada, buried in Bell Gift Cem., New Annan, Cumberland, NS, Canada.⁴⁴⁷ "GORDON LANGILLE - 89, Tatamagouche, died October 21, 1996, in Lillian Fraser Memorial Hospital. Born in New Annan, he was a son of the late Shephard and Janie (MacDonald) Langille. He was a farmer and sawyer and had worked for various lumber mills. He was an adherent to West New Annan United Church. Surviving are daughters, Dorothy Treby, New Glasgow; Delia (Mrs. David Black), West New Annan; six grandchildren, eight great-grandchildren; companion, Jessie Brown, Tatamagouche; sister, Lena (Mrs. George Warwick), Warwick Mountain, Colchester Co.; several nieces and nephews. He was predeceased by his wife, the former Annie Roblee; sister, Mary Mattatall; brothers, Laurie, Percy, Louis, Donald, Earl, one in infancy. Visitation 2-4, 7-9 p.m. today in Coulter's Funeral Home, Tatamagouche. Funeral 2 p.m. Wednesday in West New Annan United Church, Mrs. Judy Norton officiating. Burial in Bell Gift Cemetery, New Annan. . ." (Chronicle-Herald, 22 Oct 1996).

985. Marguerite Estella Roblee, b. 14 Jun 1911 in Westchester Station, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, ³⁴ d. 11 May 1999 in Pictou, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in Heatherdale Mem. Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. ²⁶³ "THOMPSON, Marguerite Estelle - Loch Broom, passed away in Shiretown Nursing Home on May 9, 1999. Born in Westchester on June 14, 1911, she was the third daughter of the late Daniel P. and Clementine (Delaney) Roblee. She is survived by daughter, Frances Moss (Ian), Loch Broom; sons, Spurgeon (Wilma), Lyons Brook; Daniel (Elaine), British Columbia; son-in-law, Bruno Rauh, Durham; 12 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren; sisters, Jean Broughton, Oxford; Susan Stewart, British Columbia. She was predeceased by her daughter, Mae Ruth, and sister, Annie Langille. . . . Interment will be in Heatherdale Memorial Gardens, Sylvester. . . " (Halifax Herald, 11 May 1999).

She married **George "Spurgeon" Thompson**, 18 Oct 1933 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 120 b. 5 Nov 1906 in Conn Mills, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, 120 (son of **George Herbert Thompson** and **Annie Chestnut**), d. 6 Aug 1982 in Kentville, Kings Co., NS, Canada.

986. **Susie Irene Roblee**, b. abt 1915 in Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. in BC, Canada, resided 2002 in 100 Mile House, British Columbia, Canada.

She married **Cyrus Alexander Stewart**, 28 Dec 1932 in Oxford, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,⁶ b. 10 Jun 1909 in Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,¹²⁰ (son of **Robert Duncan Stewart** and **Annie Mabel Smith**), resided 1930 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 5 Jun 1974 in Kamloops, BC, Thompson-Nicola Regional District, Canada.⁶⁵

987. **Austin Noble Roblee**, b. 13 Apr 1914 in South Victoria, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 10 Aug 1983 in NS, Canada.

He married **Lucy Emily Bertha Hanham**, 11 Mar 1936 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, b. 21 Apr 1914 in Truro, Colchester Co., NS Canada, (daughter of **Frank Henry Hanham** and **Lucy Mary Bailey**), d. 20 Mar 1967 in Calgary, AB, Canada, buried in Robie St. Cem, Truro, NS, Canada. "Truro - Mrs Lucy Emily Roblee, 51 of Halifax and formerly of Truro, died suddenly in Calgary while visiting her daughter. Born in Truro, she was a daughter of the late Mr and Mrs Frank Hanham. She was a member of the Anglican Church of Canada. Surviving is her husband, Austin, formerly of Saltsprings, Pictou County; one son, Dennis, Dartmouth; one daughter, Carol Lee (Mrs James Vanstone), Calgary, Alta; two sisters, Jean (Mrs Carl Gorrie), Truro; Elsie (Mrs Carl MacKenzie), Upper Onslow; three brothers, Frank, Alfred, and Howard, all of Truro; and five grandchildren. The body is being forwarded to the Mattatall Funeral Home, Truro. Funeral service will be held at St John's Anglican Church, Tuesday at 2 p.m. with Rev W R Martell officiating. Committal service will be at Lewis Memorial Vault, Robie Street cemetery."

988. Lawrence Orington Roblee, b. 27 Nov 1917 in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada,³⁹⁵ d. 11 Jun 2001 in Aberdeen Hosp., New Glasgow, NS, Pictou Co., Canada,⁴⁴⁹ buried in Stillman Cem., Stillman, Pictou Co., NS, Canada.⁴⁴⁹ "ROBLEE, Laurence O. - 83, Westville, died June 11, 2001, in Aberdeen Hospital, New Glasgow. Born in Streets Ridge, Cumberland Co., he was a son of the late Leonard and Myrtle Roblee. He is survived by daughters, Elaine, New Glasgow; Brenda, Carleton Place, Ont.; sons, Cyril, Lower Sackville; Angus, Yarmouth; Reginald, Banff, Alta.; brother, Foster, Dartmouth. He was predeceased by brothers, Austin and Aubrey; sister, Mildred. Visitation 3-5, 7-9 p.m. today, with funeral Thursday at 1 p.m. in Eagles Funeral Home, Westville. Interment in Stillman Cemetery, Three Mile Brook." (HALIFAX HEARLD - 13 JUNE 2001).

He married (1) Opal George, est 1938, b. est 1920, d. aft 1949.

He married (2) Jean McKaracher, est 1960 in Pictou Co., NS, Canada?

He married (3) **Nancy Wilson**, b. 1913 in Trenton, NS, Canada? (daughter of **Jock Wilson** and **Jean Allen**), d. 1996 in NS, Canada, buried in Abercrombie Cem., Pictou Co., NS, Canada.

989. **Aubrey Willard Roblee**, b. 13 Jan 1920 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 25 Nov 1986 in Aberdeen Hosp., New Glasgow, NS, Pictou Co., Canada, buried in Stillman Cem., Stillman, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, "West River Station - Aubrey Willard Roblee, 66, of West River Station, died on Tuesday evening in the Aberdeen Hospital. Born in Springhill, a son of the late Leonard and Myrtle (Patriquin) Roblee, he was an adherent of St. Luke's United Church in Saltsprings. He was a veteran of the Second World War and a member of the Royal Canadian Legion, Branch 25 in Halifax. He operated Roblee's Taxi in Stellarton prior to moving to Halifax where he was a car salesman for many years. He is survived by a daughter, Marlyn (Mrs Albert Anderson), Bayview; and a son Jimmy, Ontario. Also surviving are two brothers: Foster, Dartmouth and Lawrence, Westville. He was predeceased by a sister, Mildred, and a brother, Austin. His remains are resting at the Eagles Funeral Home, Westville, with visiting commencing at 7 p.m. today (Wednesday) and from where the funeral service will be held at 1 p.m. on Friday. Interment will be in Stillman cemetery." (EVENING NEWS, 26 Nov 1986).

He married **Marion Christina Rose**, est 1946, b. abt 1925 in NS, Canada (daughter of **Cameron Rose** and **Florence Bellel McIssac**), d. May 2005 in NS, Canada.

990. Leonard "Foster" Roblee, b. 28 Oct 1921 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, d. 9 Dec 2016 in Dartmouth, Halifax Co., NS, Canada (prob), resided 1953 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Woodlawn Cem., Halifax Co., NS, Canada. ROBLEE, LEONARD FOSTER - of Dartmouth, A kind and generous heart stopped beating on Friday, December 9, 2016 when Foster passed away at the age of 95. Born in Springhill, Nova Scotia on October 28, 1921, he was the son of the late Leonard and Myrtle (Patriquin) Roblee. When he was a young child, the family moved to Springville, Pictou County, and later to nearby Irish Mountain where he grew up and worked with his father on the farm. As a boy, Foster played hockey and baseball - he remembered his mother making a ball uniform for him by hand from bleached flour bags. As a young man, he lived in Stellarton and operated Roblee's Taxi, then moved to Toronto and Hamilton to work, but returned to Nova Scotia in the early 1950's. His love of automobiles led to a career in various aspects of the industry, running a service station, driving transport, and eventually becoming a partsman for General Motors from which he retired in 1980. Foster was a friendly, well-respected man who will be remembered for the endless jokes and stories he loved to tell. He enjoyed spending time with his friends and family. For many years the family spent summers at Sherwood Forest Camping Park. In retirement he and his wife travelled widely – three times across Canada and into the United States, including a Hawaiian cruise. They also visited Germany, Austria, Bermuda and Barbados. He was a devoted fan of the Toronto Blue Jays. As his vision failed, he would listen on the radio to every game and always enjoyed a conversation about the team and the players. Foster is survived and sadly missed by his loving wife of fifty-four years, Ruth (Harvie) Roblee; son Len, Hamilton Ontario; daughter Sharon (John) Webber, Eastern Passage. He is also survived by grandson, David (Leslie) Webber; three granddaughters; Karen (Bill) Brown; Jeanne (John Galbraith) Webber, and Heather (Jim) MacLeod, and six great grandchildren: Matthew and Jacob Webber, Cameron and Cooper Brown, and Raylene and Janel MacLeod. Besides his parents, Foster was predeceased by his first wife, Jean (MacDonald) Roblee in 1954, and as the last surviving member or his family, was also predeceased by his three brothers, Austin, Lawrence, and Aubrey, and one sister, Mildred. Cremation has taken place and a private service will be held in the spring at the Woodlawn Cemetery in Dartmouth. The family would like to thank the staff at the Dartmouth General Hospital, Camp Hill Veterans' Memorial, the Ivy Meadows in Beaver Bank, the nurses and doctors at Cobequid Community Health Center who showed such compassion, and especially their friends at The Linden for their kindness and support during the past months. In Foster's memory, donations may be made to a charity of your choice.

He married (1) **Eleanor Jean MccDonald**, est 1946, b. 22 Apr 1926 in Providence, Providence Co., RI,³³ (daughter of **Harvard McDonald** and **Eleanor Inglis**), d. 1 Jan 1954 in Riverton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada,³³ buried in Stellarton, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. Eleanor was killed in a car accident.

He married (2) Ruth Helen Harvie, b. 7 May 1924 in NS, Canada.

991. **Mildred Estelle Roblee**, b. 19 Oct 1923 in NS, Canada, d. 1974,³⁹⁶ buried in Mount Hermon Cem., Halifax, NS, Canada.⁴⁵⁰

She married **John Alexander "Cecil" Duprey**, b. 7 Nov 1916 in Pictou, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, ¹⁹³ (son of **Joseph E. Duprey** and **Harriet Melanson**), d. 21 May 1993 in New Glasgow, Pictou Co., NS, Canada, buried in Holy Name Cem., Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada. ³⁹⁷

1030. **John "Jack" Roblee**, b. 12 May 1927 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, resided 2008 in 409 Hwy 8 Liverpool, NS, Canada. Jack Roblee was raised by his mother and grandmother Roblee until his grandmother died in 1945. Then, he went to live with his aunt Elizabeth and her husband Harry Warren.

There are stones for John and Elta at the Zion United West Cemetery, Liverpool, Queens County, Nova Scotia, with birth years, but no death years.

He married (1) Ada May Brown, 17 Sep 1946 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, b. 23 Jul 1930 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (daughter of **George Wesley Brown** and **Anne Elizabeth MacNeill**), d. 13 Jul 2002 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada, buried in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada.

He married (2) Elta (Rector) Campbell, b. 24 Nov 1929 in Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (daughter of William Henry Rector and Viola Mae Pettigrew), d. 14 Nov 2015 in Liverpool, Queens Co., NS, Canada. "Elta Pearl Roblee. Age 86, passed away November 13, 2015 in Queens Manor, Liverpool. She was born in Springhill on November 4, 1929 she was a daughter to William Henry and Viola Mae (Pettigrew) Rector. As a young woman, she worked in the Victoria General Hospital, Halifax; Dawson Memorial Hospital, Bridgewater and then Herbert Reddy Memorial Hospital, Montreal. She owned Campbell's Jewelry in Liverpool until 1969 and then went on to work for The Advance newspaper for seven years. She is survived by her husband, John Roblee; son, W. Colin Campbell and her dear friend, John Apt. She was predeceased by her first husband, Michael A. Campbell in 1959 and her son, Michael M. Campbell in 2014. ".

1034. **Dorothy Victoria Sophia Robblee**, b. 12 Sep 1897 in Montréal, QC, Canada,⁴⁰⁴ d. 5 Jan 1929 in Verdun (Montréal), Montréal, Montréal Region, QC,⁴⁰⁴ buried in Mount Royal Cem., Montréal, Montréal Region, QC.⁴⁰⁵

She married **Thomas Stewart Wheaton**, 14 Sep 1915 in Montréal, QC, Canada,⁴⁰⁴ b. 28 Jun/Jul 1893 in Montréal, QC, Canada,⁴⁰⁴ (son of **Thomas Wheaton** and **Elizabeth Tucker**). Thomas Stewart Wheaton, widower, married Violet Jean Turnball in Montreal on 5 Sep 1931.

Children:

- i. Dorothy Julia Elizabeth Mitchell Wheaton, b. 29 Nov 1917 in Montréal, QC, Canada, 404 d. 22 Feb 1918 in Montréal, QC, Canada. 404
- 1352 ii. Douglas Stewart Wheaton, b. 27 Apr 1923 in Montréal, QC, Canada.
- 1035. **Muriel May Robblee**, b. 12 Jul 1900 in Montréal, QC, Canada?, d. 18 Dec 1982 in Montréal, QC, Canada (prob), buried in Mount Royal Cem., Montréal, Montréal Region, QC.⁴⁰⁵

She married **Hugh Edgar Horwood**, 10 Oct 1923 in Montréal, QC, Canada,⁴⁰⁴ b. 8 Jul 1899 in Montréal, QC, Canada (prob),³⁹⁸ (son of **Hugh Reuben Horwood** and **Deborah Good**), d. 7 Apr 1981 in Montréal, QC, Canada (prob), buried in Mount Royal Cem., Montréal, Montréal Region, QC.⁴⁰⁵

Children:

- i. Earl William Horwood, b. 12 Jul 1925 in Montréal, QC, Canada,⁴⁰⁴ d. 26 Jan 1986 in Montréal, QC, Canada (prob), buried in Mount Royal Cem., Montréal, Montréal Region, QC.⁴⁰⁵
- 1047. **Catherine "Evelyn" Robley**, b. 7 Aug 1913 in Sault Ste. Marie, Algoma District, ON, Canada, ¹⁰² resided in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI. The name on her birth record is Catherine Evelyn Robblee. In 1940, Lee and Evelyn Baker lived in Hazel Park, Oakland Co., MI.

She married Lee Vestle Baker, 24 May 1930 in Wood Co., OH,¹⁰⁹ b. 4 Aug 1907 in Sparta, White Co., TN,³⁹⁹ (son of Isaac "Green" Baker and Jennie Jernigan), d. 29 Apr 1985 in Clinton, Macomb Co., MI.²³⁵

1355 ii.Robblee Denning Baker, b. 11 Jun 1937,²⁴⁴ d. 13 Aug 1993 in Sterling Heights, Macomb Co., MI.²³⁵

He married Fleurette T. Potvin, 21 Jun 1958 in ME.⁴⁰⁰

1356 iii. Ross Christian Baker, b. aft 1940.

1048. **Robert "Bobby" Hugh Robley**, b. 21 Sep 1915 in Midland, Simcoe Co., ON, Canada, of d. 9 Aug 1979 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI, so buried in SSDI, MMD.

He married **Mary Virginia Raines**, 10 Oct 1936 in Ferndale, Oakland Co., MI,⁴¹⁰ b. 11 Mar 1918 in Kanawha Co., WV (daughter of **Charles Raines** and **Ethel L. Rogers**), d. 16 Feb 2005 in MI.

1049. **George Albert "Cosmo" Robley**, b. 1 Feb 1915 in Midland, Simcoe Co., ON, Canada, d. 3 Dec 1988 in Clark, Mackinac Co., MI.²³⁵ The Robleys lived in Royal Oak, MI between 1945 and 1953, according to city directories and then in Cedarville, MI.

This date of birth may be incorrect; note that his brother Robert was born the same year.

He married **Sybil Geralyn Raines**, b. 1923 in WV (daughter of **Charles Raines** and **Ethel L. Rogers**), d. living 2000 in Cedarville, Mackinac Co., MI?

1051. **Della Darling Robley**, b. 18 Dec 1920 in Midland, Simcoe Co., ON, Canada, ¹⁰¹ d. 3 Jan 2009 in Grand Ledge, Eaton Co., MI (res). ¹⁰¹

She married **Guy Jarvis**, 28 Jun 1941 in Detroit, Wayne Co., MI,⁴¹⁰ b. 8 Jun 1920 in MI,¹⁰¹ (son of **Millard Jarvis** and **Gertrude Fickas**), d. 14 Mar 2008 in Charlotte, Eaton Co., MI (res).¹⁰¹

1085. **Elsa Alberta Robblee**, b. 3 Mar 1919 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA (prob),⁴⁰¹ d. 17 Jan 2005 in Hillsboro, Montgomery Co., IL.¹⁰¹ "HILLSBORO Elsa A. Philcrantz, 85, Hillsboro, antiques dealer, died Monday (Jan. 17, 2005). . ." (Decatur Herald and Review, 19 Jan 2005).

She married **Alfred "Bud" Henry Philcrantz**, 31 Aug 1941 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA?, b. 13 Sep 1918 in MA,¹⁰¹ (son of **Frederick Philcrantz** and **Ella Desautelle**), d. 20 Jun 2008 in Hillsboro, Montgomery Co., IL (prob).¹⁰¹ "Alfred Henry Philcrantz, 89, of Hillsboro but a native of Massachusetts, died Friday, June 20,

at 7:05 p.m. in the Montgomery Nursing and Rehabilitation Center in Hillsboro. A memorial service will be held at a later date; Hough and Sons Funeral Home is in charge of arrangements.

Mr. Philcrantz was born in Lynn, MA, on Sept. 13, 1918, to Frederick and Ella (Desautelle) Philcrantz. He married Elsa Robblee; after sixty-three years of marriage, she preceded him in death in 2005. His parents and one brother Donald also preceded. He is survived by two daughters, Betsy Boehler of Hillsboro and Donna Boehler of Springfield; two sons, Alan Philcrantz of Rhode Island and Jeff Philcrantz of Massachusetts; 16 grandchildren; and 17 great-grandchildren.

He worked as a welder and foreman for General Electric in Massachusetts. Locally he was a member of the Hillsboro Free Methodist Church and a past member of the Hillsboro Sertoma Club. A Red Sox fan, he enjoyed collecting antiques, painting, and singing." (The Journal News, 23 Jun 2008).

1086. **Bertha Francis Robblee**, b. 10 Dec 1921 in Salisbury, Essex Co., MA (prob), d. 28 Jan 2003, buried in South Dartmouth Cem., Dartmouth, Bristol Co., MA.⁴⁰² "NEW BEDFORD -- Bertha F. Williams, of South Dartmouth, died Tuesday, Jan. 28, 2003. She was the widow of Lynde Gately Williams. Born on Dec. 10, 1920, she was the daughter of the late Laura Josephine Holstrom and Franklin A. Robblee. She grew up in Salisbury and graduated from Massachusetts Memorial Nursing School in Boston. Mrs. Williams worked as a registered nurse at St. Luke's Hospital for many years. During the war, she lived at Fort Riley, Kan., and Fort Sill, Okla.

She moved to Dartmouth in the summer of 1949 and was a member of the Grange. Mrs. Williams was a member of the League of Women Voters, a Town Meeting member in the 1960s, Cub Scout Pack 58 den mother and a member of the Garden Club of New Bedford. She was also a member of the Congregational Church of South Dartmouth, where she enjoyed her participation in the Red Circle, the Couples Club, working with the youth fellowship, initiating the Baccalaureate service and serving on the board of directors.

Survivors include a daughter, Lynne Turner-Liro of Plymouth; four sons, Harry E. Williams II of Mount Dora, Fla., Colin F. Williams of New Bedford, David Gately Williams of Fort Wayne, Ind., and Karl A. Williams of Orlando, Fla.; seven grandchildren, Eric, Mark, Cynthia, Kathryn, Elizabeth, Benjamin and Megan; four great-grandchildren, Willem, Linda, Madisyn and Abigail; and two sisters, Elsa Philcrantz of Springfield, Ill., and Lee Robblee of Salisbury.

Her funeral will be at — p.m. Friday in the Congregational Church, Middle Street, Dartmouth. Burial will be in South Dartmouth Cemetery."

(http://www.southcoasttoday.com/article/20030129/NEWS03/301299998).

She married **Lynde Gately Williams**, 28 Mar 1943 in MA, b. 9 Sep 1920 in E. Boston, Suffolk Co., MA, 98 (son of **Harry E. Williams** and **Florence H. Desautelle**), d. 2 Aug 1995 in New Bedford, Bristol Co., MA, 101,146 buried in South Dartmouth Cem., Dartmouth, Bristol Co., MA. 457

	Jessie, 180
 Mary, 177	Joanna, 93
•	Julia Estelle, 202
(b. abt 1860), 129	Kaye Sumiko F. (1924-1997), 158
Abbie J., 59	Louise Martha (1912-1996), 53
Agnes, 131	Lucy, 136
Agnes Elizabeth, 161	Margaret, 64, 110, 114
Alizabeth, 82	Maria W. (abt 1850-bef 880?), 33
Amelia, 73	Marianna (b. abt 1811), 42
Anna, 11, 25, 66, 143	Martha (b. abt 1842), 77
Anne Aurelia, 138	Mary, 37, 49, 57, 66, 154
Annie, 183	Mary A., 93
Annie T., 65	Mary Ann, 190
Audrey Doreen (b. 1926), 185	Mary Elizabeth, 187
Barbara, 141	Mary J., 143
Betsey Ann, 16	Muriel, 136
Caroline, 58	Norma L. (1919-1992), 171
Catherine, 43, 51, 69, 130, 137, 138	Olivia, 54, 77
Catherine (abt 1820-bef 1900), 75	Patience, 82
Catherine (b. abt 1791), 40	Patsy, 95
Catherine D., 107	Priscilla, 36, 39
Charlotte, 88	Rebecca, 22, 56, 58
Daisy, 97	Sarah, 64, 65, 86, 202
Eliza, 94	Sarah (b. abt 1780), 14
Elizabeth, 35, 60	Sarah E., 62
Elizabeth "Lizzie", 106	Sarah H., 67
Ella, 201	Susan, 128
Ellen, 55	Vieno, 177
Ellen (abt 1872-aft 1940), 86	Burns, 73
Estelle Alice (1934-1987), 98	Abbott
Esther, 135	Anna L. (Mahon) (1872-bef 921?), 79
Etta Wanda Augusta, 204	Ackerly
F. Louise (1879-1949), 68	Abraham (1801-aft 1871), 12
Florence Elizabeth, 205	Adams
Gerene, 182	Aurelia Eunice (1844-1885), 91
Helme M. (1914-1976), 104	Dora Ilien (abt 1921-1989), 181
Hilda, 202	Gardner, 91
Ida Irene, 68	William, 181
Isa Jean, 188	Addison
Jane, 39, 42	Frances "Fanny" (1846-1910), 35
Jane Ann, 145	Adjutant
Jean, 126	Gladys, 122
Jeanette K., 95	Afleck
Jeannette "Jennie", 100	Rosanna, 87
Jeannette Jennie , 100	Rosanna, 87

Alden	Myrtle (b. 1924), 210
Minnie M., 152	Arnett
Aldridge	James Robert, 87
, 212	Laura Lizzie Alice (1884-1971), 87
Allen	Arnold
Emma Mae, 196	Maud E., 100
Evelyn May (1873-1956), 150	Arthur
lda, 150	Joseph Hogge, 141
Irving, 189	Treva Dwilla (b. 1912), 141
Jean, 214	Atkey
Joel, 150	James William, 203
Ames	James William (b. 1924), 203
Mary E. (abt 1850-aft 1910), 33	Kenneth Melville (1927-2014), 203
Anderson	Melville Edwin (1896-1935), 203
, 202	Richard "Dick" Edwin (1925-1993), 203
Charles, 207	Atwater
Charles Frederick (1885-1947), 65	Janey, 130
Charles W., 65	Austin
Charlotte Louise (1886-1967), 207	Georgie Blanche, 95
Ernest William (1887-1960), 65	Ayers
Francis Willard "Andy" (1900-2001), 66	Ruth Evelyn (Champaigne) (1910-1988), 122
Frederic William (1852-1937), 65	Bailey
Infant Son (1932-1932), 202	Louise, 73
James A. (1877-1909), 152	Lucy Mary, 214
John G. (abt 1897-abt 1936), 202	Bain
Kenneth (b. abt 1920), 174	Edmund H., 123
Loreta Robblee (1890-1980), 66	Velda Adelaide (abt 1922-2011), 123
Luther Erich (1892-1897), 66	Baker
Minot James (1898-1969), 152	Bessie Maude, 70
Pearl Grace (1894-1979), 66	Helen (d. bef 2000), 156
Roy Thomas (1883-1965), 65	Isaac "Green", 217
William, 152	Lee Vestle (1907-1985), 217
Angerine	Mary, 130
Alice, 133	Robblee Denning (1937-1993), 217
Angers	Ross Christian (b. aft 1940), 217
Albert L. (abt 1877-bef 921?), 73	Susannah (1741-bef 783?), 6
Alfred, 73	Baldwin
Anthony	Charles H. (1912-1983), 143
George Emery, 109	Edward, 142
Harry Hamm (1881-1926), 109	Esther M. (1905-1992), 143
Jean Marcella (1919-2012), 109	George William (1901-1971), 142
Mary C., 62	Hazel May (1910-1931), 143
Armstrong	Infant Son (1899-bef 900?), 142
Samuel C. (1877-1907), 60	Miles Edward (1866-1926), 142
William, 60	Myrtle Vale (1907-1908), 143
Armsworthy	Ruth May (1904-1993), 143

Barnes	Chester Raymond (1911-1967), 115
Elizabeth, 193	Estella, 111
Barney	George Frederick (1904-1976), 168
Harold, 172	James Walter, 168
Barron	Theodore, 115
John (1910-bef 2002), 116	Bemis
Bartlett	Eva, 94
Sadie M., 129	Bennett
Barton	Richard Thomas (b. abt 1839), 35
Vivian Mortimer (1895-1963), 95	Robert, 35
Bassett	Benson
Ethel Jane, 206	Henrietta "Nettie" Victoria (1892-aft 1930), 84
Bath	William J., 84
Tamar, 39	Bent
Bauer	Jennie, 125
Harry "Louis" Martin (1903-1984), 129	Bergey
Martin, 129	Anna, 124
Baxter	Berry
Annie M. (1847-1924), 29	Edna Berniece (Litch) (1921-2000), 111
Margaret, 115	Bertram
Thomas, 29	Frederick William, 208
Beaver	Marion Charlotte (abt 1918-abt 1947), 208
Bushwith "Walter" (1904-1982), 210	Best
George Wellington, 210	Albert, 154
Becker	Mary Muriel (1912-1995), 154
David, 113	Bettegar
Mary Clara (abt 1879-1941), 113	Mary "Madeline", 157
Beckwith	Bezanson
Alice Edith (1864-1930), 63	Corey Seldon, M.D. (1896-1957), 101
Henry, 58	William, 101
Joseph "Harris" (1856-1909), 58	Bird
Joseph Henry, 63	John Sidney, 192
Beers	Roland Albert Johnson (1893-1964), 192
Louise Jane, 210	Bishop
Bell	Henry, 140
Ephraim, 85	Mabel F. (abt 1870-1904), 140
Jean Louise (1904-1978), 92	Blackmore
Madeline Sophia (1894-1980), 74	Daisy, 184
Margaret (abt 1851-1916), 136	Blake
Mary "May" (1902-1996), 91	Addie Cora (Page) (1866-aft 1940), 91
Robert, 91	Blakelee
Robert Bruce (1865-1912), 91	Hannah A., 35
Walter J. (1911-1994), 92	Blaney
William, 136	Annie Deluce (1876-1958), 59
Wilson, 74	Samuel Hall (1864-1938), 57
Belyea	Stephen, 57, 59

Blood	Brooks
George "Leslie" (1896-1969), 49	Amelia, 118
George H., 49	John, 195
Bogart	Ray (b. abt 1911), 195
James Kirtland (1868-1942), 62	Broughton
James Knapp (1838-1913), 62	Albert, 212
John, 62	Harold (1907-2004), 212
Sarah Emeline "Olivia" (1875-1964), 62	Brown
Bohaker	Ada May (1930-2002), 216
Mary, 119	Arden F. W. (1925-1936), 190
Bolding	Eliza Carey, 133
Mary, 11	Emma E., 61
Bonnett	George Wesley, 216
Benjamin B., 17	Lawrence "Laurie" Keith (1903-1985), 190
Serulda (abt 1853-aft 1910), 17	Thomas W., 190
Booth	Brown?
Sarah "Alice" (1874-1945), 134	Jean, 8
William B., 134	Brownell
Boulter	Margaret Hannah, 53
Earle Howatt (1897-1981), 146	Bruck
Freeman Maynard Parker, 146	Joseph N., 103
Boulton	Richard "Dick" Hubert, Ph.D. (1914-1991), 103
Ann, 173	Brumby
Bower	Vida (1893-1965), 50
Florence Mary (1911-1994), 209	William H., 50
George, 209	Bryan
Bowlby	Irene B. (abt 1885-1954), 148
Ada Blanche, 120	James A., 148
Bowman	Brydges
Esta, 113	Clara E., 82
Boyd	Buckles
Jane, 196	George, 118
Mary, 15	Henry James (1916-1997), 118
Boyer	Bugg
Rebecca, 22, 24	Hariett Ellen, 203
Brand	Buker
Mildred (b. 1912), 153	Dora A. (b. 1907), 208
Thomas F., 153	Bulpitt
Brennan	Ella Jane, 144
Katherine A., 152	Burberry
Brewer	Vera, 211
Sarah (abt 1773-1855), 41	Burbridge
Briggs	Annie Alice, 115
Grace, 114	Burchard
Britton	Annie, 129
Margaret Evelyn, 191	Burke

Arthur Thomas (b. 1899), 143	John J., 170
Mary E. (1881-1949), 64	Paul Robert (twin) (1914-1982), 170
Patrick Joseph, 143	Carmichael
William, 64	Flora, 198
Burney	Carnahan
John Burnie or, 66	Mary "Emily", 49
Mary Jane Burnie or (1860-1946), 66	Carr
Burrows	Sophia, 202
John, 87	Carroll
Lena Maud (1884-1969), 87	R. Gene (b. 1923), 180
Busby	Carter
James, 98	Benjamin, 145
Mae Mildred (1902-abt 1972), 98	Elizabeth, 126
Bush	Ruby Alena (1896-1984), 145
John R., 170	Carty
Buswell	Hantford Dellmore (1875-1923), 88
Julia, 144	Wellington, 88
Caldwell	Carvell
Pamela, 71	Hannah Gertrude (1858-1922), 67
Callahan	Shubael Stevens, 67
Elizabeth Cecilia (1888-1986), 197	Champaigne
William C., 197	Herbert, 122
Callbeck	Chandler
Eleanor Eliza, 81	Jane (1794-1866), 11
James, 45	Samuel, 11
Mary "Louise" (1854-1946), 45	Chesley
Calnek	Agnes May, 116
Anna Atlanta (1890-1978), 119	Chestnut
Jacob, 119	Annie, 213
Cameron	Chipman
Jessie Ann (1866-1920), 87	Matilda, 39
Roland W. (1917-1995), 109	Chisholm
William, 87	Heath Morrison (1896-1977), 145
Campbell	James Alexander (1871-1953), 145
Charles Lester (1904-2001), 173	Jessie or Jesse Mildred (1903-1939), 146
Elta (Rector) (1929-2015), 216	Marjorie Frances (1898-1975), 145
George Henry (1890-1959), 144	Penzie Elizabeth (1912-1965), 146
Henry, 129	William, 145
Herbert Henry (1894-1975), 129	Christopher
Robert Henry, 144	Gladys A., 172
Robert Leroy, 173	Chute
Thomas (1863-1937), 129	Annabelle Caroline (1853-1935), 71
Canning	Phebe J., 56
Gordon Joseph (1892-aft 1955), 185	Robert, 71
William, 185	Clark
Canty	Ada Wright (1873-1957), 81

Alexander, 68	Covert
Alexander (b. 1828), 15	David Witherspoon, 62
Charles "Wesley" (1837-1916), 80	Frances "Fannie" Glorene (1858-1906), 62
Elizabeth, 149	Hazel Alice, 124
Eseline (1858-1936), 68	Cox
Frederick C., 194	Agnes, 137
Frederick Cyrus Wells (1874-1947), 81	Charles, 183
Howard Beatty (1865-1942), 81	Lucy May (1897-1972), 183
Jane (b. 1830), 15	Crabbe
Jessie Jane (1871-aft 1911), 81	Annie Carson (1854-1918), 88
John, 15	Thomas, 88
Lester William (b. 1896), 194	Crawford
Mary Elizabeth, 81	Bertha Azelia, 211
Mary Lucy (1863-1866), 81	Edward, 22
Michael, 80	James Wentworth (1854-1905), 22
Nathaniel (abt 1801-1876), 15	Roy Mitchell, 164
William Henry (1868-1871), 81	Creighton
Clarke	Barbara Veronica (1878-1927), 141
Chesley or Chester (1875-1934), 135	Thomas, 141
Frank, 117	Crew
James E., 135	Charles W. (1871/73-1955), 86
John Samuel (1887-1972), 202	Frances "Fanny" May (1885-1980), 88
Colburn	George (1845-1939), 85
Sarah, 212	Louise Denton (twin) (1881-1935), 88
Coles	Mary Jane (1851-1927), 80
Hazel Elizabeth (1900-1940), 141	Sarah Jane (1869-1924), 86
Henry H., 141	Wiley "Denton" (twin) (1881-1977), 87
Sarah Frances (1846-1877), 84	William Heckford (1867-aft 1940), 86
Colvin	Crewe
Minnie E., 139	John Kitson (1874-1946), 87
Comeau	Joseph, 80, 85
Mary, 145	Crocker
Coney	George A., 149
Ellen, 197	Jacob "Reese" (1876-1942), 149
Congdon	Margaret Ann (1834-1887), 90
Benjamin Franklin (1834-1907), 38	Croghan
Samuel, 38	Bertha Verl (1894-1941), 114
Conroy	Ulysses S. "Grant", 114
Julia A., 106	Cropman
Cote	Eunice, 41
Amelia E., 169	Croscup
Cottrell	Emma Edna (1860-1928), 38
Vivian, 179	Ethel Idella (1880-1961), 73
Coulter	Frederick William (1879-1948), 72
Laurie Martin (b. 1905), 133	Hannah Elizabeth (1819-1906), 29
Wallace, 133	Howard Truesdale (1877-1957), 72

Inez M. (1892-1954), 73	Lili, 199
Israel Delap (1882-1943), 73	de Rupert
James (abt 1885-bef 901?), 73	Eudore (1878-aft 1930), 149
John, 29, 55	F. Alphonse, 149
Joseph William Howe (1855-1918), 72	Dean
Martha "Mattie" Hall (b. 1886), 73	Bernard (b. 1910), 125
Sybel Anna (1830-1913), 55	George Sisson, 202
William, 38, 72	Muriel Thatcher (1903-1984), 202
Crossman	DeHay , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Adelaide, 131	Lorena Alice, 171
Cruikshank	Delaney
Marjorie, 82	Annie Jane Frances (1893-1959), 114
Cullen	Clementina (1885-1974), 187
Frank, 195	George Logan (1918-2000), 180
Henry John (1894-aft 1942), 195	Leo, 108
Cummings	Pauline Egan (1925-2017), 108
Aubie A., 171	Rufus (1883-1969), 180
Frances Nell (1920-1990), 171	Vinton, 180, 187
Cunningham	Willis "Willie", 114
Charles J. (abt 1877-1958), 73	Delap
James H., 73	Annie G., 121
Currie	Archie Robblee, Pvt. (1885-1970), 74
Margaret (1846-1920), 25	Blanche (d. aft 1911), 64
Neil, 25	Dolphus, 57
Cushion	Hannah (1780-1877), 14
Sarah Cushing or, 78	Harry Parker (1883-1977), 74
Cushman	James, 14
Ethel Lee, 144	Lawrence (abt 1854-1896), 57
Cutter	Stephen Parker (1848-1896), 73
Hannah or Anna M., 38, 72	Delesdernier
Danielson	Eliza, 140
(b. 1830), 40	DeMille
Darling	Frances E., 68
Eunice R., 91	Demott
Davidson	Lillian Opal, 174
Emma Jane (1884-1940), 127	Dennis
Isaac, 127	Adelia Sadie (1914-2004), 179
Davis	Allen, 179
Annie, 101	Ruth Louise, 108
Marion Grace, 208	deRupert
Davison	Thomas "Lane" (1912-1983), 149
Clinton Lawrence (1928-2005), 190	William Henry (1913-1913), 149
Stanley Leon (b. 1880), 190	Desautelle
Day	Ella, 217
James, 82	Florence H., 218
de Marmon	Dexter

Dorcus or Catherine S., 63	Clark Wallace (1901-1958), 141
Diggins	Cora "Julia" May (1908-1985), 141
Mary, 149	Jennie Catherine (1910-1916), 141
Ditmars	John W. (1876-1920), 141
Emma Jane, 55	Mildred Maud (1913-1925), 142
Dobson	Thomas Irvin (1906-1964), 141
Payson Britton (1922-1997), 191	W. J., 141
Raymond Edward, 191	Duprey
Dockendorff	John Alexander "Cecil" (1916-1993), 215
Jacob, 24	Joseph E., 215
John (1851-1924), 24	Durkee
Dodd	Eulila May, 111
Bushnell (1822-1906), 17	Susan, 179
Jonathan, 17	Durocher
Dodge	Thelma Marie (O'Donnell) (b. abt 1923), 106
Duane Ashley (1915-1993), 176	Dykens
Frederick, 176	Clarence Gates (1906-1972), 211
Dodsworth	Geoge Allen, 211
Ellen Jane (1856-1938), 77	Eagles
George, 77	Henrietta (abt 1859-1891), 77
Doherty	Isaiah, 77
Elizabeth (Bush) (1920-1998), 170	Earnshaw
Donahue	Edward, 65
Eleanor H., 108	Elizabeth G. (1893-1974), 65
Donavan	Easler
Nellie E., 207	Elizabeth, 139
Donnan	Hollis Haines (1881-1953), 139
Robert J., 66	John, 139
William James (1892-1963), 66	Eason
Dorrington 2552 2555// 65	Annie L., 125
Betty, 193	Eaton
Drew	Eunice E. (1815-1896), 34
Daniel, Capt. (1826-1904), 34	Jacob, 34
Driscoll	Nancy, 37
Cornelius, 153	Phoebe, 63
James E. (1876-aft 1932), 153	Rebecca, 28
James Edward (1909-1975), 153	Edgerly
Mildred Howe (1905-1993), 153	Georgia A., 179
Philip Robblee (1911-1911), 153	Edgett
Duff	Ethel "Alberta" (1891-1919), 70
Alexander Robert, 147	George M., 70
Frances Rosamund (1918-1918), 147	Edwards
Louis Richey (1889-1979), 147	George, 209
Robert (b. aft 1921), 147	Helen E. (1914-1996), 209
Duke	Jane (1876-1959), 62
Almedia Mabel (1904-1917), 141	William, 62
, Cara masci (1307 131/) 171	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Egan	Fitzgerald
Marion Marcella, 108	Ellen, 107
Elliasson	FitzRandolph
Mathilda, 53	Albert, 116
Elliott	Albert Lewis (1915-2007), 116
Annie Gertrude (b. 1896), 71	Frances Elizabeth (1918-1999), 117
Thomas Benjamin, 71	Frank Alton (1880-1957), 116
Estabrooks	Lillian Alice (1916-2008), 117
Charles Henry, 35	Marjorie Alberta (1913-2002), 116
Emma Katherine Elizabeth (1847-aft 1901), 35	Flagg
Everett	Howard W., 199
Elizabeth, 71	Paluel Joseph, M. D. (1886-1970), 199
Fahy	Virginia Marie (1912-2011), 199
Delia, 64	Flaherty
Farnan	Evelyn Irene, 97
George, 127	Fletcher
Lloyd Ira (1876-1960), 127	Nellie, 96
Farnsworth	Flett
Cora "Mabel" (1883-1964), 74	Cecelia, 79
Eugene Stanley, 74	Fordham
Levinia, 74	Judith A. (Mansourian) (abt 1942-2012), 108
Stuart M. (abt 1868-1922), 58	Forschner
Fay	Andrew, 11
Arthur E., 139	Forshner
Arthur Smith (1886-1953), 139	Knapp (1789-1879), 11
Ferguson	Foster
Annie Laura (1879-1960), 149	Earnest MacKintosh, 116
Aubrey W., 105	Sidney Shaw (1915-1952), 116
Frances, 128	Foughts
James G. (1909-1988), 105	Ann, 11
John, 149	Fountain
Fewkes	Charles Allen, 132
Benjamin, 50	Edith Rebecca (1903-1947), 132
George Allen (abt 1854-1931), 50	Myrta Rosemund (1906-1991), 132
George Frederic (1881-1884), 50	Fowler
John Benjamin (1884-1957), 50	Eleanor or Elnora, 74
Fickas	Joseph (b. abt 1880), 70
Gertrude, 217	Myra (b. 1925), 126
Fielding	Francis
George, 128	Charles "Howard" (1875-1940), 42
Laurie Owen (1884-1925), 128	George, 42
Fisher	James G., 145
Clara, 132	Margaret "Maggie" Crew (1876-1942), 43
Ruth, 38	Rhoda Eleanor (1883-1957), 145
Sophia (b. 1819), 23	Ruben (1879-1880), 43
Thankful (abt 1825-aft 1871), 26, 76	William Edward (1846-1906), 42

Fraser	Gethicker
Annie Vivian (b. abt 1919), 189	Marion E. (b. abt 1914), 195
Elizabeth "Sissy" (b. 1951), 193	Gilbert
George, 189	Caroline, 17
John, 193	Gilboy
John (b. 1954), 193	Mary T., 153
John William "Jack" (1901-1950), 193	Gildart
Margaret "Marnie" (b. 1949), 193	Garfield Tennyson (1914-1983), 133
Frazier	Lawrence Adam (1900-1972), 133
Minnie, 161	Walter Douglas, 133
Freeman	Gill
Mary, 149	Horace, 207
Frenzman	Gilliat
Mary C., 194	Mary Ann, 61
Frost	Gilliatt
Orlando E., 65	Adaline "Addie", 111
Spencer, 135	Annie M., 40
William (1870-1955), 135	Bessie Loretta "Pete" (abt 1919-2003), 112
Winona "Ethola" (1887-1966), 65	Elfreda Mae (1914-2001), 111
Gage	Frances Robblee (1911-1981), 111
Everett, 144	George, 111
Frank Everett (1871-1940), 144, 146	Grace (b. abt 1921), 113
Pearl May (1899-1984), 144	Ira Eugene (1888-1952), 111
Gallagher	Gilmer
James (1887-1963), 131	Audrey Alice (1921-2012), 113
Peter, 131	Delmar Davis, 113
Garbutt	Glebus
Lorraine, 203	Victoria, 170
Garcia	Gleeckman
Inez Ursula (1918-1992), 172	Harold Michael (1918-1992), 111
Ursula, 172	Godding
Gardner	Clara E., 172
Helen L. (1912-1993), 156	Gome
Ruby, 173	Leona, 104
Garrity	Good
Frances A. (1906-1986), 98	Deborah, 216
John, 98	Goodwin
George	Benjamin, 152
Opal (1920-aft 1949), 214	Edmund, 150
Gerow	Joseph Bradford (1859-1935), 152
Emma Emily Lila (1885-1972), 195, 196	Leonora Gertrude (1858-1943), 150
William, 196	Gosselin
Gervais	Rose Ann (1917-1979), 98
Antoinette (b. abt 1922), 167	Gough
Getchicker	Alexander James (1844-1939), 126
John, 195	Andrew (b. abt 1865), 126

Bessie W. (abt 1879-1899), 127	Hall
Elizabeth (b. abt 1869), 126	Alice "Maude" (1855-1910), 39
Horace Greely (1874-1951), 88	Catherine, 134
Isaac C. (1867-aft 1940), 126	Elizabeth "Bessie" Pritchard (1848-1931), 36
James, 126	H. Eleanor Elizabeth (1927-1976), 165
Mary (b. 1873), 126	Hannah, 57
Minnie Laura (abt 1876-bef 1923), 126	Hannah "Jane" (1839-1915), 36
Thomas, 88	Henry (b. 1795), 37
Walter James (1882-1959), 127	James, 35, 36
Gracey	James Reid (1847-1918), 36
Marilyn Hayes (Barney) (1922-2012), 172	Joseph, 36, 39
Graves	Joseph "Reid" (1812-1877), 36
Gladys M., 174	Laura Judson (1857-1944), 36
Gray	Lucy Ann (1824-1901), 37
Alex, 82	Mary Havilah (1837-1920), 36
Graydon	Morton, 165
Margaret Jane, 198	Moses Shaw (1834-1903), 35
Green	Samuel (abt 1762-1861), 41
John F., 106	Sarah, 29, 55
Maude Mary (1880-1951), 106	Sarah Kathleen (1813-1881), 41
Greene	Susan E. (1838-1844), 36
Joseph (b. 1890), 202	Susie Ella, 175
Greer	Thomas Harris (1836-1901), 35
Isabelle (Murray) (abt 1873-1931), 82	William Henry (1809-1895), 35
Griffin	Hallett
Frank, 107	Grace Reid, 171
Nellie, 98	Halliday
Guillemette	Austin, 75
, 212	Victor Wellington (1897-aft 1935), 75
Guresh	Halsvik
John (1910-1974), 143	Delyn Julia (Larsen) (1910-aft 1956), 97
Michael, 143	Hamm
Gurpel	Elizabeth B., 67
Elizabeth Turpel or, 65	Hanham
Gustavson	Frank Henry, 214
Sofia, 94	Lucy Emily Bertha (1914-1967), 214
Guthrie	Hanson
Bessie Mae (1914-2009), 153	Aileen G. (1945-2011), 163
Hatsel Gutherie or, 153	Harding
Hakamaki	Ida May, 174
Franz, 177	Harkins
Hale	Joseph, 104
Emily Breen (1891-1946), 189	Josephine F. (1883-1965), 104
George, 189	Harnish
Halfyard	Alex, 60
Lillian Gertrude, 105	George Isaac (1869-1929), 60

Harriman	Lavinia, 63
David Roblee (b. 1935), 168	Samuel Burpee, 120
Herbert Alton (1908-1987), 168	Waity, 123
Leslie M., 168	Hines
Linda Mae (b. 1939), 168	John Henry (1863-1952), 153
Harris	Hoare
Almeda, 79	Marguerite, 184
Alpheus, 28	Hodge
David, Rev., 30	Irene Edna, 141
Edward Nathan, D.D.S. (1831-1893), 32	Hoffos
Edward Nathan, Rev. (1806-1880), 30	Olga Ovidia, 154
Eliza "Olivia" (1807-1882), 28	Hogg
Harriet Drake (1836-1924), 34	Augusta Annie (1871-1956), 63
Rebecca, 63	Elisha Dexter, 63
Sarah J., 48	Holland
Sarah Lincoln (abt 1834-1897), 33	Frederick Francis, 81
Susanna, 19	Rolla Brier (1870-1954), 81
Thomas (b. 1829), 32	Holmes
Harthan	Marion Louise, 203
Anna C., 139	Holmstrom
Hartling	Charles, 207
Henry, 136	Laura Josephine (1889-1976), 207
Jean "Jennie" (1893-1985), 136	Honiberg
Harvie	Mark, 193
Ruth Helen (b. 1924), 215	Hopper
Harwood	Etta, 133
Grace L., 115	Horne
Hatch	Ellen, 87
Warren L., 208	Horsnell
Warren Lawrence (1906-1989), 208	Hannah Odessa, 71
Hawkins	Horton
Abigail, 2	Caleb (1776-1840), 11
Hayden	Solomon, 11
Minnie L., 97	Horwood
Hayes	Earl William (1925-1986), 217
Helena Agnes (1882-1975), 113	Hugh Edgar (1899-1981), 216
Healy	Hugh Reuben, 216
Margaret, 195	Hosking
Henderson	Dora Adelaide (1873-aft 1940), 126
Annie, 85	Samson, 126
Arthur William (1921-2002), 164	Hough
Hewitt	Edith, 147
Owen Talbot, 171	Howard
Ruth "Christine" (1920-2001), 171	Theodore (1918-2000), 123
Hicks	Howarth
Edith Maude (1911-2013), 120	Alexander, 202
- // -	, =

Infant (1917-1917), 202	Irving
Samuel Holden (1889-1960), 202	Arthur, 81
Howatt	Sophia, 81
Adam Howitt or, 41	William Henry Pope (1867-1935), 81
Charles (1811-1898), 19	Isenor
Elizabeth, 91	Minnie, 131
James, 19, 45	Jackson
Lloyd Rogerson (1909-1977), 146	Anna, 148
Mary Ann (1812-1856), 41	Mary, 187
Pamela Ann, 146	Nettie "Blanche", 186
William James (1868-1957), 45	Jamieson
Howe	Alma Elizabeth (b. 1939), 164
Joyce, 124	Jerry Edward (1941-bef 2012), 166
Howie	Mavis Ruth, 164
Margaret, 194	Jarvis
Hoy	Guy (1920-2008), 217
Rose, 54	Millard, 217
Hoyt	Jeffers
John Franklin, 175	Mary Dolores (1922-2007), 196
Richard Lorraine (1911-2005), 175	Otis, 196
Hubbard	Jerald
Dorothy Lucy (1903-aft 1962), 198	Elmer, 201
Flora Viola (1905-aft 1962), 198	Evangeline R. (1912-1996), 201
George E., 198	Lewis Everett (1886-aft 1942), 201
Hugh Duncan (1910-1941), 198	Lewis Everett, Jr. (1914-1991), 201
William (1907-1987), 198	Jernigan
William (abt 1880-1923), 198	Jennie, 217
Hudson	Johnson
Margaret Janet, 211	Gaines, 173
Hughes	Jessie Emila (1897-1969), 188
Janice "Jennie" W. (1871-1942), 54	John, 188
Susan, 149	Mary Janette (1922-2016), 173
Thomas, 54	Johnston
Hulme	Jane, 50
Elizabeth (1898-1989), 143	Maria Eudavilla, 125
Hunsley	Jones
Carl, 190	Charles, 58
Huphman	Douglas Fraser (1908-1973), 145
Lawrence, 117	George Burnham (1862-1949), 58
Hupman	Middleton Beer, 145
Lois Pearle Huphman or (1916-bef 2007), 117	Kelly
Ilsley	Jill, 166
George Kenneth (b. 1886), 71	Katherine "Kate" F. (1873-1956), 64
Stephen, 71	William, 64
Inglis	Kempton
Eleanor, 215	Charles M., 152

Ruth Mae (1905-1978), 152	Shepard, 213
Kennedy	Larsen
Elizabeth, 38	Victor Carl, 97
Kerrigan	Lathrop
John Patrick, 107	Mae Belle, 212
Keyes	Latimer
Clarence, 131	William T., 89
Maggie Ethel (1894-1950), 131	Lauten
Kidd	Albert Francis, 61
James A., 121	Lawrence
Margaret Law (1880-1958), 121 Kimball	Margaret "Reita" Anna (McDonald) (1884-1961) 70
Letitia, 47	Layton
King	James Edwin, 130
Florence, 209	Janie Helena (1894-1951), 130
Robert Earl (1928-2011), 163	Leaman
Kinnear	Alan "Murray" (1917-2001), 112
Calvin, 79	Gordon, 112
Stella Viola (1878-1958), 79	Leard
Kinney	Ella Lee (1867-1926), 82
Betsy, 17	Ellen (1864-1896), 82
Knight	Frances Ann (Bell) (1847-1930), 85
Mabel, 210	Heber Walter (1880-1882), 82
Knisley	James, 82
John MacKenzie, 212	Lyman Beecher (abt 1872-1873), 82
Kenneth Ray (1919-1988), 212	, Melinda Jane (1861-1863), 82
Knowlton	Reuben Sprague (1865-1937), 82
Catherine Olive Rebecca (1890-1945), 71	Robert "Judson" (b. 1874), 82
Enos, 71	Robert (1835-1910), 82
Kreager	LeBarron
Bertha, 167	Harry H. (1891-1908), 151
Krug	Sylvester, 151
Ida Augusta (abt 1878-aft 1956), 110	Lee
Peter, 110	Bessie, 73
LaBonty	Lehlmann
Cora E. (abt 1888-bef 1914), 94	Bertha, 129
William, 94	Lewis
Lake	Emma, 62
Emily, 192	Margaret Frances, 173
Lang	Mary A., 174
Emma Frances, 101	Matthew I., 16
Langdale	Orin F. (1832-1915), 16
Robinson H., 62	Lightfoot
Sidney Milborn (1873-1941), 62	Martha "Patty", 69
Langille	Lilja
Gordon (1907-1996), 213	Verner A., 162

Verner A. "Beb", Jr. (921 -1995), 162	Lord
Liller	Elizabeth "Betsy", 15
Margaret, 168	Lovell
Litch	Hannah, 36
Edwin Burton, 111	Lowe
Manassa, 65	Arthur, 186
Susannah (1855-1934), 65	Nettie Amelia (1913-1987), 186
Littlewood	Lowther
Alice Irene (1866-1948), 60	Mary "Jane", 45
Alma E. (1854-1936), 56	Lutz
Andrew, 56	Edward "Nelson" (b. 1851), 37
Annie Olivia (1857-1877), 59	William, 37
Bertha (1862-1939), 57	Lynch
Charles Owen (1870-1949), 60	Gerard E., 108
Daniel, 56, 59	Patricia Josephine (b. 1931), 108
Edwin (1856-1860), 57	Macdonald
Edwin DeLong (1872-1952), 60	Elinor (Gill) (1903-1997), 207
Eliza Delap (1861-1939), 57	MacDonald
Ella May (1866-1945), 57	Elizabeth Elliot (abt 1861-1924), 137
George Prescott (1864-1942), 59	Janie, 213
Hattie Newell (1860-1875), 59	Jean, 203
John (abt 1824-1871), 56	John Ashmore, 137
John P. (1851-1913), 56	Lena, 189
John Wilbur (1874-1951), 60	MacDougal
Katherine "Lavinia" (1858-1943), 57	Charles Bartlett (1893-1972), 129
Lauretta (1868-1942), 58	MacEachern
Lucilla "Lil" Mabel (1873-aft 1936), 60	Annie, 190
Silas Gillis (1821-1910), 59	MacEwan
Livesay	William, 211
Mary Sue (Martin) (1939-2002), 179	Macey
Loanes	Ann, 129
James Southwick (1863-aft 1920), 86	МасКау
William, 86	Hannah, 135
Lockman	Jane "Jennie", 87
Violet J., 179	John, 187
Longmire	Margaret, 201
Etta Jean (1891-1963), 74	Oliver "Ollie" (1886/87-1975), 187
John, 74	MacKeen
Loretta "Retta", 75	Mary H., 168
Lucy (1896-1933), 75	MacKenzie
Samuel Fowler (1866-1953), 74	Addie May (1876-1945), 72
Loose	Mackey
Herman Adolph, 167	(b. 1915), 173
Herman Adolph, M.D. (1880-1946), 167	MacKinnon
Milton Roblee (1911-1911), 167	Annie, 49
Robert Irving (1918-2000), 167	Fred, 181

MacLeod	Sarah, 183
Bertha Ruth McLeod or (1895-1984), 93	Mattatall
Donald, 93	Elizabeth, 136
Earl Raymond (1919-2017), 183	George D., 212
Harold Edmund (1916-1976), 183	Laureta Jane (1915-2006), 212
Norman Dan (1880-1920), 183	Margaret Mary, 212
Roland (1918-bef 2008), 183	Matthews
MacNeil	Nettie, 50
James Allen, 119	Matthias
Mildred Allen (1902-1982), 119	Annie (abt 1912-bef 1921), 54
MacNeill	Ephraim or Ephriam Elisha (1871-1936), 53
Anne Elizabeth, 216	Gordon Ephraim (1910-1997), 54
Ethel Adelaide (abt 1882-aft 1948), 84	Jessie Florence (1901-1943), 53
Robert, 84	Pearl Margaret (1898-1958), 53
Macomber	Perry Lyons (1899-1973), 53
Ernestine Alberta (Lauten) (1878-1958), 61	Roy Robblee (1905-1979), 54
Macsweeny	William Franklin "Frank" (1907-1911), 54
Euphemia, 88	Mattice
Magee	William Ira, 53
Audrey Louise (1912-1972), 115	McAuley
Harry, 115	Alexander, 51
Mahar	Margaret C. (1863-1940), 51
James J., 73	McCaffity
Mabel L. (1888-1972), 73	Mary Rosetta, 97
Mahon	McCain
Loran E., 79	David "Brooks" (abt 1908-aft 1940), 96
Main	Levi Emerson, 96
Sophronia, 150	McCarthy
Manley	James John, 149
Marian Louise (b. 1910), 97	Susanne (1914-1990), 149
Manser	McCaul
Mary J., 194	Benjamin B., 59
Mansourian	Nettie (abt 1864-1905), 59
Walter "Shorty", 108	MccDonald
Marchbank	Eleanor Jean (1926-1954), 215
Barbara Ellen (1866-1942), 50	McClendon
Isabelle, 84	Eliza Jane, 157
John, 50	McColley
Marshall	Edmond, 97
Amanda Alida (1863-1938), 39	Harry (1899-1967), 97
Edward, 39	McConnell
Martin	Maud, 129
Burrell "Pepper" Lawrence (1924-1992), 179	McCormick
Lemuel E., 179	Jane, 36
Matheson	McDonald
John J. (1920-1988), 189	Alexander (b. abt 1864), 137

Edward M., 54	Donald, 194
Florence J. (b. 1891), 137	Margaret "Maggie" Ann (1857-1901), 128
Harvard, 215	Minnie Howie (1908-1972), 194
Hugh Ronald, 70	Susan, 151
Joseph Boyd (b. 1894), 54	McLeod
Mary, 76	Norman, 183
Purley or Shirley, 137	McLure
McDougal	Margaret, 147
Charles J., 129	McMillan
Mcdowell	Isabella J., 121
William Marcus, 95	McMurray
McDowell	Euphemia "Claire", 145
John Robblee (1922-2001), 95	McMurtry
Manley Morris "Mac", Jr. (1918-2006), 95	James A., 124
Manley Morris (1894-1954), 95	Orlin Granger (1905-1992), 124
Willie "Marcus" (1919-1960), 95	McNeil
McElmore	Martha M., 181
Abigail, 127	McPherson
McGeouch	Elizabeth, 170
Martha A., 106	McRae
McIlveen	George Bingay (1863-1941), 64
Albert Joseph (1876-1886), 64	Mary Grace (1891-1971), 64
Ethelbert "Bert" Henry (1883-1956), 64	McRuer
John Robblee (1873-1928), 64	Elizabeth "Bessie", 165
John Watt (1835-aft 1892), 64	McTaggert
Joseph, 64	Archibald, 196
Willam Judson (1874-1877), 64	Maud Mae (b. abt 1878), 196
McIssac	McVoy
Florence Bellel, 215	Mary Ann (1880-1964), 206
McIvor	McWhinnie
Christina (1883-1977), 99	Florence (1882-1908), 63
McKaracher	John, 63
Jean, 214	Mead
McKay	Goldeen Ida (1907-1993), 172
Eugene "Gene" Thomas (1927-2012), 157	Robert B., 172
Mary S., 48	Medina
Richard, 157	Joseph, 172
McKenzie	Melanson
Alexander, 74	Harriet, 215
John "Sidler" (1848-1914), 72, 74	Samuel Vernon (1870-1930), 57
McKinnon	Simon, 57
Annie (1870-1955), 151	Middleton
Archibald, 151	Edith M., 123
McLellan	Frederick Foster (b. abt 1908), 126
Christina, 70	John, 126
Daniel 128	Miethke
120111111111111111111111111111111111111	IVIII IIINI

Edith Victoria Alice (abt 1902-1949), 96	Morgan
Ferdinand Robert, 96	Arthur C., 96
Miller	Louis (d. bef 2002), 126
Frances "Frank" David (1895-1961), 139	Myrtle May (1908-2002), 96
Helen or Ellen, 19	Morris
Jacob, 40	Edson Levi (1905-1933), 114
Katherine Jane, 53	Frank, 114
Leander Rupert (1853-1940), 40	Helen, 95
Opal D. (1925-1970), 174	Peter J., 133
Rudolph Garmant, 174	Sarah "Sadie" (1879-1941), 133
Sophia, 61	Morrison
William L., 139	Avard Filley (1912-1996), 124
Mills	Carroll Brown (1910-bef 2011), 123
Alfred, 74	Evelyn Roblee (b. 1908), 123
Francis "Frank" Stewart (1890-1946), 74	George I. (1876-1931), 123
George William (1843-1914), 36	James, 82, 123
Hubert Coleman, 92	James (b. abt 1919), 124
Jessie Irene (1893-1967), 92	James William (bef 1864-1948), 82
John, 36	Lloyd (1922-1984), 124
Robert, 36	Ruth Louise (1916-2001), 124
Robert (1822-1910), 36	Wendy, 166
Milner	Morse
Sarah "Sadie" Elizabeth (1861-aft 1940), 69	Cecilia, 40
William, 69	Elizabeth, 59
Mince	Mountford
Maureen Elizabeth, 196	Frederick, 134
Miner	George (1892-1958), 134
Sarah, 196	Mowry
Moore	Edward Livingston (1854-1894), 48
Amelia Ann "Annie", 180	Enos, 48
Anderson Weatherford, 82	Grace "Adelaide" (1894-1895), 49
Annie, 187	M'Pherson
Charles Theodore (1917-1967), 196	Janet "Jennie", 45
George Victor, 194	Mullett
George Victor (1914-1993), 195	Alice Dora (1921-1993), 172
George Victor, Jr. (abt 1870-1940), 194, 197	Rufus Choate, 172
Grace Victoria Reath (1899-aft 1930), 194	Murdock
Lillian Elizabeth (1903-1994), 195	Charlotte Ray, 133
Margaret " Maggie" May (1868-1953), 82	Murphy
Mary or Mae Evangeline Rinus (b. 1901), 194	Mathilda "Tillie" R. (1880-1965), 113
Phoebe, 128, 130, 190	Michael, 113
Renata, 212	Sarah, 74
Susan Emma, 132	Murray
Sylvia Phebe Ida (1907-1999), 195, 197	Ann (b. 1840), 17
Mooring	David, 15
Mary Ann Miles (1818-aft 1891), 76	Florence H., 171

Francis, 82	Martha (d. 1856), 33
George P. (1791-1855), 15	Martin, 129
Harriet Ellenor (Weatherbee) (1859-1949), 127	Ruth M. (1897-1976), 129
Jane C. (1835-1915), 16	William, 33
Janet, 112	Nickerson
Margaret (1837-1881), 17	Dora C. (abt 1854-1890), 72
Martha Estelle (Gray) (b. abt 1879), 82	Noddin
Mary A. (1833-1915), 15	Duncan Albert, 111
Susan (b. 1844), 17	Stanley Willard (1899-1962), 111
Theophilus (1842-1917), 17	Nord
Murrish	Anna Greta, 162
Dora (twin) (1916-1986), 173	Norrman
John Henry, 173	Mildred Edith (1922-1964), 107
Muttart	Nils Alfred, 107
Mary, 80	Nuttall
Myhre	Mamie, 132
Orla Annelita "Mina" (b. 1895), 52	Oakley
Neese	Beulah (b. 1913), 92
Jacqueline "Jackie" O. (1940-1968), 160	Oatley
Nelder	Harry, 201
Ann T. (1825-1915), 22	O'Brien
Harriet (abt 1818-1859), 19	Ellen, 104
Joseph, 19	George Edgar (b. abt 1875), 190
Nicholas, 22, 24	William, 190
Susan J. (1829-abt 1864), 24	O'Donnell
Nelson	Patrick F., 106
Bertha Margaret (1891-1986), 94	O'Hare
Gladys Mary (1925-1975), 177	Helvi (Hakamaki) (Ojala) (1933-2014), 177
Judith Elisabeth, 107	Oliver
Nels A., 94	John MacNeil, 76
Nora Ethel (1888-1985), 94	Mary (b. abt 1845), 76
Ole, 94	O'Neill
Newman	Catherine, 104
George, 193	Orde
Julia Sophia (1874-1940), 193	Mary Elizabeth, 60
Timothy N. (b. abt 1835), 42	Osborne
Nicholl	Stella Maude, 52
Margaret Elizabeth, 71	Osterland
Nicholle	Laura Victorine, 207
Arthur, 125	O'Toole
John "Raymond" (abt 1903-bef 2006), 125	Annie, 64
Nichols	Oulton
August Adolph (1865-1940), 129	John Pickard (b. 1896), 190
Grace Lillian (1899-1982), 129	Oxley
John, 211	Annie Gertrude (1905-1988), 99
Lionel (d. 2011). 211	William Morrison (1859-1952), 99

Page	Willard Logan Somerville (1880-1882), 13
Charles E., 91	Patten
Palmer	Annie Rachell (1861-1935), 55
Esther Ann, 127	James, 55
Florence Louise (1908-1997), 97	Patterson
Jane, 192	Thomas Hobart "Pat" (1913-1972), 157
Marguerite Elizabeth (b. abt 1905), 132	Thomas Wesley, 157
Nancye (abt 1793-aft 1871), 40	Pauley
Perley W., 97	Fred E., 174
Thomas, 132	Helen Marie (1932-1988), 174
Parker	Peabody
Adelia May (1875-1946), 40	Susan Ellen, 60
Albert Eugene (1883-1964), 64	Pearson
Edward Harris (1875-1945), 63	John, 104
Frederick Robblee (1873-1950), 63	Margaret May (1882-1912), 104
Hattie Olivia (1872-1898), 63	Peers
Henry, 40	Alexander, 11
Isaiah Shaw, 73	Alexander (1795-1820), 11
John "Robert" Bath (1838-1906), 63	Daniel (1800-1870), 11
John Bath, 63	Elizabeth, 12, 77
Phebe, 73	Hannah (abt 1798-1871), 11
Parkinson	John (b. 1769), 11
William Arthur (1948-2012), 167	Olivia Roblee (1812-1874), 12
Parks	William (1797-1822), 11
Edward, 53	Zillah (1804-1880), 12
Richard Edward (1897-1988), 53	Pelrine
Partington	Dorothy Amelia (1913-2008), 169
Edmund Newton (1891-1956), 66	Joseph, 169
Patriquin	Pendelton
Alexander, 134	Frank R. (b. 1889), 73
Anny or Amy Blanche (1877-1879), 135	Pendleton
Edward Lynch (1846-1924), 134	John N., 73
Edward Trueman (1887-1904), 135	Penman
Elizabeth "Bessie" Gertrude (1885-aft 1934), 135	David (b. ABT 1755), 8
Ellen, 134	Elizabeth, 15
Frederick Chisholm (b. 1889), 135	Jane (1783-1864), 8
Henry Stanford (abt 1876-1879), 135	Percival
James "Irvin", 187	Frances (1833-1915), 19
John (d. bef 2010), 182	Perrot
John Voorhes (1882-1917), 135	Charles (b. abt 1915), 198
Laura, 204	Lemuel, 198
Margaret "Myrtle" (1893-1984), 187	William Claude (b. abt 1893), 198
Mark, 136	Perry
Mary Ellen (1874-1957), 135	Ann Nancy, 56, 59
Phoebe "Ann" Isabella (1846-1937), 136	Lena N., 153
Wentford or Weniford Vernon (1891-1926), 135	Peter
(//	

Fay "Vivian" (1902-1960), 100	Edgar Howard, 125
Fred D., 100	Edgar Stephen (1909-abt 2003), 125
Peters	Helen Eudervilla (1914-2006), 125
Cutler Sinclair, 152	Ida (1870-bef 901?), 54
Petersen	Leander (1922-1996), 126
Lauritz, 206	Margaret (1912-bef 2002), 125
Peterson	Marion Annabel (1916-1990), 125
Alma Edna (1911-1988), 206	Rena Dorothy (1918-2002), 125
Pettigrew	Victor Joseph (b. 1883), 125
Viola Mae, 216	Potter
Pfyffer	Charles Bernard (abt 1839-1879), 61
Mabel A., 170	James Ray (1872-1922), 61
Philcrantz	Laura Bella, 123
Alfred "Bud" Henry (1918-2008), 217	William Franklin, 61
Frederick, 217	Potvin
Phinney	Fleurette T., 217
Muriel (b. 1931), 185	Powelson
Pickup	Georgia R. (1910-1996), 105
Mary, 58	Judson H., 105
Mary "Blanche" (1849-1925), 38	Pratt
Samuel, 38	Doris (d. bef 2008), 185
Pictore	Frederick (1881-1961), 206
Mary Ann, 96	Henry "Martin" (1887-1931), 184
Pierce	Howard Scott (abt 1932-2008), 185
Etta M. Berry (1872-1915), 91	Irvin (d. bef 2008), 185
Thomas, 91	John Henry, 184
Pineo	Leland Martin (1924-2007), 184
Rebecca (1797-1854), 11	Lionel G. (1928-1979), 185
Platt	Mabel Emily (1922-2013), 206
Martha, 87	Sarah Ann, 184
Pokotylo	Winifred Gertrude "Winnie" (abt 1921-2008)
Jacob, 177	183
Stella "Sharon" (1934-2017), 177	Price
Pollock	Sarah Elizabeth (cal)-1922), 78
Frank Edward (1928-1993), 174	William, 78
Hiram, 174	Pringle
Pomkins	Anne Margaret (b. abt 1945), 160
Mary, 62	Pritchard
Poole	Laura Marcia, 54
Laleah H., 109	Pruden
Popple	Helen (b. 1917), 93
Harriet, 24	Pyne
Porter	Dolly, 91
Arthur (1925-2006), 126	Quinn
Asa, 129	Mary, 38
Earl Richard (1892-aft 1942), 129	Quizon

Rosita (b. abt 1890), 94	John Roland (1884-1964), 138
Raabe	Joseph William (1860-1929), 138
Maxine M. (1923-2011), 95	Mabel Sarah (1890-1919), 138
William Henry, 95	Maud Ethel May (1888-bef 1938), 138
Raines	Oliver Joseph (twin) (1897-1897), 140
Charles, 217	Ruth (1900-1903), 140
Mary Virginia (1918-2005), 217	Sarah "Sadie" Pearl (twin) (1897-1898), 140
Sybil Geralyn (1923-2000), 217	Reed
Ramsay	Matilda, 70
Orpha Nathelia (1919-2007), 204	Reese
Watson William, 204	Leah, 149
Ramsdell	Reid
Fannie Ellen, 153	Abigail Jane (1830-1912), 26, 75
Rand	Nancy, 127
Evelyn Worcester (1923-2006), 107	Rhindress
Willard W., 107	Isaac (1785-1857), 10
Randall	John (b. abt 1765), 10
Ada Merilla (1862-1951), 58	John (b. abt 1788), 11
Alfred A., 207	Susan B. (1793-1875), 11
Augusta "Gussie" Drew (1876-1877), 59	Rhodenizer
Bessie Chipman (1860-1949), 58	George Albert (1897-1986), 112
Erwin Ellsworth (1872-1971), 58	William, 112
George (cal-1919), 58	Rhodes
James, 58	James Herbert (1850-1932), 56
Joseph A. (1888-aft 1940), 207	Reuben "Perkins", 56
Kenneth (b. abt 1927), 207	Sarah R., 151
Mary Olivia (1865-bef 1919), 58	Rice
Ray	Alfred, 57
Frances Mae (1907-1910), 110	Annie Rebecca (1872-1955), 59
Gilbert Lawrence (1917-2004), 110	Charles Spurgeon (1866-1948), 57
Gilbert Thomas (1869-1940), 109, 110	Henry, 59
Rachel, 38	James E. (1853-1935), 57
William Rodger, 109, 110	Joseph, 61
Ready	Martha, 57
Jake C., 174	Norman Clarke (1842-1911), 61
Reath	Raymond, 116
Martha, 194	Richards
Rector	Sarah Ann, 145
Gordon, 132	Rideout
Margaret Merle (twin) (1912-2004), 132	Benjamin, 69
William Henry, 216	Carey Judson Coleman (1885-1943), 70
Redmond	Eunice or Una Robblee (1884-1975), 69
George William (1886-1920), 138	Oliver "Bradford" (1887-1971), 70
Hazel Mae (1893-1984), 139	William Cookson, Rev. (abt 1818-1893), 69
Helen Ethel (1895-1981), 139	Ridgeway
John, 138	Addie E. (abt 1857-1890), 100
JOHN, 100	/ Madic L. (MDC 105/ 1050), 100

George, 100	Arthur Garfield (1913-1989), 114, 173
Riesberry	Arthur Russell (1891-1893), 50
Anna Lois, 155	Atlanta Grace (1857-1936), 29, 65
Rifford	Atlanta May (1887-1983), 66, 111
George Adam, 171	Avard Milton (1875-1954), 72, 122
Jeanette Isabel (1918-1990), 171	Avard Milton, Jr. (1920-2012), 123, 179
Ring	Barbara Ann (1950-2011), 166
John, 60	Berdinia "Birdie" Cecilia (1914-1980), 114, 173
Ruth, 89	Bernice M. (1916-2011), 197
Ruth "Rose" (1890-1966), 60	Bertha Francis (1921-2003), 208, 218
Rivas	Bessie Grace (1879-1913), 65, 109
Joaquin (1912-1985), 155	Blanch "Marie" (1886-aft 1946), 137, 201
Robb	Burton Lewis (1873-1873), 56
Isabella, 207	Caleb Horton (1846-1876), 26
Robbins	Carl Albert (1890-1967), 150, 207
Lena May, 119	Carl Calnek (1923-1949), 119
Robblee	Carroll Otho (1927-1982), 114, 174
Ada L. (1857-1885), 24, 50	Carson Lee (1948-2017), 164
Ada Lorena (1894-1983), 52, 95	Catherine "Mariah" Monroe (1847-1923), 76,
Adelaide "Addie" A. (1863-1905), 22	134
Adelaide Jane (1896-1957), 49	Catherine (b. abt 1800), 15
Adrian Thorn (1871/72-1936), 90	Catherine (b. abt 1831), 40
Agnes V. (b. abt 1881), 93	Catherine Violette (1833-1859), 41, 89
Alan "Kent" (b. 1935), 119	Cecil Church (1891-1894), 140
Albert "James" (1891-1930), 52	Charles (abt 1873-abt 1924), 84
Albert Ernst (1864-1911), 90	Charles (b. abt 1825), 15
Albert Nathan (1879-1975), 85, 147	Charles A. (1842-bef 855?), 42
Albert Stuart (1902-1986), 151	Charles Christopher (1872-1948), 136, 193
Alden Irving, Lt. Col. (1915-1975), 207	Charles E. (1924-1924), 201
Alexander "Alex" Robinson (1919-2004), 147,	Charles Eugene (1895-1981), 137, 201
205	Charles Herbert (1913-1913), 106
Alexander "Deinstadt" (1870-1935), 84	Charles Potter (1885-1950), 62, 105
Alexander Lang (1843-1922), 41, 82	Charles W. Ives (b. abt 1847), 76
Alfred Joseph (1905-1982), 54, 98	Charles Witchell (1887-1949), 68, 114
Alice Young (1896-1944), 68, 120	Charlotte (b. abt 1826), 40
Amelia Christine (b. 1914), 94, 155	Charlotte Crabbe (1879-1882), 88
Amy or Anna "Eliza" "Lizzie" (1868-1900), 90, 150	Christena "Pamela" "Mallie" (1929-2017), 164
Ann "Gertrude" (1868-1950), 55	Clara Gertrude (1891-1967), 63, 106
Ann E. (1810-1891), 14, 35	Clara May (1880-1905), 47
Anna "Annie" Gertrude (1915-2006), 114, 173	Claudia Mae (1924-1997), 114, 174
Annie "Isabelle" (1939-1992), 165	Daniel Kirkland (1846-1853), 28
Annie Claire (abt 1884-1943), 89	David "Howard" (1868-1930), 84, 144
Annie Jean (1875-1948), 84, 145	David (abt 1820-aft 845?), 8, 23
Annie Rebecca (1854-1877), 24	David Penman (bef 1848-1876), 22
Annie Willis (1877-1968), 62, 100	Dean (1929-2005), 93
Arthur Garfield (1882-1944) 68 113	Donald "Don" McMillan Kidd (1916-2011), 121

Donald Ercell (1908-1983), 104 George (1890-1958), 52, 94 Donald Henry (1924-2012), 157 George Harrison (b. 1886), 85 Donald Minto (1920-1931), 93 George L. (1865-1887), 22 Dora "Fern" (1895-1997), 144, 203 George Wesley (1912-1974), 92, 153 Dorothy "May" (1915-1945), 96 George William (1867-1946), 78, 140 Dorothy Victoria Sophia (1897-1929), 193, 216 Gerald Norman (1922-1949), 161 Druzilla "Ella" (1874-1957), 136, 194, 197 Gerald Wallace (1925-2011), 119, 177 Edmund (b. abt 1811), 15, 42 Gilbert (d. oung), 110 Edward Crawford (1864-1943), 26 Gordon Eugene (1924-2005), 119, 178 Edward Seaman (1904-1960), 151, 208 Grace Marie (1897-1984), 141, 202 Gwendolyn "Gwen" Carmel (1906-1952), 114 Edwin Blake (1917-1950), 114 Hannah (1773-1820), 6, 11 Eleanor Mae (1882-1970), 65, 110 Eliza Ann (b. 1831), 41 Hannah Belle (1873-1960), 79, 141 Eliza C. (1847-1881), 19, 42 Hannah Eliza (1819-1899), 14, 37 Elizabeth "Lizzie" (1894-1901), 72 Hannah Mariah (1851/56-1939), 35, 69 Ella "Maude" (1875-1956), 45, 91 Hannah Olivia (1836-1890), 28, 59 Elsa Alberta (1919-2005), 208, 217 Harold C. (abt 1880-aft 1918), 136 Elsie Emily (1908-1971), 150, 208 Harold Francis (1910-1951), 54, 98 Elton Judson (1916-1992), 106, 170 Harold John George (b. 1906), 193 Emma (b. abt 1828), 42 Harriet "Hattie" (1862-1952), 37, 73 Emma Hollet (1848-1896), 28, 63 Harrison "Harry" George (1912-1994), 145 Estella E. (1863-1863), 91 Harry (1910-1910), 92 Eunice Eaton (1860-1905), 35, 70 Harry Herbert (1879-1917), 62, 103 Fannie Mae (1877-1948), 80, 84, 144, 146 Harry Russell (1874-1948), 22, 48, 49, 93 Fanny Crabbe (1892-1956), 89, 148 Hattie "Jane" (1876-1956), 45 Fanny Strong (1870-1872), 84 Hattie May (1882-1961), 72, 123 Frances "Fanny" Manning (1865-1941), 37, 74 Helen J. (1921-2013), 106, 170 Frances Elizabeth (1887-1920), 68, 116 Helen Jean (1893-1921), 63 Frances Elizabeth (1925-2017), 119, 178 Henry "Harry" Nelson (1879-aft 1942), 137 Frances Sara (1944-2013), 165 Henry (1867-1912), 26, 54 Frances Woodworth "Frankie" (1909-1988), 145 Henry (abt 1824-aft 1870), 8 Frank Andrew (1880-1959), 65, 110 Henry Crabbe (1888-1919), 89 Frank Glenn (1897-1943), 52, 95 Herbert Kenneth (1899-1966), 52, 96 Frank Thomas (1859-1901), 29, 66 Hilda (1908-1920), 113 Franklin "Alonzo" (1834-1896), 41, 90 Hugh Duncan (1855-1942), 76, 136 Franklin "Frank" (1883-1965), 47, 92 Ida (1876-1876), 136 Franklin Albert (1894-1986), 150, 207 Ida May (1910-1913), 110 Franklin Archibald (1909-1993), 152, 209 Ide Lewis (1885-1963), 136, 197 Freda Elizabeth (1893-1926), 136, 198 Isaac (abt 1796-bef 1861), 15, 40 Frederick "Fred" Duncan (1886-1939), 137 Isaac T. (1821-abt 1917), 40, 76 Frederick "Fred" Henry (1886-1941), 52 Isadora A. (b. abt 1853), 42 Frederick Daniel (1911-2008), 113, 171 Isaiah or Isiah "Wallace" (1889-1974), 68, 118 Frederick William (1873-1923), 67, 113 Jacob Valentine (1849-1935), 35, 68 Freeman Mills (1888-1906), 137 James "Gordon" (1915-1993), 110, 171 George (1840-1859), 41 James "Leonard" "J.R." (1929-1996), 119 George (1888-1933), 47, 93 James (1801-1876), 14

James (1849-1860), 37 Joseph V. (1889-1889), 150 Juanita Frances (1914-1981), 115, 174 James (abt 1824-1877), 10, 23 James (abt 1826-1871), 15 Julia Drew (1858-1924), 37, 72 James (b. 1823), 40 Kathryn "Katie" May (1883-1975), 69 Katie (b. 1833), 40 James Alexander (1899-1936), 54, 98 James Alexander (1910-2001), 145, 203 Kenneth Arthur (1915-1998), 92, 154 James Fisher (abt 1855-aft 1871), 26 Kenneth Morton (1920-2002), 106, 171 James L. Reid (1852-1896), 24, 50 Kenneth William (1923-2016), 92, 154 James R. (b. abt 1849), 42 Kertland Maynard (1914-1991), 106, 170 James William (1921-2000), 160 Laura J. (abt 1864-nths), 55 Jane "Jennie" Katherine (1869-1944), 78 Leroy Francis (1915-1983), 106, 169 Jane (1890-1890), 50 Leslie Winthrop (1922-1996), 106, 171 Jane Penman (1838-1906), 41, 80 Letitia (1878-1878), 137 Janet Muriel (b. 1939), 120 Lloyd James (1946-2017), 166 Jean (b. abt 1826), 40 Lois Evelyn (1929-2003), 94, 157 Jean Mary "Jennie" (1860-1929), 22, 48 Loring James (1915-1944), 121 Jeanie Johnston (1919-2012), 121, 179 Loring Joseph (1880-1966), 69, 121 Jessie Florence (1876-1882), 25 Lucilla (1838-1895), 28, 60 Johanna "Lorraine" (1923-1929), 93 Lucilla or Zilla (1830-1854), 40, 76 Lucy Bell (1881-1965), 137, 198 John "David" (1940-2014), 158 John "Irvine" (abt 1869-aft 1896), 78 Lydia (b. 1771), 6, 10 John "Jack" Thomas (1915-2009), 113, 172 Lydia E. (abt 1850-1893), 22, 47 John "Wesley" (1891-1930), 47 Mabel Alice (1877-aft 1963), 79, 142 John (1739/40-1810), 2 Margaret "Helen" (1903-1962), 52, 97 John (1799-1885), 14, 27 Margaret "Maggie" F. (1870-1903), 80, 143 John (1818-aft 1901), 40, 75 Margaret Frances Rich (1916-2010), 147, 204 John (abt 1807-1855?), 15, 41 Margaret Mae (1918-2009), 94, 156 John (abt 1813-1874), 8, 17 Margaret Vera (1888-1979), 150, 206 John C. (1899-1899), 150 Martha "Jane" Penman (b. 1870), 26, 76 John Harris (1843-1917), 28, 62 Martha (1804-1843), 8, 15 John Henry (1862-1926), 24, 50 Martha (1846-1922), 41, 85 John Henry W. (1906-1977), 52, 97 Mary (1839-1890), 41, 81 John Higgins (1851-1931), 76, 136 Mary Ann (1805-1836), 14, 29 John Kendrick (1918-1996), 106, 171 Mary E. (1844-1865), 29 John Kirtland (1887-1971), 62, 106 Mary Eliza (1834-1908), 28, 58 John Leon (1866-1925), 90, 150 Mary Elizabeth (b. 1851), 35 John Leon (b. 1926), 208 Mary Fisher (1884-1974), 68, 115 John Stuart "Stu" (1921-2015), 147, 206 Mary Isabella (1895-1966), 52, 95 John Wesley (1850-1891), 19, 43 Mary Jane (1844-1901), 75, 126 John William (1885-1916), 50, 93 Maxwell Leon, Capt. (1912-1994), 152 Jonathan (abt 1834-1898), 41, 77 May Elizabeth (1865-1952), 78, 137 Joseph (1815-1898), 14, 37 Michael Peter (b. 1942), 120 Joseph (abt 1768-1828), 6 Mildred E. (1891-1891), 150 Joseph (abt 1816-1869), 8, 20 Minnie Amelia (1857-1877), 90 Joseph Evsheim Keir (1887-1908), 50 Minot Perry (1870-1937), 90, 151 Joseph M. (1852-1880), 22, 48 Moses H. (1849-1901), 29

Muriel May (1900-1982), 193, 216 Sarah Jane (1871-1951), 25, 52 Myrtle "Myrtie" Winchester (1884-abt 1974), 72, Selina Ann (1840-1863), 42 125 Shirley Grace (1923-2003), 161 Nellie Helena (1874-1947), 91, 152 Stella Hannah (1884-abt 1912), 137, 198 Neoma "June" (1920-2005), 114, 174 Stephen Hall (1847-1923), 37, 71 Nicholas Nelder (1846-1873), 22 Stillborn Daughter (1890-1890), 150 Nina Alice (1878-1911), 91, 153 Susan "Elizabeth" (1864-bef 1900), 24 Nora "Belle" (b. abt 1913), 96 Susan (1813-1899), 14, 35 Susan Baker (1861-aft 1871), 26 Nova Arlene (b. 1933), 114 Olivia or Olivea May (1896-1920), 63, 109 Susannah (1811-abt 1844), 8, 15 Oscar (b. 1901), 196 Sydney (b. 1899), 196 Oscar William (1877-aft 1968), 72 Thomas (1774-1854), 6, 12 Owen Curtis (1882-1890), 88 Thomas (1802-1852), 15, 41 Pamelia (1841-1933), 28, 61 Thomas (1875-1875), 67 Patricia Marie (1932-2012), 163 Thomas (abt 1812-aft 1828), 8 Patricia Nelson (1925-1925), 94 Thomas (abt 1862-1892), 49, 93 Paul Ashworth, Col. (1908-1988), 148, 206 Thomas Edwin (1803-1868), 14, 28 Penzie Bell (1884-1973), 85, 147 Thomas Edwin (1828-1837), 28 Perry Mudge (1906-1966), 151, 208 Thomas Edwin (1845-1928), 34, 67 Thomas H. (1849-1923), 41, 88 Peter Krug (1912-1920), 110 Thomas Heckford "Heck" (1872-1955), 78 Peter Lionel (1918-1943), 121 Philip Maurice (1921-2010), 119, 176 Thomas Henry (1923-2011), 113 Philip Theodore "Ted" (1901-1969), 52, 96 Thomas Lane (1886-1910), 89 Phillip Edward (b. 1943), 120 Thomas Palmer (1820-1906), 26, 40, 75 Phillip Franklin Irving (abt 1858-aft 1871), 26 Thomas Reuben (abt 1849-aft 1871), 26 Phillip Henry Brooks (1891-1966), 68, 119 Valentine Jacob (1894-1970), 68, 120 Ralph Burrell (1927-1988), 93 Vera Louise (1918-bef 2007), 92, 154 Ralph Leonard, Sgt. (1917-1950), 106 Victor "Vic" Reuben (1925-2013), 92 Raymond F. (abt 1896-1896), 150 W. Harris (1808-1895), 14, 34 Rebeckah (1830-1888), 28, 56 W. Reuben (1835-1901), 41, 79 Reginald Demille "Red" (1888-1969), 68 Walter Thomas (1884-1938), 68, 114 Walter Thomas (1921-1992), 114, 174 Rena (1879-1950), 72, 123 Richard Howard (1908-1989), 52, 97 Watson D. (1888-1968), 72 Robert "Henry" (1858-1923), 76, 137 Watson G. (1852-1860), 37 Robert (1868-1869), 22 Wesley George (1917-1983), 93 Roger Selwyn (1927-2012), 163 William "Bill" Harris (1923-1987), 121 Rosanna "Rose" M. (1900-bef 2000), 54 William "Bill" Henry (1930-2009), 165 Roy Minto (1878-1902), 45 William (abt 1776-aft 1826), 6, 14 Rueben James "Robey" (1885-1976), 47, 92 William (abt 1826-bef 1871), 10, 25, 76 Ruth "Esther" Olevia (1860-1880), 90, 149 William (abt 1845-aft 1892), 23, 49 William (b. abt 1796), 15, 40 Sarah "Matilda" "Tilley" (1862-1904), 78, 137 Sarah "Sally" M. (1893-1971), 141, 202 William Alexander (1888-1967), 52, 94 Sarah (1825-1913), 14, 39 William Alonzo (1863-1922), 90, 150 Sarah A. (1846-1887), 35 William Crabbe (1881-1946), 88, 147 Sarah E. (1845-1892), 29, 64 William Edmund or Edward (1894-1959), 54, 99 Sarah Jane (1844-1895), 19 William Fredric (1913-1996), 114, 173

William Henry (1838-1863), 41, 91 Dorothy Katherine (1908-2001), 104, 167 William Henry (1850-1933), 29, 64 Edith Cavell (1917-1996), 186, 212 William Howard "Bill" (1916-2000), 94, 155 Edna Beryle (1918-1919), 188 William Isaac (1874-1874), 136 Eileen Dorothea (1914-2002), 134, 192 William J. (1821-1825), 14 Elizabeth Ann (1905-1984), 134, 192 William Jacob (1918-1918), 119 Elsie Ida (1895-1956), 127, 180 William John (1904-1980), 54, 98 Emma "Jane" (1894-1931), 127, 180 William John, Jr. (1944-2002), 163 Ernest Edward (1920-2002), 105, 168 William Judson (1853-1886), 35, 68 Ethel Lillian (abt 1906-1937), 133, 190 Frances Georgyne or Glorine (1911-1992), 105, William P. (1908-1908), 110 William Valentine (1916-1999), 113, 172 168 George Woodbury (b. 1869), 26, 76 William Warren (1873-1940), 25, 54 Harold "Harry"Herbert (1914-1986), 105 Robie Olive, 152 Harold Judson (1897-1951), 100 Harriet A. (1863-1942), 76, 129 **Robins** Earle Edward (1878-1914), 144, 146 Harriet Beatrice (1897-1986), 134, 192 Edwin Proctor, 144 Hazel Iona (1904-2000), 133, 190 Robinson Helen J. (1888-1960), 100, 167 Aubrey (1933-bef 2010), 182 Howard Henry (1882-1927), 128, 185 Barney, 180 Hugh (1907-1908), 134 Ernest "Ernie" (b. 1924), 182 Isaac Franklin "Frank" (1866-1922), 76, 133 James "Leonard" (1886-1957), 128, 187 Ethel "Jean" (1922-2010), 181 James "Orland" (abt 1921-2014), 183, 209 Ida May (1877-1973), 147 James "Olie" (1891-1969), 180 James William (1856-1946), 75, 127 James Whitman (1916-1989), 180 Jean Aretta (1907-2000), 187, 212 John "Chester" (1905-1982), 104 Jane, 48 John, 147 John "Jack" (b. 1927), 216 Laura (b. 1919), 181 Judson E. Robblee or (1826-1909), 28, 55 Louise (1928-2011), 182 Katherine Jeanne (1915-2003), 105 Muriel (b. 1921), 181 Lawrence Orington (1917-2001), 187, 214 Leonard "Foster" (1921-2016), 187, 215 Roblee Albert Edward (1860-1919), 55, 99 Leroy "Chester" (1883-1938), 62, 104 Alice Luette (1897-1970), 127, 183 Leroy "Roy" Charles (1917-1980), 105 Allan MacIntosh (1915-2015), 133, 190 Leroy C. (1910-1910), 104 Annie Oresa (1908-1990), 187, 213 Lillian Leona (abt 1930-2015), 183, 211 Aubrey Willard (1920-1986), 187, 214 Lloyd Logan (1920-1944), 189 Lucilla "Lucy" Jane (1861-1946), 75, 128 Austin Noble (1914-1983), 187, 214 Charles David (1906-1983), 186 Lucinda May (1912-1974), 186, 211 Charles Mansfield (1871-1916), 76, 134 Mabel Winnifred (1902-1999), 133 Charlotte "Jean" Clarke (1920-1997), 134, 191 Margaret "Jeanetta" (1898-1976), 128, 189 Clara Mae (1923-2013), 183, 210 Margaret Alice Booth (1910-1947), 134, 192 Daniel Palmer (1884-1978), 128, 186 Marguerite Estella (1911-1999), 187, 213 David "Cyrus" (1856-1933), 75, 127 Martha May (1900-bef 2002), 134, 192 David Edwin (1895-1969), 128, 187 Mary Jane (b. 1879), 130, 189 Dora or Doris Adeleide (1908-1975), 186, 211 Mildred Estelle (1923-1974), 187, 215 Dorothy Creighton (1928-1961), 183, 210 Myles Logan (1900-1951), 128, 189

Norman Alexander (1911-1911), 186	Mauritta (b. 1923), 189
Percy Hector (1915-2005), 186, 212	Ottie (b. 1921), 189
Perley Logan (1896-1982), 127, 182	Otto "Ottie" Harold (1890-1933), 189
Rhoda May (1905-1905), 186	Robert N., 189
Robert "Arnold" (1923-1944), 134	Walter (b. 1917), 189
Samuel B. (1827-aft 1854), 40	Rosson
Sarah "Elizabeth" (1863-1944), 76, 129	Eunice L. (1894-1924), 201
Sarah Ellen (1899-1918), 127	Marcellus B., 201
Susie Irene (b. abt 1915), 187, 213	Royce
Thelma Grace (1898-1976), 134	Harriet Amanda (b. A.), 61
Tressa "Tressie" May (1890-1980), 128, 187	Rublier
Vera Georgina (1911-1990), 133	Andrew (b. 1709), 2
Verna Gertrude (1923-2015), 188	Ruggles
William Thomas (1902-1903), 134	Annie Barlow (1881-aft 1953), 71
Robley	George Melville, 71
•	
Anna "Pauline" (1924-2001), 197	Rush
Catherine "Evelyn" (b. 1913), 197, 217	Marjorie Ruth (1919-2010), 95
Daughter (1918-1918), 197	Rushton
Della Darling (1920-2009), 197, 217	Ephraim, 212
George Albert "Cosmo" (1915-1988), 197, 217	Margaret Rebecca, 189
John Frederick (1911-1997), 195, 196	Percy Harold (1895-1946), 212
Robert "Bobby" Hugh (1915-1979), 197, 217	Rushworth
Robert A. C. Robblee or (1877-1936), 136, 195,	
196	Ralph (abt 1910-1996), 96
Rogers	Ryan
Ethel L., 217	Henry, 70
Olivia M., 185	Ryder
Rogerson	Margaret Eliza, 59
Agnes L. (1881-1959), 42	Sampson
John, 42	Alexander Simon, 161
Joseph (1869-1951), 43	Louise "Ruth" (1922-1978), 161
Margaret Potts, 92	Sanderson
William, 43	Robert A. (1851-bef 901?), 144
Rosanwood	Ruby Louise (1894-1982), 144
Isabella, 147	William B., 144
Rose	Sanford
Cameron, 215	Edna May (1890-1908), 151
Marion Christina (abt 1925-2005), 215	George, 181
Ross	Julia, 138
Betty L. (b. abt 1918), 114	Samuel "Woodbury" (1861-1932), 151
Cecil Norman (b. 1920), 189	Samuel Stephens, 151
Duncan, 130	Savage
Hughie (1921-1983), 189	Harold S., 95
John, 114	Kay Austin (1894-1969), 95
Margaret Isabelle (1893-1977), 130	Schloendorf
Maude, 190	Frederick John Harold (1906-1989), 154

Richard John (Dietrich), 154	Sideler
Schulerud	Mary A., 74
Mary Bertha, 114	Sisk
Scofield	Daniel J., 98
Henry Martin (1831-1912), 16	Mary "Doris" (1907-1998), 98
Miner, 16	Skelly
Scott	Edward G. (b. 1912), 96
Etta Pearl, 181	Skinner
William, 127	Bernard Woodworth (1889-1958), 71
William Dean (1872-1935), 127	Evelyn Annie (b. 1891), 71
Seaman	Jean Robblee (1893-1961), 71
Phoebe (b. abt 1804), 11	John Woodworth (1844-1927), 70
Sears	Robie Lamont (1885-1953), 71
Joseph P., 138	William H., 70
Seavey	William Harris (b. 1887), 71
Dorothy Mabel (1895-1934), 194	Smart
Fred Nathaniel (1868-bef 1898), 194	Charles Henry (b. abt 1855), 128
Nathaniel, 194	Elijah, 128
Seraphin	Ethel Lillian (1883-1972), 128
Elizabeth, 96	Maud F. (1886-1906), 128
Shackford	Smith
Noah, 34	Alice J., 58
William K. (1830-1900), 34	Amanda (Allen) (1888-1954), 189
Shaffner	Annie Mabel, 213
Child, 121	Bernice S. (1888-1975), 138
Gilbert W., 121	Bessie L., 105
Henry "Lloyd" (b. abt 1884), 121	Edwin Riley, 174
Lewis William (abt 1917-1917), 121	Emma C., 195
Shaw	Hannah, 34
Havilah, 35, 36	ra L., 179
Irene, 116	John, 36, 39
Sheeley	John Robert (1833-aft 1901), 39
Evelyn Anna (b. 1918), 171	John W., 192
Shepard	Kenneth Palmer (1893-1974), 192
Edward, 64	Kermit Quentin (1910-1980), 174
Rachel Prince (1882-1979), 64	Newton P., 138
Sherman	Olzie, 174
Lydia P., 16	Robert Sears (1921-2002), 179
Myssie Oressa, 191	Sarah, 141
Shields	Sarah Rachel, 123
Mary, 113	William (abt 1832-1886), 36
Short	Smythe Smythe
Berchall McKinley (1896-1982), 195	Henrietta, 84
Marshall D., 195	Sneden
Sickler	Anna, 37
Janet Relyt (1905-1987), 66	Snow

Mary, 82	Mary "Minnie" Eliza (1885-1917), 186
Sobey	Mary Jane (Thompson) (1857-1930), 128, 186
Mabel Blanch (1879-1962), 87	Robert Duncan, 213
William, 87	W. Arthur, 196
Solus	Stollsteimer
Eugene F., 176	Winifred E. (Latimer) (1886-aft 1930), 89
Sorenson	Stoner
Alfred Christian (1894-1943), 53	Emma C. (1877-1917), 61
Christian, 53	Francis B., 61
Spaulding	Stordy
Mary Catherine, 142	George, 92
Spear	Maggie Mae (1883-1967), 92
Bertha B. (1870-1953), 100	Strong
S. A., 100	Latham Cushman (1901-1972), 144
Spencer	Rae Latham, 144
Allen James, 181	Stumbles
Ralph Lyle (1915-1977), 181	Caroline "Carrie" Amelia (1875-1943), 81
Sproul	Thomas Trenaman, 81
Caroline (Augusta), 68	Sullivan
Spruce	, 153
Alma, 189	Daniel E., 107
Spurr	Madelyn Delores (1917-1985), 107
Edward Wallace (1865-1939), 55	Swett
William Voorhies, 55	Laura Ellen (1895-1992), 123
Stacey	Samuel Horatio, 123
Catherine, 168	Sylvia
Staples	Mary (Sears) (b. abt 1885), 138
Grant Robert (1909-bef 2013), 210	Tanton
Stayman	Mary Jane, 92
Joseph Webster, 168	Tanzella
Martha "Shelley" (1921-2013), 168	Katherine Eileen (Peters) (1914-2002), 152
Stephens	Tattrie
Ola Lee (1922-2007), 161	Bessie, 212
Oscar Lee, 161	Taylor
Stevens	Eliza, 152
Adelaide, 127	Emeline, 60
Ethel E., 107	Leon C., 191
Stewart	Margaret, 80, 85
Ann, 151	Nina Mae (1922-bef 2010), 191
Annie Amelia (1887-1957), 65	Teed
Charles Augustus, 186	David, 210
Charles Randolph, 65	Oscar Layton (1921-1993), 210
Cyrus Alexander (1909-1974), 213	Test
George Edward (abt 1844-1919), 77	Paulina H., 96
James, 58	Theriault
Janet Ethelyn (1923-1992), 196	Rebecca, 98

Sybil S. (1855-1860), 39
Thurlow
Safronhia J., 73
Timmons
Alexander, 107
Arthur Alvin (1922-2012), 107
Charles Melvin (1916-2001), 107
Chester Leroy (b. 1931), 108
Frederick Wesley (1914-1970), 107
Gertrude Louise (b. 1918), 107
Russell Eugene (1920-2000), 107
Treveril "Fred" (1890-1960), 107
Townsend
Martha, 98
Tranca
John, 170
Tredger
Cecil, 205
Margaret "Peggy" Ida (1918-2012), 205
Treen
James Hoitte (b. 1891), 132
James Howe, 132
Trefry
Frank Helena (1883-1962), 48
Georgette Robblee (1886-1967), 48
James Timothy (1859-1934), 47
Reuben Clements, 47
Trepto
Hulda, 113
Troddle
Myrtle, 195
Troop
Archibald "Archie" Foster (1862-1952), 75, 101
126
Arthur S., 125
Elizabeth "Lizzie" Bath (1862-1890), 40
Frank Bamford (1860-1950), 39
Frederick Smallwood (1855-1938), 39
Geraldine Alina, R. N. (1909-1934), 103
Gwladys Louise Woodbury (1906-1982), 101
Helen Olive Glorine (1916-1993), 103
John Millidge (1843-1926), 39, 75, 101
Malcolm Sinclair (b. 1912), 125
Mary, 34
Phoebe Ann (1844-aft 1901), 39
Stephen Bamford (1824-1905), 39

Susan "Susie" Marguerite (1904-1985), 101	Wallace
Valentine, 39	Isaiah, Rev., 68
Trunca	Mary "Minnie" Fisher (1858-1900), 68
Eva Agnes (1917-2007), 170	Walsh
Tucker	Helen S., 208
Elizabeth, 216	Ward
Tuttle	Hannah, 88
Baldwin (1851-1927), 77	Mary Jane, 126
George Mills (1852-1912), 77	Warman
Isabella Mitchell (1850-1915), 77	George, 142
James (1812-1890), 77	William Alfred (1879-1947), 142
William, 12, 77	Warren
William Graham (abt 1804-1865), 12	Albert George, 192
Twogood	Harry Ralph (1899-1984), 192
Deborah L., 172	Washington
Urquhart	Barbara Edith (1919-989), 201
Alexander Steven (1858-1920), 81	Frank Louis, 201
Utz	Watson
Alberta S., 201	James, 130
Van Blancom	Susannah, 11
Harriet, 29	Tressa "Tressie" Janet (1888-1952), 130
Van Cleve	Weatherbee
Katherine "Kay" (1907-1962), 97	Edward, 127
Orrin M., 97	Weaver
Verge	Beatrice Louise (1902-1995), 70
Pearl Nina, 117	William Louis, 70
Vincent	Webber
Anna C., 195	Mary Sophia (1849-1875), 67
Virden	William, 67
Isaac, 195	Webster
Maurice or Morris (b. 1899), 195	Minnie, 71
Voight	Wedge
Charles A., 202	Clifford (d. bef 2011), 182
Frederick Carl (1886-1955), 202	Weeks
Jean Robblee (1922-1975), 202	Cassie Avelena (1895-1972), 131
Vonrath	Sarah "Tuda" (abt 1896-1980), 131
Theresa (b. 1931), 180	William, 131
Wade	Weihers
Harriet, 75	Walter, 75
Harry Reginald (1884-1961), 101	Welsh
John W., 101	Mary, 193
Walker	Wemmer
Ellen, 142	Clarence A. (1917-1969), 174
Lena May (b. 1884/87), 104	Clifford, 174
Sarah, 14	Wentzall
William, 104	Sarah, 112

Werrel	Wickett
Fannie E., 65	Amy S. (1876-1943), 49
West	Frank, 49
Bessie Jeanette (twin) (1885-1975), 106	Wiley
Joseph K., 106	Harriet "Hattie" Frances (1878-1955), 60
Julia, 136	Henry Elverton, 60
Mary C., 91	Wilkes
Westcott	Mary, 189
John, 195	Wilkins
Ray A. (1892-1956), 195	Elizabeth, 50
Whalen	Williams
Nicholas, 48	, 148
Nicholas Joseph (1880-1961), 48	Edabelle (1906-1993), 52
Wheaton	Harry E., 218
Dorothy Julia Elizabeth Mitchell (1917-1918),	Lynde Gately (1920-1995), 218
216	Stanley Brandon, 52
Douglas Stewart (b. 1923), 216	Wilson
Thomas, 216	Adaline, 79
Thomas Stewart (b. 1893), 216	Bessie, 195
Wheelock	Cora L. (1871-1903), 79
Mary Ann, 109, 110	Jock, 214
Wheyland	Nancy (1913-1996), 214
Matilda P., 128	Oliver P., 79
White	Winans
Aaron A., 89	Margaret, 209
Edna Catherine, 176	Winchester
Henrietta (1854-1870?), 90	Nellie Grace, 74
Henry R. (1833-1912), 89	Winier
Whitehead	Emily, 207
Mary, 134	Withers
Whitman	Annie McNab (1848-1923), 75, 101
Alfred "Fred" Tennyson (1878-1953), 115	Wolosinovsky
Alfred D., 115	John Ernest (1935-2012), 165
Minnie Robblee (1907-1985), 115	Wood
•	
Scott Demille (1910-1983), 115 Whitmarsh	Frank A., 212
	Jane, 22
Clarence Francis (1855-1944), 149	John Edmond (b. abt 1910), 212
Thomas, 149	Orland William (1907-1973), 211
Walter Franklin (1879-1950), 149	William Silas, 211
Whitney	Woodworth
, 89	Eliza "Ann", 70
Whittier	Louise (b. 1927), 178
Almeda Ellen, 114	Worster
Wickens	John, 38
John A., 204	Lydia Jane (1854-1938), 38
William Marshall (1913-1986), 204	Woshem

Molly, 195
Wotten
Frances Susan Elizabeth, 192
Wright
Eliza, 100
Yeck
Albert Wilfred, 155
Margaret "Marg" Anna (1929-2000), 155

Young
Charles Obed (1870-1952), 48
George W., 48
Younker
Hannah J., 141
Zeigler
Loretta, 126

SOURCES:

- Records of the First Church in Huntington, Long Island. 1723-1779 (Printed for Moses L. Scudder, Huntington, New York, 1899)
- ² Dotten Cemetery, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- St. John's United Church Cemetery, Wallace, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Marble, Allan Everett, Deaths and Burials and Probate of Nova Scotians 1800-1850. Vols 1-4, page 2:190.
- Marble, Allan Everett, Deaths and Burials and Probate of Nova Scotians 1800-1850. Vols 1-4, page 4:21.
- Nova Scotia Archives and Records Management, Nova Scotia Historical Vital Records (https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com)
- Canada Deaths and Burials, 1664-1955 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁸ Nova Scotia Archives and Records Management, *Marriage Record, Nova Scotia Historical Vital Records* (https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com)
- 9 IGI.
- ¹⁰ Stoney Beach Cemetery, Granville Ferry, Nova Scotia (Cemetery Transcriptions from the NEHGS Manuscript Collections)
- ¹¹ Walker, Wayne W., Marriage Records of Annapolis and Digby Counties, Nova Scotia.
- ¹² Robblee, Michael. Personal correspondance.
- ¹³ Driver, Lori, North Rosendale Cemetery, North Rosendale, WI (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁴ Rienzi Cemetery, Fond du Lac/Empire, Fond du Lac Co., WI (findagrave.com)
- Curtiss-Wedge, Franklyn, ed., History of Goodhue County, Minnesota (Chicago: H. C. Cooper and Co., 1909)
- ¹⁶ Ancestry.com, Minnesota Death Index, 1908-2002 [database on-line]. (Provo, UT, USA: The Generations Network, Inc., 2001)
- Zumbrota Cemetery, Zumbrota, Goodhue Co., MN (findagrave.com)
- Wisconsin, Marriages, 1836-1930, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- 19 Rosendale Cem., Rosendale, WI (findagrave.com)
- 20 Birth Record, Vermont Vital Records Index.
- Ancestry.com, Cook County, Illinois, Deaths Index, 1878-1922 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011)
- The Islander or Prince Edward Weekly Intelligencer and Advertiser Deaths 1842-1860

(http://www.islandregister.com/rjreiddeaths.html), 11 Nov 1859.

- The Islander or Prince Edward Weekly Intelligencer and Advertiser Deaths 1842-1860 (http://www.islandregister.com/rjreiddeaths.html)
- ²⁴ Tryon People's Cemetery, Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Prince Edward Island Marriage Registers, 1832-1888, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/)
- ²⁶ Massachusetts, Deaths, 1841-1915, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁷ Prince Edward Island Archives and Records Office, *Prince Edward Island Baptismal Index* (http://www.gov.pe.ca/parosearch)
- ²⁸ Massachusetts Vital Records, 1841-1910 (Online database: NewEnglandAncestors.org, New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2004)
- ²⁹ Ancestry.com, *Maine, Birth Records, 1621-1922 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- 30 New Beulah Cemetery, Hammond, Tangipahoa Parish, LA (findagrave.com)
- 31 The Islander or Prince Edward Weekly Intelligencer and Advertiser Marriages 1861-1879

(http://www.islandregister.com/rjreidmarriages2.html), 28 Oct 1870.

- ³² Blackfalds Cemetery, Blackfalds, Red Deer Census Div., AB, Canada.
- 33 Nova Scotia Archives and Records Management, Death Record, Nova Scotia Historical Vital Records

(https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com)

- Nova Scotia Archives and Records Management, *Birth Record, Nova Scotia Historical Vital Records* (https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com)
- ³⁵ Family Bible of John Robblee and Olivia Harris.
- 36 Canada Births and Baptisms, 1661-1959, database (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ³⁷ Stoney Beach Cemetery, Granville Ferry, Nova Scotia (findagrave.com)
- ³⁸ Grunert, Lawrence H., *United Baptist Church, Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada* (findagrave.com)
- ³⁹ Massachusetts Vital Records to 1850 (Online Database: AmericanAncestors.org, New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2001-2010)
- Glassford, John, *Phillips Academy Cemetery, Andover, MA* (findagrave.com)
- 41 Pennsylvania, Philadelphia City Death Certificates, 1803-1915, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁴² Boardman, Waldo Elias, *Biographies of the Founders, Ex-presidents, Prominent Early Members and Others of the Massachusetts Dental Society* (Boston: Massachusetts Dental Society, 1914)

- ⁴³ Ancestry.com, *Massachusetts, Mason Membership Cards, 1733-1990 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- 44 Calais Cemetery, Calais, Washington Co., ME (findagrave.com)
- ⁴⁵ Ancestry.com, *New York, New York, Death Index, 1862-1948 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014)
- 46 Kensico Cemetery, Valhalla, Westchester Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ⁴⁷ Ancestry.com, *Maine, Death Records, 1617-1922 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Original data: Maine Death Records, 1617-1922. Augusta, Maine: Maine State Archives.
- 48 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- 49 Memorial Cemetery, Le Mars, Plymouth Co., IA (findagrave.com)
- Nova Scotia Births and Baptisms, 1702-1896 (familysearch.org)
- 51 Canada, Marriages, 1661-1949, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- New Brunswick Provincial Archives, *Vital Statistics from Government Records: Index to Saint John Burial Permits 1889-1919* (http://archives.gnb.ca/)
- Long, Heather, *Marriages in Nova Scotia (excluding Halifax City) 1752-1841. Vols 1-4* (Halifax, NS: Genalogical Association of Nova Scotia, 2009), page 4:52.
- ⁵⁴ 1901 Canadian Census.
- 55 New Brunswick Provincial Archives, Vital Statistics from Government Records: Death Record (http://archives.gnb.ca/)
- New Brunswick Provincial Deaths, 1815-1938, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- Ancestry.com, *Acadia, Canada, Vital and Church Records (Drouin Collection), 1670-1946 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007)
- Massachusetts, State Vital Records, 1841-1920, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁵⁹ Mills Cem., Granville Ferry, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Marble, Allan Everett, Deaths and Burials and Probate of Nova Scotians 1800-1850. Vols 1-4, page 2:120.
- Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, Death Index, 1901-1980 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- 62 Stoney Beach Cemetery, Granville Beach, NS

(http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~nsannapo/cemeteries/granville_beach_stoney.html)

- 63 Coweeset Cemetery, Brockton, Plymouth Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁴ Buchanan, David Miller, *Troop/Hall Cemetery, Granville Ferry, NS, Canada* (findagrave.com)
- 65 British Columbia, Canada, Death Index, 1872-1990 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2001)
- 66 Buchanan, David Miller, Woodlawn Cemetery, Lequille Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁷ Riverside Cemetery, Bridgetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ⁶⁸ Prince Edward Island Marriage Books.
- 69 Rhode Island Deaths and Burials, 1802-1950, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁷⁰ Massachusetts, State Census, 1855, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/)), Mansfield, Bristol Co.
- ⁷¹ Baptist Church Cem., Westmoreland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Prince Edward Island Vital Records: Death Records (http://www.gov.pe.ca/parosearch/)
- ⁷³ Baptist Church Cemetery, Westmorland, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (billiongraves.com)
- ⁷⁴ Prince Edward Island Vital Records: Marriage Records (http://www.gov.pe.ca/archives/)
- People's Cemetery, Charlottetown, Queens Co., PEI, Canada (billiongraves.com)
- 76 Newton Cemetery, Newton, Middlesex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- 77 Massachusetts, Marriages, 1695-1910, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁷⁸ U.S. Naturalization Record Indexes, 1791-1992 (ancestry.com)
- Ancestry.com, *Massachusetts, Town and Vital Collections, 1620-1988 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011)
- 80 Glenwood Cemetery, Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA (billiongrave.com)
- 81 Massachusetts, Marriages, 1841-1915, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- Ancestry.com, Rhode Island, Births, 1636-1930 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000)
- New Hampshire, Marriage Records, 1637-1947, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- St. Bridget's Cemetery, Maynard, Middlesex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- ⁸⁵ Massachusetts, Births, 1841-1915, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- South Carolina Death Records, 1821-1955 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008)
- ⁸⁷ Westlawn Cemetery, Littleton, MA (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, *Massachusetts, Marriage Index, 1901-1955 and 1966-1970 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- 89 U.S., World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [databosa on-line]. (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005)

- 90 California Death Index, 1905-1939, database with images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- 91 Massachusetts Deaths and Burials, 1795-1910 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- 92 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000)
- ⁹³ Forest Lawn Cemetery, Glendale, Los Angeles Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- 94 California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, database with images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- 95 United States, New England Naturalization Index, 1791-1906 (ancestry.com)
- 96 Washington Death Certificates 1907-1960, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- 97 Nolte, Gwen, Mountain View Memorial Park, Lakewood, WA (findagrave.com)
- ⁹⁸ Ancestry.com, *U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015)
- 99 Ancestry.com, Washington Death Index, 1940-2014 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2002)
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012)
- ¹⁰¹ United States Social Security Administration, Social Security Death Index.
- ¹⁰² Ancestry.com, Ontario, Canada Births, 1869-1913 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010)
- Stanley, Gerry, Oak Grove Cemetery, Oak Grove, Oak Grove Co., MO (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰⁴ Ancestry.com, Washington, Deaths, 1883-1960 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008)
- Longview Memorial Park, Longview, Cowlitz Co., WA (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰⁶ British Columbia Death Registrations, 1872-1986 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹⁰⁷ Lakeview Cemetery, Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁰⁸ Cedar Lawn Cemetery, Paterson, Passaic Co., NJ (findagrave.com)
- Ohio, County Marriages, 1789-2013, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- 110 Ingomar Cemetery, Ingomar, Shelburne Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004)
- Woodlawn Cemetery, W. Palm Beach, FL (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹³ Pine Grove Cemetery, Lynn, Essex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- ¹¹⁴ Annapolis County, Nova Scotia Genweb, Old St. Edwards Cem. Clementsport, NS, Canada.
- ¹¹⁵ Obituary.
- ¹¹⁶ Annapolis County, Nova Scotia Genweb, *Dugway Road Cem., LeQuille, NS, Canada*

(http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~nsannapo/cemeteries/lequille_dugway_harris.html)

- Walker, Wayne, W., compiler, Abstract from the Court of Probate Records for Annapolis Co., NS (1763-1938) (Ottawa, Canada, The Compiler, 1994), page 385.
- Ancestral File v4.19, database (FamilySearch (http://familysearch.org/))
- ¹¹⁹ Annapolis Co., Genweb, *Woodlawn Cemetery, LeQuille, Nova Scotia*.
- Nova Scotia Archives and Records Management, Delayed Birth Record, Nova Scotia Historical Vital Records

(https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com)

- United Church Cemetery, Clementsport, NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Walker, Wayne, W., compiler, Abstract from the Court of Probate Records for Annapolis Co., NS (1763-1938) (Ottawa, Canada, The Compiler, 1994), page 162.
- 123 King and William Cemetery, Raynham, MA (findagrave.com)
- 124 Mt. Hope Cemetery, Bear River, Digby Co, NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Mountain View Cemetery, Vancouver, BC, Canada (findagrave.com)
- British Columbia Vital Records (Royal British Columbia Museum (http://search-

collections.royalbcmuseum.bc.ca/Genealogy/BasicSearch))

- ¹²⁷ British Columbia Marriage Registrations, 1859-1932 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- 128 Cambridge Cemetery, Cambridge Station, Kings Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ¹²⁹ Buchanan, David Miller, United Baptist Church, Port Wade, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- United States New England Naturalization Index, 1791-1906, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- ¹³¹ Camp, Myra Nease, St. John's Cemetery, Lancaster, MA (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, Massachusetts Death Index, 1970-2003 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005)
- ¹³³ Death record, Vermont Vital Records Index.
- Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Births and Christenings Index, 1660-1931 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011)
- ¹³⁵ Ancestry.com, Maine, Marriage Records, 1713-1937 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- New Jersey Deaths and Burials, 1720-1988 (familysearch.org)
- 137 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))

- New Hope Presbyterian Cem., Chapel Hill, NC (findagrave.com)
- North Carolina Death Certificates, 1909-1975 (ancestry.com)
- ¹⁴⁰ Ancestry.com, *Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015)
- ¹⁴¹ Buchanan, David Miller, Wadeville Cemetery, Granville Ctr., Annapolis Co., NS (findagrave.com)
- Old Oroville Cemetery, Oroville, Butte Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- Annapolis County, Nova Scotia Genweb, Port Wade, United Baptist Church Cemetery

(http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~nsannapo/cemeteries/port_wade_union_baptist.html)

- ¹⁴⁴ Ancestry.com, Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005)
- Lindsey, Doug, St. John's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia Co., FL (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁴⁶ Massachusetts, Death Index, 1970-2003 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹⁴⁷ Buchanan, David Miller, *Pine Grove Cemetery, Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS* (findagrave.com)
- Welwyn Cemetery, Welwyn, Melville Census Div., SK, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁴⁹ Cypress Lawn Memorial Park, Colma, San Mateo Co, CA (findagrave.com)
- Pine Grove Cemetery, Middleton, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁵¹ Christ Church Anglican Cemetery, Karsdale, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, Canada, Soldiers of the First World War, 1914-1918 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2006)
- Massachusetts, Births and Christenings, 1639-1915, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- Forest Lawn Cemetery, Burnaby, Greater Vancouver Region, BC, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁵⁵ Buchanan, David Miller, *Hillsburn Cemetery, Hillsburn, NS, Annapolis Co., Canada* (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, Nova Scotia, Canada, Deaths, 1864-1877, 1890-1960 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- ¹⁵⁷ All Saints' Anglican Church Cemetery, West Dalhousie, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Providence, RI: Alphabetical Index of Births, Marriages and Deaths, 1636 1930 (americanancestors.org)
- ¹⁵⁹ Ancestry.com, New York, Death Index, 1852-1956 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017)
- ¹⁶⁰ Elmwood Cemetery, Winnipeg, Selkirk Co., MB, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁶¹ Elmwood Cemetery, Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada (findagrave.com)
- New Brunswick Provincial Marriages 1789-1950, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- Rhode Island Historical Cemeteries Database Index (Online database: AmericanAncestors.org, New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2003)
- New Brunswick Provincial Archives, Vital Statistics from Government Records: Birth Record (http://archives.gnb.ca/)
- ¹⁶⁵ Topping, Kathy, *Haliburton Cemetery, Haliburton, NS, Canada* (findagrave.com)
- Nebraska, Marriages, 855-1995, index.
- ¹⁶⁷ Wyuka Cemetery, Lincoln, Lancaster Co., NE (findagrave.com)
- lowa Marriages, 1809-1992, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹⁶⁹ Haliburton Cemetery (The Pictou Cemetery Company (http://haliburtoncemetery2.com/index.html))
- ¹⁷⁰ The Islander or Prince Edward Weekly Intelligencer and Advertiser Marriages 1861-1879

(http://www.islandregister.com/rjreidmarriages2.html)

- 171 Kinistino Cemetery, Kinistino, SK, Canada (findagrave.com)
- 172 Marriage Record: Prince Edward Island Vital Records (http://www.gov.pe.ca/parosearch/)
- Ancestry.com, Michigan, Death Records, 1867-1950 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015)
- Ancestry.com, California, Select Marriages, 1850-1945 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014)
- ¹⁷⁵ Sunset View Cemetery, El Cerrito, Contra Costa Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- Ontario Marriages, 1869-1927, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ¹⁷⁷ Taylor's of St. Peter's Island, Lot 65, PEI in the Island Register (http://www.islandregister.com/taylor4.html)
- ¹⁷⁸ Sargeant, Sharon.
- ¹⁷⁹ Swan Point Cemetery, Providence, Providence Co., RI (findagrave.com)
- Searletown United Cemetery, Searletown, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁸¹ Carty, Dianne L. <dlcwhf@comcast.net>.
- Boundary Bay Cemetery, Tsawwassen, Greater Vancouver, BC, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁸³ Prince Edward Island Patriot, End of Year Necrologies, 1923.
- Peoples' Cemetery, Summerside, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Ohio, Deaths, 1908-1953, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- Daniel F. Johnson's New Brunswick Newspaper Vital Statistics, *The Daily Telegraph* (New Brunswick Provincial Archives), 23 Mar 1886.
- Lake View Cemetery, Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH (findagrave.com)

- Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- North Burial Ground, Providence, Providence Co., RI (findagrave.com)
- ¹⁹⁰ Ancestry.com, *Massachusetts, Death Records, 1841-1915 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- Walker, Wayne, W., compiler, Abstract from the Court of Probate Records for Annapolis Co., NS (1763-1938) (Ottawa, Canada, The Compiler, 1994), page 199.
- 192 Tremont Old Cemetery, Tremont, Kings Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- 193 Nova Scotia Archives and Records Management, *Birth Record, Nova Scotia Historical Vital Records* (https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com)
- 194 Massachusetts, Springfield Vital Records, 1638-1887, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/)
- ¹⁹⁵ Union Street Cemetery, Franklin, MA (findagrave.com)
- 196 Cape Traverse Free Church of Scotland Cemetery, Cape Traverse, Prince Co., NS (findagrave.com)
- 197 Clearview Cem., Daphne, SK, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Snow, Edwin, Alphabetical Index of the Births, Marriages and Deaths Recorded in Providence [RI] from 1636 to 1850 Inclusive (Providence: Sydney S. Rider, 1879)
- ¹⁹⁹ Ancestry.com, U.S. Passport Applications, 1795-1925 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007)
- ²⁰⁰ Provo Daily Herald, 16 March 1914.
- Ancestry.com, Web: Tacoma, Washington, Obituary Index, 1939-2010 [database on-line]. (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011)
- ²⁰² Mountain View Memorial Park, Lakewood, Pierce Co., WA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁰³ Washington Births, 1891-1907 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010)
- ²⁰⁴ Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁰⁵ Greenwood Memorial Park, San Diego, San Diego Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁰⁶ Schrock, Bill and Elaine, *Tacoma Cemetery, Tacoma, Pierce Co., WA* (findagrave.com)
- ²⁰⁷ Mount Olivet Cemetery, Renton, King Co., WA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁰⁸ Tahoma National Cemetery, Kent, King Co., Washington, USA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁰⁹ Washington, County Marriages, 1855-2008, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²¹⁰ Ancestry.com, Washington, King County Delayed Births, 1869-1950 (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014)
- Ancestry.com, Washington, Births, 1883-1935 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010)
- ²¹² Oregon, Death Index, 1898-2008 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000)
- Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²¹⁴ Wilhelms Portland Memorial Mausoleum, Portland, Multnomah Co., OR (findagrave.com)
- ²¹⁵ Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, State and Federal Naturalization Records, 1798-1950.
- ²¹⁶ Ohio Marriages, 1800-1958, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- Ohio, County Death Records, 1840-2001, database with images, (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- Ohio Births and Christenings, 1821-1962, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
- ²¹⁹ Cleveland Necrology File (Cleveland Public Library (https://cpl.org/newsindex/))
- ²²⁰ Aylesford Union Cemetery, Aylesford, Kings Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²²¹ Ancestry.com, Wisconsin Death Index, 1959-1997 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: The Generations Network, Inc., 2007)
- ²²² Ottawa Citizen (Google News), 4 Jul 1940.
- ²²³ Canadian Cemetery No. 2, Neuville-Saint Vaast, France (findagrave.com)
- Holy Cross Catholic Cemetery, Colma, San Mateo Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- ²²⁵ Massachusetts Vital Records, 1911-1915 (Online database: NewEnglandAncestors.org, New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2004)
- Yoder, Chris, Taylor Cemetery, Ganges, Allegan Co, MI (findagrave.com)
- ²²⁷ Michigan, Death Index, 1971-1996, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²²⁸ Ancestry.com, *Massachusetts, State and Federal Naturalization Records, 1798-1950*, Lillian Ferguson, 6 May 1932.
- ²²⁹ Oak Grove Cemetery, Medford, Middlesex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- ²³⁰ Annual Reports of the Town of Derry, New Hampshire, 1948.
- ²³¹ Ancestry.com, *Massachusetts, State and Federal Naturalization Records, 1798-1950*, Fred Timmons, 14 Jan 1922.
- ²³² Mount Auburn Cemetery, Cambridge, Middlesex, Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- ²³³ Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, Birth Index, 1860-1970 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006)
- ²³⁵ Riverside Cemetery, Saugus, Essex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- 236 United States Public Records Index, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))

- Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, Birth Index, 1901-1960 and 1967-1970 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- White Chapel Memorial Park Cemetery, Troy, Oakland Co., MI (findagrave.com)
- ²³⁹ Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Marriage Index, 1901-1966 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016)
- Ancestry.com, *U.S., Dutch Reformed Church Records in Selected States, 1639-1989 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014)
- New Hampshire Marriage Certificates, 1948-1959, database with images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁴² Goddard, Sharon, *Brookside Cemetery, Bridgewater, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada* (findagrave.com)
- ²⁴³ Auburndale Cemetery, Auburndale, Lunenburg Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²⁴⁴ Jacksonville Memory Gardens, Orange Park, Clay Co., FL (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Birth Records, 1912-2014, Delayed Birth Records, 1854-1911 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015)
- ²⁴⁶ Utah Marriages, 1887-1966 (familysearch.org)
- Normal Hill Cemetery, Lewiston, Nez Perce Co., ID (findagrave.com)
- ²⁴⁸ Utah, Salt Lake County Death Records, 1908-1949, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁴⁹ Wilcox, Erice, Yankee Hill Cemetery, Yankee Hill, CA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵⁰ Goff, Steven, Memorial Park Cemetery, Oroville, CA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵¹ Ancestry.com, Connecticut Death Index, 1949-2012 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003)
- ²⁵² Miller, David Buchanan, Fairview Cemetery, Lawrencetown, Annapolis Co., NS (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵³ Fairview Cemetery, Lawrencetown, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵⁴ Paradise Cemetery, Paradise, Annapolis Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵⁵ Heatherdale Memorial Gardens, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵⁶ Obituary: Isiah Wallace Robblee.
- ²⁵⁷ Sigurdson, Leone Hanson, *Birchwood Cemetery, Swan River, MB, Canada* (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵⁸ Monarch Cemetery, Monarch, Lethbridge Census Div., AB, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²⁵⁹ The Lethbridge Herald (Lethbridge, Alberta, Canada) (Ancestry.com)
- ²⁶⁰ "Old Man's Draft" Selective Service Registration Cards, World War II: Fourth Registration (fold3.com)
- ²⁶¹ Jefferson Barracks National Cemetary, St. Louis, MO (findagrave.com)
- World War II and Korean Conflict Veterans Interred Overseas (ancestry.com)
- ²⁶³ Sicily Rome American Cemetery and Memorial, Netunno, Lazio, Italy (findagrave.com)
- ²⁶⁴ Porter, Martha <maporter at stny dot rr dot com>.
- ²⁶⁵ Massachusetts Vital Records, 1811-1915 (Online database: NewEnglandAncestors.org, New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2004)
- 266 Chute, William E., A Genealogy and History of the Chute family in America (Salem, MA:1894), page 152.
- Nova Scotia Archives and Records Management, Nova Scotia Historical Vital Records Delayed Birth Records (https://www.novascotiagenealogy.com)
- ²⁶⁸ East Nassau Rural Cemetery, Stephentown, Rensselaer Co., NY (findagrave.com)
- ²⁶⁹ Rhode Island, State Census, 1935, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁷⁰ United Church Cemetery, Fox Harbor, NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, *U.S. Naturalization Records Indexes, 1794-1995 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007)
- Ancestry.com, *U.S., World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- ²⁷³ Thomson Cemetery, Thomson Station, NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²⁷⁴ Gibbens, Joe, Woodlawn Cemetery, St. Maries, Benewah Co, ID (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- ²⁷⁶ Puritan Lawn Cemetery, Peabody, Essex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁷⁷ Late Registration of Birth, New Brunswick (Image attached to Lawrence Gilbert on ancestry.com)
- ²⁷⁸ Index to New Brunswick Provincial Registrations of Births.
- ²⁷⁹ Second World War Service Files: Canadian Armed Forces War Dead (Library and Archives Canada:
- www.collectionscanada.gc.ca)
- Ontario, Canada, Deaths, 1869-1938 and Deaths Overseas, 1939-1947 (ancestry.com)
- ²⁸¹ Kirkland Lake Cem., Kirkland Lake, Timiskaming District, ON, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ²⁸² Woodlawn Cem., Cornwall, Stormont Dundas and Glengarry United Co., ON, Canada (findagrave.com)

- Ancestry.com, Canada, War Graves Registers (Circumstances of Casualty), 1914-1948 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- ²⁸⁴ Kelley, William, *Pocasset Cemetery, Cranston, RI* (findagrave.com)
- New Brunswick Provincial Archives, Vital Statistics from Government Records: Marriage Record (http://archives.gnb.ca/)
- Ancestry.com, U.S. Naturalization Records Indexes, 1794-1995 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Application for May Robblee Redmond.
- ²⁸⁷ Connecticut, Births and Christenings, 1649-1906 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁸⁸ Woodlawn Cemetery, Princeton, Worcester Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁸⁹ Rose Hills Memorial Park, Whittier, Los Angeles Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- ²⁹⁰ Rhode Island Births and Christenings, 1600-1914, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ²⁹¹ Fair Haven Memorial Gardens, Moncton, Westmorland Co., NB, Canada (findagrave.com)
- 292 Rhode Island, State Census, 1935, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/)), Providence.
- ²⁹³ Grace Church Cemetery, Providence, Providence Co., RI (findagrave.com)
- ²⁹⁴ Quidnessett Memorial Cemetery, N. Kingstown, Washington Co., RI (findagrave.com)
- ²⁹⁵ Rhode Island Deaths 1630 1930 (Ancestry.com)
- Brownson, Lydia B. and Maclean McLean, "The Rev. Richard Bourne of Sandwich, Mass. c. 1610-1682" in the Register, Vols. 118-
- 119 (Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1964-65)
- North Tryon Prebyterian Church Cemetery (Canada GenWeb Cemetery Project)

 Approid Comptons, Approid Assimbling Consus Pily, SV, Canada (findagrays comp
- ²⁹⁸ Aneroid Cemetery, Aneroid, Assiniboia Census Div., SK, Canada (findagrave.com)
- North Tryon Presbyterian Church Cem., North Tryon, Prince Co., PEI, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ³⁰⁰ Union Cemetery, Calgary, AB, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, *Alberta, Canada, Marriages Index,1898-1942 [database on-line]* (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017)
- 302 Minnesota, Deaths and Burials, 1835-1990, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ³⁰³ Lakewood Cemetery, Minneapolis, Hennepin Co., MN (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records and Indexes, 1810-1973 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA:
- Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- 305 Knollwood Cemetery, Mayfield Heights, Cuyahoga Co., OH (findagrave.com)
- Holy Cross Cemetery, Culver City, Los Angeles Co., CA (findagrave.com)
- 307 Massachusetts Vital Records, 1841-1920 (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ³⁰⁸ Calvary Cemetery, Gloucester, Essex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- Rhone, Mona <mona.rhone@hotmail.com>.
- 310 Greenlawn Cemetery, Salem, Essex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, New Hampshire, Death and Disinterment Records, 1754-1947 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013)
- Pine Grove Cemetery, Manchester, Hillsboro Co., NH (findagrave.com)
- 313 Annual Report of the Town Officers of Wakefield Massachusetts: Including the Vital Statistics for the Year 1935.
- ³¹⁴ Ancestry.com, Maine, Birth Records, 1715-1922 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- Dorchester Union Cemetery, Dorchester, Middlesex Co., ON (findagrave.com)
- ³¹⁶ United States World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- Washington, Naturalization Records, 1904-1991 (Ancestry.com)
- 318 Obituary, John David Robblee.
- ³¹⁹ Sunset Hills Memorial Park, Bellevue, King Co., WA (findagrave.com)
- Forest Lawn Cemetery, Seattle, King Co., WA (findagrave.com)
- ³²¹ Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, VA (findagrave.com)
- ³²² California, San Francisco Area Funeral Home Records, 1895-1985 (ancestry.com)
- Woodlawn Cemetery, Everett, MA (findagrave.com)
- ³²⁴ Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, State and Federal Naturalization Records, 1798-1950, Doris Sisk Robblee.
- Riverside Cemetery, Wallace River, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Ontario Genealogical Society Oxford County Branch, *Index to Obituary Collection*

(http://www.ogs.on.ca/oxford/OBIT Index Surnames MtoZ.pdf)

- Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, *Ohio, Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-2007 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010)
- Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012)
- East Cleveland Township Cemetery, Cleveland, Cuyahoga Co., OH (findagrave.com)
- Goss, P. H., Naples Memorial Garden Cemetery, North Naples, 6. (findagrave.com)

```
331
     Sunset Hill Cemetery, Lakewood, Chautaugua Co., NY (findagrave.com)
332
     Brookside Cemetery, Stow, Middlesex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
333
     Union Cemetery, Bellingham, Norfolk Co., MA (findagrave.com)
334
     Mount Hope Cemetery, W. Acton, Middlesex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
335
     Yucaipa Valley Genealogical Society, Desert Lawn Memorial Park, Calimesa, CA (findagrave.com)
336
     Orrell, Robert Stanley, Daytona Memorial Park, Daytona, FL (findagrave.com)
337
     Ancestry.com, Utah, Select Marriage Index, 1887-1985 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc.,
2015)
338
     Palisado Cemetery, Windsor, Hartford Co., CT (findagrave.com)
339
     Eagle Point National Cemetery, Eagle Point, Jackson Co., OR (findagrave.com)
340
     Stirling City Cemetery, Stirling City, Butte Co., CA (findagrave.com)
341
     Lakeside Cemetery and Mausoleum, Folsom, Sacramento C., CA (findagrave.com)
342
    Ancestry.com, South Dakota, Birth Index, 1856-1917 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003)
343
     Cherokee Memorial Park, Sebastopol, Sonoma Co., CA (findagrave.com)
344
    Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc.,
2011)
    Live Oak Cemetery, Live Oak, Sutter Co., CA (findagrave.com)
346
     Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 [database on-line], Original data: Texas. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997. Texas: Texas Department of
State Health Services. Microfiche.
347
     Fayetteville National Cemetery, Fayetteville, Washington Co., AR (findagrave.com)
348
    Paull Funeral Home, Swan River, MB (http://www.paullfuneralhome.com/tributes.html)
349
     Abbott, Dorothy Alley, Cedar Grove Cemetery, Dorchester, Suffolk Co., MA (findagrave.com)
350
     Mayflower Cemetery, Duxbury, Plymouth Co., MA (findagrave.com)
351
     Woodham, Michelle, Beal Memorial Cemetery., Fort Walton Beach, FL (findagrave.com)
352
     Mahon Cemetery., Great Village, Colchester Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
353
    Immaculate Conception Catholice Cemetery, Prince Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
354
     Belmont Cemetery, Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
355
     Belmont Cemetery, Belmont, Colchester Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
356
    Hillside Cemetery, Springhill, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
357
     Cemeteries of Westchester (Pugwash, NS: North Cumberland Historical Society, 1986), page 33.
358
     Eagle Hill Cemetery, Westchester, Cumberland Co., NS (findagrave.com)
359
     New Brunswick Provincial Archives, Vital Statistics from Government Records: Death Certificate (http://archives.gnb.ca/)
360
     New York, County Marriages, 1908-1935, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
361
     Ancestry.com, New York State, Death Index, 1957-1968 [database on-line] (Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018)
362
     Lakeview Memorial Gardens, Pointe-Claire, QC (findagrave.com)
363
     Ancestry.com, Quebec Vital and Church Records (Drouin Collection), 1621-1967 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA:
Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008)
364
     Mount Royal Cemetery, Montréal, Montréal Region, QC (findagrave.com)
365
     Milford Memorial Cemetery, Milford, Oakland Co., MI (findagrave.com)
366
     Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014)
367
     Indiana, Marriages, 1811-1959, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
     Lovejoy Cemetery, Durand, Shiawassee Co., MI (findagrave.com)
369
     Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc.,
2015)
    Michigan, Marriages, 1868-1925, index and images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org))
371
     Florida, County Marriages, 1830-1957, database with images (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
372
     Michigan Deaths, 1971-1996 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1998)
373
     Michigan, Death Certificates, 1921-1952, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
374
     Ancestry.com and Genealogical Research Library (Brampton, Ontario, Canada), Ontario, Canada, Marriages, 1801-1935
[database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
     Lone Mountain Cemetery, Carson City, Douglas Co., NV (findagrave.com)
376
     Maryknoll Sisters Congregation Cemetery, Ossining, NY (findagrave.com)
377
     Vermont Death Records, 1909-2008 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
378
     Ancestry.com, Vermont Marriage Records, 1909-2008 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
379
     Vermont Birth Records, 1909-2008 [database on-line] (Provo ሊተፓ, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
```

- Ancestry.com, Rhode Island, Marriages, 1851-1920 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000)
- 381 Illinois, Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ³⁸² Cayley Cemetery, Cayley, Calgary Census Division, AB, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Ancestry.com, Border Crossings: From Canada to U.S., 1895-1956 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- Robblee, Bob.
- 385 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Death Records, 1912-2014 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015)
- 386 Minnesota, Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ³⁸⁷ Washington Post, The (1974-Current file) (ancestry.com)
- ³⁸⁸ Merrill, Scott, Bartlett Cemetery, Amesbury, Essex Co., MA (findagrave.com)
- 389 Maine Marriages, 1892-1996 [database on-line] (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003)
- Pennsylvania, County Marriages, 1885-1950, index and images, (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ³⁹¹ Glenville Cemetery, Glenville, Cumberland Co., NS (findagrave.com)
- 392 Malagache United Church Cemetery, Malagache, Cumberland Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- New Annan Bell Gift Cemetery, New Annan, Cumberland, NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- Mahoney, Heather, Robie St. Cemetery, Truro, NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ³⁹⁵ Stillman Cemetery, Stillman, Pictou Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ³⁹⁶ Mount Hermon Cem., Halifax, NS, Canada (billiongraves.com)
- Holy Name Cemetery, Westville, Pictou Co., NS, Canada (findagrave.com)
- ³⁹⁸ 1901 Canadian Census, Montreal, QC.
- Ancestry.com, *Tennessee, Delayed Birth Records, 1869-1909 [database on-line]* (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012)
- 400 Maine, Marriage Index, 1892-1966, 1977-1996, index (FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/))
- ⁴⁰¹ U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010)
- South Dartmouth Cemetery, Dartmouth, Bristol Co., MA (findagrave.com)